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REVIEW OF THE OPERATION OF THE IMMIGRATION
AND NATIONALITY ACT AS AMENDED BY THE ACT
OF OCTOBER 3, 1965

WEDNR.DAY, APRIL S, 198

HoUsE OF REPRESENTATIVES
SUBCOMMITTEE No. 1 OF THE

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washingtom, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., ursuant to call, in room 2237,Rayburn House Office Building, Hon.-fichael A. Feighan (chairman

of the subcommittee), presiding.
Present: Representatives Feighan, Rodino, Donohue, Moore,

Cahill and MacGregor.
Staif members present: Garner J. Cline, counsel, and Donald G.

Benn, associate counsel.
Mr. FEIOHAN. The subcommittee will come to order.
The purpose of the series of hearings which we are beginning today

is to examine the operation of the Inimigration Act of 1965. This Act
in abolishing the national origins quota system, abruptly changed the
course of immigration policies which had governed our laws over the
preceding 36 years.

In recognition of the significant magnitude and potential effects of
these changes, the Act of 1965 provided-for a transition period between
the old and the new, which was to run from December 1, 1965, the
effective date of the Act, through June 30, 1968. This period was de-
signed to facilitate the orderly evolution of the procedures, regulations,
and administrative experience necessary to implement the new provi-
sions, with a minimum of adverse effect upon those intending immi-
grants waiting or in-process under the old system.

This transition period is coming to a close, and it is now timely to
review the record carefully to determine how well the objectives of the
Act of 1965 are being met.

With almost 2Y2 years' experience, we now have the opportunity for
a perspective unhampered by the types of problems inherent in the
implementation of any significantly new program.

We also now have available the potential of enlightened counsel
from all those interested or involvedin immigration matters, unen-
cumbered by initial reactions to either the Act itself or to problems
accompanying its implementation.

These hearings will hopefully help to define those aspects of the Act
which require correction either through changes in regulations or
legislation, and to suggest any other changes in the Immigration and
Nationality Act which might be immediately necessary.

Every new idea during its infancy should periodically undergo
adult evaluation. Without such exposure to searching and honest
evaluation and criticism, its progress toward its intended objectives

(1)



cannot be adequately measured. It is our intention in these hearings
to so evaluate the Act of 1965.

In order to put these hearings in their proper perspective, it is
desirable to review briefly the significant changes in our immigration
policies brought about by the Act of 1965. These changes included:

1. A visa allocation system involving four preference categories
was replaced by a seven-preference system stressing family relation-
ship and those professions and skills in short supply within the United
States.

2. The old per-country quotas applicable to those immigrating
from Eastern Hemisphere countries were abolished, with a larger
number of visas-170,000 versus 158,261-to be allocated hemisphere-
wide, on a first-come, first-served basis according to the filing date
of an approved preference petition.

The only limitation pertaining to any country was that no one
country could receive more than 20 000 immigrant visas in any 1 year.

3. The exemption from numerical ceilings of any kind long accorded
the Western Hemisphere was abolished, with a conditional ceiling
of 120,000 immigrant visas per year to go automatically into effect
July 1, 1968, unless legislation to the contrary was passed.

4. The operation of the existing safeguards to the American labor
market under section 212(a)(14) was reversed. A nonrelative alien
intending to take employment is now required to obtain a certi-
flcation from the Secretary of Labor that (A) his employment will
not adversely affect the wages or working conditions of those sim-
ilarly employed, and (B) that there are not sufficient workers in the
United States able, willing, qualified, and available for such em-
ployment.

Under the old law, the same criteria were utilizable by the Sec-
retar.y of Labor to exclude intending immigrants if he certified that
the intended employment would adversely affect wages or working
conditions of those similarly employed or that there were sufficient
workers in the United States able, waling, qualified, and available
for such employment.

Accordingly, although the criteria remained the same, reversing
of the operation of these criteria resulted in a broadened application
of them and to specific nonrelative categories.

In orAer to minimize the implementation of these changes, the
transition period provided for certain phasings, and for studies to be
undertaken.

Accordingly although the new preference system applicable to the
Eastern Hemisphere inmediately went into effect, the complete
abolition of the per-country quotas was delayed until July 1, 1968.
During the intervening period, each country could receive up to its
quota in visas. For those countries not using all their quota, their
unused numbers in the prior year went into an immigration pool to
be made available to those immigrants on the waiting lists of countries
with oversubscribed quotas.

Visas from this pool were allocated to them on a hemispherewide
basis according to the new preference system. In addition to providing
for an orderly phase-in of the new system, this also was designed to
eliminate the backlog of intending immigrants then waiting for
numbers.



And finally, a Select Commission on Western Hemisphere Immigra-
tion was established to study all aspects of Western Hemisphere
immigration and to make recommendations to the Congress b.
January 15, 1968 including recommendations as to whether, and if
so how,.numerical limitations should be placed upon Western Hemi-
sphere immigration and concerning the adjustment of status for
Cuban refugees.

We now find ourselves faced with a significantly altered pattern of
immigration. The old backlogs were substantially erased, only to be
replaced by new ones in the third and sixth preferences, with fifth-
preference Italians still facing a long wait for visas.

Traditionally high immigration countries, such as Ireland, Great
Britain, Germany, have shown a marked decrease, while those in the
Western Hemisphere face a ceiling for the first time. With these and
many other questions in mind, we have initially scheduled hearings
in executive session to receive testimony from the Departments of
State, Labor, and Justice.

Today we will being with the Department of State, and at this
point in the record I would like to insert a copy of our initial letter to
them and their answers to the questions posed.

(The letters referred to follow:)
FEBRUARY '7, 1968.

Hon. DEAN Rusr,
Secretary of State,
Department of State,
1Wa7hington, D.C.

DEAR MR. SECRETARY: The Subcommittee on Immigration and Nationality
Committee on the Judiciary plans to hold hearings in Executive Session on the
operation of the Act of October 3, 1965.

Particular attention will be directed to the workability of the provisions of
section 203-the preference system, the backlogs of registrations for visa issuance
in the Western Hemisphere as well as within those countries where the preferences
apply, the consular involvement in the labor certification procedure, and the
feasibility of the present per country ceiling on visa Issuance.

In order to properly set up the framework for Committee hearings we would like
to have the following information submitted by March 1, 1908:

Actual figures for visa issuances under the Act of October 3, 1965, through
December 31, 1967, and estimated visa issuance through June 30, 1908 by
preference categories and per country;

Estimate of unused quota numbers as of June 30, 1968;
Analysis of the estimated backlogs for each preference as of June 30,

1968 including the number of applications for each preference filed prior to
October 3, 1965, still outstanding;

Estimates of the filing dates reached for processing in each preference
category' and country on June 30, 1968;

Breakdown of actual Issuances of third and sixth preferences visas by
profession and occupation up through fiscal 1969; and

Explanation of the variation between actual experience to date and the
estimates given at the time H.R. 2580 was under consideration.

In addition to the above information, your comments on the operation of the
present preference system are solicited, as well as any recommendations for
change of either definition or percentages allocated to the preference categories.

You will be notified'approximately one week In advance of any scheduledhear-
ing. The Committee will look forward to the appearance of a witness from the
Department of State who is thoroughly versed in the operation of those provisions
of the Act of October 3, 1965, which are applicable to the Department.

Sincerely yours, MICHAEL A. FEImH.N, Chairman.



DEPARTMENT OF STATE,
HAFWashington, D.C., April 2, 1968.S Hon. MICHAEL A. FzIGHAN,

Hosne of Reeenfafive,
Washingon, D.C.

DEAR CONGRESSMAN FEIGHAN: I refer further to your letter of February 7,
1968, and to our reply of March 4, in which we agreed to furnish comments on the
present selection system of the immigration law and possible alternatives to the
present provisions.

We have concluded from our experience since 1965 that the present preference
system is not entirely responsive to the patterns of immigration demand that
have materialized. This is largely attributable to increases in demand in the third
fifth$ and sixth preference categories of a magnitude which was not anticipated at
that time. Neither the 1965 backlog in the former first preference (less than 2,000)
nor the Immigration and Naturalization Service statistics on admissions in fisal
1965 (15,778 Eastern Hemisphere immigrants claiming skills In the professional,
technical and kindred occupations) provided any basis for supposing that a baok-
log of approximately 48,000 intending immigrants would develop In the third
preference class within two years. (Even this figure understates actual demand
since thousands of nonpreference visas have been Issued to professionals from
under-subscribed Western European countries.) The 1965 Act for the first time
accorded preference status to unskilled workers and the basis for estimating sixth
preference demand was therefore even less reliable. Nor was it expected In 19065
that the petition rate in the fifth preference would mushroom as It did, trebling
between FY-65 and FY-66.

A result of these unexpected developments is that the backlogs in these prefer-
ences will severely limit Immigration from certain areas, most particularly North-western Europe and the British Isles for the next two or perhaps three years.

Consistent with our own need and foreign-relations considerations, the present
selection system could be modified to accommodate to these new demands In
several ways. We have set out alternative revisions of Section 203(a) below,
together with our comments on their advantages and disadvantages.

ALTERNATIVE I

a. Retain seven classes with the present percentages.
(Comment: This has administrative benefits in that the reporting system and

symbols will not need to be changed.)
b. Add parents of adult resident aliens to second preference.
o. Provide for a fall-down of unused numbers to each successive preference

class Including third and sixth preferences, not to exceed 15,000 additional
numbers to any single class.

(Comment: We anticipate that this would add 15,000 numbers to the third
and probably also to the sixth preference. At present, approximately half of the
17,000 numbers available for third and for sixth preference are used by principal
aliens. The rest go to spouses and children.)

d. Limit sixth preference to skilled workers in short supply. (Aliens within the
T Department of Labor's Schedule A or C (29 CFR 60) should also be permitted

under Section 204 to file petitions for sixth preference in their own behalf.)
(Comment: This would give a true preference to the types of aliens most

needed in our economy. An undue share of sixth preference visas are now being
issued to persons engaged in household duties and they often leave this field
shortl after their arrival in the United States.)

e. Establish a separate provision for refugees as proposed In H. R. 13453.
(Comment: The question of when to make unused refugee numbers available

to nonpreference applicants Is exceedingly difficult, If not impossible, to resolve
in terms of practical administration of the present provisions.)

f. Provide the use of the present seventh preference numbers for persons now
entitled only to nonpreference status (as in H.R. 13453) as well as unskilled
workers who obtain a labor certification.

(Comment: We are concerned over the limited availability of nonpreference
numbers as of July 1968, particularly as this may affect elderly relatives who are
dependents of United States citizens or resident aliens but who are not entitled to
preference or Immediate relative status, as Well as other smaller particular classes
such as religious leaders, investors, and alien members of allied armed forces.)



ALTERNATIVE II
a. Retain seven classes.
b. Change the percentages to accord only 5 percent to the first preference,

-distributing the remainder equally between the third and sixth preferences.
(Comment: This would serve to increase the numbers available to third and

sixth preference but would, concomitantly, reduce the numbers available for
fifth.)

c. Add to second preference as indicated in Alternative I.
d. Change sixth preference as indicated in Alternative I.
e. Change seventh preference as indicated in Alternative I.

ALTERNATIVE III

a. Retain seven classes with the present percentages.
b. Add to the second preference the parents of adult resident aliens and the

spouses and children accompanying or following to join principals issued visas
under the third or sixth preference, without requiring a petition to accord this
status.

(Comment: This would permit third and sixth preference numbers to be used
solely for principal aliens, but It would have the anomalous effect of according the
derivative status aliens a higher preference than the principal. It would have an
effect-albeit not an obvious one-on the numbers available for fifth preference.)

c. Change sixth preference as indicated in Alternative I.
d. Change seventh preference as Indicated in Alternative I.

ALTEBNATIVE IV

a. Eliminate the first preference by adding unmarried sons and daughters of
citizens to the "immediate relative" category (Section 201(b)).

(Comment: In view of the nominal demand in this category (less than 2,000
per annum), this would not add measurably to the over-all total of annual immi-
gration. It would also eliminate the fall-down of about 19 of the allotted 20%
to the lower preferences.)

b. Establish a new first preference (not to exceed 20%) for the spouses and
unmarried sons and daughters of resident aliens, and for parents of resident aliens
over the age of 21.

(Comment: This is the present second preference, with the addition of parents.)
c. Establish a new second preference (not to exceed 10% plus fall-down of

unused first) for the married sons and daughters of United States citizens.
(Comment: This Is the present fourth preference.)
d. Establish a new third preference (not to exceed 20% plus fall-down) for

brothers and sisters of United States citizens who are over the age of 21.
(Comment: This differs from the present fifth preference in that the percentage

allocation is reduced by 4%, and the requirement is add(d that the petitioning
U.S. citizen be an adult. The present law permits minors of any age to petition
for a brother or sister.)

e. Establish a new fourth preference (not to exceed 25%) for members of the
professions and scientists and artists of exceptional ability.

(Comment: This equates with the present third preference except that the
allowable numbers are increased by 15%. This would result, in the case of foreign
states where the demand in the first three preferences exceeds 20,000, in no
numbers being available In fourth or lower preferences.)

f. Establish a new fifth preference (not to'exceed 15% plus fall-down from the
fourth preference) for skilled workers in short supply.

(Comment: This would be the same as the present sixth preference except
that it would be limited to skilled workers and the percentage allocation would
be increased by 5% plus fall-down.)

g. Establish a neW sixth preference (not to exceed 10% plus fall-down from
third and fifth) for unskilled workers with a labor certification and for those
aliens to whom section 212(a) 14) is not applicable.

(Comment: See item f. of Alternative I.)
h. Establish a separate provision for refugees as proposed in I.R. 13454.
Each of the above alternatives would ameliorate the oversubscription in the

third and sixth preferences although none would provide enough numbers to
satisfy fully the demand in these categories. Each would, at the same time reduce
the numbers available for the fifth preference which is also backlogged. in view
of the disadvantages inherent in each of these alternatives, consideration might



be given to a completely new approach to achieving within a worldwide immigra.
tion limitation the two principal aims of our immigration system: (1) reuniting
families and (25 admitting aliens who will benefit the country. An approach along
the following eis might be considered:

ALTERNATIVE V

a. Expand the "immediate relative" class to include the spouses and unmarried
sons and daughters of U.S. citizefis and resident aliens and the parents of adult U.S.
citizens and resident aliens and the spouses and unmarried sons and daughters of
Such immigrants.

(Comment: Family reunification is a basic principal in the law. The limited
expansion of the immediate relative class proposed would implement that principle.
Relatives who have established their own family units, such as married sons and
daughters and brothers and sisters, do not normally join the household of the
U.S.-based sponsor. Further, the inclusion of any of the proposed group of rela-
tives In the preference classes does not limit the volume of Immigration-it simply
delays the desired reunification of close family members as, for example, in Hong
Kong where there will be a cut-off date in the second preference, but those spouses
and children will eventually come here.)

b. Lower the total allowable immigration of all others to 176,000, of which the
bulk would go to professionals and other workers and a small percentage, perhaps
a 40%-40%-20 % ratio, would be available for the group we are now proposing
as an amended 203(a)(1).

(Comment: This would permit a genuine correlation between economic cir-
cumstances in the United States and the volume of immigration, since most of
the total (whether or not relatives) would be subject to the labor certification
requirement. At present 80% of the maximum can receive visas and be admitted
without reference to the labor market or other economic conditions in this country.)
c. To avoid another retroactive disadvantaging of longstanding applicants,

such as occurred by the imposition In the 1965 Act of the labor certification on
backlogged nonpreference applicants, grant "nonquota" status to all backlogged
relative-preference immigrants (4th and 5th) who would be divested of their
preference status under this alternative.

This system would not increase annual immigration on a long-range basis. It
would, however result in a one-time increase with respect to the relatives in
"o" above. On the other hand, this change would probably reduce the figure on a
long-range basis since "Immediate relative" issuance last year was 37,924 and
second preference was only 1,676-or a total of 63,600-and the number of
visas issued to Western Hemisphere immigrants who were statutoril exempt
from section 212(a)(14) was 71,496-or a grand total of 125,096. This figure can
only be an estimate of the proposed numerically-exempt group however, since
the second preference does not now include parents of resident aliens and the
Western Hemisphere exempt group does not include unmarried sons and daughters.
It does Include, however, parents of minors, on the other hand, who would no
longer benefit.

Briofly, therefore, this system would provide for relatives who are truly "im-
mediate" and gear all other immigration to the needs of the country without
Increasing the volume of Immigration.

The last of these suggestions Is clearly related to a world-wide system and,
even if adopted immediately, would probably not disadvantage applicants from
either hemisphere. The Department would suggest that, if one of the other pro-
posals for revising the preference system is adopted, consideration be given to
the establishment of an overall worldwide limitation on immigration of 300,000,
with a foreign state limit of 30,000. However, in view of the present backlogs
in the Eastern Hemisphere the immediate imposition of such a system might
disadvantage our Western Hemisphere neighbors and we believe therefore, that
the effective date of the world-wide ceiling, if adopted, should be deferred to
July 1 1970. During the transition period the new preference system should
be applied to applicants from each hemisphere, within the present 170,000 limita-
tion on the Eastern Hemisphere and a 120,000 ceiling on Western hemisphere
immigration.

I wish to make clear that the Department Is not making any recommendations
or legislative proposals with respect to a world-wide system or Indeed, any of the
alternatives mentioned. A world-wide system, particularly, involves important
foreign relations considerations. It Is mentioned here because no examination of
alternatives to our present immigration provisions would be complete without it.

Regardless of any revision of the preference system, consideration might be



given to the repeal of section 203(a)(9) and Including the relatives who would
be entitled to derivative status in the definition of the class of the principal
alien. Spouses and children of "Immediate relative" parents might also be accorded
some preferential treatment.

Consideration might also be given to the repeal of section 202(c) and a re-
defining of "foreign state" in section 202(b) to include colonies and other depend-
encies. The dependent area limitation of 200 will cause serious backlogs of close
relatives in Hong Kong, for example, where there will not be sufficient numbers
available for all second preference applicants, let alone any in the lower prefer-
ences. Similar backlogs can be expected in Cape Verde and the Caribbean Islands.

Sincerely yours, WILLIAM B. MACOMBER ,

Assistant Secretary for Congressional Relations.

Mr. FEIITHAN. Our witness today will be Miss Barbara M. Watson,
Acting Administrator of the Bureau of'Security and Consular Affairs
of the Department of State, accompanied by Mr. Frederick Smith, Jr.,
Deputy Administrator; Miss Elizabeth J. Harper, Visa Office; Mr.
Franklin H. Baker, Visa Office; and Mr. Eugene L. Krizek, Office for
Congressional Relations.

On behalf of the committee I want to welcome all of you. We are
confident that your testimony will be very helpful to us.

You may proceed, Miss Watson.

STATEMENT OF BARBARA M. WATSON, ACTING ADMINISTRATOR;
BUREAU OF SECURITY AND CONSULAR AFFAIRS

Miss WATSON. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased
to appear before this sub committee to discuss the operation of the
Immigration and Nationality Act of October 3, 1965.

Perhaps before I go into the actual operations and our impressions
of the operations of this Act it might be helpful if I presented to the
committee and read into the record the manner in hich the Act has
been operating and as it was designed to operate.

Pursuant to the provisions of the law enacted October 3, 1065, as
of July 1, 1968, a ceiling of 170,000 is imposed on immigration for
the Eastern Hemisphere, with a limitation of no more than 20,000
for any one country. Within this 170,000 overall limitation, no more
than 45,000 may be used in any of the first three quarters of the
fiscal year.

The law further designated seven preference categories, with a
percentage limitation fixed for each preference as follows:

First preference is for unmarried sons and daughters of U.S. citi-
zens-20 percent of the overall limitation or 34,000 numbers per year.

Second preference is for spouses and unmarried sons and daughters
of aliens lawfully admitted for permanent residence-20 percent of
the overall limitation or 34,000 numbers plus any numbers not required
for first preference.

Third preference is for members of the professions or persons of
exceptional ability in the sciences and arts-not to exceed 10 percent
of the overall limitation or 17,000 numbers.

Fourth preference is for married sons and daughters of U.S. citi-
zens-10 percent of the overall limitation or 17,000 numbers plus
any numbers not required by the first three preference categories.

Fifth preference is for brothers and sisters of U.S. citizens-24
percent of the overall limitation or 40,800 numbers plus any numbers
not required by the first four preference categories.



Sixth preference is for skilled and unskilled workers in short supply
not to exceed 10 percent of the overall limitation or 17,000 numbers per
year.

Seventh preference is for refugees-not to exceed 6 percent of the
overall limitation or 10,200 numbers.

Provision is also made for a nonpreference category for applicants
not able to qualify in any of the fi&st seven categories. As the seven
preference classes are entitled to use 100 percent of the numbers if
there is that much demand, no numbers are available for nonpref-
erence applicants unless there are some not used by applicants in the
preference categories.

Within the foregoing limitation numbers will be made available on
a first-come, first-served basis within each preference class and in the
order of the preference classes. Numbers will be distributed as follows:
All consular officers authorized to issue immigrant visas are required
to submit monthly reports listing the number and the priority dates
of intending imrmgrants within each preference category who are
qualified to apply for visas. The priority date of preference applicants
s that on which the petition to accord preference status was filed.

We record the demand reported to us monthly, first by preference
categories, then by priority dates, and finally by foreign states. Bearing
in mind the 45,000 limit per quarter and the need for an orderly
administration of our workload, we allot approximately one-third or
15,000 numbers per month.

Starting out With the first preference category where the limit is
20 percent or 3,000 numbers per month, we allocate numbers for the
reported demand. Since the demand in this category does not normally
exceed 100 per month, there are 2,900 numbers remaining that drop
down for use by second preference applicants.

The second preference, which is also entitled to 20 percent or 3,000
numbers, thus has approximately 5,900 numbers available. However,
the demand in this cateory rarely exceeds 2,900 and therefore 3,000
numbers drop down to the fourth preference.

The third preference which is entitled to only 10 percent and does
not benefit from any faldown of numbers unused by applicants in
the higher preferences, is thus allotted only 1,500 visa numbers per
month. This is far less than the demand in this category and all of
those numbers are used.

The fourth preference is also entitled to 10 percent or 1,600 numbers,
in addition to which there are the 3,000 numbers that dropped down
unused from the second preference. The demand in the fourth pref-
erence is approximately 1,000 monthly.

Therefore 3,500 additional numbers fall down to the fifth prefer-
ence which has a basic allotment of 24 percent or 3,600 numbers. A
total, therefore, of 7,100 numbers is available monthly for fifth lref-
erence applicants. This category is heavily backlogged and all of these
numbers are used each month.

The sixth preference is entitled to 10 percent or 1,500 numbers,
all of which are used as this category also is oversubscribed.

Six percent or 900 numbers are available to refugees under the
seventh preference. The Immigration Service, which administers this
provision, is presently using approximately 550 numbers a month.



Therefore, 350 numbers remain which, if demand for reftuo'ee
numbers does not increase, will later become available for nonpreer-
ence applicants. .

This, therefore, Mr. Chairman gives you the technical framework
and background within which the law was cast and Ave now can
describe the manner in which we see that it is being operated.

I think the committee is aware that the Department has welcomed
the basic reforms in our immigration laws effectuated by this Act.
There can be no question but that the Act has accomplished its
principal objectives of removing racial and national discriminations
from our immigration laws, uniting families, and protecting the
American labor market.

Certainly these reforms have had a beneficial effect from the point
of view of our foreign relations. The minimum quotas-of 100 per
year-which applied to most of the countries of Asia, the Near East,
and Africa, harshly discriminated against these countries while at, the
same time at least 40 or 50,000 numbers assigned to Western European
countries went unused each year and could not be reallocated for use
in succeeding years.

Now natives of all Eastern Hemisphere countries are treated alike
in that they are numerically restricted only by the 20,000 limitation
applicable to each foreign state and by the overall yearly limitation
on the Eastern Hemisphere of 170,000.

Relatives of U.S. citizens and residents who have waited for iany
years for quota numbers are receiving visas. Persons who are not
relatives of citizens or residents and who will be employed in the
United States must satisfy the Department of Labor that they will
not displace American workers and that their employment wifl not
adversely affect wages and working conditions in this country. These
objectives of that legislation have been achieved.

Nevertheless, experience with the 1965 Act has shown that there
are also areas of difficulty-results which were not foreseen and which
could not, on the basis of the information then available, have been
anticipated.

For example, it was thought that the immigration pool would
enable us to satisfy the backlogged demand in the oversubscribed
countries and that, therefore, persons born in current quota countries
would be able to start, at the end of the transition period, on an equal
footing with those from the oversubscribed countries.

Although the pool has been sufficient to satisfy previously back-
logged demand other than Italian, persons born in current quota
countries will nonetheless be disadvantaged temporarily, when the
transition period ends on June 30 of this year, because new backlogs
have developed in the third-, fifth-, and sixth-preference categories.

In fact, in the fifth preference the new demand has been of such a
magnitude that the backlog on July 1, 1968, will be greater than that
wlch existed when this law went into effect in 1965. At that time the
backlogged demand was at such a high level-over 100,000-that it
seemed most unlikely that the petition rate would mushroom further
as it did, trebling between fiscalyears 1965 and 1966.

The former first preference, which was slightly more narrow in its
scope than the present third and sixth preferences combined, did not



provide an adequate basis for estimating the degree or the rate at
which these new preference classes would become oversubscribed.

At the time the 1965 law was enacted, the backlog in the former
first preference was less than 2,000. Immigration Service statistics for
the previous year showed that only 15,778 Eastern Hemisphere immi-
grants claiming skills in the professional, technical, and kindred
occupations had been admitted.

Neither of these indicia provided any basis for supposing that we
would develop a backlog of approximately 48,000 intending immi-
grants in the third preference class within 2 years-despite the fact
that we were, in the same period, using 17,000 third preference numbers
and issuing thousands of nonpreference visas annually to professionals
from undersubscribed Western Europe nations.

Bases for determining prospective demand in the new sixth prefer-
ence, which for the first time accorded a preference status to unskilled
workers, were even less reliable. It is now apparent that the numerical
limitation on third and sixth preference. applicants will continue to
result in heavy backlogs in these categories.
K 'As a consequence, the United Kingdom, which has heretofore sent
us the most immigrants each year wNill probably be reduced in fiscal
year 1969 to about one-tenth of the total number issued in previous
years. Most British immigrants have been professionals and other
workers and their families, and all workers -ill now have to compete
for already oversubscribed third and sixth preference numbers.

We estimate, therefore, that in fiscal year 1969 persons born in
the United Kingdom will be able to qualify for no more than about
2,800 numbers, and that total British immigration next year will
probably not exceed 6,500 including immediate relatives and special
immigrants.

The same situation will prevail to a lesser degree in other Northern
and Western European countries; such as, Ireland, Germany, Belgium,
and Switzerland.

This effect on the source of our immigration is only part of the
picture, of course. There is also the question of tne character of our
immigration. Last year over 29,000 professional, technical, and kindred
workers were admitted from the Eastern Hemisphere, which is almost
double the number admitted in 1965. This was possible because we
issued nonpreference visas to such immigrants wlhen they were from
undersubscribed countries, in addition to using immigration pool
numbers for third-preference immigrants from oversubscribed areas.

But next year, we estimate that the maximum number of profes-
sionals will probably not. exceed 10,000, even assuming that. some pro-
fessionals will enter, not as third preference, but as sixth preference
or in one of the relative-preference categories. About half of the 17,000
numbers authorized for third preference will be issued to spouses and
children of the third preference principal applicants. The ratio of
accompanying family members to principal applicants is only slightly
less in the sixth preference.

Since little more than half the numbers can be used by the principal
applicants for whom these preferences were designed, it seems clear
that the. numbers available for principal applicants in these two
categories will be far less than was intended and presumably not
sufficient to meet the needs of our country for persons with these
skills.



One way to meet this situation would be to permit third- and sixth-
preference applicants to absorb some of the fall-down of numbers
unused by applicants in the higher preferences. Some adjustment
would have to be made of course, with regard to the amount of fall-
down available to the fifth preference in this case, since the demand
in that category is so great that it would otherwise use all of the
fall-down numbers.

This would leave the sixth preference still with only the present
17,000 numbers available for needed workers, their spouses and
children. It might be noted that under the present fall-down pro-
visions it appears likely that about half of all immigrants from the
Eastern Hemisphere will be brothers and sisters of U.S. citizens and
their spouses and children. All of them are, of course, exempt from
the labor certification req-irement.

Consideration might also be given to redefining this preference
class by limiting it to the brothers and sisters of U.S. citizens who
are at least 21 years of age. This would parallel the limitation on
immediate relative parents. The present law permits minors of any
age to petition for a brother or sister.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Miss Watson, in your statement you pointed out
the tremendous backlog in the fifth preference and that almost half
of all immigrants from the Eastern Hemisphere will be brothers and
sisters of U.S. citizens.

In the fifth-preference category what statistics do you have on the
breakdown of those admitted according to the age of the principal,
his marital status, and number of children?

Miss WATSON. These statistics could be supplied I believe by the
Immigration Service. It would have that kind of statistics, sir.

Mr. FEIGIHAN. Does the present fifth-preference applicant fall into
the concept of reunification of families as envisioned in 1965? 1 say that
because if a large number are adult, married and with children, aren't
they in reality setting up independent family units?

Miss WATSON. That would be my impression, sir. I recognize that
the intent of the law was to reunite families, but I don't think that it
was meant to go so far. It might be desirable to redefine it and make it
a narrower interpretation than is presently the case.

Mr. FEIoAN. Miss Watson, there have been suggestions that the
definition of "fifth preference" be changed to limit it to single brothers
or sisters or to require a labor certification under the present definition.
Would you care to comment on either of these suggestions?

Miss WATSON. You might limit brothers and sisters to unmarried
brothers and sisters under 21. In that case I am sure that there would
be a certain amount of cutting down on the numbers in this particular
category.

If you did require labor certification it would certainly cut down on
the numbers, although it would increase the backlog. Perhaps Miss
Harper would like to speak a little bit more to this.

Miss HARPER. It has been our experience, Mr. Chairman, that
because brothers and sisters by definition have a sibling in the United
States, who can make contacts for them, they are in abetter position
to obtain employment here, and therefore a labor certification than
the alien who has no connection with the United States and who
must seek employment by mail with someone who doesn't know him.
So we have had a great deal of transfer of fifth preference demand in



some of the oversubscribed states-Greece, Portugal, China, Italy,.
Philippines, others-from fifth preference into sixth preference because
the family members in the United States have been able to assist them
in obtaining labor certifications and the worker-preference status.

It would appear therefore, that although it might reduce demand
a little to require dhe labor certification, it, would probably in the long
run not reduce it substantially. It would Simply stretch out the rate
at which these brothers and sisters would be abe to apply for immigra-
tion rather than really excising them from the immigration demand.

Mr. FEiCHAN. What would your reaction be to the suggestion that
the fifth-preference brothers and sisters be limited to minor brothers
and sisters?

Miss HARPER. That, I think, would have a sharply reducing effect
on the demand in fifth preference. I do not have any statistics, how-
ever, Mr. Chairman, to support this statement, but it is our belief
that most of the brothers and sisters who are entering in the fifth
preference are adults and the derivative family factor of 1.4 spouses
and children coming with the fifth preference supports the view that
most of the fifth preference demand is among adult married brothers
and sisters.

Mr. FEiGHAN. If the fifth-preference category were eliminated
could brothers and sisters be absorbed in any degree in any other
preference or nonpreference category?

Miss HARPER. If they were to be absorbed in either the third or
sixth, sir, of course the preference percentages would have to be raised
because those two categories are already oversubscribed and this
would simply aggravate the oversubscription or the backlogging.

Mr. FEIGHAN. You may proceed, Miss Watson.
Mr. CAHILL. May I ask this one question?
Mr. FEIGHAN. Mr. Cahill.
Mr. CAHILL. Supposing there were some changes made. What

effect, if any, would that have upon those already on the list?
Miss WATSON. Unless the Congress indicated that it was to be

retroactive there would still be the backlog existent.
Mr. CAHILL. What is your view as to whether that should or should

not be the case?
Miss WATSON. Sir, I am really not in a position to say, to be

perfectly honest.
Mr. CAHILL. All right.
Miss WATSON. Do you have any feeling on it, Miss Harper?
Miss HARPER. No.
Mr. MOORE. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. FEIoHAN. Mr. Moore.
Mr. MOORE. It might be well to ask the question here. Don't

we see now with the operation of this law that immigration per so
begets immigration?

Miss WATSON. In certain categories, yes.
Mr. l[OORE. I have lived with it quite closely and was instrumental

in the creation of the pool, the whole theory behig, of course, to try to.
clean out the various preference categories in order that we could
generate what might be referred to, or was referred to in the hearings
by me and. in the debate on the floor, as the free flow of immigrants
into the United States. However, it seems to me that we are at the:



point now that we see, however we attempt to clean out the pipeline,
that it fills up just as rapidly despite any legislative process we might
conceive to make it current.

Miss WATSON. An excellent example of that, Mr. Moore, is that
the third and sixth preference backlogs have come into existence since
the Act was put into effect. Miss Harper?

Miss HARPER. If I may readdress myself for a moment, Mr. Moore,
to the chairman's question about limiting fifth preference to minors
or to unmarried brothers and sisters, your question is directly related
to one advantage that would accrue in terms of limithig immigration
by such a provision. That is to say, every married brother and sis-
ter who comes into the United States has a spouse who 5 years later
is eligible for naturalization and can thereupon bring in her siblings
or his siblings, whereas if the fifth preference were restricted to minor
unmarried brothers and sisters there would not be this built-in future
demand.

Mr. MOORE. This is the very point that I make.
Mr. FEiGHAN. Would you continue, Miss Watson, please?
Miss WATSON. Yes, sir.
Another possibility the conunittee might wish to consider is to limit

the sixth preference to skilled workers in short supply. If this were
done, consideration might also be given to permitting such aliens, if
they are included in the Department of Labor schedule A or schedule
o (29 OFR 60), to file petitions for sixth preference in their own behalf
without the necessity of arranging for specific employment in the
United States while they are still abroad.

There are also several other possibilities with respect to less obvious
problems that the committee might wish to consider.

For example, I cannot help but feel concerned that there will
probably be few, if any, numbers for fiances, investors and grand-
parents and other elderly relatives of U.S. citizens and residents;
that is, for aliens who do not intend to work in the United States
and cannot qualify for preference either as a relative or as a profes-
sional or a skilled or unskilled worker.

Mr. RODINO. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question at this point?
Air. FEIGHAN. Yes, Mr. Rodino.
Mr. RODINO. On this question, Miss Watson, have you given any

thought to whether it might be more workable or feasible tb make
the labor certification a condition subsequent to a visa petition
rather than a condition precedent?

Miss WATSON. Sir, this has been proposed. However, I assume
that you are saying that when a visa applicant wants to come in as a
skilled worker and the consular officer says that he must have first
a labor certification, it may seei as though we are going through
bureaucratic red-tape. But in point of fact, administratively, it is
the wisest procedure for a number of reasons.

If we start to process the application, the applicant is required to
secure documents which cost him money and, it then later the labor
certification is refused, the a plicant has been put out of money
and of time and it increases tMe enormous workload of our consular
offices. It would seem to us the most practical procedure to require
that the labor certification be approved and in hand before the
processing takes place.
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We have had many situations where the labor certification is
denied and in that case the person would have been out of pocket, out
of time, and his hopes raised only to be dashed.

Mr. RODINO. Thank you.
Mr. MoonE. Substantially your answer to Mr. Rodino's question

is the reverse as the question was put.
Miss WATSON. Yes, that we first should have the labor certification.
Mr. MOORE. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question with respect

to the observations made by Miss Watson when she talks about a
possibility the committee might wish to consider; that is to limit the
sixth preference to skilled workers in short supply. Is the ability to
accomplish that administratively in the present law?

Miss WATSON. No; the sixth preference also includes unskilled
workers, sir; such as domestics and so on.

Mr. MOORE. This is true. This is true.
Miss WATSON. And this is where you get the great bulk, the un-

skilled workers.
Mr. MOORE. You used the term "skilled."
Miss WATSON. Yes. This problem could be largely solved by the

adoption of a provision similar to that proposed in H.R. 13453 as a
new seventh preference. It is not only humanitarian considerations
that are involved; in view of the balance-of-payments problem, the
factor of funds sent abroad for the support of such relatives may be
significant.

Naturally if the sixth preference is limited to skilled workers, any
unskilled workers who have obtained labor certification on the basis
of a specific job offer could be included in such a new seventh prefer-
ence category.

Another relatively small but troublesome problem that might be
given consideration is the failure of the present law to make provision
for the spouses and children of aliens who qualify as immediate
relatives of U.S. citizens.

While it is true that an immediate relative parent who has remarried
can precede his wife to the United States and then obtain second
preference for her by filing a petition, it does seem that such enforced
separation is both a needless and an expensive inconvenience at best.

Of course, if the parents have young children the separation becomes
a real hardship, and, although such a child might be entitled to fifth
preference status as the brother or sister of a U.S. citizen, there is
always the question of availability of fifth preference numbers.

In the same vein, and in order to provide for a category of close
relatives entitled at present only to nonpreference status, considera-
tion might be given to amending the second preference to include
parents of resident aliens who are over 21 years of age. Consideration
might also be given to elimination of the subquota provisions of
section 202(b). We already know, for example, that the subquota
limitation of 200 is going to cause serious backlogs of close relatives
in Hong Kong where there will not be sufficient numbers available
even for all the qualified second preference applicants, let alone any
in the lower preferences; similar backlogs can be expected in Cape
Verde and the islands in the Caribbean.

My final comment with respect to the Eastern Hemisphere relates
to a problem of which the committee is well aware. That is the question



of a separate refugee provision of the type proposed in H.R. 13453. The
recent Sicilian calamity illustrated some of the difficulties inherent
in the conditional entry procedure.

One, of course, is that, if section 203(a)(7) had been invoked in
behalf of the earthquake victims, the fact that conditional entries
have to be deducted from the 20,000 foreign state limitation would
have exacerbated the pressure on the Italian fifth preference backlog.

I might add that invocation of section 203(a)(7) in that situation
would also have deprived refugees from Eastern European countries
of numbers which might otherwise have been available to them.

1 cannot leave a discussion of the 1965 Act without reference to the
problems besetting Western Hemisphere immigrants. The imposition
of the 120,000 numerical limitation will result in substantial problems
regarding immigration from Western Hemisphere countries if Cuban
adjustments are charged against this ceiling. Cuban parolees were not
included in the Department's statistics on Western Hemisphere im-
migration in 1065 because they were not at that time eligible for ad-
justment of status.

If now the Cuban adjustments are counted against the 120,000
limitation, we will have, in all likelihood, les s than 80,000 numbers
available for persons from the rest, of this hemisphere. Immigration
levels from all Western Hemisphere countries will suffer, but probably
immigration from Canada will be most affected. Canadians are now
heing issued visas on an approximately current basis.

A number of other countries in the hemisphere, however will have
backlogs on July 1. These have accumulated by reason of the sudden
spiral of demand based on labor certifications,'the majority of which
have been granted for live-in domestics.

Canadians will therefore be in a situation similar to that of persons
from the United Kingdom. In view of the close economic and cultural
ties bot-ween the United States and Canada, an accumulation of
unsatisfiable demand in Canada will be a significant problem.

One of the other restrictions applied to natives of Western Heni-
sphere countries which merits attention is the prohibition against
adjustment of status under section 245 for persons born in the Western
Heniisphere.

I believe that a substantial majority of Western Hemisphere non-
immignants who come here temporarily and, after a while, seek to
remain permanently are influenced in this latter decision by a bona
fide change of mind, frequently initiated by an employment offer so
good it simply cannot be turned down.
.Although one of the objectives of the 1965 Act was to remove

discriminations, the prohibition against adjustment of status by
Western Hemisphere nationals is a type of discrimination. It is, after
all, farther back to Buenos Aires than back to Paris-but a Frenchman
can adjust status.

One further point should be mentioned. That is the matter of a
worldwide system of immigration that wotdd treat all aliens alike;
such as, with respect to prerence classes, whether they were born in
the Eastern or Western "Hemisphere. It is somewhat anomalous that
a Western Hemisphere parent of a young child born in the United
States should be exempt from the labor certification requirement while
his Eastern Hemisphere counterpart parent must obtain a certifica-
tion.



On the other hand a son or daughter born in the Eastern Hemi-
sphere to a U.S. citizen is not required to obtain a labor certification
whereas a son or daughter born in the Western Hemisphere to the
same citizen must obtain a certification.

I wish to make it clear that I am not, at this time, making any
recommendation regarding a worldwide system. There are a number
of considerations that must be taken into account, including many of
importance to our foreign relations. I raise this alternative simply be-
cause no study of our immigration system would be complete without
it.

Mr. FE[GxAn,. Thank you, Miss Watson. Next July when the
national origins quota system is abolished, and the Act of 1965 be-
comes fully effective, will some countries be disadvantaged because
prospective immigrants to the United States will be unable to receive
visas?

You have elaborated on that to some extent. Do you have any
further comment?

Miss WATSON. Sir, with the arrival of the deadline date of July 1
the immigration system goes on a worldwide basis and with respect
to the Eastern Hemisphere there is this overall limitation of 170,000
numbers.

At that point there will be no immigration pool from which one
could secure extra numbers to accommodate the demand.

Now, there is also, as I explained earlier, a 20,000 foreign state
limitation, but what will happen is that everyone will be competing
on an equal basis as of July 1. The countries that will be most affected
will be Great Britain, Ireland, Germany, the Western European
countries which have never built up any backlogs simply because
they have had an excess of numbers which have never been used.
The nationals of other countries which have been oversubscribed will

have already had on file applications and therefore they will get the
larer bulk of the numbers.

However, I do want to point out that in our best estimate this will
last only for a period of 2 to 3 years and after chat point everyone will
be on an equal footing and they will be competing without regard to
the effect of the backlog, with the exception of the Italians, I am
afraid.

Mr. FEIGHAN. I understand you correctly but I want to reempha-
size it for the record. You feel that within a period of 2 years, those
citizens of these presently undersubscribed countries who will have to
make their application on a first-come first-served basis beginning
July 1 and who then will have to go right down to the tail end of the
list, will be in 2 years on an equal footing?

Miss WATSON. Two to 3 years, yes, sir; we anticipate, with the ex-
ception of tihe Italian fifth preference which is heavily oversubscribed.

Mr. RoDINO. Mfr. Chairman, will you yield on that point?
Mr. FEIrHAN. Mr. Rodino.
Mr. RODINO. If I may follow that tp, to be specific, Miss Watson,

what countries have benefited most from the Act of October 1965 so
far as admissions of immigrants are concerned and what countries
have been substantially affected otherwise?

You mentioned Italy as benefiting. You mentioned Great Britain
and Ireland as being deprived. Can you be more specific?



MiSS WATSON. Those countries which have benefited most from
the implementation of the Act of October 1965 are Italy, Portugal,
Spain, and most of the southern European countries as well as the
Philippines, China, Korea, Japan, and India.

These were the countries which were heavily oversubscribed and
most of which had the limitation of 100 numbers and in this transi-
tion interim period they were able to take advantage of the pool
numbers and the 20,000 country limitation.

Mr. RODINO. And, of course, the benefit came to them because of
the oversubscription.

I 'Iis8 WATSON. That is correct.
Mr. ROINO. Will you continue with the other part of the question,

the countries that were substantially-
MiSS WATSON. Undersubscribed?
Mr. RODINO. Yes.
Miss WATSON. The undersubscribed countries were chiefly Great

Britain, Ireland, the Scandinavian countries, West Germany. They
were largely the western European countries which were never
oversubscribed. They were always undersubscribed.

Mr. RODINo. The reason there was because they had never been
oversubscribed; they had been undersubscribed.

Miss WATSON. That is correct.
Mr. RODINO. You also suggested that within a period of 2 years,

I think you have indicated, countries would be able to compete on a
fairly even basis. Recognizing the problem of rish immigration,
which is one that we are all concerned with now, would you say that
Irish immigration will then come into even keel after a period of 2 years.

,'liSS WATSON. Would you like to respond to that?
'Miss HAnPFR. The problem, Mr. Rodino, is twofold with respect

to the Irish as distinct from, for example, the British. With respect to
Great Britain, if I may draw a parallel or comparison here, with
respect. to both Great Britain and Ireland next year, fiscal 1969,
numbers will not be available in the third and sixth preference cate-
gories for British and Irish who will be at. the end of the line since they
are just now filing petitions for that status and we have a backlog in
both third and sixth.

Therefore, they will equally be disadvantaged in that respect in
fiscal year 1969 and fiscal 1970. However, the Irish, as you know, have
not been using all of the numbers available to them, anyway. They
have a national quota of 17,000-plus, which has been available to
thon for the past two and a half years, during which time immigration
from Ireland has dropped.

Irish immigration has therefore been affected not by numerical
limitation quantitative limitation, but by qualitative limitations;
namely, the inability of many of the Irish intending immigrants to
obtain a labor certification under section 212(a)(14), so when numbers
do become available for the people filing petitions, say, July 1 of this
year, as they will 2, 3 years from now. as Miss Watson has said, the
British will have a fairly large share of those petitions which are now

being filed and will be getting a fairly large share of the numbers
available.

However, the Irish still will be limited in the amount of these
petitions that will have been filed on their behalf because of the labor
certification requirement.



It is not solely a quantitative problem, in other words.
Mr. FEIGTAN. May I ask you to explain to us more fully how you

arrive at the conclusion that within 2 or 3 years these undersubscribed
countries will be on an equal footing.

NMiss HARPER. Yes, sir.
Mr. FEIGHA-.%-. After you answer that I would like to know if you

have given aniy thought to any legislation or regulations which might,
if put into effect, bring those undersubscribed nations or nationals on
an equal footing beginning July 1 of this year.

Miss HARPER. With respect to your first question, Mr. Chairman,
we base our estimate of 2 to 3 years on our present backlogs. That is
to say, the backlog on June 30 in the third preference, for example,
will be approximately 48,000. At the rate of 17,000 per year, this is
less than :3 years' worth of third preference numbers, so to speak.
It is minimal in the third preference, but there is always a certain
amount of so-called fallout, people who for one reason or another,
although they have the status, do not obtain visas.

Therefore, in a period of 2 to 3 years, the people who are presently
filing petitions will be coning up for visas. The 48,001 will be within
a 3-year period, so that anyone filing now would, within 3 years, be
competing fairly against anyone else filing now.

Mr. FEIGIA. Do you think that we can ever completely satisfy
demands for immigration? Do you think we should base our immigra-
tion formula completely on the known character of demand?

Miss WATSON. Mr. Chairman, first, the answer is no; I don't think
that we can ever completely satisfy the demands for immigration.

On the other hand, I don't feel "that it would be wise for us from a
foreign policy point of view or for our own self-interest to tailor our
immigration'laws to the demand because the demand will change from
time to time and I think that the wisest thing, as the Congre has
determined, is that the immigration should be tailored to the needs
of the country rather than tfie demands.

Mr. RODINo. Mr. Chairman, at this point, if you say it should
be tailored to the needs of the country Miss Watson, aren't you
suggesting then that we have a very flexible immigration policy that
wodld change according to the needs of the country?

Would thins mean then that what might be operative and workable
now may not be operative and workable next year, and that we would
have to review our immigration policy again "and make the necessary
changes?

Isn't that what you are suggesting?
Miss WATSO.v. As I view it, the -w as it is presently designed

does have a degree of flexibility by virtue of the fall down, ihe built-in
system of the all down of numbers, which gives you the kind of flexi-
bility that you require.

Mr. RODINo. Yes, but you yourself, Miss Watson, have pointed
out some of the deficiencies that presently exist in our law and as a
matter of fact in pointing to the law as written and the differences in
requirements between Western Hemisphere countries and the Eastern
European countries, this certainly, in my judgment at least, isn't in
accordance with what might be best for our foreign policy. Yet you
are saying now that it is flexible and it meets those needs?

Miss WATsoN. I have not said that the law is perfect and I don't
think that any of us has purported to give you that impression.



I am merely pointing out that there are aspects within the law which
do provide a certain amount of flexibility.

Of course that flexibility, however, does not go to the extent of
the third and the sixth preferences which take care of our labor needs.
There is no question but that there could be some changes which
would be more suitable to the needs.

I certainly don't mean to say that this is perfect and let's not
change it. As my statement pointed out, there are many problem
areas which we had not foreseen at the time of the enactment of this
legislation and which experience now points out should be considered
for correction.

Mr. RODINo. Thank you. I didn't meun to press the point except
I construed that you might have been suggesting we keep changing
the law.

Of course I am not opposed to this if it meets the needs of our
country. That is the job of the legislator. If the law isn't working
right think we ought to change it. We ought to keep it flexible.
Tank you.

Mr. MooRE. Mr. Chairman, may I pose a question?
Mr. FEIGHAN. Mr. Moore.
Mr. MOORE. Have we given any thought to perhaps relieving some

of our difficulty in the various preference categories if we would, rather
than make the date of the submission of an application or petition
under one of the preference categories the controlling date for im-
migration purposes-if we were to simply provide that the date of
the approval of the labor certification be the date for immigration.
Then they would move quite rapidly-there wouldn't be anything
remaining for the immigrant to do-if we have that as a controlling
date for immigration purposes.

Miss WATsoN. Sir, there is one problem. In the event that you
should get the labor certification, then the processing would have to
take place and you may very well find that that individual or applicant
might be ineligible in certain other aspects of the law.

Mr. MOORE. Well, yes, that is quite true, but, after all, you finally
sifted this down to the point where you discover his ineligibility at a
time when you have not severely prejudiced the right of another
individual that is eligible in all respects.

He has a labor certification, and he is found eligible on health and
security grounds and all the other requirements of the law, so Why
should he be held back and why should his movement to the United
States be retarded because on the basis of the original application
date he is later in time to an individual who may, one, never get his
labor certification, and two, eventually if he gets it then he may sub-
sequently be declared ineligible on other grounds.

Miss WATSON. I am informed we do use the date of the labor
certification in the Western Hemisphere as the date of application.
Mr. Baker, is that true?

Mr. BAKER. Yes. There are no petitions required in the Western
Hemisphere.

Mr. MOORE. That is the only reason you use it in the Western
Hemisphere because the law as written doesn't contemplate the
submission of the petition itself. The only thing you have as a record
is the labor certification factor.
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I direct my question to the Eastern Hemisphere where the apparent
problem exists according to Miss Watson's testimony today.

Mr. BAKER. In the Eastern Hemisphere the petition and the labor
certification go hand in glove. In other words, the petition is not ap-
proved unless the labor certification is with it.

Mr. MooRE. Oh, no. The date for immigration purposes is estab-
lished by the date of submission of the petition and the individual
may not get labor certification for 6 or 8 months.

Mr. BAKER. In the third and sixth preference categories the labor
certifications go with the petitions. Now, in the other preference
categories, the labor certification is not required.

Mr. MooRE. Right.
[r. BAKER. In the first, second, fourth, the fifth.

Mr. MooRE. Then are you telling me that the date of receiving
labor certification in the Eastern Hemisphere is the controlling date
for immigration purposes?

Mr. BAKER. No, sir. The petition is.
Mr. MOORE. That is exactly my point, sir; so that is the reason I

got to the question I asked. It is tfie date of the petition, not the date
of the labor certification.

If I may make this observation, Mr. Chairman, I visited every one
of these northern European countries, and I might say at my own
expense, to determine the possible operation of the new law after
July I of this coming year.

Some of the very pertinent questions that Miss Watson poses in
her testimony were made available to me independently by the various
consular officers and staff personnel and immigration authorities at
our various posts in Great Britain, Ireland, Denmark, Sweden,
Gerniany, France, Italy, and the whole area in which we have some
measure of problem.

Now, in the countries that I named, with the exception of Italy,
most of the anticipated problems were very, very similar. The Italian
problem was almost the reverse, but there is a quick realization in the
minds of our consulate officers that they are going to have a touchy
foreign policy problem on their hands.

Whether they can weather it or not remains to be seen. Take a
country where historically you could walk in one day, and you have
your visa to the United States the next, and then the consulate officer
has to eventually say, "I am sorry, you can't go now-you are going
to have to wait for a year" or 2 years, whatever the case may be.
I predict that we will have some very touchy foreign policy problems.

That is the reason I posed the question: Could we not right this ship
a little bitif we use labor certification as the date of place in line for
entrance into the United States rather than the date of filing the
petition?

Miss WATSON. Miss Harper.
Miss HARPER. Mr. Congressman, with respect to our present

backlogs in third and sixth and the problem of the British trying to
filter into them, I am afraid that this problem would not really be
solved by that solution, so to speak, in the immediate sense.

It would in due course of time, but then even using the petition date
is going to right it we believe within a reasonable period of time; that
is, say 2 to 3 years.



The reason I say that-this is what Mr. Baker brought up a moment
ago-is the Immigration Service does not approve a third or sixth
preference petition in the absence of an approved labor certification.

Therefore, all of our backlogs in third and sixth have labor certifi-
cations which were approved prior to the time that the British are now
obtaining them and even if we used the labor certification approval
date they would still be ahead of the British who are coming along now.

Mr. MOORE. But it relates back to a prior time. Let's just simply say
this: Today, for example, an individual would come in from any
country who would have some difficulty obtaining a labor certification
as opposed to, let's say, an individual from Great Britain where labor
certification may be, by reason of the skill, immediately available. That
individual is going to be on his way and admitted as a prospective
immigrant far ahead of the individual who is slow, if you follow my
exam )le. But if you follow your example, the individual who is slow in
obtaining a labor certification which eventually is approved, then his
admission date relates back to the date of his petition.

Miss HARPER. We would have to have nonpreference numbers avail-
able in that event, Mr. Moore, in order to use this system. The law
requires us to issue visas first to preference applicants.

Mr. MOORE. This is correct.
Miss HARPER. And we have the people in the third and sixth prefer-

ences with approved labor certifications and with petitions. This is
our problem.

Mr. MOORE. Let me ask the question this way. In the areas where
we are developing a tremendous backlog and where labor certification
is required how many of those numbers today await labor certification.

Miss HARPER. None of them, sir.
Mr. MOORE. All of them have been labor certified?
Miss HARPER. All of them in the third and sixth preferences, yes,

sir.
Mr. MoomE. In the third and sixth preferences?
Miss HARPER. Yes, sir.
Mr. MOORE. These are valid numbers, representing immigrants

that but for the availability of a number would be on their way to the
United States.

Miss HARPER. That is right, sir.
Mr. MOORE. I yield.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Miss Harper, you and Miss Watson mentioned that

in about 2 or 3 years these undersubscribed countries would be on an
equal footing with the presently oversubscribed nations.

Do you have any suggestions as to legislation or change in regula-
tions during the interim period of 2 or 3 years by which those who
would be disadvantaged such as the undersubscribed countries would
be put on an equal footing with the oversubscribed countries?

Miss HARPER. I have no proposal. I don't know about Miss Watson.
With respect to the regulations, sir, the language in section 203(b)
and section 203(c) is so clear with respect to the order in which we
must make vis& numbers available to applicants that there would
be no way in which we could by regulation amend the law, so to speak.

With respect to proposals I defer.
Miss WATsoN. I gathered that there has been most concern about

the third and sixth preferences, and it would appear that Congress
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could take action if they felt it the proper kind of procedure to per-
mit a certain number of numbers for these undersubscribed areas
solely in the third and sixth preference which would wipe out this
backlog.

According to our estimates we have something like a little over
79,000 numbers that may not be used after June 30. Our estimates
are that within the third preference and the sixth preference about
77,000 are waiting, are backlogged, in those two preferences.

However, I do want to make this caveat: that we have been cir-
cularizing all of our posts around the world to get as many people
as possible into the pipelines and get them cleared prior to the June
30 date, and the amount of numbers that we say may very well be
unused by June 30, 79,000 or 78,000, m'ny bq slightly less.

However, the Congress could clear up ;he bacdog in these particular
groups. This means that you would ha,-e to make certain provisions
in the law that so many numbers, and for ",his specific type of intending
immigrant, could be utilized. That wold be the only suggestion.

I must say again insofar as fifth preference is concerned, especially
for the Italians, this would not work.

Mr. FEIGOAN. This is not directly in the line of questions, but you
just mentioned it and I wonder what means or what procedure is used
to encourage people to get in the pipeline?

Miss WATSON. Well, first of all there has been a good deal of
publicity going throughout the world that the new law is going into
effect and therefore immigration will be somewhat curtailed. It will
be first-come, first-served.

To many people who have indicated a desire to come we have been
saying "Got your documents together. Let us get this processed as
quickly as possible because if you wait much longer then it means
your turn will be very much father down the line," and this is what
we have been doing.

Mr. FE[HAN. Miss Watson, what has been the effect of the Act of
October 3, 1965, on the volume of immigration?

Miss WATSON. It has gone up in respect to certainly those countries
which have been oversubscribed and it has been increasing and will
eventually, I believe by this year, arrive close to the 170,000 overall
limitation which has been imposed by this law.

It has increased within the past 3 years, largely by encouragement.
One, they recognized, and this is particularly true of the fifth prefer-
ence, that the new law said: Oh, we can possibly get visas; therefore,
let us get on the list and so forth. And the oversubscribed countries
of course have had the opportunity of taking advantage of the immi-
Vation pool and the 20,000 country limit to increase the amount of
immigration because you will understand that many western European
countries have always been undersubscribed and there has not been
quite as much migration from those areas.

Mr. CAILL. May I ask a question, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. FFIG[AN. I just wanted to ask, if I may, what is the extent

of the backlog for Italy and do you foresee any possible time when
it might be eliminated?

Miss WATSON. Sir, the most troublesome problem with Italian
immigration comes within the fifth preference, the brothers and
sisters. Now, as I mentioned in my statement, the demand in fifth
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preference trebled within these 3 years and there are about 100,000
on the list for immigration to the United States.

We envisage following the number system under which I haye
pointed out it will take approximately 10 years to eliminate the back-
log, but then of course you have built in there its own propagation,
so to speak, or increase because then brothers and sisters will come
over and again build them up again. So on the basis of the numerical
limitation I %vould say at least 10 years and perhaps even longer.

Mr. CAHILL. I just have this one question. On this backlog that
you have mentioned, the numbers that you suggest, do they refer to
principals only?

Miss WATSON. No.
Mr. CAHILL. Or do they refer to the principals plus spouses and

children and everybody that would be eligible under the principal.
.Miss WATSON. T1 hat is correct.
M'. CAHIL. So that would be the entire backlog.
Miss WATSON. That is right. You see, one of the problems is that

families are included as in the third preference and they take up a
great deal.

Mr. CAHILL. This is the reason why there has been such a great
increase.

Miss WATSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. CAHILL. I have no further questions.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Mr. Rodino.
Mr. RoDINo. Following up there, Miss Watson, you mentioned

awhile ago that we may have after June 30, 1968, within the vicinity of
77,000 unused numbers. If you are going to encourage all the petitions
that come in before June maybe there might be less than this. Possibly
there might be some way of utilizing these unused numbers which
are not available now because there will be a termination of the pool
as of June 30, 1968.

Is it your recommendation that a way be found to distribute those
numbers between the third and sixth preference categories so that
some of the backlog might be taken up?

Miss WATSON. Mr. Rodino, I was really answering the question
posed by the Chairman as to what could we suggest as a possibility.
i don't necessarily recommend it.

Mr. RODINO. That is a possibility.
Miss WATSON. Yes. If the concern is largely for the backlogs in the

third and sixth preferences, then this may very well be a possibility
that one might like to consider. It may not be feasible once it is ex-
amined in greater depth.

Mr. RODINO. Would the possibility of an extension of the phaseout
period be something that might be considered, too, or would there be
a buildhg up of more backlogs?

Miss WATSON. You would build up more backlog. That would be
our best judgment. It is just delaying the agony.

Mr. RODINO. One last question since we are on this point. The
chairman had asked what we might do, not just with relation to some
of the backlogs, but in view of the fact that problems have arisen in
the legislation and recognizing the fact that some countries have been
disadvantaged and knowing that we have set a ceiling of 20,000 for
each country, I have been thinking of setting a floor, if you will, or a
minimum for countries.



Do you hive any comments regarding this, Miss Watson?
Miss WATSON. Ithink, sir, that it would create a number of prob-

lems, both philosophically as well as administratively, to institute a
floor. If I may, I would like Miss Harper who is a little bit more ex-
perienced in the actual application of the law to respond to this.

Mr. RODINO. I appreciate this becausQ I have been giving this some
attention and have been wondering whether this may not be one of
the means which we might use to overcome some of the problems
that have arisen in countries such as Ireland and other countries.

Miss WA&ToS. Yes.
Miss HARPM. Sir, this thought was broached to us several weeks

ago and we too thought that it might very well solve the problem, and
we approached it from every angle that we could in an attempt to
come up with a workable system of administering such a provision.

We found really that the administrative problems are formidable
and as Miss Watson says there are also certain philosophicalimplica-
tions such as the fact .that it violates the first-come first-served
principle. It would necessitate violating the first-come first-served
concept which seems to underlie the 1965 legislation and it might of
course be taken as, in essence, a reinstitution to some extent of the
national origins quota system.

Mr. RODINO. That we don't want.
Miss HAnPER. But from a purely administrative standpoint we

would have grave difficulties with it because the question of demand,
the volume of demand from the several countries of the world, is
beyond our control, of course. If we had a minimum figure available
to each country and if the demand did not come in from these coun-
ties, we would be hard put to know when and whether to use the
numbers that were supposed to be reserved for those countries.

If we waited until near the end of the fiscal year, by which time we
could be relatively confident that no additional demand was going to
come in, we would put an unmanageable and an intolerable workload
on our posts abroad in the effort to use the numbers before the end of
the fiscal year.

Alternatively the numbers would go unused and of course under
the 1965 legislation it would appear that for the first time since the
1030's the immigration level is going to be that which the Congress
has authorized. We would again be back in the position of having
unused numbers and we would be directly disadvantaging those
countries which have benefitted from the abolition of. the national
origins quota system such as, for example, Italy and the Philippines,
because the numbers would simply not be available for them.

Mr..RoDINo. Thank you.
Mr. MooRE. Mr. Chairman, may I inquire?
Mr. FEIGHAN. Mr. Moore.
MW.) Moons. I think-thire are some things that really htve to be

said here when we talk about backlogs and problems in hmigratiQn.
In our visa bulletin release, dated February 15, 1968, -wq have 116
nations that are listed as nations that supply immigrants presently
to the United Statesj some of them under subquotas.

Of those listed -74 nations out of the 116 have current mmgr'tioninto the United Atates, meaning you can. walk in the door witlhouta
waiting period. If you ,qu alyand meet the requrements ojj the law
you can come to the UnitedStates of America immediately.
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Now, if you make a further examination of this list, you find that
there are 42 nations in which there is a backlog of sorts. In a further
examination of the third and the sixth preference categories, there
is not one of the 42 nations for which there is backlog whose dates
go beyond or back in the third preference category of May 1, 1967,
and, if you go to the sixth preference category, there isn't an un-
ngrant that isn't eligible to come to the United States that 'has beenin ne beyond October 1, 1967. 1owcurrent ca you make immigra-
tion on a world-wide basis Nrithlstatistics such as tha? _

I just can't for the life of me see where what we hdidhere in 1965
is in any way not operating as we would want it. I ask, is 's6-months'

to ginto the nied States hamp6i.rngthe flow ration?
There is only one ally substantial backlog in-' his bull tn 1f ta-tistic aar Affais at i
tistics from the ureau of curi y and is
the fifth prefers ce categr for Ialy; the Refublic of Italy.All of us problethi T

All of~reaize this-'i$ a. ea.t~ti a!y a problem y m ad ed
and by my ,prsonal exarninatioP 4ig~e en toldfb the peo e..at~ ~ o the groa totllbak ld by fif

oi heso t tegeamyajori b c .i i preferern

May I sa to you that the furt back we g at all in kny count
and in al cagories, rhee the waiting i6eso speak, t e
date is Nove ber 1,1966. '-' r-..

But let's g to the lttalian jblem' _-ltW preference. The st -

tistical data suggestss tat there 're 18 1000 e1 that chan
or preference ategory aitigo 'jiterfl a viset h in ex
of 100,000 car prefere dates of 195 ea y 1956. 'his is W atw, h icula indivi (wlwe have to give ur attention to; th t-it- n't 1)eton ya 19in the fifth pref ence category zi nnm~sb~n/h er_1
tind 1958 and forivrd that h gnrtdhi'akg,. but t 'at the

backlog is there as direct r 'ilr-ofoe internal SltUa on ta
encuraedindviual4o identify their desire to come theUnited

States that has loaded tb~oflfth preference category. lit moves a
month at a time by reason 'of the large numbers tft are involved,
we are lucky.

_Now, again isolating from our thinking the problem of the Italian
fifth p reference, which is of genuine concern to all of us, isolating from
our thinking the fact that that is a problem because of the large num-
ber that registered from 1955 and early 1956 in Italy, representative
of in excess of 50 p ereenb of the to~tal of those that are suggested to be
backlogged, and taking into consideration that by the character of the
amendments that went into effect in 1965 we have some dual petitions
in existence in fifth and sixth p reference categories, how current can
you make immigration to the United States? Just how current can you
make immigration to the United States?
.on the very basis of the statistics, we have rid ourselves of the grave

charge that people must wait years and years and years to be admitted
because the statistics themsele indicate that in 74 countries of the
world the person c~hn oome tomorrow, and in 42 of the countries he
must wait in the third or the sixth preference categories a period of
less than a year. I just wonder how current our objective really is here
and whether there isn't some premium on eventually getting to the
United States ifyou don't have to wait 10, 15, or 20 years and the
statistics 9 uld indicate that you do not. b

Miss1Aco i1R. Sir, in the 74 countries you mentioned, on July 1,
1968 w,aill not be able to walk in and get a visa.
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Mr. MOORE. I accept your answer as being true, but let's wait, I
think your projections probably are true in that respect and what I am
talking about is that, as we look at this thing today and these are the
statistics which we must go on, it is a pretty current immigration
package.

Miss HARPER. Each of those, sir, is current because of the existence
of a national origins quota for the country of birth which will not
exist on July 1.

Mr. MooRE. True.
Miss HARPER. Therefore, on July 1 they will not be able to walk

into those same consulates and embassies and obtain visas that they
could have obtained on June 30 unless they are in the first, second, or
fourth preference classes.

In the third, fifth, and sixth which are backlogged they will be at
the end of the line.

Now, with respect to our third preference backlog, for example,
you cited that we are now making visas available to persons for whom
third preference petititions were filed prior to May 1, 1967, which
itself is not too terribly far back, not quite a year, but might I say,
sir, that the backlog gets worse every day in. third preference rather
than better because with the 17,000 limit in third preference-I am
speaking now of principals-in May of 1967 there were 1,790 petitions
approved for third preference. These are principals.

This does not include family members. On the other hand, in
February of this year there were 2,803 third preference petitions
approved. There has been a steady growth in the rate of approval of
third preference petitions during this period of time.

Mr. MOORE. May I ask you to repeat that?
Miss HARPER. I said, sir, that we must take into account the

fact that the third preference backlog is growing at all times. We
will not necessarily always be within 1 year. We are not within
1 year now.

I mean this May 1967 filing date is approximately 1 year, but in
May a year ago slightly less than 1,800 petitions, third preference
petitions, were approved, 1,790 to be exact, whereas in February of
this year 2,803 were approved and there has been a growth in the
number of petitions and in the rate at which these petitions are
being approved in the third preference throughout this entire period
since the lv went into effect.

Now, I am not including family members in these figures-that is,
2,803 petitions represent 5,606 people. Since there are only 17,000
numbers available annually, if ve acquire 5,606 new applicaitts in
1 month, the backlog clearly is going to grow and growv and grow
so that we will become less and less current in these preferences as
time goes on.

Mr. Moons. But we have not become less and less current, let's
say, over the past 6 months, because wo have advanced the date.
I refer to the previous Bureau of Security ind Consuhir Affairs
bulletin 181 which is a month prior to my original referenced bulletin,
at which time the third preference category was then March 1, 1967,
and within a month we advanced the current filing date a month.

If you go back over your monthly bulletins, which are apparently
issued on the 15th of each month, you find in December 1967 that
the date of preference on the waiting list at that time was February 1,
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1967, so ve have almost been able to advance a month or stay almost
current in relationship to the passage of time, but your suggestion is
that after July 1 this will materially change?

Miss HARPER. Yes, sir.
Mr. MooRE. Based upon the reports which you have requested

from your various posts indicating the number of and status of pres-
ent applications in the third preference, and I would assume your
observations would carry over to the sixth preference category--

Miss HARPER. It will materially change also, Mr. Congressman,
because we have been issuing nonpreference visas, not third prefer-
ence and not sixth preference but nonpreference visas, to persons who
are of the typo to qualify for third or sixth preference.

Mr. MOORE. I would assume that is the way you are using the
pool, end it gives you more to work with otherwise.

Miss HARPER. In those 74 countries that you mentioned a moment
ago. Since there will not be nonpreference numbers available in vol-
ume after July 1 and applicants will have to qualify, within one of
the preference classes, the Western Europeans who have previously
been getting nonprefcrence, say, professionals and skilled workers who
have been getting nonpreference visas, will have to apply for third
and sixth preference which in itself will immediately cause an increase
in the demand in those two categories.

Mr. MooRE. You will move from the nonpreference category, and
you suggest that this will tax your third and your sixth preference
areas.

Miss HARPER. Further, yes. Without that increment we will have a
backlog of approximately 48,000 third preference on June 30.

M[r. MOORE. I posed the question to a number of your posts with
respect to the fact that you are going to have approximately 70,000
numbers after July 1 out of this pool which we created which will not
have been used and, therefore, the right to use the -same will have
expired.

rhe question that you have testified to here today and the area
geographically where we have some slight problem, where the nub is
going to got a little tight, is the drastic reduction that has taken place
in the countries with the largest historic pattern of immigration, the
northern European countries, so I put my question to you conversely
then.

What is your opinion about utilizing some of these unused numbers
to get us over the hump in these countries that have had strong his-
toric immigration patterns to us-the Irish are one-and making some
of those numbers available to ease us out of our very difficult situation
with, well, Great Britain and West Germany, Poland, Ireland, and
the Scandinavian countries?

What would be your thought with respect to that? I posed this
question, I should say, to a number of your consulates and they feel
it is a workable situation if the committee would be of the mind to
go in this direction.

How many numbers of that pool we would devote to that problem
remains of course for the committees' prerogative to decide and
whether we would divide them between the problem as it exists in the
northern European countries where immigration from Ireland some
say is just going to come to an abrupt halt as opposed to the problem
in third and sixth preference categories that for the moment seem to
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be moving reasonably well, but which we are advised by your testi-
mony willbecome even more difficult to handle.

Any comment at all will be appreciated.
Miss WATSON. Sir, I quite understand the concern, particularly

foreign policywise with respect to our traditional source of iminigra-
tion, but then, on the other hand, you may again run the risk of
appearing to reinstate the national origins aspect.

Mr. MOOE. Oh, no. May I respond by saying this? I can say this
because this would only be a temporary thing, just as the pool which
we created gave a decided preference to those southern European
nations that had a long and historic backlog.

Now, we gave a preference to those that had oversubscribed quotas
by the creation of the pool and the utilization of the pool to absorb
those preference waiting lists.

Now perhaps in the law originally we should have said that a
nation should have a minimum amount of numbers, but we didn't
do that.

So we say now in order to even this thing up just a little bit, we
have given several hundred thousand numbers to those who have
been disadvantaged for generations.

Can we take part of these 70,000 unused pool numbers and attack
the problem which we see will exist in those nations until we can get
them over the hump?

Miss WATSON. Would you confine it to a specific preference category
or would it be across the board, sir?

Mr. MooRE. I would do it in your best judgment trying to ease
the diplomatic difficulty that is apparent here.

Miss WATSON. Yes.
Miss HARPER. I think, sir, from a technical standpoint and also

I suppose a psychological standpoint, unless these numbers were made
available to the applicants from those countries only within the prefer-
once framework they would continue not to get preference petitions
filed, which is our chief difficulty now.

They have not been filing preference petitions and are therefore
not in line.

Mr. MOORE I agree with you in that respect.
Miss HARPER. One further observation on that same matter; the

only place that those countries are really going to be hurt is third
and sixth. The fifth preference backlog, although formidable in an
overall sense, is not really going to defer much immigration from
those countries because the fifth preference backlog is concentrated
in a relatively few countries which will all be affected by the 20,000
limit.

Therefore, the fifth preference will move forward rapidly for nations
from other foreign states, and numbers are of course available in
first, second, and fourth, no matter where one is from. The eradica-
tion of the third and sixth preference backlogs is therefore our real
problem and I am not sure that even solving that will solve the
problem with the Irish which we go back to again.

It is not numbers with the Irish. It is the qualitative controls of
the law which are inhibiting Irish immigration.

Mr. MOOI. It is the unskilled nature of the immigrant. I under-
stand that to be true.



Miss HARPEt. That is right,. If, for example, the pool which we
won't have next year, but assuming that we did have, were for the
express purpose of eradicatig the third and sixth preference back-
logs, this would of course necessitate a temporary waiving of the
tnird and sixth preference percentage limitations. It wodd also
necessitate waiving for this year the 170,000 overall limitation because
we have a 170,000 preference demand.

Mr. MoonE. Right.
Miss HARPEL. In excess of this.
Mr. MOORE. We understand this.
Miss HARPER. This could be done.
.Mr. FEIGOIAN. Miss Harper, if we increased the third and the

sixth preference each to 20 percent at the expense of, say, the first, and
second preference, would it not then bring all )references current and
keel) them current with the exception of brothers and sisters?

Miss HIARPER. I think, sir, our demand in both of those preference
categories actually will continue to exceed even a 20-percent figure.
This is largely because half of the numbers are used by family members.

Of the 17,000 numbers allotted for professionals, we are actually
getting between 8,000 and 9,000. We are getting the difference in
wives and children. But obviously, sir, the doubling of the amount of
numbers available to the third and sixth preference would erode the
backlogs and perhaps make the whole thing more manageable.

Mr[I.-EIGHAN. Of course a relatively new factor in immigration
has come in.-in the unskilled live-in domestics. Do you thiNk that
this tyl)e of immigration should be, if not discouraged, curtailed?

Miss 1ARPER]. Vell, this is an area, as I know you are aware, sir,
in which we have found an unhealthy amount of traud. This is, how-
ever, primarily within the purview of the Department of Labor to
determine. That is to say, the law vests in the Secretary of Labor the
determination of what types of workers the country needs and I
believe that the Department of Labor is attempting to take measures
to eliminate the fraud aspect that has arisen so often in connection
with live-in domestic cases.

.Mr. MooRE. The chairman raises a. l)oint which I think we ought
to explore completely because it is just as important as anything we
have touched u)on today.

Not only do we have fraud in the first instance that is a rather
tortuous and bothersome l)roblem here, but it is getting to the point
where it is almost an open-end road for immigration purrposes solely
and not to meet the shortages of any particular skill in the country.
We studied this problem when we put tius provision in the law and
we kept thinking that the thing we should do is to specify a period
of time that an intending immigrant must spend with a prospective
employer. However, we felt that this was a servitude the nature of
which was simply contra to every principle of individual freedom
which we honor. Neverthele, I want to have some statistics presented
to us and I would assume Immigration is the only one that can do it,
to tell us just how long some of these immigrants that come here
under the qualified categories actually spend with the employers
they were going to be employed by.

As you know, they can come in one month and terminate their
contract the next, and they are here. You can't do anything to move
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them out, so I hope we could go into that a little more thoroughly,
Mr. Chairman, when we reconvene.

Miss WATSON. As M[iss Harper Pointed out, the Department is
very much concerned about it as well as Immigration and Labor
andshe also pointed out that there is fraud not only with respect to
the intending immigr nit, but also even with the emjl;oyers, and these
are the things that we are trying to work out.

IMr. FEIOJIAN. The subcommittee will adjourn and meet at 10
o'clock a week from today at which time we will be very happy to
have you with uis and we will also request the able representatives of
the Immigration and Naturalization Service to testify. Thank you
very much.

Miss WATSON. Thank you.
(Whereupon, at 12:05 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to recon-

vene at 10 a.m., Wednesday, April 10, 1968.)
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Tie subcommittee met at. 10 a.n., pursuant to call, in room 2141,

Rayburn I-louse Office Building, Hon. Michael A. Feighan (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Feighan, Rodino, Dowdy, Cahill, and
MacGregor.

Staff members present: Garner J. (line, Counsel; and Donald G.
Beun, Associate Counsel.

Mr. FEIHAN. The subcommittee will come to order.
Today marks the second in the series of executive hearings scheduled

to revi(ev the operation of the Immigration Act of October 3, 1965.
Last week, on April 3, we received testimony from the Department

of State. This was not concluded by the time the hearing was ad-
journed.

Accordingly, we are very happy to have before us once again the
very able representatives of the State Department.

For the record, I would like to note that appearing today is Miss
Barbara M. Watson, Acting Administrator of the Bureau of Security
and Consular Affairs of the departmentt of State, and that she is ac-
conipanied by Mr. Frederick Smith, J r., Deputy Administrator, Miss
Elizabeth J. Harper, Mr. Franklin H. Baker, and Mr. Eugene L.
Krizek.

Miss Watson, at, the conclusion of last. week's hearing we were dis-
cussing the operation of the new preference system and the backlogs
which have developed in the third, fifth, and sixth preferences.

In your letter of April 2, 1968, to the committee, you presented de-
tailed comments on the present selection system andpossible alterna-
tives to overcome its most pressing deficiencies.

At this point in the record I would like to insert a copy of this
letter and ask that you address yourself to discussing each one of these
l)opsible alternatives in detail in order that all the potential advan-
tages and disadvantages can be fully understood.*

MUr. FEIGHAN. You nmay proceed, Miss Watson.
Miss WATSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Referring specifically to the letter, we offered some five alternatives

which deal with some of the problems which are being recognized.

*See pages 4, 5, 6, and 7.
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Referring to the letter which we submitted to your committee for
consideration, we suggested some five alternatives which might be
considered by the committee in an effort to right some of tile possible
problems which may have arisen with respect to the operation of the
Immigration and Nationality Act.

If I may, I would like to go directly into the alternatives as we have
outlined them.

The first alternative is to retain seven classes with the present per-
centages as exist pesently in the Immigration and Nationality Act.

One benefit that would result. from this is that administratively
there would be no requirement for change in symbols or in the report-
ing system.

In addition, we would suggest. adding parents of adult resident
aliens to the second preference. We also suggest in this alternative
a provision for falldown of unused numbers to each successive pref.
erence class including the third and sixth preferences, not to exceed
15,000 additional numbers to any single class.

We anticipate that this would add 15,000 numbers to the third, and
probably also the sixth preference.

At present, approximately half of the 17,000 number. available for
each of the third and sixth[ preference are used by principal aliens.
The rest go to their spouses and children.

ITuder this alternative, we also suggest that tile sixth preference be
limited to skilled workers in short supply. Aliens, in other words, who
are within the I)epartment. of fLlor swhedulo A or C should also
be permitted under section 204 to file petitions in the sixth preference
in their own behalf.

This would give a true preference to the types of aliens most needed
in our economy.

An undue share of the sixth preference visas are now being issued
to persons engaged in household duties; that is those who leave the
occupation for which they have been granted tile preference shortly
after their arrival in the tTnited States. At least this has been our ex-
perience.

In addition, we would suggest establishing a separate provision for
refugees as proposed in H.R. 13453. The question of when to make un-
used refugee numbers available to nonpreference applicants is ex-
ceedingly difficult.

We lve found this in tle present operation of the law. It, is diffi-
cult,' if not impossible, to resolve in terms of practical administra-
tion of the present provisions.

Then we would provide for the use of the present seventh prefer-
once numbers for persons now entitled only to nonpreferenco status, as
well as unskilled workers who obtain a labor certification.

11o are, as is the committee, concerned over the limited availability
of nonpreference mmhers winch will occur as of July 1, 1968. nlis i.
particularly so insofar as it. will affect elderly relatives who are depend-
ents of U.. citizens or resident aliens hut who are not, entitled to pref-
erence or immediate relative status.

This category would also include other classes of nonprferenee ap-
plicants such as religious workers, investors, and alien members of
allied armed forces.

That, sir, is tle content of alternative No. 1.



Mr. li,'aii.%x. May I ask you, Mi-ss Watson, how would you define
"skilled workers," if tie clinle in the sixth preference definition to in-
Clnde only skilled workers would be made?

Mis; WAvrso.. Tiat would he in the province of the I)epnrtnlent of
Labor to delternli what tliey would consider skilled workers.

I assuille that they would have to lhavev Specialized skills, whether
tlm be ieelallnies 0l ele.tricians and so on.

l1u1t. that would inot, really be in our purview. 'We would be guided by
the Departient. of Labor in such definition.

Mr. F'II. YOU layi lro'eed.
Miss Wvrsox,. In alteliative No. 2. again we would retain seven

preference ellisses. INe would change the percelitage's to accord onlyp percelit to tle first preference, distributing the remainder equally
between tile third and sixth preferences.

Mr. F miNx. With reference to the experience in tile first. prefer-
eice which lireselitly permnits 20 liei'cent. what is lhe number that have
been availing thenihsees of that l)Ifeieilce each year?

Miss W,'SOx. Ourl. experience, Sir, lilts shown that, olly ibouit 1
p)ereent. or possibly its low si 100 lolilthly. It is less than 1 percent that
is ultilized aililiilily ill that lreferenee.

1)istribltlling the renailiilder equally between tle third and sixth
preference wouli serve to increase tle numbers available to the third
and sixth references but, would concomitantly re(luce the numbers
available for the fifti p'eference.

The third suggestion in this alternative would he to add to the
seco(ld preference, as is indicated ill alter'natlive One, which iiieans that
we would idd the parents of adult resident aliens to tile second pref-
erelce.

We would thell also suggest that. youl1 might Change the sixth nf-
elence as iidicltled in iilteriiative olne; tlhiat is, colifillilig it only to
skilled workers.

ltre would then also chaligo tle second Ireference which would
establish tlie .parate provision for refugees ats proposed in 1LI.R 13453.

That, sir would ibe tile second alternative.
Mr. FEIG AN. Miss Wltson1, how lany parents of pernillelt, resi-

dent aliens would, in your estimation, " ialify for second preference
if the definitions were expanded to illelude thell ?

Miss WA'isoN. Sir, we are not, at this point in time able to anticipate
tile numbers, We. W have no ex perience at all in t his area.

'Tile third alternative would again retain seven classes with the
present percentages. However, it, would add to the second plrefei'ence
not only the parents of adult resident aliens but also the spouses aind
children accomnplanying or following to join principals issued visas
under the third or sixth preference without requiring a petition to
accord then this status.

This would permit the third and sixth preference numbers to be
used solely for the principal aliens concerned, but it would have the
anomalous effect of according the derivative status aliens a higher
preference than that which is given the principal.

It would also have an effect, although not all obvious one, Oil the
numbers available for the fifth prefereniee. We would also suggest
.hnngin the sixth preference as was previously suggested by limiiting
it to skilled workers and also changing the seventh preference by



making a special provision for refugees using those numbers for
non preference.

Mr. FoIGIA,\. Do I understand that. an accompanying spouse or
child of the beneficiary of a third or sixth preference would be over
and above the nmnerical limitations?

iss s No, sir. What would happen ii that since the second
preference is also a preference that. in our experience is underutilized,
the spouse and accompanying children should be put in the second
preference so that, they do not. use up the, iuuinbers in the third pref-
eren e and so as to retain the third preference solely for the principal
alien.

As I have said, you do have this lrob~lem where the third preference
alien is in one preference category and his spouse and children are inl
a higher preference ca egor.

Mr. FEA.. While you are o1 that, subject, just for the record,
in the usage of the third l)reference, how nany who have come here
have been persons admitted for their skills, and how many accom-
panied themi ?

Ml[iss W41krsox. It has beenll about. 50-50, sir.
Mr. FYlO x. You mean 0e person accompanying
Miss W.%wrsox. Yes.
Mr. FETUIAN. So that at least the third preference, as far as its ob-

jective of bringing skilled persons or professionals here, is diluted by
50 percent?

Miss Wxrsox. That is correct.
Alternative No. 4 has some differences.
First, it, would eliminate the first preference by adding unmarried

sons and daughters of citizens to the immediate relative category.
Mr. 1'EIO,\.N. What estimate do you have as to the number that

would be involved ,
Miss W,%wsoN. It would be less than 2,000.
Therefore, this would not add neasu rably to the overall total of the

annual immigration hut it would eliminate le. falhldown of about 19 of
the alloted 20 l)ercent to the lower )refelnces.

Thenru we would establish a new first, preference not to exceed 20
percent for the spouses and unarried sons and daughters of resident
aliens and for parents of resident aliens over the age of 21. This is
the second preference lt, adds parents.

We would establish then a new second preference not to exceed 10
Percent plus the falldown of unused first for tile married sons ad
daughters of V.S. citizens. 'T'llis is the current or present fourth prefer-
eice.

This alternative would then establish a new tlird preference not to
exceed 20 percent plus falldown for brothers and sisters of U.S. citizens
who are over the age of 21.

I'his divers from the present fifth preference in that tle percentage
allocation is reduced by ,4 percent and tihe quirement is a.lded that tio
petitioning U.S. citizel he an adult. Tihe )reoment law permits any minor
of any ago to petition for a brother or sister.

We would then establish a new fourth preference, not to exceed 25
percent, for members of the professions and scientists, and artists of
exceptional ability.



''his equates with tile present third preference except that tile allow-
able members are increased by 15 percent. This alternative would re-
suit, in the case of foreign states where tile demand in the fi st three
preferences exceeds 20,000, in no numbers being available in this or afiy
lower preferences.

It would then establish a new fifth preference, not to exceed 15 per-
cent plus falldown from the fourth preference, for skilled workers
in short. supply.

This would be the same as the present sixth preference except, that
it would be limited to skilled workers and the )ercentage allocation
would be increased by 5 percent plus falldown.

In addition, we would establish a new sixth preference, not. to ex-
ceed 10 percent plus the falldown from the third and fifth, for un-
skilled workers with a labor certification and for those aliens to whom
section 212(a) (14) is not applicable.

With respect, to that, we are still very much concerned about the
limited availability of nonpreference 1nmbers which will exist after
July 1.

Mir. FmoiTAN. Miss Watson, if I may interrupt; if I understood
correctly, the fourth alternative would provide the sixth preference
10 percent plus the mused numl)ers in the fourth and fifth preference
for unskilled workers with labor certification, and for those aliens who
(to not need certification. To whom are you referring for those aliens
who do not, need certification? W

Miss WA\TsON. Elderly relatives, business investors, fiances: people
who are not coming here to compete in the labor market.

Then we would establish a. separate provision for refugees as pro-
posed in H.R. 13453. Each of the above alternatives wouldameliorate
the oversubscription in the third and sixth preferences, although not
providing enough numbers to satisfy fully the demand in these
categories.

Each would at the same time reduce the numbers available for the
fifth preference which is also backlogged.

In view of the disadvantages iiherent in each of these alternatives,
consideration might be given to a completely new approach to achiev-
ing, within a worldwide imnmigratioit limited the two principal aims
of our immigration system; one, the reuhniting of families, and two,
admitting aliens who would beneft the country.

With that in mind, there is a fifth alternative which is I)resented for
consideration.

First, expansion of the immediate relative class to include the
spouses and unmarried sons and daughters of U.S. citizens and resident
aliens and the parents of adult U.S. citizens and resident aliens and
the spouses and unmarried sons and daughters of such immigrant.

Since family reunification is a basic principle of the law, the limited
expansion of the immediate relative class proposed would implement
that principle.

Relatives who have established their own family units such as mar-
ried sons and daughters and brothers and sisters do not normally join
the household of the U.S.-based sponsor.

Further, the inclusion of any of the proposed groups of relatives in
the preference classes does not limit the volume of immigration. It
simply delays the desired reunification of close family members.



For example, in Hong Kong, there will be a cutoff date in the second
preference but those spouses and children beyond the cutoff date will
not be prevented from coming-they will eventually come here, they
will just be delayed for some time.

Secondly, uidler this alternative the total allowable immigration of
all of the others would be lowered to approximately 200,000, of which
the bulk would go to professionals and other workers and a small per-
centage, perhaps a 40-40-20 percent ratio, would be available for the
group we have proposed in the other alternatives as an amended
203(a) (7). This would permit a general correlation between economic
circumstances in the United States and the volume of immigration
since most of the total, whether or not relatives, would be subject to
the labor certification requirement.

At present, 80 percent of the maximum number can receive visas
and be admitted without reference to the labor market or other eco-
nomic conditions in this country.

Then, to avoid another retroactive disadvantaging of longstanding
apl)licants, such as occurred in the imposition in the 1965 Act of the
labor certification on backlogged nonpreference applicants, we would
grant nonquota status to all backlogged relative preference immi-
grants--that is the fourth and fifth l)references--who would be di-
vested of their preference status under this alternative.

This system would not increase annual immigration on a long-range
basis. It would, however, result in a one-time increase with respect to
the relatives in the fourth and fifth preferences.

On the other hand, this change would probably reduce the figure of
annual immigration on a long-range basis since immediate relative
issuance last year was 37,924 and second preference was only 15,676
or a total of 53,600.

The number of visas issued to Western Hemisj~here immigrants
who are statutorily exempt from section 212 (a) (14) was 71,496 or a
grand total of 125,096.

This figure can only be an estimate of the proposed numerically
exempt group; however, since the second preference does not now in-
clude parents of resident aliens and the Western Hemisphere exempt
group does not include unmarried sons and daughters. It does include,
however, parents of minors who would no longer benefit.

Briefly, therefore, this system would provide for relatives who are
truly immediate and gear all other immigration to the needs of the
country without increasing the volume of immigration. The last of
these suggestions is clearly related to a worldwide system and even if
adopted immediately would probably not disadvantage applicants
from the Western Hemisphere.

The Department would suggest, however, that if one of the other
proposals for revising the preference system is adopted, considera-
tion might be given to the establishment'of an overall worldwide lim-
itation on immigration of 300,000 with a foreign-state limit of 30,000
if the ceiling on Western Hemisphere immigration, presently in the
lawp ois to be retained.

ilowever, in view of the present backlogs in the Eastern Hemi-
sphere, the immediate imposition of such a system might disadvantage
our Western Hemisphere neighbors and we believe therefore that the



effective date of a worldwide ceiling, if adopted, should be deferred to
July 1) 1970. .

During the transition period, the new preference system, whatever
it might be should be applied to applicants from each hemisphere
within the present 170,000 limitation on the Eastern Hemisphere and
to a 130,000 ceiling on the 'Western Hemisphere immigration.

Regardless of any revision of the preference system consideration
might be given to the repeal of section 203(a) (9) and to the inclusion
of relatives who would be entitled to derivative status in the definition
of class principall alien."

Spouses and children of immediate relative parents might also be
accorded some preferential treatment.

Consideration might also be given to the repeal of section 202(c)
and a redefining of foreign-state in section 202(b) to include colonies
and other dependencies.

The dependent area limitation of 200 will cause serious backlogs of
close relatives in Hong Kong, for example, where there will not l)e suf-
ficient numbers available for all second preference applicants, let alone
any in the lower preferences.

Mr. FFJOIIAN. Miss Watson, you are proposing that the subquota
limitation be deleted?

Miss WATSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. FEIOIIAN. Then would persons born in what is now a subquota

area be permitted to use numbers as needed from the mother country
limitation?

Miss WATSON. Sir, subquota areas would be given, as I understand
it., the same kind of possible ceiling or country limitation of 20,000.

It would not necessarily be depriving the mother country, I think,
since there would be a worldwide limitation on everyone else and since
it will be done on a first-come, first-served basis, if the mother country
has petitions on file, certainly it will get the priority to-

Mr. FEIGHAN. That would not prevent, for example, 20,000 coming
from Hong Kong, or from Bermuda or some other subquota country,
of Great Britain?

Miss WATSON. They would not be charged against the mother
country limitation, though.

Mr. SMITH. You would treat them as a separate foreign state. They
would have their own 20,000 limitation and they wouldbe completely
out from the mother country quota.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Then in substance are you suggesting that any part
of Great Britain's subquota category such as Tong Kong, would be
treated as another nation?

Mr. SITrrH. Yes, sir.
Mr. FETGIIAN. Other dependencies which are within the supervision

of another foreign country, would they also have their limitation
numbers extended to 20,000?

Miss WATSON. The Cape Verde Islands which is a dependency of
Portugal, would be an example. Then, of course, there are those within
the Western Hemisphere, and so forth.

Mr. FEioffA. Taking a quick look, the subquotas of Great Britain
and Northern Ireland are 32.

Miss HARPEB. Mr. Chairman, if I may add a statement, the demand
in most of these subquota areas is not sufficient to raise or support the



view that there would be a heavy usage of the 170,000 overall num-
bers by these present dependencies.

There are, however, about half a dozen in which the demand in the
preference classes, particularly the higher l ~reference classes first and
second, is so great. that we will be restricting with this limitation
the entry of the spouses and children of resident aliens.

This is most particularly true in I-long Kong. It is true in Cape
Verde. It may become true in British Honduras. In some of the other
subquotas, we will undoubtedly have to impose cutoff dates which are
earlier than those for the rest, of the world in other preferences, say
the fourth or fifth, and exclude the sixth altogether because of this
200 limit.

Mr. FToITAN. Would there be political difficulties in defining these
dependencies as foreign states, for example, giving this separate status
to Hong Kong?

Miss WtTso,. No, sir. I don't believe that we would anticipate any
kind of political difficulty. We can certainly insert into the law that
this would have no political significance. IA, is only being defined as
such for the purposes of immigration laws.

Mr. Fmrn,%N. I would like to ask what evidence or expressions of
concern have you encountered regarding the shift in the pattern and
magnitude of immigration under the Act of 1965 and the present back-
log?
H isq WATsoN. Sir, the greatest concerns that I have heard expressed

and that have come to our attention, have been about those countries
which up to now have been undersubscribed with respect to imnmi-
gration.

I am speaking specifically of the Western European countries, Great
Britain, Ireland, Germany, the Scandinavian countries, which have
never had to worry about. queueing up, for a visa. Their concern, of
course, is that now they will have to wait.

As we explained last week, we anticipate in our best judgment that
this wait will only be for a l)ossible 2 to 3 years, at whieh point every-
thing will be leveled out and everyone around the world will be com-
peting on an equal footing for a visa number.

Mr. FToTIAN. Has the Department of State received any protests,
or what I might say negative comments, expressing any concern from
the Governments of Ireland, United Kingdom or Germany on the effect
and potential effect of the Act of 1965 on the immigration from those
countries?

Miss WatsoN. Not formally with respect to the countries you have
mentioned. We have had some indication of concern expressed by the
Canadians because of the limitation that will be imposed in the West-
ern Hemisphere.

This is contrary to the traditional freedom of movement between
the United States and Canada.

Mr. FToJIAN. Is that an expression of concern that comes from the
governments or from the peopleI

Miss WATso,. It comes from the government.
Mr. F.1o'rAN. Have we or the Statq Department, rather, received

iany expression of concern from the Government of IrelandI
Miss WmrsoN. Not to my knowledge, sir.
Mr. FrAIIA. Or Great Britain or Germany or others?



Miss WATsoN. No, sir.
Mr. FEIOGIAN. Or any of the Scandinavian countries?
Miss WATsoN. To my knowledge, we have not received any formal

or official complaint.
Mr. FETOITAN. Northern or Western European countries?
Mr. S3ITH. Mr. Chairman, I can't pinpoint countries for you on

this. Maybe we could supply something later for the record. I do know
that, we have had an informal expression of concern, for example,
from Switzerland with respect to the difficulties that their nationals
are going to have under the law when it goes into effect after June 30.

ffr. FE.IGIAN.. You are referring to official ones?
Mr. SMITh. Yes.
Mr. FEIOIIAX. We would be very happy to have it.
Mr. S3ITh. I will do that.
(The information referred to follows:)

The Government of Canada, by diplomatic note, recently expressed Its concern
over the imminent imposition of a ceiling on Western Hemisphere immigration
on the grounds that the introduction of such a numerical limit would be re-
grettable in principle and have a restrictive effect on the movement of peoples
between the two countries.

The Government of Switzerland has informally expressed its concern that
Swiss citizens who have heretofore come to the United States on sixth preference
or on nonpreference Immigrant visas for three or four years' work experience
will no longer be able to do so inasmuch as It is doubtful that after June 30,
1968, sixth preference or noipreference visas will be available in any significant
number.

M'r. S31TI. I wouldn't classify these as protests.
Mr. FEIGlIAN. But as expressions of concern in certain instances

which indicate a protest of nonsatisfactory reactions?
Mr. S-ITh. Yes.
Miss WATSON. When I said this, I was referring actually to official

notes. This has, as I said, to my knowledge not been made. But Mr.
Smith informs me. that the ambassadors have expressed concern.

Mr. FE IMAN. Do you anticipate that because of the imposition of a
ceiling on Western Item isphere immigration as of July 1 of this year,
legislation may be required to specify the procedures for the alloca-
tion of visas?

How would you intend to proceed in the event that no legislation
is pas-sed? What problems might arise?

Miss WATSON. Sir, we plan to proceed on the basis of the first-come,
first-served principle and since the guiding principle in the Western
Hemisphere is by virtue of labor certification, it would be based on the
date of the labor certification. So there would not be any requirement,
as we foresee it, for having special legislation to determine the man-
ner in which the law will be administered with respect to the Western
Hemisphere.

Mr. FEIG TAX. The date on the first-come, first-served would be the
(late on which the labor certification is issued?

Miss WATSON. That is correct.
Mr. FERRIMi. Thank you very much, Miss Watson. You have been

extremely helpful.
I would at this time like to address a question to Mr. Baker.
W ould y ou describe for the committee how the quota control sen-

tion is administered? I believe either you or Miss Harper could.
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Mr. BAKER. I think, Mr. Chairman, Miss Harper should take it
f roin the start from the field point of view and then I will go into the
Department's procedures in allotting these numbers ill logical se-
quence, and I offer for inclusion in the record at this time certain
statistical data and explanations of the procedures used.

Mr. FEIgl[A.%-. Fine. We will accept them at this time.

EXPLANATION OF MONTHLY CONTROL AND ALLOCATION OF IMM0IRANT VISAS FOR
EASTERN [IEMISPHIEHE

The allocation of Immigrant visa numbers after July 1, 1908 will be governed
by the following four general limitations:

(a) The annual numerical limit of 170,000;
(b) The quarterly limit of 45,000;
(c) The percentage limit fixed for each preference category on a world-

wide (i.e., Eastern tfemisphere) basis;
(d) The individual foreign state limit of 20,000.

Within the foregoing limitations, visit numbers will be made available on a first
come, first served basis.

Basically, these are the mechanics of the system.
1. All consular officers authorized to issue immigrant visas will be required

to submit monthly reports to the Department listing the number and the priority
dates of Intending Immigrants within each preference and nonpreference cate-
gory who are documentarily qualified to receive visas. The priority date for
preference applicants Is the petition filing (late and for nonpreference applicants
It Is the date that they satisfy the consular officer that the labor certification
Is not required.

2. The Immigrant Visa Control Branch will record the demand shown in these
monthly reports, by preference category, by priority dates, by foreign states, and
by consular post. When the tabulation is completed the allotment of numbers
will be made as follows:

(The following discussion is an explanation of the paper marked Tab A,
which Is a graphic illustration of the pattern of monthly allotments.)

Because there Is a 4i5,000 quarterly limit, the monthly allotment will be re-
stricted to one-third or 15,000 numbers.

Line A Is for the first preference category. The preference limit is 20% or
3,000 numbers per month. The reports from consular officers around the world
Indicate there Is a demand for only 100 numbers; these numbers are therefore
allocated and the category Is designated as "current", meanings that there are
less applicants applying than numbers available.

On line i Is the second preference category. Second preference is also entitled
to 20% or 3,000 numbers per month, plus whatever numbers are not used for first
preference applicants. Thus there are 5,900 numbers, and a demand of only 2,900.The 2,000 numbers are allocated and this category is also designated as "current"
since there are fewer applicants applying than numbers available.

On line C is the third preference category. This category Is entitled to 10% or
1,500 per month. There Is no lProvislon for this category to use the numbers not
used by the first two preference categories. With only 1,500 numbers available
against an average monthly demand of 3,600 plus a 48,000 backlog, there Is, need-
less to say, an oversubscription of the third preference category. The 1,500 numbers
fire allocated for applicants with the earliest petition filing dates, which es-
tablishes ani Issuance cut-off (late which Is normally before tihe priority date of
applicant number 1,501.

On hlne D is the fourth preference. This category Is entitled to 10% or 1,500
numbers, plus whatever numbers were unused by the first three categories. For
the purpose of this example there were 3,000 numbers left over from the first three
categories. This amount added to the 1,500 makes 4,500 numbers available.
Monthly demnd runs about 1.000 so 1,000 numbers are allocated and the fourth
preference category is "current."

On line M Is the fifth preference category which is entitled to 24% or 3,00 num-
liers, plus the 3,500 numbers unused by the first four preferences. There Is a
backlogged demand of approximately 180,000 as well as a present. Increment of
about 5,000 monthly In ils category. With Only 7,100 numbers available, these
are allocated for applicants with the earliest filed petitions, thus establishing an
Issuance cut-off date which is before the l)riorlty date of applicant number 7,101.



Line V covers sixth preference which is entitled only to 10% or 1,100 monthly.
There is a monthly demand of 3,200 plus a backlog of 34,000, thus this is also
an oversubscribed category. The available 1,500 numbers are allocated and a date
immediately following the priority date of the 1,500th applicant becomes the
Issuance cut-off dat,.

On line 0 is the seventh preference, which is for refugee applicants. They are
entitled to 6% or 900 numbers monthly. The usual demand is about 550 per month.
So these numbers are allocated and the category marked "current."

Finally, there is line H and the nonpreference applicants. This is the applicant
who cannot qualify for a preference because he doesn't have any of the relation-
ships or skills defined in the preference categories. The nonpreference category
is entitled only to the amount of numbers unused by the preference categories.
In this exercise only 350 numbers are available, which are the ones left over
from the seventh preference category. These numbers must be available for
refugees if the need arises. Therefore, not until the latter part of the fiscal year
will these residual numbers be allocated for use by nonpreference applicants.
However, for simplification of this example, we show an allocation of 850 num.
bers for nonpreference applicants. Therefore, with 15,000 numbers available
15,000 were allocated.

Each of the numbers allocated will have been counted against the foreign state
to which the applicant Is chargeable, which will ensure that the 20,000 foreign
state limit is not exceeded. At the present time, It is expected that Greece, Italy,
Philippines and Portugal will reach the 20,000 limit. This meins that about 50%
or 80,000 of the 170,000 available visa numbers will go to four countries. These
four countries have a heavy registration of fifth preference applicants, of which
about 100,000 are Itallan-born.

In addition to the four general limitations which will govern the allotment of
numbers, by regulation, states expected to reach the 20,000 foreign state limit
will be restricted to 10% of that figure each month. In other words, when a coun-
try has qualified demand in excess of 20,000, only 2,000 numbers per month will
be allocated for persons chargeable to that partiular country. This will ensure
a level issuance over the year and at the same time prevent a lower preference,
such as the fifth, from preempting during the first few months of the year num-
bers that might be needed by higher preferences later on.

Italy, for example, will receive 2,000 numbers for each of the first ten months
but due to the many Italian fifth preference applicants no sixth, seventh or
nonpreference numbers will be allocated for Italian-born applicants. Using the
figures of the chart, from the 100 first preference world-wide demand, Italy may
receive 20 numbers. In the second preference allotment of 2,900 numbers world-
wide, Italian demand might be 500. Through the first four preferences, allotments
to Italy might reach 1,000 numbers, in which case applicants chargeable to Italy
would receive only 1,000 fifth preference numbers to bring the total to their 2,000
maximum that month. 'There would not, of course, he any numbers allocated to
sixth, seventh or nonpreference applicants. This same procedure would hold
true for any country with qualified demand In excess of 20,000 per annum or
2,000 per month, such as Greece, Philippines and Portugal and possibly others.

EXAMPLE OF MONTHLY CONTROL AND ALLOCATION OF VISA NUMBERS FOR EASTERN HEMISPHERE APPLICANTS

Falldown
Preferene Limit from Total Month Allocation St

higher available demand
preference

A. 1st preference ........... 20 percent equals 3,000 .............. 3,000 100 100 Current.
B. 2d preference .... do ................... 2,900 5,900 2,900 2,900 Do.
C. 3dpreference........ 0percentequals l,500 .............. 1,500 13,600 1,500 Cutoff dae.
D. 4th preference ........... do ................... 3,000 4,500 1,000 1,000 Current
E. 5th preference.......24 percent equals 3,600... 3,500 7,100 5,000 .7,100 Cutoff date.
F. 6th preference...........:O percent equals 1500 ............. 1,0 3,200 1,500 Do.
G. 7th preference........6 percent equals W .......... 550 550 Current.
H. Nonpreference......... 0 percent equals 000 3...... 350 350 4200 350 Cutoff date.

Total ................ 100 percent equals 15.000 ................................ 15,000

' Plus backlog of 48.000.
I Plus backlog of 18 000.
a Plus backlog of 34 i166
4 Plus backlog of 3,06.
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AVAILADILITY OF IMMIGRANT VISA NuMnEnS FOR JULY 10W8

1. This bulletin lists tile foreign states and dependent areas which are over.
subscribed and uses a general Indleator for ill other areas In setting forth tile
availability or unavailability of immigrant visa numbers In their month of July
1008 under each of the classes provided In section 203(a) of the INA as amended.
The status reflected herein should not be taken its an indication that numbers
will be available for subsequent months within the dates cited.

2. Allocations of numbers are governed by the provisions of Section 203(a)
which prescribes preference categories as follows:

First preference (unmarried sons and daughters of U.S. citizens): not
to exceed 20% of the overall limitation of 170,000 in any fiscal year;

Second preference (spouse and unmarried sons and daughters of aliens
lawfully admitted for permanent residence) : not to exceed 20% of the over.
tiII limitation plus any numbers not required for first preference;

Third preference (members of the professions or persons of exceptional
ability In the sciences and arts) : not to exceed 10% of the over-all linita.
tion;

Fourth preference (married sons or daughters of U.S. citizens) : not to
exceed 10% of the over-all limitation, plus any numbers not required by tile
first three preference categories;

Fifth preference (brothers and sisters of U.S. citizens): not to exceed
24% of the over-all limitation, plus any numbers not required by the first
four preference categories;

Sixth preference (skilled and unskilled workers in short supply): not
to exceed 10% of the over.nil limitation;

Seventh preference (refugees): not to exceed 6% of the over-all lind.
station'

Nonpreference (other ImmIgrants) : numbers not used by the seven prefer-
ence categories.

The spouse or child of a preference Immigrant described in any of the cate-
gories listed above may, If not otherwise entitled to a preference status within
one of those categories, be granted the same status as the spouse or parent he
is accompanyIng or following to Join.

8. Under the provisions of section 203(b), numbers must be allotted in the
order of the preference classes and, within classes, under section 203(c) in tie
order of the filing dates of the petitions according preference status. in certain
foreign states and dependent areas, the demand In higher preferences exceeds
the foreign state and dependent area limitations of 20,000 and 200 per annun,
respectively. In these areas, numbers will not be allotted for applicants In the
lower preferences or nonpreference until demand in the higher preferences has
been satisfied.

4. Unused preference numbers will not be made available for nonpreference
applicants until the latter part of the fiscal year.
5. A date listed under any category indicates that tho category Is oversub-

scribed and visa numbers available for July havo bccn allocated for qualified
applicants with petitions filed prior thereto. "C" means current, I.e., that Inn-
bers are currently available for all qualified applicants, under the category so
noted. "U" means unavailable.

0. Foreign states preceded by an asterisk (') are those which have dependent
areas (formerly Identified as "subquotas"). The status of n dependent area Is
the samo as that shown for the governing foreign state unless a specific dependent
area Is Individually listed. A separate listing of nil dependent areas is on the last
page.



Preferences
Foreign states Nonpreference1$t 2d 3d 4th 5th 6th 7th

Dependent areas:
Great Britain and Northern Ireland:

British Honduras .............. Current L . ... Apr. 1 1968 ------- Unavailable .....
Hone Kong...., ..................- do .......... .... do .............. do ...........

Portupl: Cape Verde Islands ........... do ........... Current ............. do ..........
Forei :stesJGnee........................... .... do -.............. do .......... J . W --'"-"-.

--- ----do - - - - -do.-Portuwl ............................- do ----------..... do -----------.. ---Io ...........
All ow Foreign slates In Eastem -- do -............. do ............... do ...........

Hemisphere and their dependent
rGS.

Unavailble.. Ur.available ....... Unavailable....... Unavailable ------- Unavailable.
.... do .............. do ........... .. .d - d o . Do.
.... do .............. do ............... do ....... .... do ........... Do.

Current. .. Jan. 1.1.967 .......... do . .o Do.
.... do ........... Jan. 1,1956 ........... do ............... do ........... Do.
.. do ........... Unavailable ........... do ............... do ........... Do.
.... do ....... Jan.1 1967......... do ........... ... d ....... Do.
.... do .......-.- Mar. f, 1967 ..... Nov. 1, 1967 ...... Current .......... Do.

9Iav dependedtareesqKOrmry Identified as 'ubqmotas")
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LISTING OF ALL SUBQUOTAS

Australia:
Christmas Island
Cocos (Keeling) Islands
Papua, Territory of

Denmark: Greenland
France:

Overseas Departmen ts:
French Guiana
Guadeloupe
Martinique
Reunion

Overseas Territories:
Comoro Islands
French Polynesia

(French Oceania)
French Somaliland
French Southern and Antarctic

Territories (Kerguelen Is-
lands etc.)

New Caledonia
Saint Pierre and Miquelon
Wallis and Futuna Islands

Condominium: New Hebrides (If
British subject-British quota)

Great Britain and Northern Ireland:
Aden
Antigua
Bahamas
Basutoland
Bechuanaland
Bermuda
British Honduras
British Solomon Islands
British Virgin Islands
Brunel
Cayman Islands
Dominica
Falkland Islands
Fiji Islands

Great Britain and Northern Ireland-
Continued

Gnmbla
Gibraltar
Gilbert & Ellice Islands
Grenada
Hong Kong
Maldive Islands
Mauritius & dependencies
Montserrat
Pitcairn Islands
St. Christopher, Nevis, Anguilla
St. Helena
St. Lucia
St. Vincent
Seychelles
Southern Rhodesia
Swaziland
Turks and Calcos Islands
Zanzibar

Netherlands:
Netherlands Antilles
Surinam

New Zealand: Cook Islands
Portugal:

Angola
Cape Verde Islands
Guinea, Portuguese
India, Portuguese
Macao
Mozambique
Principe & S. Tome
Timor

Spain:
Fernando Po
Ifni
Rio Muni
Spanish Sahara

SEQUENCE OF STEPS LEADING TO IMMIGRANT VISA ISSUANCE

1. Petitioner files a petition with INS to establish a preference status for an
intending immigrant. The date on which this petition is filed is the priority date
of the alien beneficiary and his spouse and child.

2. After approving the petition, the INS office forwards it directly to the con.
sular office at which the alien intends to apply for a visa.

3. Upon receipt of the approved petition, the post makes a card record of the
alien's name, address, priority date, presumed foreign state chargeability (place
of birth), and preference status.

4. At the same time, the post sends the applicant instrUctions appropriate to
the availability of numbers for the preference and the foreign state to which he
is deemed chargeable. To wit:

(a) If the preference is current for his foreign state, a so-called "Packet 3"
is sent. This Packet contains a Biographic Data Sheet, information sheets on
"public charge" evidence and any local factors that may affect the usual
documentary requirements (e.g., in some countries fingerprints are required
to obtain a police certificate), and a covering letter stating that a petition
has been received, that the Blographiq Data Sheet should be completed
and returned immediately, and that when all of the required documents
have been obtained the letter should be returned with an affirmation to that
effect.



(b) If numbers are not immediately available, the post sends a so-called
"Packet 3A." This Packet also contains a Biographic Data Sheet but the
covering letter simply informs the alien that although an approved petition
has been received numbers are not available at present. He is requested
to return the Biographic Data Sheet immediately and told that he will be
informed when other action is necessary.

5. When the post receives the Biographic Data Sheet, It Is checked to see if
the alien is entitled to an alternative, and more advantageous, foreign state
chargeability, what members of his family are entitled to his status derivatively,
and whether he has resided outside the consular district and clearances are
needed from such areas. If an alien who has been sent Packet 3A is found to be
entitled to another foreign state chargeability, under which a number would be
immediately available, he is promptly sent Packet 3 but without a duplicate
Biographic Data Sheet.

6. When the post receives, confirmation that the alien has obtained all of the
required documents, the priority date of the alien and any accompanying family
members is listed on the Monthly Report of Qualified Demand. (A sample is
attached as Tab A.)

7. As these 'Monthly Reports are received in the Department they are tabulated
within each preference category by priority date (sample attached as Tab B).

8. When the tabulation Is completed, numbers are allocated to posts in the
chronological order of the reported demand, within the amount available for
the month concerned. (A sample allocation is attached as Tab C.) 1

9. If the preference is oversubscribed, either world-wide or for that particular
foreign state, a so-called "cut-off" date is set. That date will be between the
priority date of the last applicant and that of the next applicant. For example,
if 1500 numbers are available and the priority date of the 1500th applicant is
April 29 and that of the 1501st applicant is May 3, thecut-off date will be May 1.

10. When the volume of reported demand indicates that within the next two
to three months all of the demand Within the cut-off date will have been satisfied,
posts are instructed to send Packet 3 (instructions to obtain documents) to appli-
cants whose priority date is earlier than "x" date, usually about three months
later. (These are the applicants to whom Packet 3A was sent initially.) As these
applicants respond affirmatively, their priority dates are included in the Monthly
Report of Qualified Demand. Thus there is always movement into and, as allot-
ments are made, out of the active demand pipeline.

11. When the post receives the allocation of numbers, it sends a so-called
Packet 4 to the applicants whose demand was reported and who are within the
cut-off date. Packet 4 contains the formal visa application form (in duplicate for
each member of the family) and instructions on where and when to take a
physical examination, under cover of a letter giving an appointment for an
Interview.

12. On the day of interview, the visa is either issued or, if the applicant is
found to be ineligible under some provision of section 212(a), refused.

I Numbers are never allotted to or for specific applicants. They are allotted to posts
for applicants within the cut-off date, in the amount previously reported by the post
as qualified demand. If an applicant fails to keep his appointment or Is found to be
ineligible, and if another applicant within the cut-off date qualifies documentarily within
that month, the number may be used for the latter applicant. If it is not so used, it must
be returned immediately to the Department for re-allocation elsewhere.

'The Immigration Service informs the Department monthly of the number of approved
petitions within each p reference class during the preceding month. These petition
approvals plus an experienced derivative factor provide the basis for determining how
far in advance applicants should be advised to begin obtaining required documents.

92-603--68---4
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SAMPLE PAGE

TAB A

FEBRUARY 23. 1968, MONTHLY REPORT OF QUALIFIED VISA APPLICANTS-LONDON. ENGLAND

Foreign state or sbqota 1st preleence 2d preference 3d preference I 4th preference 5th preference 6th preference Nonpreference

Aust ..-------------- ------.-----... --.....-

--td----------- ------
Beim m....-: ... ......

Burma ..........................

China ...........................

Ma 22,1966--- i
Feb. 15, 1967 .... 1
Apr. 8, 1967 --... 1
Apr. 15, 1967 2

Total...... s

.---------.-----.--------

........... ft.-----------

- -----------------. .

-D .------------------ I-..----- -------.....................

Dec. 15,1966 ---- 1
Total ........ I

------------------------

Tta-------

Aug. 1.1966 ...... 1

Total -...... I
------ ----- .. .. ..... ..M--

June 22,1967 ---- 4
Aug. 22.1967 ...... 2Oct. 1, 1967 ........ 3
Dec. 9, 1967 -..... I

Total -------- 10
.. --- ----------------.. -

........................

Sept 8. 1967 ....... 1

Total_...... 1
Jan. 8, 1967 -------- 1
Oct. 22, 1967 ------- I

Total ...... 2
----.-.--------------.-

Nov. 15, 1967 ------ 1 )

Total ----- - 1
Sept 1, 367 ....- . 4

Tohl ......... 4

Oct 8, 1967 ......... 2

Total ------- 2

I wwww

----------------

----------------

-------------

- --------------

-------------

................

................

----- ----

.. . . . . .

-- - - -- - - -

------------ w ...

---------------

---------------



SAMPLE PAGE

TAB B

Post Quota Prior January February March April May June July August Se Octo- Novem- Decem-
tembe er ber ber

Montreal ........ Philippines .---.------- ----------. 1 3 . 4 5 ......-................................... 1 2 .. 3 .. 2 1 3 1.
Do ........... Yu av ------ ------- - -.............................. 1 ............ 1 ................................ ........ ...... .....---------

Toronto ------- Albania ------- 1 ------------ ------ ------ -"-- ........... ------ ------------ 1 -------------... . . ........
Do --------- Italy --------------- ------------- --- -------------- ...... 1 . ... ......... . ............ .............. 3 4 2 .................... ...........
Do --------- Japmn -------- 2 -------- 2 ................ I ------ - ......... 6 -------------1------------------...... ..... . -----.........
Do ........ Philippines ----------- 4 -2 .. 3_ 1 1 -_ I - ---- 2 _.. 3 4 . 1 1 4 1 2 1 ................................... ...............
Do .......-- - - Yupav ----------- I -_ 2_._ 1 .............. ........ 1.. -... - ............. .-_ I . .---------- I ........ ........ ................

Hong Kong_.,_ - China--...-. 10 1012 710 1 9 8 7 2 3 1 2 5 8 4 3 10 8 7 7 510 8 7 6 3 1 4 10 5 5 3 ........ ........ ................
Do ...-..... HongKong.... 3 4 2 3 4 1 1 1 1 2 1 . 1 --------- I - 1 1 - 1- -- 1 1 2 2 3 1 4 2 ................................

Mania_ ....... China -------- ----- 1- ----------------------------- 1-- -------------- 1-------------- -. ............... ......... I ........................ I........
Do --------- Philippines. 25 16213031 28403520 18272124 32403735 38433631 29364041 25373832 27294035 ........................ I.......

London.....Cyrs----- ----- ---ru------------ ------------- ------------- ------------- ------------- 1
Do --------- chin I--------- ------------------- 23 . --------- 1I-... .......................... .........------------D o -- ---- -- -- - ,,,,,a ------ --...... ..... 2 .- .3 .. .. .. -- -- .... I .... .. ... ... ... I ... .... ..... . ........ ..... . I _ _. 2.. , 3 1 ..... ... ... .. .. . ....... . ... .... .
Do --------- nia ------ --------- --------- ......................... I ..------1---- ......-- ----------------- I........................ ........

Do------ntz..:--------------------------1--------------1 --------- *- ------------ ----------------- *-----
Do ......... "'SLChrist--- 1- --------- 1----------1 ------- 1--...............--1--I----------- -------- -------- ........---.

New ~elhL.... India--- --- 10 15 20 10 15 17 18 19 20 151617 18 20181614 15 20 15 16 14 20 16 10 9 15 815 20 8 9 12 ----------------------------
Seoul ........... Korea . 5 7 5 6 3 4 5 7 5 6 7 4 4 3 5 6 6 5 5 4 7 4 8 4 5 7 8 5 5 4 7 6--------------------------
Athens. ----- Gec------- ---- ------------- ------------ ---.------ --- I------ ------------- 1---------1---------1 .. I........ ........ ........ ...
Tel Aviv ------ Israel ................. 3 2 1 1 2 3 4 3 4 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 1 3 4 3 1 3 2 3 4 4 3 1 2 3 4 ................................

Istnb-------T urolv---ke --y----- I --------- -3224324321 - 3-------4 -----4 ~1 6 3 - -------------3.......................................Isanu -------.. Yudwyr ------ ---- ........ ... 2 .. 3 2 1 .... ... ......... 3 _ 1 5 - 6 _ .... ........ ...

BeiuL-.... LobnL.. .. ------. ....... ....... .... 2 3 2 1 3 6 4 5 3 2 1 4 6 3 1 3 2 ........................ ........

Do- - .... Iran --------- ----------------------------- 3 4 ---3 1 3 4 1 1 1 3 2 4 1 3 10 2 8 6 5 6 4 3 ---------------------------
Do-Iaq --------- ----- I -------------- 2 3 4 6 3 2 1 --------- 2 3 ... 3 2 5 3 1 3 4 6 5 4 ........................ ........

INS:
Nw YrL ... China .............. 10 8 510 7 6 5 7 8 310 5 7 8 6 5 101210 9 11 81412 10 5 7 9 101110 9 ................................

Do.--- India --------....... 8 5 6 7 8 9 4 5 6 7 8 9 !0 9 8 7 6 5 5 6 7 8 910 1210 910 8 710 8 ................................
Do -------- Kom ------------ 5 4 3 2 1 1 2 3 4 5 6 4 3 4 6 7 5 3 2 1 1 1 7 6 5 4 1 1 1 4 3 1 ---------------------------
Do ......... Philippines --------- 7 7 6 7 7 6 5 4 7 7 6 5 4 4 4 3 7 6 7 6 5 8 4 4 3 1 1 1 1 3 1 1 ................................

Do ......... .,-- urkey .... - 3 1 1 ......... I I I ............ I -- I ......... 2 1 ...... 1 2.- 3 -.. 1 2 1 ...............................---
Do ------ Yugos v..-- 2 --- 2 --------- 3 ...... . 1 3 ......... * ... 2- .. --.- 1_ "3 1 1 1 ................................

Mmni ........ .. China----:: 5._. I 4 .....-- 4 --. 2 -.... 2 -.. 3-.. 1 1 -_ • 2 3 ........................ ........
Do ------ Japan -------- ------ 3 .................. I ---------- 3 ......... ..... ------- -------------------------- --

Do--------.-2-.- 1 ...... 2 ---.----------- - -------------- 2 ......... -..- I"2 -..... I -------- ----- -- '--------"---

1490 1510 1550 1490 1585 2100 3000 3200



ITAB C)
OPERATIONS MEMORANDUM-ALLOTMENT OF IMMIGRANT VISA NUMBERS

Foreign state or dependent Month Io To aliens
area Category Visa numbers issuance with priorities

prior to-

5 Australian ............ 3d preference. 115 to 119 Inclusive ............. April ....... June 1, 1967.
I Austrian ................ Nonpreference .... 975 ........................... ..do. Any.
4 Belgian .............. do ........ 781 to 784 Inclusive .................... do........
1 China .................. 2d preference ..... 8813 ................................. do ....... Do.
2 Danish (MG)' ........... Nonpreference .... 1,016 and 01? ................ do ...... Do.
6 French (MC) ........... do ........... 2999 to 3,064 Inclusive .................. do ....... Do.
20 German ............. do ........... 9,341 to 9 360 Inclusive .................. do ....... Do.
160 British (MC) ...... Any preference 21,983 to 3,582 irlusIve .......... do ....... Do.

and/or non-
preference.

I Dominican ....... ... th preference.... 493 ................................... do ....... Do.
2 Dominican ....... ... Nonpreference.... 494 and 495 .......................... do ....... Do.
1 Fiji Islands .... ........ do....... 299 ................................... do ....... Do.
1 Grenada ........... 4th preference .... 703 .................................. do ........ Do.
9 Grenada ............... onpieference .... 704 to 712 inclusive .................... do ....... Do.
4 St. Lucia .............do....... 435 and 436 ........................... do ....... Do.
2 St Vincent ............ do ........... 470 and 471 .................. do ....... Do.

Mother country.

Mr. FmEIOIIA. Vill you lroceed, Mi1 Iar'per'
Miss JI uat'.: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Perhaps the easiest, way to,

understand how the numbers system works is to review quickly'the
steps leading to the isslianee of % isas.

Since, in the Eastern Hemisphere, there will be very few nonpref-
erence numbers available, we can start with the petition to accord
preference status, as most applicants will be entering within a prefer-
once status. When the petitioner files a petition with the Immigration
Service it is date stamped and that (late becomes the priority date of
the applicant under the law, section 203(c).

Tho Immigrat.ion and Naturalization Service, after approving the
petition, nails it, directly to the consular post at which the alien plans
to apply for his visa. The post makes a record of this alien, name, ad-
dress, place of birth, for foreign state chargeability purposes, his pref-
erence category aid his priority date and sends him instructions-
one of two kids of instructions contingent upon the availability of
numbers in his foreign state and his preference class.

If a number is immediately availa ble-we will say for the sake of
discussion it is a first I)reference applicant and there are always fewer
first preference applicants than there are numbers-the post sends to
the alien a set of instructions with respect to the documentary requie-
ments of the law informing him that he should obtain these documents
as quickly as possible, that in'the meantime lie should complete a bio-graphic form that we use to ascertain how many family members
might be accompanying him, whether or not there is the possibility of
an alternative foreign state chargeability because of the spouse's place
of birth, and which we also use for security clearance purposes.

When the alien obtains all of these required documents, lie sends the
letter back to the consular post with an affirmation on the form stating
"I have all these documents and I am ready to apply formally for a
visa whenever you are ready to interview me.".

Let its assume, however, that instead of this being a first preference
applicant it isatird preference applicant.

As you know, the third preference is oversubscribed so there would.
not be a number immediately available for an applicant for whom a
petition was just recently filed.



H-owever, the post would -sel to this alien the same biographic
(data form, in order to make the determinations with respect to foreign
state chargeability and so forth, but, the covering letter would Shn ply
say: "Wehave a petition on hand according you a preference status.
However, there are no numbers available rig il ow and we will get. in
touch with you and give you appropriate instructions later on when
numbers will be available...

If the biographic data form does show that the man is entitled to
an alternative foreign state chargeability or he is perhaps married to
someone who is a fourth preference apIlicant-that is, the spouse
turns out to be the married daughter of a U.S. citizen or something of
that sort-so that he can derive from his spouse some favorable change
in his status that would make a number immediately available to him,
then we immediately send him this first packet that I described, telling
him to get his documents and get in touch with us when he has them.

When the applicant mails back this letter saying, "I have all of
these documents," the post lists his priority date, his preference,
and his foreign state chargeability on a so-called "M1onthly Report
of Qualified Visa Applicants."

This is a report that is sent in by every post to the Department
every month. A sample report is attache4 to the papers which we
submiiitted to you this morning, as tab A. This is one that came infrom London in February of this year. This is the first page. You will

notice that there were 19 pages of 'London's report in February which
V ives you all idea of the number of countries for natives of which
London seeks numbers for its visa applicants.

But you will see from this page that each foreign state or subquota
areas is listed, within which, for the oversubscribed references and
nOnlrefere.nce. dates are given.

Those are the priority dates of the applicants. When these reports
come into the Department, they are collated in Mr. Baker's office;
there is attached as tab B a representative page showing third pref.

.erence demand. This page has nothing but third preference on it.
You will note that it shows the post at which the applicant is apply-
ing, the foreign state to which lie is chargeable, and his priority date.

Mr. Baker, after determining demand-he doesn't determine avail-
ability, we know how many numbers are available within the third
preference, which for the sake of this discussion, is 1,500 a month-
:alots down to approximately No. 1,500 inathe order of the priority
(late. That is to say, lie sends out to the posts at which these applicants
are located a form that allots numbers-it is called an allotment of
immigrnt visa numbers and a sample is attached as tab C-telling
the posts what kind of numbers are available, how many, what the
latest priority date of the applicants should be, and in what months
the visa should be issued.

Mfr. Baker, I think, should pick up here and perhaps elaborate on
these list. tvo steps.

. But, before lie does so, let me just finish getting this applicant his
visa.

Having gotten this far along, we will say that I am the consular
officer in the field at this point. I receive this allotment of numbers. I
send an appointment letter to the applicants for whom numbers will
be available out of this allotment that has come in to me.



With the appointment letter also we give thealien the instructions
on where and when to take a medical exam, the wrap-up instructions,
so to speak, and on the appointment date the visa is either issued or,
if the alien is found to be ineligible under any of the provisions under
section 212(a), it is refused.

So, that takes the applicant .from the time his brother or his em-
ployer or his parent files a petition for him to the time he gets his
visa and starts to the United States.

Mr. Baker, would you like to take over?
Mr. BlKE-11. Thank you.
The allocation of the immigrant visa numbers is governed by four

general limitations: First, the annual numerical limit of 170,000; the
quarterly limit of 45,000, the percentage limit fixed for each pref-
erence category; and the individual foreign state limit of 20,000.

Within the *foregoing limitations numbers will be made available
on a first-come, first-served basis. If I could explain to you my chart
that I have back here, sir.

As pointed out earlier in Miss Harper's testimony, the posts around
the world report to us each month. They give us the number of apl)hi-
cants, the foreign state to which they are chargeable, and the priority
dates which exist for them.

After these reports are in and they are all tabulated, we know ex-
actly the demand for the first preference. We go to the first preference
category. They are entitled to 20 percent or 3,000 numbers a month.

There is no falldown from the higher preference. So the total avail-
able is 3,000. The monthly demand is 100. We allocate 100. In other
words, there are less people applying than numbers available, so the
status is current for the first preference category.

Then we go to our second preference demands. This preference is
also entitled to 20 percent or 3,000 numbers. There is a falldown of
2,900 from the first preference. So, the total numbers available to
the second preference are 5,900. The monthly demand, on these reports
from around the world, approximates 2,900 a month.

Again, there are les people applying than numbers available, so
we allot the entire 2,900 and the status of the second preference is
current.

We go to our third preference demand. We have a monthly demand
averaging 3,600 plus a backlog. Third preference is entitled to only
1,500 numbers a month. There is no falldown. So, all we allot is the
1,500 numbers. We arrive at a cutoff date just before applicant No.
1,501. For example, this demand here of 3,600 could include ap p l i-
cants with. priority dates that cover 3 months. However. there
are 1,500 p eople with petition filing dates in January of 1967, say.

So, we give out these 1,500 numbers to these applicants with Jan-
uarv dates, and we make the cutoff date February 1,19$7.

Il hen we go to the fourth preference. These applicants are entitled
to 1,500 numbers a month plus the unused portion from the first three,
which amounts to 3,000 numbers. We have a total of 4,500 numbers
available. The average demand each month in the fourth preference
category is.only 1,000. Again, there are less people applying than the
total numbers available, so we allocate the 1.000 and the status of the
fourth reference is current.



We get down to the fifth] preference category. It is entitled to 24 per-
cent, 3,600 numbers. It also receives a flowdown of 3,500 from the first
four. Total numbers available, 7,100.

At the present time, we have all average increment of 5,000 a month
plus this 180,000 backlog. Again, you can see that there are less num-
bers available than peo pe applying.

We give out the available 7,100 numbers and we arrive at the cutoff
date right before No. 7,101.

This doesn't always work out in these round figures but for pur-
poses of simplification this is what we have done here.

The sixth preference is entitled to 10 percent or 1,500 numbers. Ac-
cording to the law there is no falldown. The total available is 1,500.
We have an average demand of 3,200 a month.

Again, we allocate the 1,500 that are available, and we arrive at a
cutoff date just before-No. 1,501.

We drop down to the seventh preference. They are entitled to 6 per-
cent or 900 numbers a month. The average use so far has been around
550 numbers a month.

We allocate the 550 and the status of this category is current.
So, this leaves us with the nonpreference. They have no percentage

but only the flow-down or the unused numbers from the higher pief-
erences.

As you can see, we only have 350 numbers available for the non-
preference. This is what was left over from the seventh. We have a
backlog of about 3,000, and an average new demand of about 200.

So, we would allot 350 and we would have a cut-off date.
For this example, we have set forth here the allotment of non-

preference numbers each month. However, these numbers here are for
the refugees; they are entitled to these through the year.

What we plan to do, therefore, is to allocate these nonpreference
numbers during the latter part of the year. For example, if the refu-
gees have 900 numbers a month and we use 350 of them for non-
preference each month through the year and then some calamity hap-
pens, we would not have the full amount of numbers for the refugees
when this event takes place. So, this is why we have decided to wait
until the latter part of the year to allot any nonpreference numbers.

This basically is how we do our allotments every month.
Mr. FFTOTIAN. Based on that past experience, particularly the chart,

which -you are proceeding so well with, and which is concisely and
clearly done, if the Act continues unchanged beginning July 1 of this
year would there be 170,000 admitted, under the ct?

Mr. BAKER. It would be 170,000 numbers allocated; yes, sir.
Mr. FEIGHAx. But I mean, would they be used considering the

falldownsI
Mr. BAKER. The numbers would be used for the issuance of visas:

yes, sir. In other words, each month as we go along here, we. have the
15,000 limit. We have allocated 15,000 numbers a month because we
have a backlog in the fifth preference, we have a backlog in the third:
we have a backlog in the sixth.

The first five preferences take 84 percent of the numbers. As you
can see right here, we have 180,000 in the fifth preference alone. Of
course. 100,000 here are Italians. They will be prevented from going
beyond 20,000 because of the foreign-state limit.



But the other 80,000 are divided among Portugal, Greece, China,
Philippines, Korea and all other foreign states. So, we use 84 percent
right off for the first five preferences the sixth preference would use
their 10 percent because of the backlog, and the seventh preference
would use, if they continue to use 550 a month, approximately 6,000
numbers a year.

The balance would be given to nonpreference. So, it appears at
the present time, with backlogs, that we would use the entire 170,000
numbers.

Mr. FFGrIAx. Likewise, from the Western Hemisphere?
Mir. BAKER. The 120,000 we expect to use this year.
Last year we issued, I think it was around 130,000 visas in the

Western Hemisphere and there were approximately 25,000 Cuban
adjustments. So that would lead me to believe that we would use the
120,000 for the Western Hemisphere.

Mr. F MGIAN.\. Mr. Baker, the projections which you have been and
are in the process of making, have they been fairly well borne out by
applicants?

Mir. BAKER. The projections you are referring to are the ones we
have each month? Yes, sir. We have received from the Immigration
Service each month the number of petitions that are approved. Based
upon the qualified demand each month, the projections have been
running pretty close.

Mr. FFiOtAI.I. Mr. Rodino?
M[r. RODINO. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CAHILL. I have a couple, Mr. Chairman.
I am sorry I was not here at the beginning of Miss Watson's state-

ment. In summary, I get the impression that the Department is dis-
satisfied with the 1965 Act as it presently operates?

Miss WATsox. No, sir. We made our response in reply to the com-
mittee's request as to our observations and experience as a result of
the 1965 amendment.

I do, Mr. Chairman, want to make it quite clear that these are noth-
ing more than a review objectively of what actually has taken place
with respect to the implementation of the spirit and the letter of the
law.

Further, the alternatives which were discussed are not recommenda-
tions by the Department but are merely suggestions which may be
considered by the committee in view of the fact that you have ex-
pressed a concern about the operation of this law.

Mr. CAwILL. That may be true but I have to read into your testi-
mony that you share a concern of the committee and that you and
your associates do believe that improvements are indicated and that
the 1965 amendment could indeed be improved in its implementation.

Miss WATSON. Insofar as the accumulation of backlogs is concerned,
sir, we do recognize that possibly you may wish to consider manners
in which these-backlogs may be dealt with or the law may ba iiple-
miented to conform with the intent of Congress.

Mr. CAILL. It seems to me, realistically the very fact that you have
suggested these alternatives is evidece of the fact that you do con-
sider that there is room for improvement.

Miss WATsoN. Yes, there are some areas which could be improved.



Mr. CAHILL. What I would like to know is, has the State Depart-
ment actually changed its thinking and philosophy as far as world-
wiide immigration is concerned?

Miss WATSON. No, sir, we have not.
Mr. CAHILL. Do you still subscribe to the belief that it would be ill

advised for the Congress to place any limitation upon innigration
from the Western Hemisphere countries?

Miss WATSON. Yes. We are particularly concerned about the in-
clusion of the Cuban adjustees in the ceiling with respect to Western
Hemisphere immigration in view of the fact that it will deplete or at
least cut down the numbers available for the rest of the hemisphere.

As we pointed out last week, there are some 40,000-per-year adjust-
ments of Cubans which will presumably be charged against the West-
ern Hemisphere ceiling of 120,000.

This, of course, certainly will affect the immigration from Canada,
from Mexico, and from other Latin American countries.

We question whether this was the intent of Congress because this
was not a problem at the time that the law was passed.

This did not exist, if you recall.
Mr. FF.IGHAN. Mr. Cahill, may I just say for the record that I did

request the State Department to furnish comments on the present
selection system of the law and also any possible alternatives to the
present provisions.

It is pursuant to that request, I gather, that the presentation has
been made.

Mr. CAHILL. I understand that. But I think one of the suggestions
was that we go to a worldwide limitation on immigration which
would, of necessity, include the Western Hemisphere and would there-
by put a ceiling upon or a limitation on Western Hemisphere immi-
gration too.

Mr. STGrH. As the chairman said, the alternatives we raise here
are possible ways to deal with various problems that have arisen.

Mr. CAHILL. What is the State Department's position today in
regard to immigration from the Western Hemisphere?

Mr. Smm. This is what I wanted to make clear. We are not making,
in raising, for example, alternative 5, a suggestion or recommenda-
tion that we go to a worldwide system of ini-gration.

This is not the Department's proposal. It is not an administration
proposal. But no consideration of the problems of the immigration
law and particularly the ) 965 Act would be complete without con-
sideration of this alternative, particularly since the 1965 Act imposed
a ceiling on Western Hemisphere immigration also.

Mr. CAHIL. Supposing this committee decided upon that alterna-
tive and submitted it in the form of legislation, what would be the pol-
icy of the State Department in relation to that legislation ?

Mr. SmITH. I can't say right now what the position of the Depart-
ment would be.

The most recent statement the Secretary has made on this has op-
posed any ceiling on Western Hemisphere immigration.

Mr. CAHILL. It is my recollection that this was a matter of discus-
sion in 1965 and that we were pretty well impressed that the State De-
partment was unalterably opposed to any restrictions.



Mr. SMITH. This was true at the time of the consideration of the
1965 Act, I believe, and this is still the latest position of the Depart-
ment,

IMfr. CAILL. Therefore, if that is the position, wouldn't it be rather
foolish for the committee to consider that alternative and to fly into
the face of what is still State Department policy?

Mr. S3FuTI. I am sure the committee on many occasions doesn't
necessarily do what our Department suggests. Again, I am merely
saLying that no consideration of this whole problem would be complete
without consideration of this alternative.

Mr. CAHILL. So, what we are saying, in effect, is that all of the testi-
inony is basically an outline of possibilities and not recommendations?

Mr. S83ITH. That is correct.
Mr. C.urrr. And that, therefore, you will reserve the right to com-

ment either favorably or unfavorably when the legislation has been
drafted and submitted?

Mr. SMITI. Yes, sir.
Mi~s WtTso. Sir, if I may bring to your attention, a ceiling on the

Western Hemisphere has already been imposed by the law.
Mr. CuHL,. I recognize that fact.
Let me just ask, if I may, one or two other brief questions.
It. is my understanding that one of the recommendations was to

eliminate the families of those in the third preference and merely to
count, the principals in that number which would, of course, in effect
increase the numbers of principals coming into the country.

Miss WATSON. We did not propose to eliminate the families. What
we did propose was that the third preference would be limited to the
principal alien who was coming in as a skilled professional; and that
his spouse and family would be then counted under the second pref-
erence which is always traditionally undersubscribed.

Mr. CAITTLL. But the effect of it would be to increase the number
of skilled and professional workers coming into the United States?

Niss WVATsoN. That. is correct.
Mr. CAnrmr,. What, in your opinion, is the justification for bringing

in even as many as we do at the present time?
Let's start with the professionals.
Miss WATSoN. As I understand it, the Labor Department has given

out statements that there are certain professions which are in acute
and short supply in the United States and it is for this reason that
they have encouraged or permitted entry of persons with these needed
skills for our economy.

Mr. CAIILLT. Of course, this is a matter for the committee and for
policy. But basically, I gather that the medical profession is probably

Te No. 1 profession that is in acute short supply in the United
lStates is that right?
Mis. WAT To. That is true.
Mr. Cmium,. So what we would be doing if we were.to increase the

number of professionals coming in would be to provide more foreign
doctors in the United States?

Miss IWV,,gso,. That is right.Mr; AHIL!. Tius, in effect, really taking the pressures away from
our own society to train "additional American doctors

lfics ItTnSOx. That is correct.



Mr. CAHILL. Aside from the medical profession, do you know or
should we await some other witness, of your own knowledge, what
the other professions are that are considered to be in acute shortage
besides medicine and dentistry?

Miss WATSON. I have been given to understand, sir, that engineers of
all types are in very short supply, specifically chemical engineers, elec-
trical engineers, and others.

Mr. CAI1LL. What, if you know, is the attitude of the governments
from whence these professionals come to the United States?

Are they of the opinion that we are raiding their brains ?
Miss WATSON. Sir, officially, I am not in a position to know what the

attitudes are.
I am aware of a good deal of comment with respect to brain drain

which has been given a good deal of publicity.
But, beyond that, I could not comment.
Mr. CAHIL.. As far as the skills are concerned, what, if you know,

are the more important ones that are in most demand at the present
time?

Miss WATsoNx. That, I think, would be something that the Labor
Department would be in a much better position to answer.

Mr. CAIiLL. Mr. Chairman, the other question I had was made
pretty clear, I think, and that is that the complaints we are receiving
as far as some countries are concerned to our suffering as a result of
this amendment are basically complaints coming from citizens of the
United States rather than from representatives of the foreign govern-
ments; it that right?

Miss WATsoNx. That is correct.
Mr. CAH ILL. Thank you very nmich, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Mr. Rodino?
Mr. RoDino. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. FEIOHA . Mr. Macregor?
Mr. MAcGREGOR. No questions.
Mr. FEIH-1AN. On behalf of the committee, I want again to express

our gratitude and appreciation. for your appearance, all of you.
Miss WATSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. FE jHAN. Our next witness is, andI am very pleased to Welcome,

Hon. Raymond F. Farrell, Commissioner of the Immigration
and Naturalization Service, accompanied by Mr. James L. Iennessy,
Executive Assistant to the Commissioner, and also Mr. Mario T. Noto,
Associate Commissioner, appearing today on behalf of the Department
of Justice.

At this point in the record I would like to insert a copy of a letter
which was addressed to the Attorney General, outlining the scope of
this hearing, the questions and comni~uts on various issues pending
before the committee.

(The letter follows:)
FEBRUARY 16, 1968.

Hon. RAMSEY CLAR,
Attorney General,* Department of Justice,
Wa8hington, D.C.

DEAR MR. ArroaNEY GENERAL: The Subcommittee on Immigration and Natln-
ality, Committee on the Judiciary, plans tohold hearings In Execiitlvi. Sessioi
on the operation of the ACt of Octobor 3,165..

Particular atteztl0iof WiI be directed 'to the .w6rkability of the proVisions bf
section 203 relating to the preference systeih%; thf backlogs of registratlon§ for
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visa issuance within those countries where the preferences apply, the interre-
* lationship with the Department of State xi preference cases, and the Department
of I.abor concerning labor certifications, and P.p adequacy of the provisions of
section 203 (a) (7)-the refugee provisions.

In order to properly set the framework for the Committee hearings, we would
like you to submit the following by March 8, 1068:

An analysis of the results of previous legislation to reduce backlogs in
certain preference categories, also indicating the period of time within which
new backlogs accrued.

Number of beneficiaries of third preference petitions who are presently
permitted to remain in the United States until eligible for adjustment of
status, the length of time such stays are granted, and such procedure as it
relates to sixth preference beneficiaries.

Assessment of any significant changes or trends in the operation of the
Immigration and Nationality Act, or abuseq thereof, since the Act of October
3, 1065, became effective, such as violation of nonimmigrant status and denial
of discretionary relief under the provisions of section 245 of the Immigration
and Nationality Act.

Describe the policy for the use of parole provisions of section 212(d) (5).
In addition to the above Information, your comments on the operation of the

present preference system, the percentages allotted to each category, the adjust-
ment of status provisions, particularly section 244 of the Immigration and Nation-
ality Act, as well as any recommendations for change, are solicited.

Yon will be notified approximately one week in advance of any scheduled hear-
ing. The Committee will look forward to the appearance of a witness from the
Department of Justice who is thoroughly versed in the operation of those pro-
visions of the Act of October 3, 1965, which are applicable to the Department.

Sincerely yours,
MICHAEL A. FEIGHAN, Chairman.

Mr. FmoETIAN. I would also like to insert in the record a response to.
this letter from Warren Christopher, Deputy Attorney General.

(The letter follows:)
MARCH 15, 1968.

Mon. MIOHAEL A. FEIGHAN,
Chairman, Subcommittee No. 1, Committee on the Judiciary, House of Repre-

sen tativee, Washington, D.C.
DzAR MR. CHAtRmAN: Reference Is made to your letter of February 16, 1968

with respect to the hearings to be held by the Subcommittee on Immigration and
Nationality on the operation of the Act of October 3,1965.

As you have requested, I have reviewed the areas of Immigration and Naturali-
zation Service responsibilities with which your hearings will be concerned and'
I offer the following comments.

Abolition of the National Origins Quota system and substitution of a world-
wide system of preferences initially and immediately achieved its objectives of'
wiping out barriers of family reunification (except for the expected exception of*
Italian brothers and sisters of United States citizens) and eliminated heavy
backlogs, due to quota oversubscription, in professional and skilled classes. Fifty
percent of the annual 170,000 authorized visas are allocated to the sons and'
daughters of citizens and to the spouses and unmarried sons and daughters of
resident aliens. There is little danger of new backlogs being created in these
first, second, and fourth preference categories. Elimination of the backlogs exist-
Ing on October 8, 1965 in the professional and worker categories was almost im-
nmediatey followed by the creation of new backlogs The Department of State.
informs us that third preference beneficiaries (professionals) are currently ex-
periencing a one year waiting period, on the average, before visas will be avail-
able to them. Sixth preference applicants for admission will not be issued any
visas in a number of countries in fiscal 1969. From the above it will be apparent
that changes will have to be made in the percentage allocations of the various
preference classes, and possibly in the preference definitions, if the objectives of'
the Act of October 8,165 are to continue to be ipet.

Because of. the oversubscription, the Immigration Service has not required
the departure o9fthird preference beneficiaries'who are In the United States. As
of March 1, 1988, 8,801 such beneficiaries and 674 spouses and 321 children of
such principal beneficiaries have been granted voluntary departure pending
Availability of a quota number for them. Sixth preference beneficiaries, however,
are not permitted to remain until visa numbers become available to them. One.



exception is made in cases where at the time of final processing for adjustment of
status a sixth preference immigrant visa number is not available, although such
a number had been available when the application was submitted. In such cases
the applications are held on file and the applicants are permitted to remain pend.
Ing the re-availability of a preference number.

With respect to applications for adjustment adjudicated subsequent to the Act
of October 3, 1965, the following self-explanatory statistical table reflects Service
experience with section 245 during the past four fiscal years.

Fiscal year Applications Applications
granted denied

1964 .......................... 19,879 1,847
1965 .......................... 18,355 2,439
1966 .......................... 29,556 3,906
1967 .......................... 38,619 2,179

Advancing the eligibility date for adjustment under section 249 resulted in
an increase in the number of applications under that section as indicated in the
following table.

Fiscal year Applications Applications
granted denied

1964 .......................... 2,682 90
1965 .......................... 2,055 109
1966 .......................... 2,561 76
1967 .......................... 2,887 130

Since the passage of the Act of October 3, 1965, we have had an increase in the
number of investigations based on fraud or attempted fraud. Our experience has
established that a large number of those who have been given a sixth preference
occupational preference, particularly as domestic servants, abandon the specific
job and the general occupation for which they were initially approved within a
year. This is particularly true in cases where the immigrants have had no pre-
vious actual experience in the occupation for which they have been certified.
There has also been an increase in the use of fraudulent documents and devices
to obtain a labor certification or to establish an exemption from the labor certifica-
tion requirements of section 212 (a) (14).The parole provisions of the Immigration and Nationality Act, section 212(d)
(5), have remained unchanged since the Act went into effect on December 24,
1952. This section is currently being used primarily to permit the entry of Cuban
refugees coming directly from that Island. It is also invoked to authorize the
physical entry into the United States, on a deferred inspection basis, where
doubt as to an applicant's admissibility may not be immediately resolved at a port
of entry. Advance authorization for parole is limited to a small number of
humanitarian or national interest cases.

Commissioner Raymond F. Farrell of the Immigration and Naturalization
Service will be available to testify at the hearing and to furnish such supple-
mental information and statistics as the Subcommittee may require.

Sincerely,
WARREN CHRISTOPHER,

Deputy Attorney General.
Mr. FUOurA. You may proceed, Mr. Farrell.

STATEMENT OF HON. RAYMOND F. FARRELL, COMMISSIONER, IMMI,
RATION AND NATURALIZATION SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF
JUSTICE, ACCOMPANIED BY IAMES L. HENNESSY, EXECUTIVE
ASSISTANT, AND MARIO T. NOTO, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER

Mr. FAnRR L. I am pleased to appear before this committee again
so soon after coming here to discuss the waiver of nonimrnigrant vlisS
for 90-day tourists and to discuss operations under the Act of October
3, 1965.



Mr. Chairman, the problem areas with respect. to the third, fifth,
and sixth preferences which may require some changes in order to
carry oult the original objectives of the Congress were ably covered in
the testimony which you have received from the distinguished repre-
sentative of tile Secretary of State, Miss Barbara Watson.
. The principal observations I cai make relate to those areas of im-

migration activity which occur within the United States and which
are exclusively within the jurisdiction of the Immigration and Na-
turalization Service.

The first observations relate to applications for adjustment. of status
under section 245 of the Act of October 3, 1965. In this connection, of
course, as we know, the Western Hemisphere natives have been in-
eligible for adjustment under this Act. But I would like to discus3 the
applications for adjustment by natives of Eastern Hemisphere coun-
tries. During the fiscal 1967, there were 38,619 aliens who were ad-
justed to permanent residents under that section.

It is interesting to note the fact that of the 139,514 natives of
European countries who acquired permanent residency in the United
States during fiscal 1967, the 13,025 acquired that status by adjust-
ment under section 245. Of the 59,233 natives of Asian countries who
acquired permanent residence, 22,391 (or 39 percent) adjusted in the
United States under section 245.

As reported by the Deputy Attorney General in his letter of March
15, 1968, to the chairman, we have noted a growing tendency for
abandonment by alien immigrants, particularly domestics of specificjob and generaloccupational category for which they were certified,
within a year of entry. This tendency cannot be established by clear
statistics and cannot be a basis for the institution of proceedings
against subjects unless at least there is some evidence that the subject
had no intention to pursue the certified employment prior to entry
or did not, in fact, enter on such employment after entry.

There has been an increase in the incidence of job-seeking nonimmi-
grants who because of the labor certification requirements of section
212(a) (14) find it necessary or believe it necessary to make the em-
ployment contacts in this country which are not available to them at
home.

The fact that adjustment of status is not available to natives of
the Western Hemisphere has not acted as a deterrent to this practice,
which largely involves natives of such countries, particularly in the
Caribbean area. The presence of a large number of aliens who are in
the Tnited States as overstayed nonimmigrants, but who were intend-
ing-immigrants, has created problems and resulted in the formulation
of policies with respect to the grant of voluntary departures.

Generally, aliens who do not have a visa immediately available to
them because of oversubscription of their preference category are
not permitted to remain in the United States while waiting out the
time when a visa might become available. By agreement with the State
Department, visa availability means that the alien's priority date is
wit lin 90'days of the date appearing in the State Department Visa
Availability Bulletin.

An exception is made with reference to third-preference benefici-
aries. As indicated in the letter of March 15 to which I have earlier



referred, 4,296 aliens entitled to a third-preference classification either
as principal beneficiaries or as derivative dependents were in the
United States in a voluntary departure status as of March 1, 1968.

Since the first, second, and fourth preferences are current, depar-
tures will be required for those who are in oversubscribed fiith- and
sixth-preference classifications or those who are nonpreference immi-
grants. For aliens of the Western Hemisphere where visas are avail-
able, voluntary departures have been authorized for those who are the
spouses, and children of U.S. citizens and who have applied
for visas at a consulate where the consul has accepted jurisdiction and
this only if they are diligently pursuing their applications.

A voluntary departure is also authorized for natives of certain Car-
ibbean areas where a return to their native land would impose a
hardship on the alien, and the U.S. consulate in Canada has accepted
jurisdiction. They are again diligently pursuing their applications.

The members of my staff are with me. I am prepared to answer
any further questions. There is only one thing tImt I would like to
say in conclusion. That is with reference to the Cubans.

Since November 1966, when the Act went into effect permitting
adjustment of Cubans, we have adjusted in the United States over
62,000 Cubans. Here again if the ceiling of 120 000 for Western Hem-
isphere, if and when it becomes effective on July 1, 1968, unless some-
thing is done, these people will be subtracted from the 120,000.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. FJOHAN. Thank you.
We have been hearing testimony from the Department of State

on their experience with the operation of the present preference sys-
tem as well as on their suggestions as to possible changes and improve-
ments. For the benefit of the committee, would you review for us
the experience of the Immigration and Naturalization Service under
the present preference system, particularly. in areas where improve-
ments or changes might be desirable?

Mr. HE1NNmsY. Our experience, of course, has to be subordinated to
the experiences of the State Department because we do not issue visas.
Our function is merely to approve the visa petition filed by the peti-
tioner in favor of the beneficiary, who is usually abroad. Our observa-
tion is the 50 percent that the Congress generously allocated to the
relatives, in three different preference classifications, has been more
than adequate to meet the relative demands, exclusive of the fifth pref-
erence brothers and sisters. The figures, I think, would indicate that
less than 50 percent-deferring again to the State Department-of the
numbers allocated to those relatives have actually been used, whereas
the 10 percent allocated to the third and sixth preferences have been
insufficient to meet the demands in those categories. Should Congress
wish to bring the five first preferences current., some adjustment could
be made in the present allocations either by taking from the first,
second, and fourth and allocating directly to the third and sixth, or
providing for a dropdown from first and second into the third and
sixth.

Your experience that followed after the Act of October 3, 1965, was
that all backlogs were abolished but new ones created. I could'not state
whether new ones would be created by this change. But apparently the
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immediate backlogs created in the third and sixth could be taken care
of by a percentage rearrangement.

Mr. RODiO. Mr. ChairmanT
Mr. FEIOHAN. Yes.
Mr. RODINO. Is it your suggestion that brothers and sisters could

be absorbed in the third and sixth preferences I
Mr. HENNESSY. No, I specifically did not refer to the brothers and

sisters. I was talking of the firsts, "seconds, and fourths and the possi-
bility that taking from those could take care of the third and sixth.
There is no way that I can see, within the present ceiling limitations,
that could bring the brothers and sisters current.

Mr. RODINo. Thank you.
Mr. FIonAx. Mr. Commissioner or Mr. Hennessy, what is the age

spectrum of the present backlog for the fifth preference visa? For
those fifth preference petitions which you huve approved under the Act
of 1965, what is the breakdown according to the age of the petitioning
U.S. citizen brother or sister, the age of the principal, his marital
status and number of children?

Is the area intended for residence in the United States usually the
same as that of the U.S. citizen brother or sister?

Mr. HNNEssY. I am sorry Mr. Chairman. We don't have any infor-
mation on that score. It has never been necessary for any implementa-
tion of the law or carrying out our responsibilities to have broken our
statistical records down in this fashion. A petitioner is a petitioner and
he has a brother or sister entitled to admission regardless of whether
he is 20,30, 40, or 50 years of age.

This has not been a factor in connection with our approval. Conse-
quently, we live no statistics in line with it.

Mr. FETOHAN. Would you care to comment on the suggestions that
the definition of fifth preference be changed to limit it to single
brothers and sisters and/or to require the petitioners to be 21 years of
age or over?

Mr. HENxEssY. Any change, of course, that would eliminate the
accompanying spouse and child of the brother and sister would nec-
essarily limit the total number of persons who would be coming here
under the fifth preference.

I would venture a suggestion having indicated we have no precise
statistics, that the demand in the fifth preference would not exceed
one-third of the current demand if you limit the fifth preference to
the unmarried brother and sister, regardless of age.

Mr. FE10.oAN. Proposals have been made to eliminate present back-
logs, particularly in the fifth preference, by granting immediate avail-
ability- of visas over and above the existing numerical limitations to
all of those on a waiting list as of a certain date.

Would you review for the record your experience with previous
legislation to this effect ? We are particularly interested in the number
admitted and the development of any subsequent new backlogs, either
in derivative preferences or in the same category.

MSr. ItENNF Y. To the extent that we understand it, the proposal
would be to have brothers and sisters who are beneficiaries of petitions
prior to Xdate brought in, exempted'from any numerical limitations.
We have had experience with similar pieces of legislation prior to the
Act of October 1905 when certain oversubscribed preference classifica-



tions were then converted into-in terms of that time-nonquota, im-
migrants. This would immediately wipe out the backlog as of that date.
Hut our current experience is that in the field of brothers and sisters,
the definition remaining unchanged, a new backlog will be in the
process of creation; that the visa petitions currently being filed are
generally in excess of the visas being made available under the fifth
lreferen'ce, particularly under the Italian fifth. preference, so this I
would defer to the Department of State if anything that I have said
contradicts their impressions.

M1r. FiammAx. Would you care to discuss the two feasibilities, one
of merging the )resent tlir(l and sixth preferences into one preference
category, and then another possibility of taking the sixth preference
and dMiiding that up as to skills in one portion and nonskilled in'the
other'?

Mr. IL F..N ssY. To merge the third and sixth preferences would be a
reversion back to the old first preference which the Congress abolished
I)y the Act of October 3, 1965. Prior to that Act you had a 50-percent
fist preference allocation that mixed together professionals, skilled,
and any persons urgently needed.

Apparently the Congress in its wisdom determined that that was an
improper lump-in by taking watermelons and cherries and calling
them pieces of fruit.

You would be back into a situation where unskilled persons could
be competing in the same preference classification with those holding
the highest professional qualifications. All I can say is that this would
be the result, whether it would have any advantages or disadvantages,
I cannot say.

Mr. FF H,A.N. What was the basis used by the Attorney General
to establish that the beneficiaries of approved third-preference visas
would be permitted to remain in the United States until a visa num-
ber becomes available, while the sixth-prefeience beneficiaries are re-
quired to depart?

In view of the increasing backlog in both of these preferences, would
you anticipate the need for any change in this policy ?

Mr. HENNES. I defer to Mr. Noto on that.
Mr. NoTo. Mr. Chairman, it is accurate that there is a policy with

respect to third-preference petitioners. They are permitted to remain
in the country for an indefinite period of time until the visa number
is allocated and made available to them. The rationale behind that is
that we have euated the third-preference petitioner to the old first-
preference petitioner.

In the words of the statute they will "substantially benefit prospec-
tively the national economy, cultural interests or welfare of the United
States."

Our feeling has been that a petitioner under the third preference--
that such a petitioner warrants very favorable consideration and
should not be interrupted in the course of the performance of his
duties or his stay here awaiting the issuance of a number.

With respect to the sixth preference, our feeling has been that to
permit them to remain here for what might be very long periods of
time because of the unavailability of visa numbers, could foster en-
couragement to others to come to this country and to shop around for
employment..

02-663-08-5



They would be coming here as visitors and with the particular pur-
pose of finding employment and thereafter adjust their status to that
of permanent residents for which they would otherwise be eligible
except for the immediate availability of a visa number.

To allow that person to remain as compared to the third preference
petitioner would encourage people to come here and shop for employ-
ment and thus create an unfair attitude and position with respect to
those who are diligently and faithfully awaiting their turn on a visa
list abroad.

Mr. RODINO. Mr. Chairman?
Mr. FEIGIIW. Mr. Rodino.
Mr. R oDINo. I have received many communications regarding aliens

who were admitted as nonimnigrants, but were then certified by the
Secretary of Labor and are presently beneficiaries of sixth preference
petitions.

In these cases, we find that the employer states that departure of
such aliens would create a great hardship for him in the operation of
his particular industry and seriously handicap his business.

You make the distinction between the third preference category
where you allow beneficiaries to wait and yet in the sixth preference
where they are also certified by the Secretary of Labor and are bene.
ficiaries o approved petitions, they must leave the United States. The
employers claim that their business is going to be seriously handi-
capped.

Does the Department have any plan to relax its rule or policy re-
garding these sixth preference people?

Mr. NoTo. I think that for the time being, we intend to adhere to our
current policy of allowing a reasonable period of time for the avail-
ability of a visa number which we have construed to be approximately
90 days. I am fully aware and I think we in the Service realize there is
a situation created which in turn results in some hardship to both
individuals and sometimes the employer.

But nonetheless when viewed within the context of what was in-
tended by the sixth preference, to permit that person to remain here
for what might be 1,-2, or morV years before a.visa number would be-
come available, in our opinion, would be to encourage people to come
here temporarily and shop for employment and when they would find
it, to attempt to adjust their status.

I think our conviction is that to .do so would be encouraging cir-
cumventiomn of what Congress did intend with the sixth preference
classification.

Mr. RoDxINo. I understand that. But since a petition has- been ap-
proved, since the Secretary of Labor certifies the need I understand
the need is there. It would appear to me that you treat these two situa-
tions rather differently and really unfairly because, in the one case,
a condition has been subscribed to the need and the beneficiary is
Waiting to stay here permanently and in the other case the Depart-
ment says: "Well, you can wait just a period of 90 days, but then you
have got to go back."

Mr. Nmro. The need for the services of that particular alien are no
less, nor more than when the alien is physically located abroad-waiting
for his turn on the list to receive a visa number than it would be if
he has successfully come to this country in the guise of a visitor, but
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actually intending to get employment and establishing his roots here
rather than to be sitting abroad and waiting for his turn to become
eligible for a number.

I can't repeat with sufficient emphasis that for us to alter that policy
with respect to sixth preferences can only have the effect of encourag-
ing people from abroad to come here in whatever temporary status
they can acquire and that when they have successfully entered the
shores then to file an application for adjustment.

A change in policy would permit the alien to succeed in circum-
venting thle requirement of having to have a visa number readily
available.

Mr. RODINO. Thank you.
Mr. FEIOHAN. It has been noted that there has been an increase in

the number of investigations based on fraud and attempted fraud.
Would you comment on the nature of this increase, particularly per-
taining to the petitioners and beneficiaries of sixth preference visas?
What is the experience concerning fraud with reference to the ES-575
labor certification, particularly in cases as in the Western Hemisphere
where no preference petition is required?

Mr. NoTo. Mr. Chairman, when the Act went into effect, it was our
suspicion that there would be a number of persons who would attempt
to circumvent the requirement of valid employment under the sixth
preference. They actually would have no intention of engaging in
performing the occupation for which they were certified or that they
would perform that particular trade or occupation for a short period
of time until they could adjust themselves into another position in
the United States.

We initiated investigations of 'those cases where we had suspicion
to believe that the sixth preference was being used for this purpose.
Our investigations were quite productive. We did discover some cases
where the alien either had never entertained the intention of engaging
in that particular occupation upon arrival in the United States or
that shortly after they had arrived here, they would get other employ-
ment either in the same occupation, but in a different locality or a
different employer or perhaps in a totally different occupation.

We had one or two such test cases which we brought up on appeal
as a result of deportation proceedings. Our suspicions were sustained
by the Board of Imnnigration Appeals which upheld our contention
that a person who came here and did not engage in the occupation
for which they had been certified and never had such intention was
deportable under the immigration laws.

In view of our success in some of these cases, we are continuing
vigilance and if there is any suspicion that the people are coming in
for this same purple and they don't intend to engage in the occupa-
tion, we are placing those cases under active investigation.

They fall within the prescription that they never did intendto
engage in the occupation. Eventually they are placed under proceed-

r.FEHAN. We have had legisatio permitting tle aduiision oi

fiancees of United States citizens, whereby we permitted them to come
to the United States and if the marriage wasn't consummated! within
90 days, they would be subject to deportation.



Is there some manner in which you might require a certain period
of time during which the person who would come under a labor certi-
fication would be obligated to pursue that particular occupation? Of
course, I am very conscious, as are all of the member-s of the coi-
mittee, that we don't want to go into any indentures, but I was won-
dering if there would not be some reasonable requirement similar to
the requirement that applied when fiancees were let into the United
States

iMr. NoTo. As I remember, I think you are referring to the English
fiancees who were coming here after World War I when they were
allowed to come in for a temporary time pending the marriage and if
there was no marriage consummated, they would be obliged to re-
turn. It is a possibility, but I would not want you to construe my
acquiescence to it as advocating that something be done, because I
think, as you said yourself, there might be some question with respect
to the propriety.

It would be a possibility. It would be a conditional admission. They
could be admitted under the same theory the fiancees were admitted
subject to performing that particular type of work for a period of
time and if they failed to do so, they could become subject to expulsion.

Mr. FEIGIAN. During the fiscal year 1907, in transit without visa
privileges were extended for a period of up to 10 days in length. How
many take advantage of this privilege and what requirements must be
met by an alien to obtain ? How does this differ from the G-1 transit
visa and its requirements ? Has there been any significant change in the
number or pattern of violations of this privilege since the maximum
allowable period was increased to 10 days?

Mr. NoTo. As to the first part of your question, fr. Chairman, with
respect to the in transits without visas for a period of 10 days, from
July 1 1967, to February 29, 1968, the total was 124,171; such aliens
were admitted into the United States in transit for a period of 5 or up
to 10 days.

With respect to the conditions which they must meet, they just need
to satisfy the immigrant inspector who inspects them at the time of
their arrival for transit purposes, that they don't intend to remain
here beyond the period of authorized time and that they are no threat
either to our security, to our welfare, and that they are otherwise
eligible for admission if they were coming in for a longer period of
time.

The only distinction between this type of alien or the other one
would be that the one in transit without visa does not have a visa in his
possession which he is presenting as part of his application for ad-
mission, but for all intents and purposes lie is just like any other ap-
plicant for admission.

I think we have been gratified with the results that we have had as
a result of this program because we have found that for that entire
number we have had to assess liquidated damages against the airlines
in roughly about 400 cases and that doesn't mean that the 400 aliens
remained here.

We found it necessary to assess damages against airlines for having
allowed them to board. On a broad scale, the program has been very
successful. It has encouraged travel to the United States.
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Mr. FFTOIOAN. With the continued increase in the admission of non-
immigrant students, up for example, by 14 percent in fiscal 1907, what
are the present requirements as to the maximum authorized period of
the admission that will be granted?

Mr. HENNESSY. The authorized period of admission is 1 year. Ex-
tensions are granted in increments of 1 year. There is no maximum
ceiling fixed by the Immigration Service on the period of time that
the individual may stay here. Thus, it is theoretically possible-and
I am sure I could And a case-for the student who came here and went
4 years to high school, 4 years to college, and a good many years to a
graduate school. As long as lie is still attending school, taking a full
course of studies, not otherwise violating his status, and it is estab-
lishied that he maintains a residence abroad, which lie has no intention
of abandoning, lie may still be granted extensions.

Mr. FEIOHAI. Over the past years what is the average length of stay
of these students? How many apply for adjustment of status to per-
manent residence?

Mr. HNNESSY. We have no figures on the period in which each
student stays.

With respect to the number of students who have applied for ad-
justment, I do think we have figures on that.

IMr. NOTO. I don't have them available now, but we do have them
and will insert them into the record.

Mr. FoGITANI-. We would like to have them.
(The information follows:)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
IMIGRATION AND NATURALIZATION SERVICE,

Washington, D.O., April 29, 1968.
C01217
Mr. GARNER J. CLINEE,
Staff Assistant, Subcommittee on Itntngration and Nationality, Connittce on

the Judiciary, House of Representatives, Washington, D.O.
DEAR MR. CLINE: The attached chart contains the statistics which the Com.

mittee requested during testimony given on April 10, 1968.
Sincerely,

MARIO T. NOTO,
Associate C'ommissioner.

F-i AND i-i STUDENTS-ADMISSION AND ADJUSTMENT OF STATUS UNDER SEC. 245

Total F-i Total F-i
Fiscal year F-I students F-I students J-i aliens .- i students J-I aliens and J-i students and

admitted adjusted admitted admitted adjusted A students J-i aliens
admitted adjusted '

1965 .............. 50.435 3,153 33,768 13,072 184 63,507 3.337
1966............... 55.716 4.814 35,2$3 13,433 550 69,149 S,364
1967 ................... 63,370 9,957 38,630 16,233 985 79,603 10,942

Total ............ 169,521 17,924 107,651 42,738 1,719 212,259 19,643

Includes all J-1 categories. Statistical breakdown of those who entered as J-I students is not available.

Mr. FmOHAN. Has there been any significant change in the number
or pattern of the students admitted or the number of violations or
adjustments since the Act of 1965 became effective?

Mr. H.WNEssY. Students admitted?
Mr. FEIoHAW. Yes.



fr. HEN.ESSY. No, there has been no significant change at all in the
pattern of admission of students. It has been going up at an increased
rate which generally parallels the increase in various other nonimmi-
grant classifications.

There was some increase in adjustments immediately after the pas-
sage of the Act based on the large backlogs that had accumulated ill
many countries where persons had indefinite voluntary departure.

Thus, under the first preference procedure, as Mr. Note indicated,
persons within the United States applied for adjustment in unusually
large numbers immediately after the passage of the Act.

Mr. FEIOnAN. What are the reasons for the denial of section 245
application? Has there been any significant change in the number or
pattern?

Mr. HE.X-.NFqsY. Basically, that is denied on the ground of unavail-
ability of a visa.

Mr. FEIQITAN. On any other grounds?
Mr. HE-..xF.ssY. There are, of course, occasional cases as would be

in visa issuance which it parallels, where it would be denied on the
ground of the alien falling within one of the 30-odd classes of inad-
missibilitv under 212(a).

But, b.: and large, the greatest is unavailability of a visa.
Mr. FmToI.AN. In our letter to the Attorney General on February

16 of this year, we requested comments on the operation of the adjust-
ment of the status provisions, particularly on section 244. In this con-
text, we are particularly interested in whether there have been any
significant changes over the past 5 years in the types of aliens that
applied for suspension of deportation and were denied.

TIr. H XXESSY. There hasn't been any significant change I would
say in the types of those who were granted and denied other than our
special inquiry following the cue-that would probably be the best
word-when fie Congress excised from the list in the last 2 or 3.years
averages of 40 or 50 cases that have been submitted for suspension.

This indicated a policy of congressional approval which special
inquiry officers take into consideration in passing on the applications.

Other than that I would say that there have been no changes in
the )attern of the classes.

INr. Fi ElIA-.N. Do you feel that section 244 presently serves a useful
purpose?

Mr. HENN.Essy. There are relatively few persons who would have
to take advantage of it in view of the general availability of quota,
the 245 increased eligibility, the advancing of the date in 249, but
there are still some few residuary cases where it is found necessary to
apply for suspension.

Mr. FFI (IX. It is required by the Act of 19065, absent legislation to
the contrary, beginnii g July 1 of this year, that immigrants native to
the Western Hemisphere will, for the first time, be subject to numerical
limitations.

Do you feel that any legislation will be required in order to insure
nit orderly and equitable allocationiof the 20,000 visas to be available
this year I

Mr. ItN NFssY. Persons from the Western Hemisphere are ineligible
for adjustment within the United States. When the 120.000 ceiling in
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the Western Hemisphere goes into effect it will be handled exclusively
by the Department of State, ini connection with visa issuance.

We do, however, wish to reiterate the concern that Cubans be ex-
empted from that ceiling. Otherwise, they would be taking up a dis-
proportionate number of the 120,000.

1r. FEIGIIAN. As you know, of particular concern in this regard is
the question of how numerically to treat these Cuban refugees who
avail themselves of the opportunity to adjust their status from parolee
to permanent residents as provided under Public Law 89-732.

At the present time, could you review the number of Cuban refugees
paroled into the United States since the inception of this program,
the present and anticipated rates of arrival and the present and an-
ticipated rates of adjustment of status to permanent residents?

Mr. NoTo. Mr. Chairman, I have the data on that item. Since the
inception of the Cuban refugee program up until February 29, 1968,
we have paroled into the United States under section 212(d) (5) of
the Act, 213,377 Cuban nationals.

WVe resumed the airlift, as the Chairman knows, beginning Decem-
ber 1, 1965, and since then we are averaging a parole daily of 174
Cubans 5 days of each week.

Since Congress enacted the act of November 2, 1966, for the ad'ust-
mont of Cuban refugees, as of February 29, 1968, 62,900 Cuban aliens
have adjusted their status to that of permanent residents.

We areaveraging currently a daily rate of adjustment of status
of approximately 1 8 Cubans on a 5-day week. As of the end of Feb-
ruary 29, 1968, we had 7,318 Cuban cases awaiting adjudication for
adjustments of status.

As of February 29, 1968, in temporary status in the United States,
there were a total of 185,653 Cuban aliens.

Mr. FTOHANI. As of the end of June 30 of this year, do you have
an estimate as to how many Cuban refugees who have come to the
United States will not have adjusted their status and be waiting
when the eligible period of time arrived to make the application for
adjustment of status?

Mr. NoTo. Taking a rough estimate, Mr. Chairman, we are getting
174 in each day and we are adjusting them at approximately the same
rate.

So, we speculate that by June 30, 1968, there should be roughly
7,000 Cubans awaiting adjustment.

Mr. FEIOHA'N.. M r. Rodino ?
Mr. RoDiNo. I have just a few questions.
Mr. Commissioner, do you have any way of knowing or ascertain-

iug how many beneficiaries of the fifth preference are also beneficiaries
of either a third or sixth preference?

Mr. IIE.NNFSSY. No, we have no correlation between the two of them.
We do know, in individual cases, that persons who have been beine-
ficiaries of the fifth preference who have an occupational skill that
would qualify have been filing petitions or having petitions filed in
their behalf for sixth preference, but we do not correlate those. As
you are aware when we approve a petition we send it over to the De-
partment of State.



Mr. RODINO. So, you wouldn't have any estimate of the number that
actually exists?

Mr. HE NSSY . No, we would not.
We could, of course, hazard a guess that since they have relatives

in the United States, the possibility of obtaining the labor certification
would be much greater than for those who did not have such a re-
lationship.

Mr. RoDiNo. Do you have any estimate as to the number of aliens
admitted as nonimmigrants who have undertaken illegal employment?

Mr. No'o. No, we don't have such an estimate because they depend
on individual cases where investigation would disclose that after they
had been here temporarily they had engaged in employment.

I might take this opportunity to make a remark to the committee
which think is germane to the issue that the Congressman has
raised.

As I indicated, people come into this country temporarily as visi-
tors, and they do make attempts to gain employment. As a result of
that they try to sink their roots to acquire certain equities and even-
tualiy endeavor to become eligible under immigration requirements.

We have sought-I must say regrettably unsuccessfully-to try to
get the Social Security Administration to furnish us data and infor-
mation on people who apply for social security cards where birth is
indicated abroad.

The rationale behind that would be this: Since it is comparatively
simple to get a social security card by simply submitting an applica-
tion, if foreign birth would be indicated it would give us an oppor-
tunity to clear that person through our records.

If our records would show that such a person was in the United
States under a temporary status, we would immediately go to that
person and determine whether or not that person is making any at-
tempt to adjust his status or, in other words, is he violating the terms
of his admission because when he was admitted it was quite explicit
that he was not to gain employment.

If the Social Security Administration could see their way to furnish-
ing us that type of information, it would be a step in a very good di-
rection for more tight enforcement by ourselves in relation to the pro-
visions of law governing the employment of aliens who are temporarily
in the United States.

We have had meetings with the Social Security Administration
officials and we may be headed, finally, in that direction.

I would like to be optimistic about the results of it but as of now we
don't know what the final result will be.

Mr. RoDiNo. I am happy to hear that because I recall some years
ago I urged something of this nature be done in view of the fact that
I had learned there were a good many people in industry who were
employing some nonimmigrants and who were really exploiting them
andgetting kickbacks and just misusing them.

I sought to find some way of preventing this. I was impressed with
the action of the Department to cooperate effectively but there were
some obstacles.

I am very happy to know you are continuing your efforts in this
direction. I think it will clear up some of the other problems we have.
Those who unfortunately will exploit the nonimmigrant know that
the nonimmigiant has no right to labor here but yet only in this way
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can he find some employment and that is the type of employment that
is going to deprive him of the kind of wage that others are getting
in the area.

My last question, or rather I am seeking a comment from the De-
partment: Would you be able to comment as to the suggestion that has
been made that unskilled labor be eliminated from any preference
categor ?

Mr. HENNESSY. The unskilled presently exists in the sixth prefer-
ence classification.

Generally, in the United States and, of course, the Labor Depart-
ment will answer this, unskilled are not in short supply with one gen-
eral exception and that is in the field of the live-in domestic.

I would say that unskilled generally is what one would expect non-
preference to be.

I think you negate the existence of a nonpreference by putting
unskilled into the sixth preference.

I must say this is solely an observation.
Mr. RoDINo. I understand.
I was just seeking a comment. I quite agree with you.
Of course I am just searching for some way to try to find some

solution to this problem.
Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Many persons, including myself, are concerned be-

cause under our preference system as it is working, there is practically
little or no opportunity for so-called new seed which would be classi-
fied, I take it, for the most part as unskilled persons, to come into the
United States.

If a provision were made for new seed or a certain number, how
would it be administered?

How could it be allocated with equity?
Mr. HENNESSY. This really puts us, as I think it does you, on the

horns-I don't know the answer to that. I don't think anyone does.
This is the problem. But, when you abolish the national origins

quota, you have a worldwide potential of persons desiring to come here,
the large bulk of whom I would assume are unskilled.

Any percentage allocation that you would give to unskilled would
obviously not come remotely close to meeting the demand and you have
generally indicated that these cases would come on a first-come, first-
served basis.

I venture to suggest that the first day such a procedure was put in,
the applications filed in consulates throughout the world would be over-
whelming.

I think it would be quite a few years before you take care of the
backlog that was created on the first (lay.

My answer is not responsive. I don't think I know the answer.
Jointly, all of us have been wrestling with this problem since October
3, 1965.

Mr. FImTAN. On behalf of the committee, I want to express our ap-
preciation for your testimony which has been extremely helpful.

Mr. HIENNFSSY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. FEioAN. We will adjourn to the call of the Chair.
(Whereupon, at 12:23 p.m., the hearing was adjourned subject to the

call of the Chair.)
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The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to call, in room 2237,
Rayburn House Office Building, lIon.,Michael A. Feighan (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Rodino, Dowdy, Cahill, and Macregor.
Stafi members present: Garner J. Cline, counsel, and Donald G.

Benn, associate counsel.
Mr. FEOJIAN. The subcommittee will come to order.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MICHAEL A. FEIGHAN

Mr. Fmot , . This is the third in a series of hearings scheduled to
review the operation of the Immigration Act of October 3, 1905. Dur-
ing the first two hearings we received comprehensive testimony fronm
the Department of State and the Department of Justice c11cernhi)
those aspects of tie Act of 1965 falling into their respective areas I
responsibility. Today we will receive testimony from the Department
of Labor.

In my opening statement at the commencement of this series of hear-
ings I noted that "this Act, in abolishing the national origins quott
system, abruptly changed the course of immigration policies which
had governed our laws over the preceding 36 years."

I also noted four changes in otiraimmigration policies brought about
by the Act of 1065 which I cited as being most significant and which
we will initially be studying. g g a h

These four involved, first, the abolition of the old national origiigi
system per country quotas pertaining to immigration from the East-
ern Hemisphere; second, a conditional ceiling on immigration from
the Western Hemisphere of 120,000 immigrant visas per year to go
into effect July 1, 1968, unless legislation to the contrary is passe(e
third, a new preference system stressing family relationships and
those professions and skills in short supply within the United States;
and fourth, broadened application of the safeguards to the American
labor market through reversing the operation of the labor certification
provisions.

These last two changes have a direct bearing upon the hearing toddy'
for thy changed the role of the Department of Labor from essentially
a passive to an active one, involving the Secretary-of Labor hi the
labor certification process for each nonrelative alien intending to im-

(71)
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migrate to the United States for the purpose of performing skilled or
unskilled labor.

Prior to the Act of 1905, certain nonrelative aliens seeking to enter
the United States for purposes of performing skilled or unskilled labor
were inadmissible if the Secretary of Labor had certified to the Sec-
retary of State and the Attorney General that either, and I quote:

(A) sucient workers in the United States who are able, willing, and qualified
are available at the time (of application for a visa and for admission to the United
States) and place (to which the alien Is destined) to perform such skilled or
unskilled labor, or

(B) the employment of such aliens will adversely affect the wages and working
conditions of the workers in the United States similarly employed.

These provisions of section 212(a) (14) were applicable to nonpref-
erence immigrants from the Eastern Hemisphere and to natives of the
Western Hemisphere (other than the parents, spouses, or children of
U.S. citizens or of aliens lawfully admitted to the United States for
permanent residence).

These provisions would only operate to exclude an intending immi-
grant when the Secretary of labor had made his certification to the
Secretary of State and the Attorney General.

The Act of 1905 restated the safeguards to the American labor mar-
ket embodied in section 212(a) (14) by reversing the operation of the
determinant criteria. Asthis provision was amended, specified nonrela-
tive aliens seeking to enter the United States for purposes of perform-
ing skilled or unskilled labor are inadmissible unless they have obtained
from the Secretary of Labor an affirmative certification that, and I
quote again:

(A) There are not sufficient workers in the United States who are able, willing,
qualified, and available at the time of application for a visa and admission to the
United States and at the place to which the alien is destined to perform such
skilled or unskilled labor, and

(B) the employment of such aliens will not adversely affect the wages and
working conditions of the workers in the United States similarly employed.

L These provisions of section 212(a) (14) are presently applicable as
follows:

IMMIGRANTS FROM EASTERN HEMISPHERE

1. Third preference: Members of the professions or scientists and
artists of exceptional ability who will substantially benefit prospec-
tively the national economy, cultural interests, or welfare of the United

2. Sixth preference: Skilled and unskilled workers in occupations,
not of a temporary or seasonal nature, for which a shortage of em-
ployable and willing persons exists in the United States.

3. Nonpreference.

IMMIGRANTS FROM THE WESTERN HEMISPHERE

1. Special immigrants: Natives of -independent foreign countries
of the Western Hemisphere (other than the parents, spouses, or chil-
dren of U.S. citizens, or of aliens lawfully admitted for permanent
residence)

The Act of 1965 thus expanded the classes of nonrelative aliens
subject to the provisions of section 212(a) (14) through the addition
of third Dreference and the skilled portion of sixth preference.
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The labor certification process now must be put into motion by the
applicable intending immigrant through the filing of an application
for a labor certification pursuant to regulations promulgated by the
Secretary of Labor.

At this point in the record I would like to include a copy of a letter
sent by the subcommittee to the Secretary of Labor on February 16,
1968, and a copy of the information supplied to the que-stions we posed.

FnRuARr 16, 1968,
Hon. IV. WmLARD WIRTZ,
Secretary of Labor, Depariment of Labor, Washington, D.O.

DEAR MR. SEcRErARY: The Subcommittee on Immigration and Nationality,
Committee on the Judiciary, plans to bold hearings in Executive Session on the
operation of the Act of October 3,1965.

Particular attention will be directed to the workability of the provisions of
section 203 relating to the preference system, the provisions of section
212(a) (14), as amended by the Act of October 3, 1965, including the regulations
pertaining to and mechanics of the labor certification, and the involvement of
consular officers in the labor certification procedure, as well as the involvement
of state and local labor offices.

In order to properly set the framework for Committee hearings, we would like
to have the following information submitted by March 8:

Assessment of present employment conditions, with particular emphasis
upon areas and occupations characterized by either significant unemploy-
ment or critical shortages.

A breakdown of the present labor force by age groups and by occupations.
Analysis of projected changes and trends in employment conditions and the

composition of the labor force during the next decade.
The feasibility of adopting immigration policies responsive to internal

labor needs.
Analysis of the workability and trends of the present labor certification

requirements, with particular emphasis upon any areas presenting difficul-
ties in interpretation or administration, or in abuses by aliens or their
sponsors.

Analysis of the labor certification requirements as they affect, and will
affect after July 1, 1968, countries which have enjoyed large quotas, such
as Ireland.

Impact of Western Hemisphere immigration on United States labor mar-
ket-present and future.

Statistical breakdown by country of origin, destination in United State,
and occupation of labor certifications approved under third and sixth
preferences.

In addition to the above information, your comments on the operation of the
present preference system and the labor certification are solicited, as well as any
recommendations for change in the appropriate sections of law.

You will be notified approximately one week in advance of any scheduled
hearing. The Committee will look forward to the appearance of a witness from
the Department of Labor who is thoroughly versed in the operation of those
provisions of the Act of October 8, 1965, which are applicable to the Departments.

Sincerely yours,
MICHAEL A. FEIGHAN, Ohairman.

REVIEW OF THE 1965 AMENDMENTS TO THE IMMIGRATION AND
NATIONALITY ACT: THE LABOR CERTIFICATION PROVISION

INTRODUCTION

On October 3, 1005, the President signed Public Law 89-238, amending the
Immigration and Nationality Act, effective December 1, 1905. These changes
provided for a broader application of the Department of Labor certification for
persons seeking admission for purposes of employment.
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After operating experience of two years, it appears to he timely to pause to
look at the effect of these changes. The materials in the following pages serve
as a review of the new labor certification.

Section I of this report gives a general picture of present employment con-
ditions and projections of anticipated changes in the labor forces are included.
Section II explains the mechanics of the labor certification. Section III gives
an analysis of characteristics of workers receiving a certification. Section IV out-
lines some of the major problems encountered and the steps taken to cope with
them. Section V gives an indication of what lies ahead, particularly under the
changes which become effective July 1. The Appendix contains statistical tables
for more detailed background for review of the certification process.

SECTION I-CURRENT EMPLOYMENT ANALYSIS AND PROJECTED EMPLOYMENT TRENDS

Present employment conditions
In 1967, employment averaged 74.4 million-1.5 million above the 72.0 million

for 1960. (See Appendix-Table 1.). During the first half of 1967, total employ-
ment declined but in the third quarter advanced moderately In response to more
favorable economic conditions. By the closing months of the year, employment
was showing even stronger growth to account for the higher average for the
year.

The 1.5 million increase occurred almost entirely among adult workers. Women
continued to enter the labor force in large numbers, with 900,000 additional
women finding employment in 1967. This increase matched that of 1966. Tie
increase for men amounted to 625,000-about two and one-half times larger than
a year eArlier. Teenage employment showed little change in 1967, and was influ-
enced by the movement of teenagers into the adult age group and to some extent
by the military draft.

The national rate of employment in 1007 was 3.8 percent-the same as in 1960.
Jobless rates for adult men (2.3 percent) and teenagers (12.9 percent) were not
significantly changed from 1966.

Industry developments
Manufacturing employment in 1967 rose by 150,000 over the year to 19.3 oll-

lion, but the 14.2 million production workers in manufacturing was down 50,000
from 1960. The Jobless rate in manufacturing rose from 312 percent in 1060 to
3.7 percent in 1967. Except for 1966, however, the rate was at Its lowest point
since'1953. Unlike 1966, when the rate held comparatively steady during the year,
the manufacturing unemployment rate increased during most of 1967.

Throughout much of the year, gains in residential construction were partially
offset by losses in commercial and industrial construction so that total employ-
ment in this Industry averaged about 3.3 million In 1967 and 1966.

The service-producing industries-transportation, and public utilities, trades,
government, service, and finance-provided even greater employment opportuni-
ties than in recent years. These industries accounted for almost 2.0 million of
the 2.1 million Increase In payroll jobs In 1967.

Occupation
Blue-collar employment rose only 300,000 in 1967, compared with averageg Increases of 050,000 In the 1961 to 1966 period. Skilled craftsmen accounted

for most of the Increase while semi-skilled workers rose only slightly.
White-collar employment, as in 1966, advanced 1.2 million. About half of the

gain occurred among professional and technical workers-their largest Increase
of the decade.

Clerical employment rose by one-half million in 1967 compared to an Increase
of 700,000 in 1966.

Service workers Increased by 100,000-about one-third the size of the 1060
gain, but private household employment fell by 130,000 continuing the decline
begun In 1905.

Area employment and unemployment
As the pace of the Nation's economic expansion eased during 1067, unemploy-

ment rose slightly in many of the 150 major employment centers located through-
out the country. The classification of these centers according to unemployment
rate as of December 1966 and 1067 is indicated on the following table.



CLASSIFICATION OF MAJOR EMPLOYMENT CENTERS

Description Unemployment rate December December
1967 1966

Total number of centers ....................................................... 150 ISO
Overall labor shortage ....................... Less than 1.5 percent .................... 0 0
Low unemployment ......................... .5 to 2.9 percent ........................ 51 66
Moderate unemployment ..................... 3 to 5.9 percent ......................... 90 76
Substantial unemployment ................ 6 to 8.9 percent ......................... 7 6

DO ................................. 9 to 11.9 percent ........................ 0 I
Do ................................... 12 percent or more ...................... 2 1

Source: Bureau of Employment Security, "Area Trends."

The number of major areas classified as having relatively low unemployment
dropped from 66 in December 1966 to 51 at the end of 1967.

Nine areas were listed in the substantial unemployment categories in Decem-
ber 1967, reflecting the addition of only one area to this classification during the
year.

At the year's end, approximately 95 percent of the country's major employment
centers were classified in either the low or moderate unemployment categories.

Occupational composition of the employed labor force
White-collar workers represent the largest segment of the employed civilian

labor force. In 1967, 34.2 million white-collar workers accounted for 46 percent
of the 74.4 million persons employed. (See Table 1) Blue-collar workers accounted
for 27.2 million or 86.7 percent of the employed. Service and farm employment
trailed with respectively 9.4 million and 3.6 million or 12.6 percent and 4.7 per-
cent of the total employed work force.

The major occupational categories of employed persons in 1067 are indicated
in the following table.

MAJOR OCCUPATIONAL GROUPS OF EMPLOYED PERSONS, 1967

Occupational group
Employed persons

Number Percent

Total employed ...........................................----- 74.4 100. 0

White collar ............................................-......... 34.2 46.0

Professional and technical .................................................... 9.9 13.2
Clerical ................................................................. 12.3 16.6
Managers officials and proprietors ....................................... 7.. 7.5 10.1
Sales ...................................................................... 4.5 6.1

Blue collar ..................................................................... 27.2 36.7
Craftsmen and foremen ..................................................... 9.8 13.2
Operatives ................................................................ 13.9 18.
Nonfarm laborers ........................................................... 3.5 4.8

Service ........................................................................ 9.4 12.6
Private household workers ............................................... 1.8 2.4
Other service workers ................................................... 7.6 10.2

Farm .......................................................................... 3.6 4.7
Farmers and farm managers ................................................. 2.0 2.6
Farm laborers ............................................................. 1.6 2.1

Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employment and Earnings and the Monthly Labor Report." vol. 14, No. 7, January
1968. p. 130.

About two-thirds of all employed persons In 1967 were male. Among employed
males 20 years of age and over, the largest concentration was In the skilled trades
and in operative and kindred occupations such as drivers, deliverymen and as.
semblers. Each of these two broad categories accounted for about 20 percent
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of the employed males, Managers, officials, and proprietors and professional and
technical workers also represented significant male segments with each group
representing 14 percent of all employed males 20 years of ago or over.

Nearly one-third of female workers 20 years of age or over were employed
In clerical work. Service Jobs and operative an kindred work followed with re-
spectively 21 percent and 10 percent of all female workers 20 years of age or
over.

Projected change and trends in employment
The latest detailed occupational projections for future employment show that

by 1075, the Nation will have 88,700,000 people at work in our economy. (Si't'
Table 2.) This compares with 70,357,000 employed In 1904, the base year for the
projection. This would be nit overall increase of 20 percent, or 18,343,000 more
jobs by 1975.

The bulk of the increase would lie in the white-collar occupations, nearly 11.7
million. Every category of white-collar jobs Is projected for Increases with pro-
fessional, technical and kindred workers having the largest increase In this
group-over 4.0 million new jobs The next largest rise would be the clerical and
kindred workers.

Blue-collar jobs will also jump with a projected increase of 4.4 million. Nearly
all categories of blue-collar workers share in this increase. Service workers,
mostly other than household workers, will rise by 3.2 million. Only farm workers
show a significant decrease. The estimates show this occupation falling by 914,000
workers, or 21 percent.

One of the Interesting features of these changes Is the expectation that men
will invade Jobs traditionally held by women, such as elementary and secondary
school teaching, social work, and library work. Women will be forced to branch
out Into new occupations to maintain their share in employment growth.

SECTION I1-THE LABOR CERTIFICATION: ITS REQUIREMENTS AND PROCEDURES

Under the 1065 Tnunigration Act, as amended, the Secretary of Labor has the
following responsibilities:

1. Under Section 212(a) (14), on requests from prospective Immigrant workers
or employers to determine and certify to the Secretary of State and the Attorney
General, prior to issuance of an immigrant (permanent) visa by the Department
of State, that,

(a) there are not sufficient workers in the United States who are able,
willing, qualified and available * * *;

(b) the employment of such aliens will not adversely affect the wages and
working conditions of United States workers similarly employed.

2. Under Section 204(b), upon request, advise the Attorney General on the
qualifications of immigrant (permanent) workers with respect to according a
status of third and sixth preference.

A system of preferences for Immigrants from countries outside the Western
Hemisphere was established by the 1965 Act. Under Section 203(a), preferences
1, 2, 4 and 5 are reserved for aliens with close family relationships to U.S. citi-
zens or permanent resident aliens. Preference 7 pertains to refugees. Even
though aliens qualifying for these preferences may seek work after settling in
this country, and adversely affect labor standards, the Labor Department has
no authority to limit their adnisslon.

The Labor Department's certification is required for four categories of ad-
mission whereby allens %ek to enter the United States on the basis of permanent
employment.

A labor certification is needed by third preference, ei.rth preference, and non-
preference Immigrants from countries outside the Western Ifentisphere; and by
"Special Immigrants" front Western Hemisphere countries defined In Section
101(a) (27) (A) except parents, children and spouses of U.S. citizens or legally
admitted resident aliens.

Third prc/ercnce.-Section 203(a) (3)-Members of the professions or scien-
tists and artists of exceptional ability who will substantially benefit prospectively
the national economy, cultural Interests, or welfare of the United States. (Cannot
exceed 10 percent of total numerical 1iniltatloh.)

St0ath preference.-Seetton 203(a) (0)-Skllled and unskilled Immigrant work-
ers in occupations for which a shortage of employable and willing persons exists
in the United States. (Cannot exceed 10 percent of total numerical limitation.)
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,onprcfrcncc.-Section 203(a) (8)-Aliens who do not seek admission under
I through 7 are considered iln the order in which they qualify. (Admissions allo-
cated during current fiscal year from quota numbers not used in preferences 1
through 7.)

Special imniilgrants.-Section 101(a) (27) (A)-lnimigrants born in any Inde-
pendent country of the Western Hemisphere or the Canal Zone. (No limitation
until July 1, 1008; thereafter 120,000 per annum unless changed by interim
legislation.)

Within the Department of Labor, the Secretary delegated responsibility for
n(lministering the Immigration activity to the Blureau of Employment Security.
The 11 BIES regional offices and over 2,000 local public employment service offices
provide an administrative framework for carrying out the l)eparlment's inmigra-
lion responsibilities. Also, the employment service functions of job placement,
Industrial service, occupational analysis, and labor area Information provide tile
Information necessary for making determinations on availability of U.S. workers
and adverse effect and for advising the Department of Justice about an allen's
Job qualifications.
Iunplcmctitation of responsibiliWs

The tests of arailablIfty and adverse effect for a labor certification are based
on Information from various sources. Availability of American workers Is deter-
mined from occupational Information and general and local employment data
available in the Department of Labor, local public employment service offices,
professional societies, trade associations, labor unions, and employer recruitment
efforts. In determining adverse effect, factors such as hours, fringe benefits, and
other employment conditions are considered. However, the primary consideration
is the employer's wage offer.

Advisory opinions regarding an alien's job qualifications which are made to the
Demrtment of Justice, upon request, under Section 204(b), are based on an
analysis of an alien's work experience, education, and training. In tile profes-
sional occupations the alien's formal education, as related to United States pro.
fessional standards, is most important.
Forms

The basic forms for applying for a labor certification are Forms ES--576, "Ap-
plication for Alien Employment Certification."

Part A of Form EH-75, "Statement of Qualifications of Allen," details the
alien's Identifying and personal data, education and training, special qualified.
tons and skills, and work experience;

Part B of Form ES-575, "Job Offer For Alien Employment," provides for In-
formation on the terms of the offer and Job requirements;

A supplemental job offer statement (ES--75B, Supplement 1) is required for
live-in occupations.

The certification procedure is put Into motion by the allen, or by an employer or
interested person.

Labor certifications are made either through the use of Schedules (lists of
occupations) or by individual case review. These methods are designed to be as
responsive to economic and manpower changes as possible and to expedite the
processing of cases.
Schedules

All lists of occupations are published as Regulations of the Department of
Labor In the Fedcral Registcr. Schedules A, B and C consist of occupations and
occupational groups which because of tie existence of certain patterns in labor
supply and demand in the economy can be processed expeditiously. All three
Schedules are applied uniformly to requests for certification from all countries.

60:cdotlo A.-The certification List.-Conslsts of professional occupations and
fleld: of speciality in short supply nationally which are certified in advance; for
e.nagnple, physician,% engineers, mathematiclans chemists and physicists. Also,
Schedule A specifies pre-certiflcation for applications for aliens with an advanced
degree comparable to a PI.D. or Master's Degree given in American colleges or
universities and for aliens coming to the United States to perform duties require
of them as members of bona fide religious organizations, provided that such
duties are related to the non-profit operations of such organizations. Consular or
immigration officials take final action on cases Involving these occupations. No
Job offer or Individual review by the Department of Labor Is required.

02-663-0-6



Schedule I.-TAo Noncertifleation L8is.-Consists of low skill occupations and
occupational groups relulrlng mflimum training periods and with a supply of

1.8. workers for which the Labor Department could not now, if requested, issue
a certification. Examples are bus boys, hotel clerks, cook's helpers, farm laborers,
grocery checkers, kitchen workers and Janitors.

Schedule £'.-Consists of a variety of occupations, Including professional ocon-
pations not on Schedule A, semil-professlonal, and skilled, which are generally
in short supply in certain areas of the country; for example, chefs, accounting
clerks, are welders, practical nurses, office machine servicemen, draftsmen, ma-
chinists, psychiatric aides, and stenographers. No Job offer is required and con-
sular or immigration officers will send the Form ES--75A directly to the national
office for final action when It appears that an Intending immigrant qualifies for a
Schedule C occupation. A review is made by the DIES national office to deterille
the availability of American workers In the occupation and geographic area of
intended employment.

All Schedules are published in the Federal Register and their occupational con.
tent is continually analyzed in terms of changing job market, economic and labor
supply and demand conditions. This makes the lists responsive to fluctuations it
employment levels.
Individual case review

Aliens not qualified for an occupation on Schedules A or C must locate a will-
Ing U.S. employer and have him file the Forms ES-575 with the local office of the
State employment service. The loeal office performs the initial fact-finding and
documentation on the availability of U.S. workers and prevailing wages in the
area. Such action may include as many of the following as appropriate: file
search of applicants registered in the local office; advertising; contacts with
unions and professional organizations; review of reports of employer layoff
plans; completion dates of State antd Federal training programs; and contacts
with other established recruiting sources.

The application forms and documentation are forwarded to a DES regional of-
file. When the regional office has sufficient information on the availability of
U.S. workers, prevailing wages and working conditions, It issues a final deter-
minhtlon. As appropriate, the employer, consular office or immigration service
office are notified of the decision.
Review and reconslderation

Iteiuests for review or reconsideration of disapprovals are made by writing to
the Secretary of Labor In Washlngton, D.O.; employers or interested parties may
request a change in the occupational content of the Schedules or a modification
li the application of the Schedules because of geographical considerations. Aliens,
or their intending employers, denied certification, may request a review of their
tv e& 

eas ermpt from labor certlifcation
No action is required from the Labor Department for the following types of

aliens:
1. Cuban refugees paroled into the United States by the Attorney General:
2. Persons seeking admission to engage In employment related to religion:
3. An alien who establishes to the satisfaction of the consular officer that

he does not intend to seek employment in the United States;
4. A spouse or child accompanying or following to Join an alien spouse or

parent who either has a labor certification or is a nondependent alien who
does not rquire such a certification;

5. A woman applicant who intends to marry a U.S. citizen or alien resident
and who does not intend to seek employment;

0. A person who is seeking to enter the United States for the purpose of
engaging in a commercial or agricultural enterprise in which he has invested;

7. A member of the Armed Forces;
& A person coming to the United States solely for the purpose of study.

A complete set of the Department's regulations and Schedules A, B and C are
included.



PART 00--I sM ATION

Rules and Regulations

Title 29--Labor

SUBTITLE A-OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY OF LAUOR

Part 00--Immigration; availability of, and adverse effect upon, American workers
These rules Implement provisions of the Immigration and Nationality Act

which became effective on December 1,1965. Under these provisions certain classes
of persons cannot be admitted to the United States until determinations of the
kind made in these rules have been made. The new 20 CFR Part 60 will become
effective immediately.

Signed at Washington, DC., this 20th day of November 1965.
W. WLLARD Wrz,

See. Secretary of Labor.
60.1 1uro and Boo

60.2 Certification audrenoncertfteation schedules.60.3 Requests for certification not covered by schedules.
60.4 Reconsideration of review by the Secretary of Labor.

AuTttonai: The provisions of this Part 60 issued under see. 212(a) (14) of the Immt.
gration and Nationality Act of 1952, as amended, by Public Law 89-236 (10 Stat. 911).
60.1 Purpose and scope

Sections 101(a) (27) (A) and 203 of the Immigration and Nationality Act were
amended on October 3, 1965, to require as a condition to the admission of any"special immigrant", any nonpreference immigrant under paragraph 203(a) (8),
and any preference immigrants under paragraph 203(a) (3) or 203(a) (6) that
the Consular officer be in receipt of a determination made by the Secretary of
Labor pursuant to the provisions of section 212(a) (14) of the Act. Accordingly,
the Immigrants for whom the 212(a) (14) certiflcation is made a condition prece-
dent to admission to the United States are as follows:

(a) Third preference Immigrants who are described as "qualified imml.
grants who are members of the professions, or who because of their excep-
tional ability in the sciences or In the arts, will substantially benefit prospec-
tively the national economy, cultural Interest, or welfare of the United
States." (Section 203(a) (3)).

(b) Sixth preference immigrants who are described as "qualified Immil-
grants who are capable of performing slecifled skilled or unskilled labor,
n10t of a temporary or seasonal nature, for which a shortage of employable
and willing persons exists in the United States." (Section 201(a) (a))).

(c) Nonpreferehce inimigrats who are described as "other qualitled Immi-
grants strictly in the chronological order In which they qualify." (Section11031 a) (8) ).

(d) Sipexal Immigrants who are described as "an Immigrant(s) who Was
born in any independent foreign country In the Westeru Hemisphere or il
tie Cual Zone aid the spouse and children of any such Immigrant, If accom-

luinying or following to Join him." (Section 101(a) (27) (A)).
Time determination and certification required to be made by the Secretary of

labor is described in Section 212 (a) (14) of the Act as follows:
"x ept as otherwise provided in this Act, the following classes of aliens shall

lie Ineligible to reclye visas and shall be excluded from admission Into the
United States:

'(14) Aliens seeking to enter the United States, for the purpose of per-
forming skilled or unskilled labor, unless the Secretary of Labor has deter-
mined and certified to the Secretary of State and the Attorney General that
(A) there are not sufficient workers in the United States who are able, will.
ing, qualified, and available at the time of application for a visa and ad-
inisslon to the United States and at the place to which the alien is destined
to perform such skilled or unskilled labor, and (B) the employment of such
aliens will not adversely affect the wages and working conditions of the
workers in the United States similarly employed. The exclusion of aliens
under this paragraph shall apply to special Immigrants defined In Section'
101(a) (27) (A) (other than the parents, spouses, or children of United
States citizens or of aliens lawfully admitted to the United States for per-
inanent resilience), to preference immigrant aliens described in Section 203
(a) (3) and (0), and to nonpreference Immigrant aliens described in Sec-
tion 203(a) (8) ;"
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60.2 CertIfication and noncecrtifcation schedules
(a) Dctcrmination.-To reduce the delay In processing an alien's request for

visa, the determination has been made by the Secretary of Labor pursuant to
Section 212(a) (14) that:

(1) For the categories of employment described in Schedule A and in the
geographic areas therein set forth, there are not sufficient workers who are
able, willing, qualified, and available for employment in such categories, and
the employment of aliens In such categories and In such areas will not ad-
versely affect the wages and working conditions of workers In the United
States similarly employed.

(2) For the categories of employment described in Schedule B, the deter-
mination and certification required by Section 212(a) (14) cannot now be
made.

(b) Applicability.-The determination set forth in paragraph (a) of this see-
tion above shall apply to all visa petitions made or pending after November 30,
1905, and shall remain in effect until the Schedules are amended. Unless other-
wise indicated in the Schedules, their geographic applicability is the United
States, which means the continental United States, Alaska, Hawaii, Puerto Rico,
Guam, and the Virgin Islands.

(c) Moditflcation.-The Secretary may amend the Schedules described in para-
graph (a) of this section, at any time upon his own initiative or upon written
petition of any person requesting the inclusion or omission of any occupation or
the modification of the application of the Schedules to any geographical area and
setting forth reasonable grounds therefor. Such petition should be filed by mail
with the Secretary of Labor, U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, D.C. 20210.
60.3 Request for certification not covered by 60.2

(a) Any alien, or person in his behalf, seeking admission to the United States
under Sections 101(a) (27) (A) (other than the parent, spouse, or child of a
U.S. citizen or alien lawfully admitted to the United States for permanent resi-
dence), 203(a) (8), or 203(a) (8) whose category of employment is not included
in the certification Schedule A or noncertification Schedule B described in 60.2
or Schedule 0 referred to in paragraph (b) of this section may request a
212(a) (14) certification by filing a Form ES-575A describing the alien's qualifl-
cations and a Form E-576B describing his prospective employment in the United
States. These forms and Instructions concerning their use, completion and trans-
mission may be obtained from any consular office, any office of the Immigration
and Naturalization Service, or any local office of a State employment service.
These forms should not be filed directly with the U.S. Department of Labor
in Washington, D.C.

(b) Any alien seeking admission to the United States otherwise subject to
the provisions of paragraph (a) of this section whose category of employment
is described in Schedule 0 shall request a 212(a) (14) certification by filing a
Form ES-575--A describing his qualifications and shall omit filing a Form ES-
575-B describing his prospective employment in the United States. Instructions
for filing in these circumstances are available from U.S. Consular offices abroad
and Embassies and Immigration and Naturalization Service offices. Such instrue-
tions will where appropriate require aliens to indicate where they will reside.
When the Consular offices abroad or the Immigration and Naturalization Service
send the ES-575-A's to the Department of Labor, all sources of labor available
for the area of intended residence will be reviewed and certification will be
issued depending on the circumstances at that time. If the review shows workers
are available, or that wages or working conditions of workers similarly em-
ployed will be adversely affected, the certification will not be issued. Applications
should not be sent directly to the U.S. Department of Labor by the alien.

() Schedule C is a list of occupations which have been found to be in short
supply generally, although not nationwide as in Schedule A. Schedule 0 is re.
viewed continuously to be sure that the list will be kept current. If information
shows adverse effects are occurring from the use of immigrant workers, or If
an adequate supply of qualified workers becomes available, the occupation will be
removed from Schedule 0 promptly.
60.4 Reconsideratlon or review by the Secretary of Labor

Any alien or prospective employer denied a certification pursuant to 60.8 may
request reconsideration or review by the Secretary of abor. Requests for recon-
sideration or review should be made in writing to the Secretary of Labor, U.S.
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Department of Labor, Washington, D.C. 20210, and should set forth reasonable
grounds therefor.
60.5 Validity

Certifications issued pursuant to this part are invalid if the representations
upon which they are based are incorrect. They are applicable only to the posi.
tons as described in the Form ES-575--B or as defined in the applicable schedule.:
00.0 Matters to be considered

In determining whether prospective employment offered in accordance with
60.3 (a) will adversely affect "wages" or "working conditions" of American work-
ers within the meaning of section 212(a) (14) of the Act, the following standards
will be among the matters considered:

(a) That such employment will be for wage rates not less than those
prevailing for U.S. workers similarly employed In the area of employment;
Provided, however, That such wages are not lower than any applicable wage
rates prescribed by the Secretary of Labor pursuant to law as the minimum
rates which will not adversely affect the wages of American Workers similarly
employed (20 CFR 002.10b). Where available, such prevailing wages shall
generally be the rates determined to be prevailing for the occupations and
In localities involved pursuant to the provisions of the Davis-Bacon and
related Acts (40 U.S.C. 276a; 1.1 of this subtitle), the McNamara-O'Hara
Service Contract Act (41 U.S.C. 351), or the National Foundation on the
Arts and Humanities Act of 1905 (20 US.C. 954 (J); 505.3 of this title),
or set forth on Wage Board rate schedules applicable to Federal installations
In the area (5 U.S.C. 5341). Where a current determination under one of
these laws Is not applicable, the prevailing wage rate will be determined in
accordance with the criteria established pursuant to the Davis-Bacon Act
(1.2 (a) of this subtitle) which is as follows:

(1) The rate of wages paid in the area in which the work is to be per.
formed, to the majority of those employed in that classification * * *;

(2) In the event that there is not a majority paid at the same rate,
then the rate paid to the greater number: Provided, Such greater num-
ber constitutes 30 percent of those employed; or (3) in the event that
less than 30 percent of those so employed receive the same rate, then the
average rate.

(b) That such employment will include the furnishing of fringe benefits
that prevail for U.S. workers similarly employed In the area of employment;

(o) That such employment will involve adherence to prevailing working
conditions including customs in the area of employment regarding the fur-
nishing of board, lodging and other facilities;

(d) That such employment will not Involve positions (1) that are vacant
because the former occupants are on strike or are being locked out in the
course of a labor dispute or (2) the filling of which is at issue In a labor
dispute;

(e) That such employment will not involve any discrimination with re-
gard to race, creed, color or national origin; and

() That such employment or any term or condition thereof is not con-
trary to any provisions of Federal, State, or local law.

SCHEDULE A

Code of Federal Regulations Title 29--Labor

SUBTITLE A-OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY Or LABOR

Part 60-Immigration: availability of, and adverse effect upon, American workers

ANoto.-For the categories of employment described in Schedule A, Form
ES-575A Is required. An alien born in the Western Hemisphere will send the form

-directly to the appropriate American Consulate regardless of whether the alien
Is in or out of the United States. If the alien was born in a country outside the
Western Hemisphere, send Form ES-576A, together with a petition to classify the
status of the alien (Form 1-140) to the Immigration and Naturalization Service
office serving the area in the United States in which the alien intends to reside.
These forms, and instructions concerning their use, may be obtained from any
U.S. consular office, any office of the Immigration and Naturalization Service,
or any local office of a State Employment Service.
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The following Is an excerpt from the Federal Register of December 3, 1905, as
aniendel on December 23,1960, and July 25, 1907:
"Section 60.2. Certification *0 * schedules.

"(a) Determination. To reduce the delay in processing an allen's request for
visa, the determination has been made by the Secretary of Labor pursuant to
section 212(a) (14) that:

"(1) For the categories of employment described in Schedule A * *
there are not sufficient workers who are able, willing, qualified, and available
for employment In such categories, and the employment of aliens In such
categories * * * will not adversely affect the wages and working conditions
of workers in the United States similarly employed."

SCHEDULE A
Group I

Persons who received an advance degree in a particular field of study from nl
institution of higher learning accredited in the country where the degree wils
obtained (comparable to a Ph. D. or master's degree given in American colleges
or universities).
Group II

Persons who have received a degree conferred by an accredited Institution of
higher learning in any of the following specialities or have experience or a coin-
bination of experience and education equivalent to such a degree:

Accounting and auditing.-The application of the principles of accounting or
auditing to examine, analyze, or interpret accounting records for the purpo.e of
giving advice or preparing statements and Installing or advising on systems of
recording costs or other budgetary and financial data.

Acronautical engineering.-The application of the principles and theories of
aeronautical engineering to solve problems and design and construct aircraft,
spacecraft, and missiles, utilizing accessory techniques of mechanical, electrical,
electronic and powerplant engineering. Typical specializations are aerodynamics,
design, electronics, flight-testing, structural dynamics, thermodynamics, and
weapons-control research.

Architecture.-The application of the principles and theories of architecture to
design and construct buildings, marine craft, and related structures according to
aesthetic and functional factors.

Chemical cngieering.-The design of chemical-plRnt equipment and research
to develop and improve processes for manufacturing chemicals and products, suceh
as gasoline, synthetic rubber, plastics, detergents, cement, and paper and pulp,
applying principles and technology of chemistry, physics, mechanical and electri-
cal engineering and other related fields.

Ohemistry.-Research in the chemical and physical properties and composi-
tional, changes of substances. Specialization generally occurs in one or more
branches of chemistry, such as organic chemistry, Inorganic chemistry, pllysicll
chemistry, analytical chemistry, and biochemistry.

Civil cngincering.-The application of the principles and techniques of civil
engineering to perform a variety of engineering work in-planning, designing, and
overseeing construction and maintenance of structures and facilities, such as
roads, railroads, airports, bridges, harbors channels, dams, irrigation projects,
pipelines, powerplants, water and sewage system., and waste disposal units.
Typical specializations are construction; hydraulics; structures; purification
plants; city planning; materials; and airport, railroad, irrigation, sewage dis-
posal, sanitary, and highway engineering. Frequently requires knowledge of in-
dustrial trends, population growth, zoning laws, and State and local building
codes and ordinances.

DiFIetlcs.The application of the principles of nutrition to plan menus and
diets and direct the preparation and serving of meals. Includes activities in.
evolved with food service programs designed to feed individuals and groups with
special nutritional requirements in schools, restaurants, and other public or prl-
vate institutions. Participation in research or Instruction in the field of nutrition.
mlecl rica englneering.-The application of the laws of electrical energy and

the principles of engineering for the generation, transmission, and use of elec-
tricity fo domestic, commercial, industrial, and military, consumption. DIesign
and development of machinery and equipment for production and utilization of
electric- power. Typical specializations are pcxer generation and distrilbution,
atm!c power, generation, electrical, .and electronic equipment manufacturing,
radio and television broadcasting, research, and telephone, telegraph, and ele-
tronic computer engineering.
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Elcetront. cnghicerlng.-RIesearil and development concerned with design find
manufacture of a variety of eletronic apparatus and devices and their applica-
tion to commercial, military, scientific and medical equipment, processes, and
problems, utilizing principles and theories of electronic engineering. Direction of
operation and maintenance of electronic equipment and recommendations to cor-
rect designs based upon operational evaluation.

Industrial englncering.-The application of the principles of industrial engi-
neering to perform a variety of engineering work concerned with the design and
installation of integrated systems of personnel, materials, machinery, and equip-
mnent, utilizing accessory techniques of mechanical and other engineering special-
ties. Typical specializations are plant layout; production methods and stand-
ards; cost control; quality control; time, motion, and incentive studies; and
methods, production, and safety engineering.

Math ematles-The development of methodology in mathematical statistics and
actuarial science; the application of original and standardized mathematical
techniques to the solution of problems in science, engineering, management, ilil-
tary strategy, and operations analysis, and the mathematical statement of pro)-
lems for solution by data-processing systems.

Mechanical engineering.-The application of the principles of physics and engi-
neering for the generation, transmission, and utilization of heat and mechanical
power, and for the design and production of tools and machines. Typical special-
izations are power generation and transmission, hydraulics, instrumentation,
automotive engineering, railroad equipment engineering, heating and ventilating,
air conditioning, machine design, and research.

Metallurgy and metallurgical engincerng.-The application of the principles of
metallurgy and metallurgical engineering to the extraction of metals front ores;
the processing and refining of them into final form; and the design and develop-
ment of metallurgical process methods. Accessory techniques used are those found
in chemistry, geology, ceramics, mineralogy, and in mining, chemical, and me-
chanical engineering.

Nuclear engineerlng.-The application of scientific knowledge of nuclear reac-
tions and radiations, and principles of engineering for the production of heat
and power, transmutation of elements, and production of neutrons, gamma radia-
tion, and radioisotopes.

Xureing.-The application of the art and science of nursing which reflects
comprehension of principles derived from the physical, biological, and behavioral
sciences. Nursing generally Includes the making of clinical Judgments concern-
Ing the observation, care, and counsel of persons requiring nursing care; the
administering of medicines and treatments prescribed by the physician or den-
tist; the participation in activities for the promotion of health and the preven-
tion of illness in others.

Preparation for nursing practice is generally obtained through an organized
program of study approved by a governmental or other competent authority in the
alien's country. High school graduation or its equivalent is usually a prerequisite.
A program of study generally includes theory and practice in clinical areas such
as: obstetrics, surgeriy, pediatrics, psychiatry, medicine.

Pharmacy.-The compounding of prescriptions written by physicians, dentists,
and other authorized medical practitioners; and the bulk selection, compounding,
dispensing, and preservation of drugs and medicines.

Physieal therapO.-OThe treatment of pAtients with disabilities, disorders, and
injuries to relieve pain, develop or restore function, and maintain performance,
using physical means, such- at exerelse, massage, hefit, water, light, and elec-
tricity, as prescribed byA medical doctor.

Phsl¢c.--Researh into phases of physical phenomena, developing theories and
laws in basis of observation and experiments, and devising methods to apply
laws and theories of physics to solve problems in such fields as science, engi-
neering, medicine, and production.
Group I11

(a) Any person of any religious denomination whose regular profession or oc-
cupation is to conduct religious services, which he is authorized by his de-
nomination to perform, and who Is seeking admission to the United States in
order to engage principally in such work.

(b) Any person of any religious denomination having a religious commitment,
such as a Monk, Nun, Brother, Missionary and others, who Is sieking adnissl6n
to the United States to perform the duties required of him by virtue of such corn-
mitment.
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(o) Any other person seeking admission to the United States to perform duties
related to the nonprofit operation of a religious organization (1) if the duties
which he will perform involve special skills, training and experience which the
alien possesses and which are related to the religious objectives of the organiza-
tion and (2) if he intends to be engaged principally (more than 50 percent of his
working time) in such duties. Examples of persons coming within this sub.
group are cantors and translators of religious tracts or texts who have the special
capability of conveying through the translation the spiritual message to which
such tracts or texts are directed and who will be engaged in such endeavors.

An operation may be considered nonprofit for purposes of Group 111(c) if the
receipts from the operation will be used exclusively in furtherance of the philan-
thropic or religious purposes of the organization.

SCHEDULE B

Code 01 Federal Regulations-Title 29-Labor

SUBTITLE A--OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY OF LABOR

Part 60-Immigration; availability of, and adverse effect upon, American workers
The following is an excerpt from the Federal Register of December 3, 195, as

amended on December 23,1960:
"Section 212 (a) (14) of the Immigration and Nationality Act provides as follows:

"(a) Except as otherwise provided in this Act, the following classes of aliens
shall be ineligible to reeive visas and shall be excluded from admission into the
United States: * * *

"(14) Aliens seeking to enter the United States, for the purpose of per-
forming skilled or unskilled labor, unless the Secretary of Labor has de-
termined and certified to the Secretary of State and to the Attorney General
that (A) there are not sufficient workers in the United States who are
able, willing, qualified, and available at the time of application for a visa and
admission to the United States and at the place to which the alien is des-
tined to perform such skilled or unskilled labor, and (B) the employment
of such aliens will not adversely affect the wages and working conditions
of the workers in the United States similarly employed * * *

"Section 60.2 * * * noncertificatlon schedules.
"(2) For the categories of employment described in Schedule B, the determi-

nation and certification required by section 212(a) (14) cannot now be made."

SCHEDULE B

Bakers' helpers.-Perform routine tasks to assist bakers in the production of
baked goods. Involves such activities as greasing pans, moving and distributing
ingredients and supplies, and weighing and measuring ingredients according to
instructions.

Bartenderm-Prepare, mix, and dispense alcoholic beverages for consumption
by bar customers. Also compute and collect charges for drinks.

Bookkeepers IL-Keep records of one facet of an establishment's financial
transactions. Responsible for maintaining one set of books, and specialize in
such areas as accounts-payable, accounts-receivable, or interest-accrued.

Busboys.-Facilitate food service in an eating place by performing such tasks
as removing dirty dishes, replenishing linen and silver supplies, serving water
and butter to patrons, and cleaning and polishing equipment.

Carpenters' helper.-Perform routine tasks to assist carpenters in building
wooden structures. Involves such activities as conveying tools and materials about
work site, sawing lumber to specified size, holding lumber for nailing, and oiling
and cleaning tools and equipment.

Charwomen and cleancre.-Keep premises of commercial establishments, office
buildings, or apartment houses in clean and orderly condition by performing such
tasks as mopping and sweeping floors, dusting and polishing furniture and fix-
tures, and Vacuuming rugs. Work according to set routines.

Olerk , hotel. -Perform a variety of routine tasks to accommodate hotel guests.
Involves such activities as registering guests, dispensing keys, distributing mail,
collecting payments, and adjusting complaints.
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6Clerks and checkers, grocery stores.-Itemize, total, and receive payment for
purchases in grocery stores, usually using cash register. Often assist customer
in locating items, stock shelves, and keep stock-control and sales-transaction
records.

Cooks' helpcrs.-Perform a variety of routine tasks to assist workers engaged
in preparing food. Involves such activities as cleaning and cutting food, weighing
and measuring ingredients, carrying and distributing equipment about work
area, and cleaning equipment.

Domestic day workers.-Perform a variety of routine domestic duties In a
household according to employer's instructions. Involves such activities as clean-
ing and dusting, making beds, and washing and ironing clothing. Usually work
on a day-to-day contract basis.

Blectrlo truck opera tors-Drive gasoline or electric-powered industrial trucks
or tractors, equipped with forklift, elevating platform, or trailer hitch to move
and stack equipment and materials in a warehouse, storage 'yard, or factory.

Elevator operator.-Operate elevators to transport passengers and freight be-
tween building floors.

Fishermen and oystermen.-Hunt, catch, and/or trap fish, using such equip-
ment as lines, nets, and pots; work shellfish beds and harvest shellfish.

Floor men, floor boy and floor pirL.-Perform a variety of routine tasks in
support of other workers in and around such work sites as factory floors and
service areas, frequently at the beck and call of others. Involves such tasks as
cleaning floors, materials, and equipment; distributing materials and tools to
workers; running errands; delivering messages, emptying containers and remov-
ing materials from work area to storage or shipping areas.

Groundskeepers.-Maintain grounds of industrial, commercial, or public prop.
erty in good condition. Involves such tasks as cutting lawns, trimming hedges,
pruning trees, repairing fences, planting flowers, and shoveling snow.

Housemen and yardmen.-. Perform routine tasks to keep hotel premises
neat and clean. Involves such tasks as cleaning rugs; washing walls, ceilings, and
windows, moving furniture, mopping and waxing floors, and polishing metal-work.
2. Maintain the grounds of private residences in good order. Typical tasks are
mowing and watering lawns, planting flowers and shrubs, and repairing and
painting fences. Work on instructions of private employer.

Janitors.-IKeep hotel, office building, apartment house, or similar building
in clean, and orderly condition, and tend furnaces and boilers to provide heat
and hot water. Typical tasks are sweeping and mopping floors, emptying trash
containers, and doing minor painting and plumbing repairs. Often maintain resi-
dence at place of work.

Kitchen workers and helpers.-Perform routine tasks in kitchen of restaurant.
Primary responsibility is to maintain work areas and equipment in a clean and
orderly fashion. Involves such tasks as mopping floors, removing trash, washing
pots and pans, transferring supplies and equipment, and washing and peeling
vegetables.

Laborers, farr.-Plant, cultivate, and harvest farm products, following instruc-
tions of supervisors, often working as members of a team. Typical tasks are
watering and feeding livestock, picking fruit and vegetables, and cleaning storage
areas and equipment.

Laborers, mtn.-Perform routine tasks in underground or surface mine, pit,
or quarry, or at tipple mill or preparation plant. Involves such tasks as cleaning
work areas, shoveling coal onto conveyors, pushing mine cars from working face
to haulage road, and loading or sorting material onto wheelbarrow.

Laborers, conamon.-Perform routine tasks in an industrial construction or
manufacturing environment. Typical tasks are loading moving equipment and
supplies, cleaning work areas, and distributing tools. Work upon instructions ac-
cording to set routine.

Library assistants.-Keep library records; sort and shelve books; issue and
receive such library materials as books, films, and phonograph records; and per-
form a variety of routine clerical tasks to relieve librarians of detail work.
Answer routine inquiries and refer matters requiring professional assistance to
librarians.

Loopers and toppers, textile.-1. Tend machines that shear nap, loose threads,
and knots from cloth surfaces to give uniform finish and texture. 2. Operate
looping machines to close openings in toe of seamless hose or join knitted gar-
ment parts. 3. Loop stitches of ribbed garment parts on points of transfer bar
to facilitate transfer of garment parts to needles of knitting machine.
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Maids, hoteL--Clean hotel rooms and halls; sweep and mop floors, dust furni.
ture, empty wastebaskets, make beds.

Material handlers.-Load, unload, and convey materials within or near plant,
yard, or workeite, under specific instructions.

Packers, markers, bottlers, and related.-Pack products into containers, such
as cartons or crates, mark Identifying information on articles; insure filled bottles
are properly sealed and marked; often working with team on or at end of assembly
line.

Painters' helper*.-Assist painters in preparing and applying protective and
decorative coats of paint to surfaces. Typical tasks are arranging and assembling
scaffolding, preparing surfaces for painting, and cleaning equipment and work
areas.

Routemen helper.-Aid routemen In providing sales, services, or deliveries of
goods to customers over an established route. Involves such tasks as loading and
unloading trucks, carrying merchandise to and from trucks, and collecting pay-
ments.

Sailors and deck hands.-Stand deck watches and perform a variety of tasks to
preserve painted surfaces of ship and maintain lines, running gear, and cargo
handling gear in safe operating condition. Involves such tasks as mopping decks,
chipping rust; painting chipped areas, and splicing rope.

Sewing-machine operators and hund-stitchers.-1. Operate single- or multiple-
needle sewing machines to join parts in the manufacture of such products as awn-
ings, carpets, and gloves. Specialize in one type of sewing machine limited to
Joining operations. 2. Join and reinforce parts of such articles as garments and
curtains, sew buttonholes and attach fasteners to articles, or sew decorative
trimmings to articles, using needle and thread.

Street railway and bus conductor.-Collect fares or tickets from passengers,
issue transfers, open and close doors, announce stops, answer questions, and signal
operator to start or stop.

Truck drivers' helpero.-Assist truck drivers by loading and unloading vehicles,
securing items in position on truck to prevent damage, delivering and stacking
merchandise on customers premises and collecting payments or obtaining receipt.

Ushers (recreation and amusemnent).-Assists patrons at entertainment events
in finding seats, searching for lost articles, and locating facilities.

Warehousemen.-Receive, store, ship and distribute materials, tools, equipment,
and products within establishments as directed by others.

Welders' helpers.-Assist workers in welding, bracing, and flame and arc cutting
activities by performing such routine tasks as moving equipment and supplies;
cleaning work area, equipment, and materials; connecting hoses; starting engines;
and setting workplace in place.

ScHCDULM C

Code of Federal Regulations

Title 29--Labor

SUBTITLE A--OFFIcE OF THE SECRETARY OF LABOR

Part 60-Immigration; availability of, and adverse effect upon, American workers
Note.-For .the categories of employment described in Schedule C, Form ES-

575A is required. An alien born in the Western Hemisphere will send the form
directly to the appropriate American Consulate regardless of whether the alien
is In or out of the United States. If the alien was born in a country outside the
Western Hemisphere, send Form ES-75A, together with a petition to classify
the status of the alien (Form 1-140) to the Immigration and Naturalization
Service office serving the area in the United States in which the alien intends to
reside.

These forms, and instructions concerning their use, may be obtained from any
U.S. consular office, any office of the Immigration and Naturalization Service,
or any local office of a State Employment Service.

The following excerpt is from the January 25, 1967, issue of the Federal Regis-
ter, as amended on July 26, 1067:

"(b) Any alien seeking admission to the United States * * * whose category of
employment Is described in Schedule 0 shall request a 212(a) (14) certification
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by filing a Form B8-475A describing his qualifications and shall omit filing a
Form ES476B describing his prospective employment in the United States * *

"(c) Schedule 0 to a list of occupations which have been found to be in short
supply generally, although not nationwide * * * Schedule 0 is reviewed con-
tinuously to be sure that the list will be kept current. If information shows adverse
effects are occurring from the use of immigrant workers, or if an adequate supply
of qualified workers becomes available, the occupation will be removed from
Schedule 0 promptly."

SCHEDULE 0
Group I

Accounting clerks.-Post details of business transactions, total accounts, using
adding machines; and compute and record interest charges, refunds, cost of lost
or damaged goods, freight or express charges, rentals, and other similar items.
(Six months training and six months experience are generally necessary for satis-
factory work performance in this field.)

Aircrajt-assemblere-installers, general.-Join wings and tall assemblies to fuse-
lages and Install landing gears, power-plants, propellers, and equipment, such as
doors, windows, bulkheads, and control stand armament assemblies, according
to specifications, using wrenches, shears, drills, and rivet guns. (Six months
training and six months experience are generally necessary for satisfactory work
performance In this field.)

Airplane inspcctor.-Examtne airframes, engines, and operating equipment to
Insure that repairs are made according to specifications, and certify airworthiness
of aircraft. (Six years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work per-
formance In this field.)

Airplane incchanics.-Service, repair, and overhaul aircraft and aircraft en-
gines to insure safety and airworthiness. Involves such tasks as assembling wings,
fuselages, landing gear, control cable, and fuel and oil tanks, using a variety of
equipment; and testing engine operation, using testing equipment to replace worn
or damaged parts. (Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory
work performance in this field.)

Airplane pilots, commercal.-Pilot airplanes to transport passengers, mail, or
freight, or for other commercial purposes. (Two years training is generally nec-
essary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Arc weldere-Weld metal parts together, as specified by layout, diagram, work
orders, or oral Instruction, using electric are welding equipment (Two years
training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Assemblers, subassemblies, aircraft.-Assemble parts, such as spars, ribs, and
braces to form structural subassemblies, such as air foils, rudders, flaps, sta-
bilizers, elevators, ailerons, fins, fuselage tops and bulkheads, doorframes, doors
and windows, according to specifications. (One year's training Is generally nec-
essary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Assembly mechanics, erperlmental aircraft.-Fabricate, assemble, and install
parts and assemblies, such as armaments, power plants, and plumbing and hy-
draulic systems in experimental aircraft or missiles. (Two years training is gen-
erally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Automobile-body repairmen.-Repair damaged bodies and body parts of auto-
motive vehicles, such as automobiles and light trucks. (Four years training Is
generally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Automobile tnechanlcs.-Repair and overhaul automobiles, buses, trucks, and
other automotive vehicles. Involves such tasks as repairing shock absorbers and
similar parts; relining or adjusting brakes, alining front ends; and rewiring
Ignition systems, lights, and instrument panels. (Four years training Is generally
necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Autornobilo upholsterer.,.-Repair or replace upholstery In automobiles, buseQ,
and trucks. (Four years training Is generally necessary for satisfactory work per-
formance In this field.)

Baker.-Prepare bread, rolls, pastries, muffins, biscuits, or other baked goods
according to recipes In bakery, hotel, restaurant, or other establishments. Meas-
ure and mix ingredients to form dough or batter. Cut dough and mold it into
loaves or various desired shapes and pour batter into pans to make cakes. Place
shaped dough in greased pans or batter in cake tins for baking In oven for specified
period of time, adjusting controls to regulate temperature. Prepare ' and took
ingredients for pie fillings, puddings, custards, or other desserts. (Three yehrs
training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Boring-machline opcrators.-Set up and operate one or more boring machines
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to bore, drill, mill, or ream metal parts according to specifications, tooling Instruc-
tions, standard charts, and knowledge of boring procedures. (Six months training
and six months experience are generally necessary for satisfactory work per-
formance in this field.)

Boring-machine set-up operators, fig.-Set up and operate machines to drill,
bore, ream, or tap holes In metal workpieces, such as jigs, fixtures, dies, or gages,
according to knowledge of tooling and jig-boring procedures. (Three years train-
Ing is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Boring-mill set -up operators, horizontal.-Set up and operate horizontal boring,
drilling, and milling machines to perform machining operations, such as milling,
drilling, boring and reaming, on metal workpieces, such as machine, tool, or die
parts, analyzing specifications and deciding on tooling according to knowledge
of shop mathematics, metal properties, and machining procedures. (Three years
training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Cabinetmakers.-Construct and repair wooden articles, such as store fixtures,
office equipment, cabinets, and high grade furniture, according to blue-prints or
drawings, using woodworking machines, and handtools. Trim parts of joints, bore
holes, glue, fit, and clamp parts and subassemblies together to form complete
unit. (Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work perform-
ance in this field.)

Chassis assembler&--Assemble chassis of electronic equipment, such as radio
and television receivers, electric organs and record players, using handtools and
power tools and following wiring diagrams or sample assemblies. (Three months
training and six months experience are generally necessary for satisfactory work
performance In this field.)

Ohef.-Supervise, coordinate, and participate in activities of cooks and other
personnel engaged in preparing and cooking foods in hotel, restaurant, or other
establishments. (Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work
performance inthis field.)

Olothes designer.-Create designs and prepare patterns for new types and
styles of men's, women's, and children's wearing apparel or knitted garments.
(Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in
this field.)

Combination welders.-Weld metal parts together according to layouts, blue-
prints, or work orders, using both gas welding or brazing and any combination
of are welding process. (Two years training is generally necessary for satisfactory
work performance in this field.)

Compositors.-Set type by hand and machine, and assemble type and cuts in a
galley, for the printing of articles, headings, and other printed matter, deter-
mining type, size, style, and compositional pattern from work order. (Six years
training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Coppersmiths, shfp.-Lay out, cut, bend, and assemble pipe sections, pipe-
fittings, and other parts from copper, brass, and other nonferrous metals accord-
Ing to blueprints to construct or repair ships and boats. (Four years training is
generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Cylindrical-grinder opcrators.-Set up and operate one or more external grind-
ing machines to grind external cylindrical and tapered surfaces of rotating metnl
workpieces to blueprint specifications, following tooling instructions and stand-
ard charts, and applying knowledge of grinding procedures. (Four years training
is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.) I

Dental-laboratory technciWan.-Construct and repair dental appliances, such
as crowns, inlays, and wire frames, according to dentist's prescriptions. (Four
years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this
field.)

Draftsmen.--Prepare clear, complete, and accurate working plans and detail
drawings from rough or detailed sketches or notes, engineering ideas, specifica-
tions, and calculations of engineers, architects, and designers for use in building
or manufacturing. (Four years training Is generally necessary for satisfactory
work performance in this field.)

Drop-hammer operators.-Set up and operate closed-die drop-hammers to forge
metal parts, following work order specifications and using measuring instruments
and handtooI. (T',wo years training Is generally necessary for satisfactory work
performance In this field.)

Blectral-appliance servlcemcn.-Install, service, and repair stoves, refrigera.
tors, disbwashing machines, and other electrical household appliances, using



handtools and test meters and following wiring diagrams and manufacturer's
specifications. (Three years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work
performance in this field.)

Elctrical-instrument rcpalrmcnt.-IRepair, calibrate, and test Instruments, such
as voltmeters, ammeters, resistance bridges, galvanometers, temperature bridges,
and temperature controlling and recording gages and instruments, using jewelers'
haindtools, electricians' tools, and measuring instruments. (Four years training is
generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Electrical repalrtnen.-Repair, maintain, and install electrical systems and
equipment, such as motors, transformers, wiring, switches, and alarm systems.
(Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performan( In
this field.)

Electriclans, aOrplan.-Install, adjust, and maintain electrical wiring,
switches, and fixtures in airplanes. (Three years training is generally necessary
for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Electric-motor rcpafrmen.-Repair electric motors, generators, and accessory
equipment, such as starting devices and switches, using handtools, power tools,
precision gages, and electrical test instruments. (Two years training is generally
necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Elcetrocardograph tcchnlctan.-Record electromotive variations in action of
heart muscle, using electrocardiograph machines, to provide data for diagnosis of
heart ailments. (Two years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work
performance in this field.)

Electroencephalograph tcchictans.-Measure Inpulse frequencies and differ-
ences in electrical potential between various portions of the brain, using equip-
ment that records data as a series of irregular lines on a continuous graph to be
used by medical practitioners In diagnosing brain disorders. (Two years training
is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Elcctronics tncchanlcs.-Repair electronic equipment, such as computers, Indus-
trial controls, radar systems, telemetering and missile control systems, trans-
mitters, antennas, and servomechanisms, following blueprints and manufacturers'
specifications, and using handtools and test instruments. (Four years training is
generally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Forn; builders, a(reraft.-Build forms, fixtures, or templates of wood, metal or
plastic for use in production of airplanes, following blueprints. (Four years train-
ig is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Gamma facilities oprator8.-Irradiate materials In a gamma canal (water-
filled irradiating tank) for experimental purposes, and receive and store spent
nuclear fuel elements and materials from completed experiments. (Two years
training generally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Housclold-appllanca rcpalrmcn.-Repair gas and electric appliances and equip-
ment, such as refrigerators, ranges, washing machines, hot-water heaters, toast-
ers, and Irons, using handtools. (Four years training Is generally necessary for
satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Inspcctor, fioor (machine shops).-Test or examine machinery parts, mate-
rials, and assemblies at assembly, inspection, or machining stations in machine
shops, to insure conformance to blueprints or other specifications. (Two years
training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Instrument men, afrcraft.-Overhaul, repair, and test aircraft instruments
using precision handtools and following blueprints, work orders, and manufac-
turers' specifications. (Four years training Is generally necessary for satisfactory
work performance in this field.)

Interior decorators.-Plan and design artistic interiors for homes, hotels, ships,
commercial and institutional structures, and other establishments. (Four'years
training is generally necessary for'satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Jeweler..-Fabricate 'and repair various jewelry articles, such as rings,
brooches, pendants, bracelets, and lockets. (Three years training is generally
necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Key-punch operators.-Operate alphabetic and numeric key-punch machines,
similar in operation to electric typewriters, to transcribe data from source mate-
rial onto punch cards and produce prepunched data. (Six months training and
six months experience are generally necessary for satisfactory work performance
in this field.)

Linemeh.-Erect wood poles and prefabrlcated lIght-duty metal towers, cables,
and related equipment to construct transmission and distribution powerlines and
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to conduct electrical energy between generating stations, substations, and con-
sumers. (Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work Ier-
formance in this field.)

Lollernen, shlp.-Lay out lines of ship to full scale on mold-loft floor and con-
struct templates and molds to be used as patterns and guides for layout fabrica-
tion of various structural paris of ships. (Four years training Is generally
necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Machinists.-Set up and operate machine tools, and fit and assemble parts to
make or repair metal parts, mechanisms, tools, or machines, applying knowledge
of rntchanlcs, shop mathematics, metal properties, and layout machining proec-
dvares, (Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work perform-
ance In this field.)

MaIntetance mechanlcs.--Relmir and maintain, in accordance with diagrams.
sketches, operation manuals, and manufacturer's specifications, machinery and
mechanical equipment, such as cranes, pumps, engines, motors, pneumatic tools.
conveyor systems, production machines, and automotive and construction equip-
ment, using handtools, power tools, and preclsion.measuring and testing Instri-
ments. (Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work perform-
ance in this field.)

Ma intenanco tmen, Iacto'y or mill--Repair and maintain machinery, plumbing,
physical structures, and electrical wiring and fixtures, of commercial and Indus.
trial establishments in accordance with blueprints, manuals, and building codes,
using carpenters', electricians', and plumbers' bandtools. (Four years training Is
generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Medical tech nologists.-Apply technical knowledge in fields of medicine and
perform chemical, microscopic, and bacteriologic tests to provide data for use Intreatment and diagnosis of dishes, usually under supervision of physiciln.
(Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance
In this field.)

Mtlling-mach(nc opera tors.-Set up and operate one or more milling machines to
mill plane or curved surfaces on metal workpieces, such as machine, tool, or
die parts, according to spec[fieatlnsand deciding on tooling according to knowl-
edge of milling procedures. (Four years training is generally necessary for sais-
factory work performance in this field.)

AillwrIghts.-Install machinery and equipment according to layout plans, blue-
prints, and other drawings In an industrial establishment, using hoists, lift trucks,
handtools, and power tools. (Four years training is generally necessary for
satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Nurses, practlcal.-Assist in care of hospital patients, under direction of nurs-
Ing and medical staff. Involves such tasks as bathing and dressing bed patients;
cleaning rooms and changing bed linens; administering prescribed medications
and making notations of amounts and quantities; taking and recording tempera-
tures, pulses, and respiration rates; sterilizing equipment and supplies, using
germicldes, sterilizers, or autoclaves; preparing food trays, feeding patleilts, and
recording food and liquid Intake and output. (Six months training and six mouths
experience are generally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this
field.)

Oficc-mach ino servicomen.-Repair and gervie office machines, such as adding.
accounting, calculating machines, and typewriters. using handtools, po Wier tools,
micrometers, and weldiig equipment. (F6ur years' ti gaining is generally neces-
sary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Orthopli.ts.-Teah persons with correctable focusing defects to develop and
use binocular vision (focusing of both eyes)., Measure visual acuity, focusing
ability, and eye-motor movement of byes, separately and Jointly, using various
equlpmerit. (Two yeats training is generally necessary for satisfactory work
)erformance in this field.)

P tcrimakere, tiaster, 'arcrjt.--BUlld plaster pnd cloy patterns used for
making sand molds from which tools a6nd parts used in aircraft manufacturing
are cast, .(Five years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work per-
fornanee itr this field.)

Ppefttr', ahfp.-LAy 'out, Install, .'nd maintain ships' piping 'systems, 'such
as stoani heat nnd power, hot water,'hydraulle, Air pressure, and oil lines, fol-

lowing bluepripts, and using hamqdtools and shop machines. (Five years training
is generally necessary for satlctory work performance in this field.).
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Production plainers.-Plan and prepare production schedules for manufacture
of Industrial or commercial products.* (Four years training is generally necessary
for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Psych(atrio aides.--Assist mentally ill patients, working under direction of
nursing and medical staff. Involves such tasks as bathing, dressing, and groom-
ing patients, accompanying patients to and from wards for treatment and exanl-
Ination, and administering prescribed medications, encouraging patients to par-
ticipate in social and recreational activities, observing patients to insure that
none wander from grounds or to detect unusual behavior; and restraining or aid-
Ing them to prevent injury to themselves or other patients. (Six months training
and six months experience are generally necessary for satisfactory work per-
formance in this field.)

Radio rcpairm .- Repair radio-receivers, phonographs, recorders, and other
electronic-audio equipment using circuit diagrams test meters and handtools.
(Four years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance
in this field.)

Sreto-machine operators, podliction.-Tend one or more previously et up
single-or-multiple spindle screw machines, equipped with automatic indexing
and feeding mecini ns to perform series of machlning operations on metal bar
stock on production basis. (Three months training and six months experience are
generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Sccretarlc8.-Schedule appointments, give inforniation to callers, take dicta-
tion, type, and otherwise relieve Oilcials of clerical work and minor administra-
tive and business details. (Two years training is generally necessary for satis-
factory work performance in this field.)

Shcet-mctal workers.-Fabricate, asvemble, install, and repair sheet metal
products and equipment, such as control boxes, drainpipes, ventilators, and fur-
nace castings, according to Job order or blueprints (Four years training is gen-
erally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Shlpflttcra.-Lay out and fabricate metal structural parts, such as plates,
bulkheads, and frames, and brace them In position within hull of -dilp for
riveting or welding to construct or repair ships and boats. (Four years training
is generally necessary for satsfactory work performance in this field.)

Shoo rcpairmen.-Repair or refinish shoes, following customers' specifications,
or according to nature of damage, or type of shoe. (Three years training is gei-
erally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Skilled garment occupations, master tailors and drcssneaAer.-Perform all
tasks required to design and produce finished made-to-measure garments or per-
form equivalent tasks requiring tailoring skills in the manufacture or alteration
of readymade or tailored apparel. Such persons must be all-around skilled tailors
capable of performing all the tasks involved in the tailoring or dressmaking
crafts. (Five years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work
performance in this field.)

Spcclalt# cooks.-Prepare, season, and cook soups, meats, vegetables, desserts,
nnd other 'foodstuffs for consumption in restaurants or other establishments.
(Three years training Is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance
in this field.)

Stenographcrs*--.Take dictation, in shorthand, of corrospotidence, reports, apd
other matter, and transcribe dictated ifiateilal, using typewriter. (One year
training ad oe yearexperience Is generally necessary for sat isfactory work
perforimanve in this field.)

Stonccuttcrs, hand,.-Cut, shape, and finish Jranite, nhrble, and/or tlier types
of stone according to diagrams or patterns. (Three years training Is generally
necessary for satlsfactory work performance in this field.)

Structural-stccl workcrs.-Rase, place, and unite girders, coluznns, and other'
structural-steel members to forni, completed structUres or4 structure frameworks,
working As membersof a crew. (Four years training is generally necesary for
satisfactory work performnsnee in this field.)

Surgical tcch n cans.-Perform a variety of tasks before 'and during oper:'aion
to assist medical team. Involves such tasks as washing, shaving, and strIllizing
operative area of patients; placing equipment and supplies In operating room
according to. surgeon's directions, and arranging instruments; maintaining sup-
ply of. specified fltilds during operation; adjusting lights and equilljnet as
directSd, and washing and sterilizing used equipment. (Two years training is
generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)



02

Systems engineers (data-procssng).-Study Information-assembling and fil-
ing problems of establishments, plan suitable punched-card procedure, and de.
sign card and report forms. Revise and refine existing punched-card procedures
in line with technical developments, and prepare instruction manuals covering
use and maintenance of machine. (Six years training is generally necessary for
.atisfactory work performance in this field.)

Technicians, engineering and physical sclCnec.-Solve practical prohlelns en-
countered in fields of specialization, such as those concerned with development
of electrical and electronic circuits, and establishment of testing methods for
electrical, electronic, electromechanical, and hydromeehanical devices and mecha-
nisms. Apply engineering principles and techniques to solve, design, develop, and
modify problems of parts or assemblies for products or systems. Apply natural
and physical science principles to basic or applied research problems in fields such
as metallurgy, chemistry, and physics. Technicians in these various fields work
in direct support of engineers and scientists, utilizing theoretical knowledge of
fundamental scientific, engineering, mathematical, or draft design principles.
(Four years training Is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance
in this field.)

Television scrvice-and-repaiiren.-Repair and adjust radios and television re-
ceivers, using handtools and electronic testing instruments. (Four years training
Is generally necesmry for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Template makers, aircraft.-Design and fabricate templates of wood, paper,
sheet metal, and plastic used for laying out reference points and dimensions on
metal plates, sheets, tubes and structural shapes for fabricating, welding, and
assembling into structural metal products. (Four years training is generally
necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Test-reactor operators.-Set up and control operation of nuclear reactors in
which neutrons and gamma rays are used to study structure of atoms, determine
properties of materials, and create radioisotopes and radio-active fission prod-
ucts for research purposes. (Four years training Is generally necessary for satis-
factory work performance in this field.)

Tool-and-die makers.-Analyze variety of specifications, lay out metal stock, set
up and operate machine tools, and fit and assemble parts to make and repair
metalworking dies, cutting tools, jigs, fixtures, gages, and machinists' handtools,
applying knowledge of tool and die designs and construction, shop mathematics,
metal properties, and layout, machining, and assembly procedures. (Four years
training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in this field.)

Tool-grinder operators.8-Set up and operate grinding machines, such as surface
and universal, carbide, drill, and tool-and-cutter grinders, to sharpen cutting
tools to specifications, using knowledge of abrasives and metal properties. (Four
years training is generally necessary for satisfactory work in this field.)

Tool planner8.-Determine tools, fixtures, and equipment to be used and plan
sequence of operations for fabrication and assembly of products, such as air-
plane assemblies, automobile parts, cutting tools, and ball bearings. (Six years
training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance in the field.)

Turret-lathe operator*.-Set up and operate turret lathes to perform series
of machining operations, such as turning, facing, boring, and tapping, on metal
workpieces, such as machine, tool or die parts, analyzing specifications and de-
ciding on tooling according to knowledge of machining operations. (Four years
training is generally necessary for satisfactory work performance In this field.)

Watchmakers.-Repair, clean, and adjust mechanisms of instruments, such as
watches, time-clocks, and timing switches, using handtools and measuring instru-
ments. (Four years training is generally required for satisfactory work perform-
ance in this field.)

Wheel-alinertent mechanios.-Alne wheels, axles, frames, torsion bars, and
steering mechanisms of automotive vehicles, such as automobiles, buses, and
trucks. (Two years training Is generally necessary for satisfactory work per-
formance In this field.)
Group II

Any person qualified as a professional or who has exceptional ability in the
sciences or arts and whose occupation is not listed on Schedule A. (Certification
requires full documentation as defined id instructions for completion of the
Form 576A.)
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SECTION III-WORKLOAD FIGURES FROM DECEMBER 1, 1965, AND CH[ARAOTERISTICS OF
IMMIGRANT WORKERS GRANTED CERTIFICATION IN FISCAL YEAR 1907

The following table summarizes the number of cases handled by the Department
of Labor under Section 212(a) (14). Cases represent the individual requests
either by immigrants or their employers. The number of openings represents the
potential number of immigrants since some employers offer more than one Job
to aliens. In other words, the Labor Department has issued labor certifications
for a total of 210,303 persons since the law became effective on December 1, 1985
and disapproved requests involving another 32,254 aliens. Since there are many
other exclusionary features of this law, not all of these certifications have been
"cashed in." So a direct comparison with admission figures is not possible. Such
a comparison is even more difficult since many aliens fail to receive their visas
because of numerical limitations reached in the country. The Labor Department's
certification is good for one year, and during the last few months there have been
growing numbers of aliens seeking revalidations of their labor certifications be-
cause a year had elapsed and the alien still had not received his visa.

TOTAL PERMANENT IMMIGRATION DETERMINATIONS, CALENDAR 1966-67 1

Percent Total service,
Item 19662 1967 change Dec. 1, 1965

19641

Total:
Cases .......................................... 85,77? 132,695 +54.6 218,412
Openings ....................................... 105,262 137,295 +30.4 242,557

Approved:
Cases .......................................... 74,340 115,963 +55.3 190,303
Openings ....................................... 90,945 119,358 +31.2 210,303
Cases ................................ 1,437 16,732 +46.3 28,169
Openings .............................. 14,317 17,937 +25.2 32, 254

I Includes estimates of immigrants receiving approval under schedules A and C.
Includes December 1965:87 cases and 131 openings.

The following section provides some detailed characteristics of immigrants.
Unlike the figures above which are workload data on a calendar year basis, the
following figures are for Fiscal Year 1907. In addition, the totals are for aliens
already selected by employers or who filed for themselves.
Charactcri8tics of inmmigrant workcrs granted certifications

Of the 110,499 approved job requests in FiScal Year 1967, immigrant workers
were selected for 93,324 during the fiscal year. While data are available on the
characteristics of these workers, it is not known whether each of the workers
for whom a job certification was issued actually was admitted as an immigrant.
The individual worker receiving the certification may not have decided to leave
his country or he may subsequently have not been issued a visa. The Western
Hemisphere accounted for 3T percent or 34,440 immigrants while the remaining
58,884 immigrants were from the Eastern Hemisphere. (See table 3.) Europe and
North America accounted for 06,738 immigrants, or 72 percent of the 93,324
immigrants certified for permanent employment. For Europe alone, certifications
totaled 37,289 or 40 percent of all certifications while North America had 29,449.
Asia followed with 19,547 Immigrants representing 21 percent of the total. The
largest number of immigrants for whom job approvals were granted were in the
professional, technical and managerial category. This group accounted for 86,252
immigrants or about 39 percent of the 93,824 immigrants. Service occupations
were next in magnitude with 84,886 or 87 percent of the total. Other significant
occupational groups were the machine trades, bench work and structural work.
Ten countries accounted for the majority of the immigrant workers and the
largest number came from the Philippines.

The ranking of each of these countries by magnitude of certifications in each
of the nine occupational categories is shown on page 19. The high proportion of
I)rofessional workers was responsible for the Philippines ranking first in immi-
grant workers while service workers contributed to Jamaica's rank as the second
leading country. (See Appendix-Table 4.)

92-663-8 -T
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COUNTRY OF BIRTH OF IMMIGRANTS APPROVED FOR PERMANENT EMPLOYMENT, FISCAL YEAR 1967

Country of birth
Number Percent

distribution

Total, all countries .............................................................. 93.324 100.0

Total, 10 countries .............................................................. 57,123 61.2

Philippines ......................................................... 9,919 10.6
Jamaica ....... ........................................... 9.180 9.8
England ................................................................... 8.893 9.5
Canada .................................................................... 6,438 6.9
Italy .......... .................... ....................... 5,240 5.6
Trinidad and Tobago........................................................ 4.771 5.1
Germany ................................................................... 3623 3.9
Mexico.......................... .3242 3.5
India.. .................................................. 2,944 3.2
China ................................................. 2,873 3.1

Total, all other countries ......................................................... 36,201 38. 8

COUNTRY OF BIRTH RANKED ACCORDING TO THE NUMBER OF IMMIGRANTS APPROVED FOR PERMANENT
EMPLOYMENT IN SPECIFIED OCCUPATIONS, FISCAL YEAR 1967

Occupational category

Prolfes-
Country of bilth sional, Cle'rical FarminL Struc-

technical, and Service fishing, Process- Machine Bench tural Miscel.
and sales and ing trades works ,ork laneous

mara- forestry'
serial

Philippines ....... 1 9 20 17 17 31 25 27 8
Jamaica.......... .7 4 1 10 7 9 8 10 7
England .......... 2 1 3 7 8 1 6 4 2
Canada .... ... 3 2 15 4 2 2 4 1 1
Italy ............. 16 15 7 2 1 3 1 2 5
Trinidad and
Tobago ........ 11 6 2 8 12 10 9 3 3

Germany ......... 6 3 5 9 S 4 7 6 4
Mexico ........... 31 14 4 3 3 7 3 8 6
India ............ 4 18 33 .......... 20 23 25 29 19
China ............ 5 12 10 5 14 30 Is 24 il

I Spain ranked first In this category.
I Poland ranked second In this category.

Philippics first in professional occipattons
The Philippine Islands, as shown in the above table, ranked first lit approved

professional, technical and managerial Jobs. These approvals totaled 9,405; repre-
sentilng 20 percent of approvals In the professional category world-wide and 95
percent of all approvals granted to persons born In the Philippine (slands. A large
segnent of the professional category was represented by physicians, nurses and
related professions In the medical and health area.

England ranked second In professional, technical and managerial Jobs followed
by Canada and India. Certifications for these type of jobs totaled respectively
8,555, 2,805 and 2,732 In the three countries. The United Arab Republic, although
having a relatively small number of certifications, was similar to the Philipplile
Islands in the high concentration of approvals in the professional category-997,
or 95 percent out of a total of 1,012 certiflcatlons grante(d to person born in the
United Arab Republic. Among the remaining occupational groups, England pre-
dominated in clerical and sales and the machine trades. Canada led in structural
and ntiscellaneouis occupations and Italy was first In processing and bench work.
These countries also ranked second or third place In one or more of the above
occupational categories. Jamaica and Trinidad and Tobago were respectively first
and second In the service occupations which constituted principally live.in maids.
Jamalca accounted for 7,543 service worker approvals, or 22 percent of approvals
world-wide in the service category.
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Orer half of immigrant icorkcrs in four Statcs
Immigrant workers declared their intention to reside In every State, but over

lialf selected New York, California, New Jersey, and Illinois as their place of
residence. lit addition, nine out of every ten workers favored sixteen States. These
States with it thousand or more workers are shown below. The number of Immi.
grants approved for permnanent employment in all States is shown In table 5.

STATES IN WHICH MOST IMMIGRANTS APPROVED FOR PERMANENT EMPLOYMENT INTEND TO RESIDE
FISCAL YEAR 1967

Immigrants
Stale of Intended residence Percent

Number distribution

Total allStates ................................................................. 93,324 100.0
Total 16States ................................................................. 82,906 88.9

New York .............. ................................... 24795 26.6
California .................... ............................. 14,192 12.
Nw Jersey ...................................................... ,414 6.9
Illinois .............. ................................................... 474 59
MasIchusetts .............................................................. .448 5.1
Pennsylvania .............................................................. 4,714 4.8
Connecticut ............................................................... 3,990 4.3
Michigan ................................................................. 3,769 4.0
Florida ................................................................... 2,749 2.9
Ohio ..................................................................... 2,518 2.7
Maryland ................................................................. .2504 2.7
District of Columbia ....................................................... 98 1.9
Washington ................................................................. 1 612 1.7
Texs ...................................................................... 1554 1.7
Virgin Islands .............................................................. 1167 1.3
Virginia .................................................................... 1,140 1.2

Total all other States ............................................................ 10,418 11.1

Geographically the eastern coastal region, bounded by Massachusetts on the
north and Maryland on the south, accounted for 47 percent of all immigrants.
The Pacific coast, principally California, comprised 16 percent of the immigrants
while the east north central States bordering the Great Lakes represented 13
percent of the total. Other areas such as east south central and west south central
had relatively smaller concentrations. Metropolitan areas are favored by Immi-
grant workers. In these areas, job opportunities are more plentiful and the Im-
migrants' friends and relatives often ease the transition to work and living in
America. The principal metropolitan areas preferred were New York, Los Angeles,
Chicago, District of Columbia, Boston, Philadelphia, San Francisco, Detroit,
Miami and Newark.
New York ranks first in number and type of Jobs offmerd

New York led In Jobs offered In each occupational category except farming,
fishing and forestry In which California was first. California was second in the
following five categories: professional, technical and managerial, clerical and
sales, service, machine trades and miscellaneous. The eight remaining States with
the highest total number of certifications, New Jersey, Illinois, Massachusetts,
Pennsylvania, Connecticut, Michigan, Florida and Ohio ranked better than tenth
place in one or more categories. The Virgin Islands ranked second In construc-
tion occupations. Housing and industrial development on the Islands is generat-
ing heavy demands for construction workers.
Women predominate in service occupations

Two out of three women in approved Jobs were In service occupations-
principally live-in domestics (See table 6). By contrast, the 1000 census shows
slightly more than one out of every five employed women wage and salary work-
ers were in service occupations. Also In sharp contrast was the employment of
Immigrant workers In the professional categories. Slightly more than one out of
every two male immigrant workers was in this category while employed pro-
fessional male workers In 1960 constituted one in twelve of all employed male
wage and salary workers. Twenty-six percent of women immigrant workers were
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In the professional category compared to 7 percent of women private wage and
salary workers. The average age of women immigrant workers was about 31
years--2 years younger than the average male worker. Immigrant workers were
almost evenly divided by sex with males comprising 51 percent of the total. This
compared with about 06 percent for the male segment of the private wage and
salary workforce.

STATE OF INTENDED RESIDENCE RANKED ACCORDING TO THE NUMBER OF IMMIGRANTS APPROVED FOR PERMA.
NENT EMPLOYMENT IN SPECIFIED OCCUPATIONS, FISCAL YEAR 1967

State of intended residenceOccupational cegory New Cali- New Illinois Massw- Penn- Con- Michi- Florida Ohio
York fornia Jersey chusetts sylvania necticut gan

Professional, technical, and
managerial... .. 1 2 4 3 7 6 12 5 11 8ClecaI and sales .......... 1 2 6 3 4 7 It 5 10 8Service .................... I 2 3 6 4 9 5 11 8 13

Faming. fishing, and
forestry .................. 2 1 10 I 9 5 15 8 7 16Processin | ................. 1 4 5 6 2 7 3 8 12 11Machine trades ............. 1 2 6 8 5 7 3 4 11 9

Beoch work ................ 1 4 3 6 5 2 8 9 13 t0
Structural work I ........... 1 3 6 8 7 9 5 4 11 10Miscellaneous .............. 1 2 4 6 7 8 14 5 10 11

I Virgin Islands ranked second.

SECTION IV"-OPERATIONAL PROBLEMS IN THE CERTIFICATION PROCESS

Until Amendments to the Immigration and Nationality Act became effective
on December 1, 1965, few people outside the federal government realized the role
in store for the Department of Labor in implementing the -Nation's new immi-
gration policy. News media coverage of extensive public hearings on various ver-
sions of the Amendments heralded the legislation's impact on the national origin
quota system for controlling immigration. Considerable emphasis was given to
discussions of the number of immigrants to be admitted and the contribution of
immigrants to our national growth and heritage. While the primary intent of
Public Law 89-230 was to liberalize immigrant selection in terms of birthplace
and to give priority to family ties, the Congress was very mindful of protecting
employment opportunities and working conditions for American wage earners.
The Amendments also recognized the possibilities for augmenting the skills of
our labor force by giving preference to professional, scientific and skilled man-
power wishing to immigrate from abroad. Before the Amendments, the three Fed-
eral agencies involved began meeting to design a procedure for economical and
coordinated administration of the law. Representatives from the Bureau of
Employment Security met with staff of the Justice Department's Immigration
and Naturalization Service and representatives of the Visa Office of the State
Department. The task at hand was to develop-quickly a uniform process, under-
standable to the international public, to implement a complex piece of legislation.
Furthermore, this had to be accomplished in time to distribute appropriate
forms and procedures to State employment service offices, Immigration Service
offices, and Consular posts and Embassies abroad by December 1, 1965--less than
two months after President Johnson signed the new legislation.

Even though the statute differentiates between Western Hemisphere and non-
Western Hemisphere immigrants, and further differentiates according to employ-
ment preferences for non-Western Hemisphere immigrants, it was possible to
develop uniform requirements for the Department of Labor certification under
Section 212(a) (14) because the certification is identical regardless of preference
or nationality. Although participation in immigration activities was not new
to the public employment service, substantial procedural adjustments were nec-
essary to implement new statutory requirements and to accommodate nearly a
fivefold increase in workload. The new operating procedure began with complete
centralization of decision-making in Washington, D.C., headquarters of the Bu-
reau of Employment Security. That is, all determinations to approve or disapprove
certification requests were made centrally, although regional offices and State
employment services supplied much of the information necessary for determina-
tions pursuant to Section 212(a) (14).



As soon as funds were available to staff field offices and tile national office
had worked with the procedures sufficiently to make minor operating Iadjust.
ments, a substantial part of the program was decentralized. By the end of March
196, more than half of the certification requests were being decided regionally
rather than in Washington. Naturally, launching an essentially new activity of
this magnitude and one which stimulates considerable human interest, is not ac-
coinplished without problems. Other than the ones normally associated with a
new program, such as recruiting and training staff and developing adequate
communication, two major problem areas stand out. One involves determining
when adverse effect is likely to result from alien employment, and the other cen-
ters on admitting live-in household workers.

In periods of expanding employment, the majority of disapproved certification
applications are denied because of adverse effect to U.S. workers. Although ad.
verse effect determinations involve weighing ninny factors, the primary considera-
tion is the employer's wage offer to the alien. In many cases, foreign workers are
often willing to work at wages that are substandard in our economy, but, at the
same time, are considerably higher than earnings for comparable work abroad.
The Department usually follows the principle that employment of an alien at a
wage at least equal to that prevailing in the alien's occupation In the area where
he is to work would not adversely affect similarly employed U.S. workers. The
problem of live-in household workers is related to the adverse effect problem
because private household work is a relatively low-paid type of employment, but
it has different connotations as well. Although the Amendments provide preferen-
tial treatment for aliens with professional and scientific qualifications, the
Amendments also require certification of aliens with relatively little training
when Section 212(a) (14) conditions are met. To date, more live-in maids have
been approved for entry than any other single occupation. This is a function of
several important factors. First, demand for such workers is strong as a result of
our high living standards and the tendency for many mothers tO seek employment.
Second, ninny young women from abroad are willing to serve as live-in domestics
in order to emigrate to the United States. Third, and perhaps most important, in
many areas--particularly large metropolitan complexes along the East and West
coasts-sufficlent U.S. workers apparently are not willing to work as lire-In
domestic%, although an adequate supply of domestics are generally available for
day work.

Another serious problem is the amount of possible fraud perpetrated in the
completion of applications for alien employment certification, including misrep-
res6ntations by employers, aliens, and third-party representatives. Although
numerous certifications have been denied through detection of false Information,
as well as a few indictments having been obtained, there are still incidents of
misrepresentation. Investigations of a large number of suspicious cases indicate
that nearly three-quarters of the cases have been associated with liVe-in house-
hold occupations. To combat these abuses, guidelines have been'issued to all
regional offices and the affiliated State employment services to assure careful
screening of applications. However, staff size limits the amount of investigation
that the Department may engage in.

Recently the Department of State forwarded a telegram to us from the Phil-
Ippine Government stating that a campaign is being conducted "against private
employment agencies who have been mulcting Filipinos through training pro-
grams and false promise of overseas jobs." One private employment agency Is
under indictment for false promises to potential workers and failure to register
as an employment agency in the Philippines.

Other problems of less magnitude have been identified and resolved through
administrative procedures and arrangements with the Departments of State and
Justice. For example, the law did not include provisions for such groups as re-
lIgious workers, investors coming to the U.S., the entry of alien members of the
Armed Forces and intra-company transfers by international employers. These
problems have been met through arrangements to expedite their entry. The
religious worker is certified under Schedule A. Cuban refugees paroled into the
U.S. were not required to get a labor certification, and intra-company transfers
of managerial and technical personnel were processed under an abbreviatid
procedure.

A major problem that has developed and will probably increase In complexity
after July 1 Is the amount of revalidations of previously issued certiflcati6bs.
During the first two quarters of this Fiscal Year, more thhn 68,000 applications
have been processed Involving job offers and Schedule 0. By the end of the year,
the total may well reach or exceed an estimated 114,000. These figures do not in-
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elude an estimated 24,000 applications to be processed by Consulates and the
Immigration Service under Schedules A and 0, as indicated by recent experience.
Obviously, quota limitations of 34,000 Immigrants authorized admission under
third and sixth preference and perhaps 34,000 more immigrants for employment
from Western Hemisphere nations (comparable to Fiscal Year 1967) will pre-
clude-the entry of thousands of prospective Immigrants even though certified by
the Department. This means that a substantial number of certifications must
be revalidated year after year. The present arrangements between the agencies
require an alien to get his labor certification before proceeding with the rest of his
visa application. We are currently considering other procedures which would
require the alien to seek the labor certification only when there is some likelihood
he will be eligible for a visa that year.

One of the principal criticisms of the Labor Department's administration of
Section 212(a) (14) was the requirement of a job offer. Many people felt this to
be unfair to allens abroad who could not find employers in the U.S. Yet, the de-
bate in Congress, especially on the House side, indicated a much more rigorous
review of cases on an Individual basis. The Department tried to use both lists
where general economic data was strong enough to support them, and job offers,
where specific Information was needed to make a decision on availability of U.S.
workers and adverse effect on wages and working conditions. Without a job
offer, one cannot decide whether the alien's wages are so low as to adversely affect
U.S. workers.

As we gained experience, the Department expanded Schedule A (precertifled
occupations) and reduced the number of occupations on Schedule B (non-certi-
fiable classifications). We also developed an entirely new list, Schedule C, to
expedite the admission of aliens in certain technical and skilled occupations. The
new schedule provides swift approval of 80 occupations for which there is a
current shortage of job applicants in many areas. A specific job offer is not re-
quired. To further facilitate the entry of Immigrants, the Immigration and
Naturalization Service and U.S. Consulates throughout the world are authorized
to approve qualified applicants for nine occupations contained in Schedule C
without referral to the Department of Labor. Further modifications of Schedules
A, B, and 0 will be published soon In the Federal Register.

Early fact-finding requirements on an individual case basis were eliminated
and nearly all certifying authority for occupations requiring job offers delegated
to regional offices. Prior to decentralization of certifying authority in mid-1960,
employer's recruitment efforts were screened and Interarea recruitment, ad-
vertising, and referral of available and interested job applicants were required
in all but a few selected occupations. Today, labor supply and demand data and
occupational wage information are used almost exclusively, rather than an actual
market test for individual job openings to determine availability of resident
workers.

We have, therefore, tried to meet the requirements of the law to provide ade-
quate protection for the rights of U.S. workers while trying to make our proce-
dures responsive to the immigrants who want to enter the United States for
employment and to the needs of our Nation.

sErTfON V-UTURE OPERATIONS AND ADJUSTMENTS

A. Countries previously assigned large quotas
On July 1, 1968, when the national quotas are abolished, the overall ceiling of

170.000 will continue to be imposed on immigration from the Eastern Hemisphere
with a maximum of 20,000 for each foreign state, but without any reservation or
numbers for any particular country. With the abolition of the national quotas, it
will be possible to accord to each successive preference class except third, sixth
and seventh the numbers unused by higher preferences. The State Department
has indicated that preference applicants with early filing dates will take prece-
dence over any new preference applicants from countries such as Great Britain
and Ireland where the national quotas have exceeded demand and no backlog of
demand has been built up. The new preference applicants will come at the end
of the line and wait longest for visas.

At the present time, numbers for third preference visas (professions, arts and
sciences) are available only for persons who have filed petitions prior to April 1,
1967. The State Department has stated there is a backlog of qualified third
preference numbers through Fiscal Year 1969 and by July 1, 1968, it may be suft-
clent to account in advance for all such visas through Fiscal Year 1970.
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At present, numbers for sixth preference visas (skilled and unskilled workers)
are available only for persons who have filed petitions prior to October 1, 1967.
After July 1, 1068, immigrants for employment from Great Britain, Ireland and
the other countries with undersubscribed quotas will have to compete for num-
bers under third and sixth preference on the basis of the chronological order of
their filing dates which will be much later than those of the great numbers of
such petitions already filed by people from the oversubscribed countries.

Since the 1965 amendments to the Immigration and Nationality Act went Into
effect, there have been declines in immigration from many of the European
nations, including Ireland. On the other hand, many countries have sent more
Immigrants under the amended law, and total Immigration has been larger. 'When
the amended law becomes fully effective on July 1, 1968, there will doubtless be
a further dip in immigration from many European countries for a time. As immi.
grants from these countries begin to be reached on the waiting lists, their share
of the Immigration total will rise again.

The only countries coming under the numerical limitations which have enjoyed
quotas greater than 1,000 are:

Great Britain -------------- 65,301 Czechoslovakia -------------- 2,859
Germany ------------------ 25,814 U.S.S.R. ------------------- 2697
Ireland ------------------- 17,756 Norway ------------------- 2,364
Poland -------------------- ,488 Switzerland ---------------- 1,698
Italy --------------------- 5,660 Austria ------------------- 1,405
Sweden ------------------- 3,295 Belgium ------------------- 1,297
Netherlands ---------------- 3,130 Denmark ------------------ 1,175
France -------------------- 8,009

The only country of those listed above which did not have sufficient visa
numbers during Fiscal Year 1967 to take care of all intending immigrants subject
to numerical limitations was Italy, and the only country which does not have
visa numbers currently available for all qualified applicants is again Italy. A
waiting list has been developed for Italy which goes back to 1955 in fifth pref.
erence (brothers and sisters of U.S. citizens) and to 1966 for sixth preference
(skilled and unskilled workers). Since visa numbers are currently available for
all the other countries listed, no waiting lists have been necessary.

The inescapable conclusion here is that, at least for some period after July 1,
1968, immigration from the traditionally large quota countries of northern
Europe will be curtailed. It could be argued that this Is unfair to these nations.
Their citizens must go to the bottom of waiting lists to wait their turns. On the
other hand, aliens already on the waiting lists have been waiting their turns,
sometimes for many years.

Irrespective of the overall judgment or feelings about the fairness of this
situation, the labor certification is applied elua~ly to immigrants from all coun-
trles. No country would be favored over another insofar as the law reads and is
administered by the Department.
B. Western Hemisphere countries

The 156,700 Immigrants admitted from Western Hemisphere Nations in Fiscal
Year 1967 represented less than one-tenth of 1 percent of our total population.
Of these immigrants, the 62,000 with work experience accounted for less than one-
tenth of 1 percent of the civilian labor force. North America alone contributed
140,100 immigrants or 88 percent of the total.

For the ten years, 1957 through 1968, an average of 124,600 Western Hemi-
sphere immigrants entered this country. The total of 1.25 million for the period
was roughly equivalent to the population of San Francisco. From 1961 through
1960, the number of immigrants averaged 145,00 and only 95,000 for 1957 through
1960.

About 43 percent of the Immigrants during t, years 1957-1966 had work ex-
perience prior to admission. The largest concent tion of workers were in labor-
ing Jobs, clerical and sales work, the services, pr ft asional and technical occupa-
tions and the skilled trades. Although North A wi'ica contributed by far the
greater number of workers in each of the occupati -4 categories, South America
had a much higher proportion of workers in the p ,?essions and in clerical and
sales.

Between Fiscal Years 1962 and 1960, the proportit of immigrants with work
experience declined from 48.5 percent to 85.5 percent with the drop particularly
sharp for Mexico, the Caribbean nations, the Central American Republics, Co-
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lombia, and Ecuador. (See Appendix-Table 7.) The decline Is due in part to the
utilization of domestic workers In agricultural jobs and to the exclusion of un.
skilled workers from labor certifications under the amended Immigration and
Nationality Act. The data also reveal that there is an increasing number of non.
working members of immigrant families in recent years. Undoubtedly many of
these family members eventually enter the labor force.

NUMBER AND PERCENT DISTRIBUTION OF WESTERN HEMISPHERE IMMIGRANTS BY 8ROP U OCCUPATIONAL
GROUPS, FISCAL YEAR 1957-66

Western Hemisphere
Occupational group Number Percent

Total admitted .................................................................... 1,245,668 100.0

With occupation ............................................................. 538,140 43.2
No occupation ............................................................... 707,528 56.8

With occupation ................................................................... 538,140 100.0

Professional technical, and kindred workers .................................... 95, 556 17.8
Farmers and farm managers .................................................. 4,698 .9
Managers, officials, and proprietors, except farm .................................. 25,061 4.7
Clerical, sales, and kindred workers ............................................. 101,271 18.8
Craftsmen, foremen ........................................................... 59,541 13.1
Operalives .................................................................. 53,250 9.9
Private household workers ..................................................... 56,447 10.5
Services workers, except private household workers ............................... 27, 941 5. 2
Farm laborers and foremen ....................................... 29,360 5. 3
Laborers, except farm and mine ................................................ 85,015 15. 8

A significant proportion of immigrants from certain Western Hemisphere na-
tions, notably the Dominican Republic, Jamaica, and Mexico were private house-
hold workers in their country of origin. There Is evidence, however, that many of
these workers after settling in'this country leave this occupation for other job.
For example, 16 percent of all Immigrants with occupations front 3exico who
entered this country during 1061-1965 reported they had had private household
experience, yet only 7 percent of all Mexican aliens who registered at the 1965
alien registration reported they were working as private household workers.

Based on one full year's experience under the amended immigration law, the
number of Western Hemisphere admissions apparently has not been significantly
reduced as a result of the certification. During Fiscal Year 196T, the 150,700 immil-
grants admitted represented a decline of less than 1 percerlt front the 157,700
admitted in Fiscal Year 1005 before the amended law become effective. As in
Fiscal 1065, four out of five admissions were nonworking fa~ply members.

Mhcro Blestcrn Hemisphere inmwfgraits reside
Over half of the immigrants from the Western Ilemisphere are from six areas:

Mexico, Cuba, Canada, the Dominican Republic, Jamaica, and other parts of the
West Indies. The Mexicans tend to settle in the southwest, principally California
and Texas. The Cubans are heavily concentrated in Florida as well as the north-
east seaboard. Canadians reside in the urban areas of the northeast and on the
Pacific Coast. Immigrants from the Dominican Republic, Jamaica and other parts
of the West Indies settle principally in the northeast.

Irnpqct of Wcatern Hemnspherc immigration on futurc employment
By 1975, the employed civilian labor force will have increased by an estimated

14.3 million or 19 percent to 88.7 million from 74.4 million In 1967. If the number
of Western Hemisphere admissions remain at about 157,000 each year, as in Fis-
cal Year 1907, then a total of 1.20 million immigrants will have been admitted
by 1975; If yearly admissions are limited to 120,000-the ceiling effective July 1,
1908-the total admitted by 1975 would be about I million. Assuming 50 percent of
the Immigrants will seek employment, the 500,000 to 000,000 workers will repre-
sent about 4 percent of the projected employment growth of 14.3 million.

It Is likely that professional occupations will more likely be in short supply
than occupations requiring lesser skills. The plant and equipment to keep pace
with the needs for training workers In the; professions is very costly and funds to
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meet these costs are hard to come by. In addition, the rigorous discipline required
in the professions Is a limiting factor In the number of individuals pursuilg this
field of endeavor.

At present, about 20 percent of the Western Hemisphere immigrant workers
admitted are in the professions. It is likely that even more immigrants will be
attracted to the professional endeavors in this country since the enducements--
salary, standard of living and other related factors-are not as great in other
Western Hemisphere countries, especially South America. These same items that
tend to "pull" professional workers to this country also apply to workers in other
occupations seeking admission.

Therefore, we must conclude that Western Hemisphere immigration will be
significant for the labor force, 4 percent by 1975, especially in qualitative terms
since the needs of the country's labor market will be the pulling power which
attracts specific workers.
0. Future role of certification proce88 for immigration policle8

During the life of the Select Commission on Western Hemisphere Immigration,
there was considerable discussion of the impact of the new labor certification.
Some persons believed that Section 212(a) (14) could provide a regulatory valve
for immigration which would be responsive to the needs of the country at a given
time. If employment were high and conditions good, the nation would be able
to satisfactorily absorb a larger number of immigrants than at a time of high em-
ployment and a slack economy.

Since the labor certification would not be given as easily in times of worker
surpluses as in periods of prosperity, it would seem this would be responsive to
national needs. However, Congress has chosen other criteria for immigration in
the past, especially family relationships. These criteria enable the flow of im-
migrants to continue despite economic changes on the grounds that these stand-
ards transcend economic need.

The experience during the past two years shows that the labor certification
provision can work. When changes in the labor picture occur, for an area or for
an occupation, steps can be taken to prevent adverse effect. Therefore, Section
212(a) (14) could be depended upon to provide a control of immigration flow.

The decision, of course, is one to be made by Congress. The recommendation
of the Department is that, when employment is to be a basis for entering the
country, as it is now, all the protection possible be given to the Job rights of
U.S. workers.



TABLE 1.-EMPLOYED PERSONS BY OCCUPATION GROUP. AGE, AND SEX

[In thousands)

Total Male, 20 years Female, 20 years Male, 16 to Female. 16 toOccupation and over and over 19 years 19 years
1967 1966 1967 1966 1967 1966 1967 1966 1967 1966

Total --------------------------------------------------- 74.372 72,895 44,294 43,668 24,397 23.510 3,186 3,252 2.496 2.4-
White-collar workers ........................................... 33,068 17,871 17.396 14,333 13,630 656 699 1,372 1,342Professional and technical .................................. 9,879 9.309 6,078 5,738 3,607 3,388 105 99 90 85Medical and other health ............................... 1.578 1.506 618 601 934 876 4 3 23 26Teachers. except college .................... 2,159 2,019 638 593 1.515 1,420 2 2 6 4Other professional and technical ......................... 6.143 5.784 4.823 4,544 1.159 1,092 100 94 61 55

Managers, officials, and proprietors .......................... 7,495 7,406 6,293 6,214 1,170 1,161 25 24 7 0Salaried workers ...................................... 5,284 4,687 4.486 3,936 769 723 24 22 6 5Self-employed workers in retail trade ......... .--- 1.074 1.263 813 984 261 277 1 ................ 1Self-employed workers, except retail trade ............... 1,137 1,456 994 1,294 142 159 1 2.. ..............
Clerical workers ............................................ 12,333 11,812 3,102 3.012 7.890 7,447 304 336 1.038 1, 017

Stenographers. typists, and secretaries ................... 3,190 3,085 54 46 2,792 2,675 5 5 341 359Other clerical workers .................................. 9,144 8 727 3.049 2, 966 5,099 4.771 300 331 697 659Sales workers ............................................. 4,525 4,541 2,399 2,432 1,666 1,634 223 240 238 234
Retail trade ........................................... 2,761 2,746 888 896 1.469 1,432 180 197 224 222Other sales workers ................................... 1,765 1.795 1,510 1,537 197 203 43 44 15 12Blue collar workers ............................................ 27.261 26.950 20,941 20,746 4.310 4.149 1.742 1767 270 286

Craftsmen and foremen ----------------------------------- 9.845 9,585 9,347 9,119 275 245 213 210 11
Carpenters .................................. . 840 852 819 828 3 3 19 21Construction craftsmen, except carpenters --------------- 1.923 1.974 1.869 1.918 12 10 41 45 2-------- j ------------Mechanics and repairmen .............................. 2,539 2,390 2,424 2,293 23 13 91 82 2 2Metal craftsmen, except mechanics ...................... 1,260 1,179 1.225 1,151 17 12 18 13 1 ...........Other craftsmen and kindred workers ------------------- 1.858 1,846 1.686 1,673 126 123 41 45 6 6Foremen, not elsewhere classiid ....................... 1.427 1, 344 1.326 1.256 96 83 5 3 1 2



Operati ves ............................................... 13,884 13,831 8,901 8,915 3,934 3811 805 843 244 261
Drivers and deliverymen ........................ 2.511 2.569 2,317 2,388 59 55 133 123 4 3Other operatives----------------------------11,372 11,262 6,583 6,527 3,876 3,757 673 720 240 259Durable goods manufacturing, . .--------------- 4,751 4,645 3,233 3,202 1,246 1,129 205 238 67 76Nondurable goods manufacturing ............. 3,761 3,774 1579 1,587 1,928 1,917 136 139 119 131Other industries ................. ---------------- 2, 861 2, 843 1,772 1,738 703 711 333 343 54 52

Nonfarm laborers ......................................... 3,533 3,534 2693 2,712 101 93 724 714 16 14
Construction .......................................... 732 717 619 602 2 1 111 111 -......... 2ManufacturingL ................................ a...... 1,107 1,094 911 900 61 56 130 132 6 5Other industries ....................................... 1,694 1.723 1,163 1,210 39 36 484 471 10 7Service workers .............................................. 9,325 9,211 2,861 2,848 5,193 5,109 473 471 799 784

Private household workers ............................... 1.769 1.904 22 27 1,407 1.509 11 16 330 352Service workers, except private household .................... 7,556 7.307 2. 839 2 821 3,786 3,600 462 455 469 432
Protective service workers ----------------------- 954 84 893 820 3720 7 4Waiters cooks and bartender ....................... 2,061 1.982 425 465 1,291 1,206 113 107 233 204Other service wor ers .................................. 4,541 4,442 1, 522 1,535 2,459 2,355 331 327 230 224

Farm workers. --------------------------------------- a----- 3,554 3,670 2,620 2,679 561 621 316 315 57 55
Farmers and farm managers .............................. 1,970 2,094 1,856 1,959 97 121 16 12 1 1 0Farm laborers and foremen ................................. 1,584 1,576 765 720 464 500 300 303 56 54 GOPaid workers ......................................... 1,049 1,011 706 667 145 142 171 174 27 29Unpaid family workers ................................. 536 565 59 54 320 358 130 128 29 25

Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics.
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TABLE 2.-EMPLOYMENT BY MAJOR OCCUPATION GROUP AND SELECTED
REQUIREMENTS, 1975'

OCCUPATIONS, 1964 AND PROJECTED

(In thousands]

Percent,
Occupation 1964 1975 change,

1964-75

Total ...................................................... 70,357 88,700 26
White-collar workers .............................................. 31,125 42,800 38

Professional, technical, and kindred workers ..................... 8,550 13,200 54
Accountants ............................................. 440 565 28
Chemists ' ............................................... 120 200 67
Draftsmen ............................................... 260 375 44
Engineering and science technicians ......................... 620 1,000 61
Enineers ............................................. 975 1,500 54
Registered professional nurses .............................. 582 830 43
Teachers I ................................................ 2,100 2,740 30

Managers, officials, and proprietors, except farm .................. 7,452 9,200 23
Clerical and kindred workers ................................... 10,667 14,600 31

Bookkeeping workers ...................................... 1,100 1,400 27
Office machine operators ................................... 420 900 114
Stenographers, secretaries, and typists ....................... 2,700 3,700 37

Salesworkers ................................................. 4,456 5,800 30
Blue-ccllr workers ............................................... 25, 534 29,900 17

Craftsmen, foremen, and kindred workers ........................ 8,986 11,400 27
Airplane mechanics ....................................... 95 115 21
Automotive mechanics ..................................... 760 880 16
Bakers .................................................. 105 95 -10
Business machine servicemen .............................. 70 105 50
Carpenters .............................................. 640 670 5
Cement and concrete finishers and terrazzo workers I ......... 54 75 39
Compositors and typesetters ............................ 180 155 -14
Electricians, .................. ........ 162 200 23
Excavating, grading and road machinery operators ' ........... 185 265 43
Machinists ............................................... 480 500 4
Painters ' ................................................ 285 305 77
Plumbers and piipeffters 4 .................................. 212 265 25
Stationary engineers ....................................... 255 275 8
TV and radio service technicians ......................... 110 140 27

Operatives and kindred workers ............................ 12,924 14,800 15
Assemblers .............................................. 620 675 9
Inspectors ............................................... 540 615 14
M chlne tool operators .................................... 500 480 -4

Laborers, except farm and mine ................................ 3,624 3,700 (1)
Service workers ................................................... 9,256 12,50 35
Farmworkers ..................................................... 4,444 500 -21

'|Prolections assume an unemployment rate of 3 percent In 1975.
f Includes those also counted as college teachers.
3 Primary, secondary, and college teachers In public and private schools.
6 In construction Industry only.

Less than 3 percenL
Note: Because of rounding, sums of Individual Items may not equal totals,

Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics.



TABLE 3.-DISTRIBUTION OF IMMIGRANTS APPROVED FOR PERMANENT EMPLOYMENT BY OCCUPATION AND BY CONTINENT OF BIRTH,' FISCAL YEAR 1967

Western Hemisphere Eastern HemisphereOccupational category Ati countries
Total North South Total Europe Asia Africa Oceania

America America

Total ....------------------------------------- 93,324 34,440 29,449 4,991 58,884 37,289 19,547 1,489 559
Professional, technical, and managerial -------------------- 36252 6,666 5.552 1,114 29,586 11,292 16,645 1,257 412Clerical and sales ........................................ 3,329 1,425 1,249 176 1,901 1,574 266 35 29
service ................................................. 34,336 20,388 17,624 2,764 13,949 11,97 1,827 95 55Farming, fishing, forestry, and related occupations ........... 100 87 13 481 441 35 3 2Processing. ------------------------------------------ 1,149 420 392 28 729 682 42 5 ..............Machine trades ---------------------------------------- 8,269 2,337 1,904 433 5,932 5,582 281 51 18Benchwork --- ------------------------------------ 4,8 1,070 808 262 3.795 3,519 243 20 13Structuralwork -------------------------------- 356 1,613 1,451 162 1,962 1,823 103 16 20Miscellaneous ......................................... 968 421 382 39 547 425 105 7 10

I Includes estimates of Immigrant workers certified for permanent employment by the Immigration and Naturalization Service and the U.S. Consular offices on the basis of schedule A promulgated by
the Department of Labor.



TALE 4.-DISTRIBUTION OF IMMIGRANTS APPROVED FOR PERMANENT EMPLOYMENT, BY OCCUPATION, REGION. AND COUNTRY OF BIRTH,' FISCAL YEAR 1867

_PtOwcpN catqoy
Re"ion and county of birh Professional, Clerical and Farmig, Machine Bench work. StructuralTotal technical sales Service i Processing trades etc. work Miscellaneous

manar.erial forestry

Total, all countries-------------------.93,324 36,252 3,329 34.336 581 1,149 8.269 4865 3,575 9so
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TABLE 5.-DISTRIBUTION OF IMMIGRANTS APPROVED FOR PERMANENT EMPLOYMENT BY OCCUPATION AND BY STATE
OF INTENDED RESIDENCEt FPlCAI YEAR 1067

State of intended residence Totalcutina alatenoryft 41

countries technical,
managerial

and sales Farming.
Service fishing,forestry

Machine Bench work, Structural
Processing trades etc. work

Total, all States .....................

Alabama ..............................
Alaska -----------------------------------
Arizona ----------------------------------Arkansas ---------------------------------
California ...................
Colorado ---------------------------------Connecticut. .............................

Delaware -------------------------------
District of Columbia -----------------------
Florida ..........................Georgia ......................... ..."".. "
Guam ....................................Hawaii ...................................
Idaho ....................................
_j.Inols -------- -------- -------- -------
Indiana ..... ;
Iowa .....................................
Kansas ...................................Kentucky .................................
Louisiana ........................
Maine ..............................'".".
Maryland .................................
Massachusetts ............................
Michigan .................................
Minnesota ........................
Mississippi ------------------------------Missouri ..................................
Montana ..................................
Nebraska ..................
Nevada ................................ "
New Hampshire .........................
NewJersey ........................ ""New mexko ......................:..'....
New York -------------------------------
North Carolina ...........................
North Dakota .............................
Ohio ................
Oklahoma ................................
Oregon

93,324 36,252
3,2 34,33----- 758 .4 ~ q A RacL7

105
99

400
28

14,192
401

3,990
212

1.798
2,749

748
113
389
87

5,474
606
393
243
121
484
387

2.504
4.714
3,769%

425
46"

706
70

195
123
391

6,444
98

24,795
297
51

2,518
183
389

8
3

22
3

1,065
25

886
11
34

16854

t ~7C E~O75
72
84
12

6,893
180
783
78

685
827
407
83

267
30

2,629
352
291
169
84

147
121
685

1.341
1,729

201
27

477
51

130
28
78

1,808
45

8,326
184
22

1,328
125
219

Miscellaneous

4
2

24
2

368
20
79
9

124
122
30
110
5

232
21
19
11
4
19
6

61
224
164
34
I

25
3
8
4

14
150

3
927
16
5

125
5

16

15 ..........................
7 1 2

219 13 38 ---................... ......

4,742 152 116
125 16 5

1,702 10 124
83 2 4

866 1 11.403 24 16
90 34 ------------. 2
94 3 4
7 42

1,576 14 81
91 2 833 ------------. 1
37 1 218

18.......... .............
178 3 4
35 1 ----------- 31

1,447 7 11
1,820 16 148

571 17 41
118 2 12

9- ...........................
141 .............. 3

9 1 .............
27 3 1
49 32 1
76 2 10

3,130 15 90
36 ........... 2

11,352 54 234
49 2 2
15 1

523 7 17
33 1 -----------
49 35 10

4
3

70
20
11
7

61
155
138
561
771
25
7

23
2
8
3

141
503

5
1,580

24
4

270
10
24

1 2 ------
.............. 4 8

18 11 6
1 2

405 336 115
16 12 2

130 262 14
7 17 1

46 23 18
78 88 23

154 7 3
5 2 12
4 -------------- 4
1 1 1

317 184 43
15 42 5
18 5 4
5 .............. 7
2 6
7 59 6
3 8 28

99 50 6
334 236 34
124 305 47
11 19 3
227 5 5

1 2 1
11 3 4
1 2 3

19 36 15
439 250 59

3 2 2
1,404 623 295

8 12 .............
2 -------------- 2

112 118 18
8 ------------- I
8 18 10

"JI

Miscellaneous

3,329 34,336 581 1. 149 8_ _q lauPo



Pennsylvania ------------------------------
Puerto Rica -------------------------------
Rhode Island -----------------------------
South Carolina ............................
South Dakota ............................
Tennessee --------------------------------

Utah..................................
Vermont ---------------------------------
Virginia ----------------------------------
Virgin Islands -----------------------------
Washington .............................
West Virginia ............................
Wisconsin ...............................
Wyoming .................................

4,486
637
551
113
20

209
1,554

199
173

1,140
1, 167
1,612

101
583
42

1,653
191
101
52

-10
131
848
113
79

385
76

1,186
80

263
11

127
19
4

11
2

16
54
13
8

51
51
42
29

5

1,230
367
141
17
4

33
380
46
25

570
518
92
12

107
7

33 67 461
.............. 5 30

1 31 174
------.------------------... ---. 22

2 ----------------------------
---. ..--- .. 1 12

10 21 96
1 3 8
2 .............. 36
4 5 57

14 11 38
12 6 159

.... ---. ---- -- ... ... ..... 3
7 13 66

11 ..............-..........

732 153 30
7 14 4

51 46 2
5 6 -------------
1 -------------- 1
5 9 2

86 52 7
4 5 6
7 8 8

34 26 8
29 370 60
28 77 10
3 2 1

27 55 16
---.--------------- 8

I Includes estimates of immigrant workers certified for permanent employment by the Immigration and Naturalization Service and the US. Consular offices on the basis of Schedule A promulgated by the
Department of Labor.
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TABLE 6.-DISTRIBUTION OF IMMIGRANTS APPROVED FOR PERMANENT EMPLOYMENT BY OCCUPATION, AGE,
AND SEX, FISCAL YEAR 1967

Occupational category and Total, Under 19 19 to21 22 to 24 25 to 34 35 to 44 45 to 65 Over 65
sex allages

Total, all countries .......... 93, 324

Male .................
Female ...............

47.474
45.850

Professional, technical, and
managerial ............... 36,252

Male ..................
Female ................

Clerical and sales ...........

Male ..................
Female ................

Service ....................

Male .................
Female ...............

24.543 52 311 2,478 14,611 5,293 1,643
24, 543
11,709

3,329

1,111
2,218

34.336

4,258
30:078

Firming, fishing, forestry .......... 581

Male ..................
Female ................

Processing .................

Male ..................
Female ................

Machine trades .............

Male ..................
Female ................

Bench work fabrication ......

Male ..................
Female ...............

Structural work ............

Male ..................
Female ................

Miscellaneous .............

Male ..................
Female ................

2,097 7,545 13,223 40,879 19,503 9,892

292 1.468 4,910 24,584 11,451 4,691
1,805 6.077 8,313 16,295 8,052 5,201

92 1,051 5,256 20,492 7,060 2,254

52 371 2,478 14.671 5,293 1,643
40 680 2.778 5,821 1,767 611

78 490 706 1,334 494 222

7 47 143 527 259 126 2
71 443 563 807 235 96 3

1,696 5.129 5.292 10,504 6,624 4,997

1,
61 318 527 1,597 1,023 718
67 318 527 1,597 1,023 718
629 4,811 4,765 8,907 5,601 4,279

12 26 61 275 133 68

563 12 23 57 268 132 65 6
18 .......... 3 4 7 1 3 ..........

1,149 27 72 122 451 296 178 3

1,089 20 67 114 426 289 170 3
60 7 5 8 25 7 8 ..........

8,269 99 398 897 3,591 2,289 987 8

.050
219

4,865

3,552
1.313

3,575

83 368 863 3,517 2,245 966 8
16 30 34 74 44 21 ..........

48 194 419 2,159 1,362 673 10
18 116 305 1.593 1.002 512 6
18 116 305 1,59 1,3030 78 114 566 360

25 129 351 1,660 987

512 6
161 4

417 6
3,521 23 126 344 1,640 975 407 6

54 2 3 7 20 12 10 ..........

968 20 56 119 413 258 96 6

787 10 32 79 345 233 84 4
181 10 24 40 68 25 12 2

TABLE 7.-"WORKER RATES" t FOR IMMIGRANTS FROM SELECTED WESTERN HEMISPHERE COUNTRIES: 1961-66

(Fiscal years-)

1966 1965 1964 1963 1962 1961

All immigrants .................................. 35.5 39.9 41.5 45.2 48.5 45.3
North America .............................. 35.2 39.8 41.4 45.5 49.3 46.0
South America .............................. 37.1 40.4 41.9 43.6 42.6 40.3

Canada ................................ 41.9 46.4 45.6 45.3 45.8 44.9
Mexico ................................. 21.5 22.4 26.3 42.8 50.8 47.6
Cuba .................................. 41.0 42.4 46.9 50.3 49.5 39.7
Dominican Republic ..................... 42.2 51.3 53.4 47.1 50.1 NA
Haiti ................................... 44.3 54.1 52.5 56.9 58.7 NA
Jamaica ................................ 52.3 48.0 53.2 53.6 51.1 NA
Costa Rica .............................. 36.9 52.9 52.3 54.9 54.7 NA
Guatemala ............................. 52.7 49.5 54.7 52.7 50.3 NA
Honduras .............................. 44.4 54.4 55.5 50.2 50.1 NA
Panama ................................ 31.2 42.8 40.7 44.0 44.9 NA
Argentina .............................. 45.5 45.8 4.2 46.2 44.5 40.2
Brazil .................................. 40.5 44.8 45.9 40.8 39.6 39.0
Columbia .............................. 32.2 34.4 38.2 46.2 46.7 45.0
Ecuador ................................ 36.1 43.6 41.5 44.0 47.0 40.4

I Percent of Immigrants reporting an occupation on entering the United States.
Source: Based on data from the Annual Reports of the Immigration and Naturalization Service, U.S. Department of

Justice.
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Mr. FEIOHAN. I would like to especially commend the Bureau of
Employment Security in the Department of Labor for the thorough-
ness of this presentation.

le are pleased today to have appearing before us Assistant Secre-
tary of Labor Stanley Ruttenberg, who, I note, is accompanied by
Mr. Lawrence Rogers, Boston Regional Administrator, Bureau of
Employment Security, and Mr. Bradley Reardon, Assistant to the
Administrator, Bureau of Employment Security.

On behalf of the committee I want to express our welcome and our
appreciation for the assistance and cooperation that you have in the
past given to us.

You may proceed, Mr. Ruttenberg.
Mr. RUTTF.VBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I have a longer statement which I would like to submit for the

record and if I might just briefly summarize it, we can go to the ques-
tions that are mostly on your mind in terms of the implementation -of
the Immigration Act of 1965.

Mr. FEioAN. That would be very desirable.
(The document referred to follows:)

STATEMENT BY STANLEY I. RUTTENBERO, AsSISTANT SECRETARY, DEPARTMENT OF
LABOR

I am pleased to appear before this Subcommittee to discuss the operation of the
Immigration and Nationality Act as amended on October 3, 1065. Although the
full effect of those historic amendments will not be realized until July 1, 1968,
I believe it is valuable for the public, the Congress, and the Administration to
have an opportunity to discuss what has been happening under this law during
the past 21h years.

In response to your letter of February 10, Mr. Chairman, the Secretary sub-
mitted a comprehensive statement concerning the administration of the labor
certification provision under the 1965 amendments. While this report will be
part of the record of these hearings, I wish to highlight some of the areas of
special interest and concern to the Department of Labor.

The principal purpose of the 1965 amendments to the Immigration Act was to
change the basis for the selection of immigrants. With respect to Immigrants
entering the United States for employment, *new provisions were added to the law
to protect American workers and their standards of employment. Section
212(a) (14) now provides that aliens seeking to enter the United States, for the
purpose of performing skilled or unskilled labor, shall be excluded from admis-
sion to the United States unte8 the Secretary of Labor determines and certifies
that there are not sufficient workers in the U.S. available to perform such labor,
and that the employment of such aliens will not adversely affect the wages and
working conditions of U.S. workers similarly employed. This provision replaced
the old section 212(a) (14) which stated that aliens seeking to enter the U.S. to
work were to be excluded if the Secretary of Labor determined and certified that
sufficient workers in the U.S. were available or that the employment of such
aliens would adversely affect the wages and working conditions of U.S. workers
similarly employed.

Under the old provision, the Department of Labor was able to prevent undue
competition with U.S. workers and adverse effects on their wages and working
conditions only on rare occasions. From 1957 to 1965, only 56 certifications of
availability of American workers or adverse effect were issued, and more than
half of these were limited to employment with one employer in one city. This
figure does not include certifications issued under the special arrangement for
reviewing applications of Mexican workers. The basic reason for this was that the
Department of Labor had no way to know who had applied to immigrate to the
U.S. to take employment, or what their occupation, residence, or employer would
be. The State Department was able to inform us in advance only if a post abroad
received 25 applications or more for visas from aliens intending to work for a
single employer in one year. Otherwise, we had to rely on the complaint of an in-
dividual who had lost his job or believed his Job to be in jeopardy due to the



112

employment of aliens, or on the notice of a union concerned for the well-being
of its members. On receipt of such information, a process of gathering facts and
sending exclusionary notices to the Immigration and Naturalization Service and
the State Department was begun. They in turn had to notify all of their
respective consulates and district offices.

The labor certification provision in operation since December 1, 1965 was
intended to protect the interests of the American labor force, while at the same
time serving as a regulatory valve for admission of workers whose skills are
in short supply and whose talents and abilities would contribute to the national
interest, welfare, and economy.

From December 1, 1905, to March 31, 1908, 247,529 requests for permanent
employment were granted. Of these, 36.2% were in professional, technical and
managerial occupations; 3.6% in clerical and sales occupations; 33.0% in service
occupations; and 27.1% in other occupations. During the same period, 38,466 re-
quests were denied. The degree to which U.S. workers have been safeguarded can-
not be measured by the number of applications for certification which have been
approved or disapproved alone. Employers have been dissuaded from filing appli-
cations for certification for many thousands of low-skilled workers, because they
knew the occupations were not certifiable. Furthermore, this labor certification
process has prevented, on the whole, the clustering of immigrants in a single
location or with a single employer; rather they have spread out among many
employers with little consequential effect on U.S. workers. Employers have fre-
quently raised the wages and working conditions they offered alien workers
to the prevailing wages and working conditions, which is required by the Depart-
ment of Labor before an application can be approved.

The need for prompt processing of large numbers of applications and for effi-
cient flexibility in regulating the admission of immigrant workers, in accordance
with the need of the U.S. society for workers, resulted in the development of
three schedules of occupations which were published as regulations in the Federal
Register. Schedule A provides precertification for aliens in certain professional
occupations and fields of specialty in short supply nationally, for aliens with ad-
vanced degrees comparable to the Masters or Ph. D. given in U.S. universities,
and for aliens coming to the U.S. to perform religious duties. Consular or im-
migration officials take final action on cases involving these occupations. No job
offer or individual review by the Labor Department is required.

Schedule B, on the other hand, is a list of low-skilled occupations for which
U.S. workers are available or can be readily trained. No certifications are issued
for occupations on this list.

As we gained experience in administering the labor certification provisions of
the 1065 amendments, we were able to take further actions to speed the process-
ing of the applications. Decisions on applications for labor certification requiring
a job offer were decentralized to the regional offices of the Bureau of Employment
Security, thereby reducing processing time to only two weeks. And we were able
to publish Schedule C, which is a list of occupations in short supply in most
areas of the country. No job offer is required, and processing is handled within
five days In the BES national office.

We have now moved even further to simplify and expedite the administration
of the labor certification requirement. A number of occupations on Schedule C
are now pre-certifled for the entire country or for all areas except designated
States, The consular offices and Immigration Service offices are able to take final
action on applications falling within this pre-certiflcation list, and the Depart-
ment of Labor does not have to review them.

I wish to emphasize that whenever possible within our responsibilities under
the law, we have cooperated with the Department of State and the Immigration
and Naturalization Service in making any arrangements to prevent labor cer-
tiflcation from being an undue obstacle for immigrants. One example of this is
our action in extending all labor certifications to June 30. 1968: otherwise they
are valid for Just one year. We did not want the need for revalidation of the labor
certification to stand in the way of the thousands of immigrants who are seeking
to enter the U.S. before July I when the national quota system will be eliminated.

The 2% years that the amended section 212(a) (14) has been in effect has been
a time of rapidly increasing prosperity and of low unemployment. There has
been no real test of the effect the labor certification requirement may have in
controlling the immigration of workers during a period of rising unemployment
and declining or stagnant economic growth. However, we can cite .some examples
of the wiay in which labor certification worcs as a valve which can be adjusted
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to increase or decrease the flow of foreign workers Into the U.S. as employment
conditions and the Nation's manpower policy warrant.

On April 23, a proposed revision in the regulations containing the schedules was
published in the Federal Register. Twenty occupatiuas, such as electricians and
refrigeration mechanics, would be added to Schedule 0; 10 occupations would
be added and 2 occupations dropped from Schedule B. It is noteworthy that 13 of
the occupations to be added to Schedule B were on that schedule before, but were
dropped from it when the supply of labor for these occupations became tight in
certain areas.

Although the full effects of the labor certification provision will not be known
until we encounter a time of less rapid economic growth and until after the other
amendments of the act become effective, we have every reason to think it is a
sound means for the meshing of national Immigration policies and national man-
power policies.

I wish to discuss with you two matters which have concerned us in the ad-
ministration of the labor certification provision. They are the disproportionate
number of immigrants entering to be employed as live-in household domestic serv-
ice workers, and the workload imposed by the need to revalidate labor certifica-
tions in many cases because of their expiration.

We have been deeply concerned about the number of live-in maids in relation
to the number of immigrants in other occupations, and about the attendant prob-
lems of fraud and misrepresentation involving live-in maid cases.

During fiscal year 1967, 34,330 or 37% of the total 93,324 immigrants approved
for permanent employment were in service occupations. Even more striking is
the fact that 20,388 or 59% of the 34,440 Western Hemisphere immigrants ap-
proved were for service occupations. Eighty-eight percent of the total service oc-
cupation immigrants were destined for live-in jobs. In the Western Hemisphere,
that figure may be as high as 95%. Statistics on immigration from certain for-
eign countries show an extremely disproportionate number of live-in service
workers. For example, in Fiscal 1907, 7,543 of the 9,180 Jamaican immigrants ap-
proved for permanent employment and 013 of the 808 Peruvians approved for
permanent employment were service workers. Furthermore, the number of live-in
service workers certified has been increasing. In the first six months of Fiscal
1907, 16,575 live-in workers were approved, but in the first six months of Fiscal
1968, 20,758 were approved. This is an increase of 25%.

The increasing demand for third preference numbers, (professionals and per-
sons with exceptional ability in tihe arts and sciences) and sixth preference aum-
hers (skilled or unskilled workers) and the imposition of a Western Hemisphere
ceiling after July 1 will intensify the problems caused by the disproportionate
number of live-in immigrants. These low-skilled workers take immigration oppor-
tunities from highly skilled individuals whose contribution to our society and
economy would be greater. The fact that the employers of live-in immigrants are
concentrated in a few major cities has an adverse effect, we fear, on the em-
ployment opportunities of U.S. live-out workers.

Related to this situation are the abuses that have arisen in the admission of
aliens using the live-in maid route to readily gain immigrant stAtus. In an in-
vestigation of this situation in our Chicago Region, a random sample of 30 cases
from a high soclo-economic area revealed the following: (1) Two months after
entry on the job, only 2 aliens remained in their original employment; (2) the
job offer was not as represented to the alien; and (3) aliens generally misrepre-
sented qualifications and intent. Numerous instances of practices which indicate
misrepresentation, fraudulent operations, and unwarranted restrictions on the
lives of live-in immigrants have come to our attention in many areas of the U.S.

The Department of Labor has taken a number of steps to correct these abuses
and to bring the number of live.in immigrants more in line with the need for
immigrants in other occupations. Early last year we introduced the requirement
that job duties and working conditions for household occupations be described
in detail. Careful standards were applied to assure that prevailing working con-
ditions were offered by employers. Job offers and contracts between employers
and aliens are given close scrutiny. Procedures have been tightened up to curb
misrepresentations in the certification applications. To preclude adverse effect
on U.S. workers employed on a live-out basis, employers are required to pay
aliens the prevailing wage for household workers, regardless of whether they
live in. Also, Job offers are examined to ascertain whether the work and hours
of employment specified by the employer are such that available U.S. live-out
workers can perform the labor.
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A proposed rule requiring one year of paid employment performing household
duties as a prerequisite to certification for household employment was published
in the Federal Register on April 23. This would prevent under-qualified and
over-qualified aliens, not intending to remain in the occupation, from obtaining
a certification. Persons with paid experience in an occupation are more likely to
remain in that occupation for a period of time. We believe that this proposed
regulation will be a better solution to the problem than an arrangement to permit
entry on the condition that the alien remain in the occupation for a specified
period of time after admission, as has been proposed. An arrangement to require
a worker to remain with an employer restricts the right of immigrants to ad-
vance into other occupations. If the measures we have taken are not successful in
regulating the number of abuses in live-in maid cases, then other actions are
possible, before we impose restrictions on alien workers which we would not
impose on U.S. citizens.

The other matter of concern to the Labor Department which I wish to call
to your attention is the very large number of labor certifications which are not
used during their one-year validity period. We estimate that less than half of
the 110,499 certifications for permanent employment issued in Fiscal 1967 were
actually used by immigrants entering the U.S. with the greater demand on the
third and sixth preferences and the limitations on Western Hemisphere immigra-
tion effective July 1, we anticipate that an even greater number of certifications
will not be used during their validity period in the future. As a consequence, it
will be necessary to require aliens to apply for recertifications which will entail
making a new check of availability and adverse effect.

Currently, the Department of Labor certification is the first step in the inmi-
gration procedure. We feel that the labor certification determination should lie
made nearer to the time a visa number would be available for the prospective
immigrant and after he has applied for his visa. This change would require that
an alien's position on the waiting list for visas he based on the date he applies
for a visa or adjustment of status, rather than the date the Labor Department
issues the labor certification.

In conclusion, the labor certification requirement has been a flexible safeguard
to the U.S. labor force. With the important exception of the disproportionate
number of live-in household service workers who have been admitted as immi-
grants, it seems to have worked well in regulating the recruitment of foreign
workers by employers so as to prevent groups of foreign workers from adversely
affecting the employment opportunities, wages, and working conditions of U.S.
workers in one occupation or location.

Mr. RurtNBEIRO. As you have already indicated, the Department of
Labor has responded to the committee's request for information on
this implementation and it is contained in the response to your Feb-
ruary 16 letter.

The first issue I deal with in my statement pertains to the question
you referred to in your opening 1emarks; namely, the moving of the
department of Labor's role from a passive to an active role in the cer-
tification procedures. I think it is very important to clearly under-
stand the implications of what happened.

Prior to December of 1965, certain aliens seeking to enter the United
States to* perform skilled or unskilled labor were inadmissible if it
was determined and certified by the Secretary of Labor that sufficient
workers in the United States were available for such employment or
that the employment of such aliens would have an adverse effect "on
workers in the United States similarly employed.

But the problem was determining who was coming in, where they
were coming to work and in what occupations. Except for a special
program covering Mexican workers, such information rarely became
available to the Secretary of Labor. Only when there were at least. 25
individuals who were applying at a consulate to work for a single
employer did the State Department notify the Department of Labor.
Then the Department of Labor examined the question of whether or
not these individuals should be excluded.
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So over a period of time it was exceedingly difficult for tJhe Depart-
ment of Labor to carry out. its responsibility for deciding what occupa-
tions, in what geographical areas, and what aliens should be excluded.

Il 1965 the law changed that and said that aliens seeking to enter the
United States to work would be inadmissible unless the Secretary of
Labor finds that tile two conditions which you outlined in your re-
marks exist; namely, that there are not sufficient workers in the United
States available and that their entry would not create an adverse affect.

So, theoretically, every nonrelative alien who applies for a visa to
come to the United States to work must receive a certification fromthe Secretary "of Labor before his visa is approved. We have moved,
however, Mr. Chairman, as you know, to liberalize substantially the
interpretation of the provision of law and its administration so as to
make our certifications exceedingly flexible and responsive to the needs
of the American economy and to some of the requirements of the indi-
viduals seeking visas to the United States.

It is true, and I feel very strongly, that the provision now existing
does enable us, the Government, to respond flexibly to the demands of
the economy. It is possible to make more stringent the certification
procedure when unemployed rates are very high and job opportunities
are very scarce.

On the other hand, when economic conditions prevail like those that
have existed since this Act. was passed; namely, low levels of unemploy-
ment and plentiful job opportunities, one can loosen up on the so-called
regulatory value of the provision.

I have indicated in my statement the various things which the De-
partment of Labor has (Tone to implement the cetification procedure.

We started out in December 1965 issuing a regulation which re-
qu ired everybody to have a job offer prior to applying for certification
from the Secretary of Labor except those on a so-called schedule A
list. Schedule A is a list of certain occupations, chiefly in the profes-
sions, arts, and sciences, that were determined to be in short supply
nationally. Persons who were in a category on schedule A did not have
to have a job offer and did not have tohave their application for labor
certification reviewed in the Department of Labor.

Ve also simultaneously issued a schedule B which in effect said that
anybody in an occupation listed on it need not even apply for certifica-
tion because workers are in such plentiful supply in the United States
or because further admissions in the occupation would cause an ad-
verse effect. Schedule B included those occupations in which a request
would be denied if an application were filed.

In the early days we required that all applications for certifications
other than schedule A, obviously, should come to the national office of
the Bureau of Employment Security of the Department of Labor. In
about 3 or 4 months we decentralized the reviewing of applications to
the Bureau's regional offices. Then in responding further to the tight
labor market situation, we began to make certain changes in the certi-
fication procedures.

We relaxed the requirement that employers had to advertise their
job openings and had to make recruitment efforts in the local coln-
munity in certain occupations before we approved the certification.

By midyear of 1966, we moved to reduce the number of occupations
that were on schedule B, the so-called exclusion list. We moved to in-
crease the number of occupations on schedule A.
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'J'hen after publishing those changes in the Federal Register, we
decided late in 1966 to create a new schedule, schedule C.

Schedule C, in effect, is a very simplified procedure for handling
skilled occupations and other occupations which didn't quite fit into
schedule A. No job offer is required for occupations on this schedule.
Applications for certification are sent directly to the national office of
the Bureau of Employment Security where we act very quickly to
make a check of the availability of U.S. workers in the area where the
alien states he intends to work.

That was a further relaxation. As we moved into late 1966 and early
1967 we decided to go a step further by precertifying certain of tlhe
occupations on schedule C in which there is a nationwide shortage of
workers. Applications in these precertified occupations are not re-
viewed by the Department of Labor. ]Rather, the Consular and Immi-
gration Service offices review the qualifications of the applicants, and
if the alien meets the specified occupational requirements, he can be
admitted.

This is a very quick review of the historical development of our
administration of the labor certification provision, but I have tried to
indicate that we have tried to respond flexibly to the changes in the
O'conomic situation.

Fo. example, currently we see certain occupations that we removed
from schedule B back in 1966 because we thought there was a short-
age of workers in those unskilled occupations in some areas that we
find now we ought to put back on the list. We published a proposal in
the Federal Register on April 3 of this year, to put most of them back
on schedule B.

Now, as we move forward we find there is one serious problem that
bothers us and that is the really very, very large tremendously large,
number oi individuals coming into tie Onited states, approved for
permanent employment in the service occupations, mainly, live-in
maids. As a result we have made a proposal in the Federal Register
on April 23 to make some changes in this procedure to try to cut down,
literally to cut down, on the number of live-in maids coming into the
United States. I would like to call your attention to the statistics in
my statement on this. In fiscal year 1967, over a third of the total im-
migrants approved for permanent employment was in the service oc-
cupations. In other words, about 34,000 out of 93,000 approvals were
in the service occupations and about 88 to 95 percent of them were
live-in maids.

Mr. FFmOAN. May I interrupt for a moment?
When there would be an approval for, say a live-in maid, there is

no knowledge of the fact that the person previously had been engaged
in that occupation?

Mr. Rurr .BEo. That is correct. That was the general procedure
followed. If there was a request for a live-in maid and somebody in
Trinidad or Tobago or some place overseas, woula want to come in
as a live-in maid, there was not really all test, particularly speaking,
as to whether or not that person could qualify.

We are now, however, in the new proposal we have set forward
suggesting that they have 1 year of paid experience as a householi
domestic service worker in the country in which they have been living
before they can come to this country and be a live-in maid.
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Mr. CAUitLL. Is there any responsibility on the part of the employer
to notify the Labor Department when the -domestic leaves their service?

Mr. RUTENBERO. NOe6 at all, sir.
Mr. CAIIL. Secondly, is there any obligationi by way of bond or any-

thing else that would obligate the employer to defray the expenses of
that person out; of the United States? What most of them do, I under-
stand, is leave tile employer and seek jobs that others might be able
to do in the country or even worse become a recipient of charity in
tie country.

Mr. RUTrENBERO. It is because of the problems you have just out-
lined that we think we ought to tighten up on tie administrative pro-
cedures. Under the law when anybody gets a visa to come to the United
States, we can state the standards and tile conditions under which the
visa will be issued.

But once the individual receives the visa and comes to the United
States, they need go to work only 1 day in the occupation for which
they were approved, and they can immediately go out and seek em-
ployment elsewhere.

Mr. CAH1IrLL. Dont. you think there ought to be an obligation on the
part of the employer to notify you forthwith and don't you think that
the employee ought to recognize that upon notification that is the end
of his stay in the United States?

Don't you think there ought to be some way, any way, of you peo-
ple knowing that they are no longer in the same employment which
qualified them to come in?

Mr. RU71TENBERO. There ought to be some way to handle the large
quantity of live-in maids coming into the United States. It is our
judgment that it would be a mistake to require the individual ones iii
the United States to remain in the employ of one employer for any
one period of time. That, we think, would be'a mistake.

Mr. CAHILL. Yes, but to require them to remain in the same occupa-
tion would not be a mistake, would it?

Mr. RuwrENBERo. In a sense, yes, if one looks back historically to
immigration in this country. I will point out the fact I happen to be a
first-generation immigrant. My father came here in a very, very un-
skilled occupation and turned out to move into many, many other
areas of activity before he died, so I think it would be wrong, in
mV judgment, to restrict them to an occupation or to an employer.

The thing to do, it seems to me, is to tackle the question before it
happens, namely tighten up on the number that come in for these kindsof occm nations.

Mr. (CAHILL. Of course if I may interrupt, it seems to me that today
the average family which wants some domestic help can, in the first
instance, get it for almost nothing, because that is the passport to bring
tile person into the United States.

Now if that occurs, and then if there are no restrictions at all, really
we are just kidding ourselves, because anybody would be glad to conie
in and work as a domestic for a week or a month, if at the end of that
time they could termiu tte their employment and go get some other
job.

Mr. JITJV'ENBERO. We are also running inito another kind of a prob-
lem, related to what. you just said. There are fraudulent methods to
bring people into tle country using the loophole of the ease with
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which a live-in maid can come in, who has no intention of ever work-
ing as a live-in maid except to report to the employer and then move on.

Mr. CAHILL. I assume your department has given this some thought-
ful consideration and you will make some specific recommendations
to the committee.

Mr. RTrrFNJIEnR. In terms of legislative action, it is our feeling at
the moment that the proposals we published in the Federal Register
of April 23 set forth the kind of procedures which we think would
teind to tighten up on the problem without the necessity of moving it
through legislative requirements.

But if we find that doesn't work I am sure we will come back and
make specific legislative recommendations. But at the moment we have
no legislative recomnmeiidat ions to make in this area.

Mr. CAuIr. Your statement here on page 9 says, "If the measures
we have taken are not successful in regulating the number of abuses
in live-in maid cases, then other actions are possible."

What I would like to see for the record is a particularization on
your part of what you consider other possible actions might be, for
the consideration of the committee.

Mr. RutrrENBERO. We can do that, Mr. Cahill.
M r. CAMII, . Thank you.
Mr. RUTTENBERG. Just to go on very briefly on the problem of live-in

nlaids, while one-third of the total immigration of aliens seeking em-
ployment for the world as a whole is in live-in maid areas, 60 percent
of those individuals who are granted labor certifications for permanent
emIloyment in the Western Hemisphere are in this occupation. For
examl;le, 75 to 80 percent of the total coming in from Jamaica, Peru,
Tobago, and some of the other Western Hemisphere countries are in
live-in maid occupations. We think this has an adverse effect by deny-
ing immigration to the United States of the semiskilled and more
skilled people whom we really need and who are not able to come in
because of the number of live-in maid immigrants. In the Eastern
Hemisphere the same thing happens when sixth preference positions
are taken by the service occupations.

We have one other problem that worries us and it is also discussed
in my statement.

It is again, we think, an administrative problem which we ought to
ty to work out. W"e find that only about half of the number ofindi-
viduals to whom we give a certification-and that certification is only
for a duration of 1 year-actually get admitted to the United States
during that year because after the certification they must then get a
preference and a priority number, and they then are issued visas by
the State Department in terms of the way in which their numbers
come up within the preference they have.

Mr. FMro.-. That is because of the oversubscription, not because
they no longer desire to take advantage of the certification?

Mr. 14T ER rw nO. That is correct, sir. I think the instances are rare
where they no longer desire to come in. It is in the main because they
have not come up the priority list fast enough. You see what that pre-
:eats to us since the certification is good for only a year, we then
become involved in the detailed administrative procedures of recerti-
fY ing them after the first year.
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Therefore, .we are trying to work out procedures with the Immi-
gration Service and State Department that in effect make the date
of the actual issuance of the visa to the person closer to the point in
time when the labor certification is issued. Thereby we will cut down
on the need for waiting for a long time for a visa after the certification
is issued.

Mr. RODINO. Mr. Chairman, on that point is it possible then to
consider making the certifications valid indefinitely or to revalidate
them automatically?

Mr. RUrrENBERO. Sir, we have also given that problem very serious
consideration. If you make them valid indefinitely you run into this
kind of a problem, to take a specific case in point, aeronautical
enlgineers.

Due to certain shifts in the aerospace industry in late 1966 and
1967, there were quite a few cutbacks in operations and in the demand
for aeronautical engineers.

If you give an alien a certification to come in as an aeronautical
engineer and then all of a sudden there is an expansion of the number
of aeronautical engineers unemployed in the United States, you can't
withdraw that certification.

We think that a year's time is about all we can predict what the state
of the economy is going to be. Hence, the validity period for the certi-
fication of nonavailability of U.S. workers can be made for only
1 year.

If the economy begins to change and we have outstanding certifica-
tions that have not been used up in visas, we might very well find a
flooding of occupations for which we have all of a sudden had a sur-
plus supply in the United States.

That is why we would like to pull the dates together and I think
administratively this could be done.

Mr. RODINO. I see. I was going to ask whether that could be done
since you suggested the pulling together of the dates, and whether or
not this would be handled administratively or whether it would bring
about another change in the law.

Mr. RuTr NBERO. It could be handled administratively and we are
now in discussions with both the Immigration Service and the Depart-
ment of Stats on that issue.

Mr. CAI1M',. May I ask a question? Will you yieldI
Mr. RODINO. Yes.
Mr. CAHiLL. If we are having a shortage of, say, aeronautical engi-

neers, what country that we would get aeronautical engineers from
would have a surplus of them?

Mr. RUWrrENBERO. It is not always a question of what country has a
surplus of aeronautical engineers. That is part of this problem of the
so-called discussion of thebrain drain. France and England and Ger-
many have a large number of aeronautical engineers, so does Japan.

Mr. CAILt,. But they need what they have; don't they ?
Mr. RmE-r NBERO, They need what they have.
Mr. C.AmILL. So what'we are really doing, when we have a shortage

in a certain skill, is to take the shortcut and we try to get those people
who want to immigrate to the United States who'have that particular
skill instead of training them right here in the United States ourselves.
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Now I wonder, is there any. liaison between a determination bv yow
Department that these skill's are in short supply and, say, the man-
power retraining or other agencies of the Federal Government where
we are pournig millions of dolars for the purpose of developing tliese
skills? Is thero a liaison in the development of these short skills'?

Mr. RurrtxIImmno. In the major sense, that liaison is myself in the
person of being the Assistant Seclrtarv of Labor for Manpower ani(
the Manpower Administrator. All of fhe manpower programs in the
Government in the main are running through the Manpower Adnin-
istration of the Department of Labor.

The administration of the immigration labor certification program
is also carried out in the Manpower Administration and the Bureau of
Employment Security, one of the bureaus within the Administration.

So we do try to coordinate manpower training programs with the
occupations which aliens are being admitted to perform. But an aero-
nautical engineer cannot be trained in a relatively short time or even in
a year or two. He really is somebody who has to come through very
careful training at graduate levels in institutions of higher learnini
and it takes 4, 5, 6, 7 years for somebody to become trained.

Mr. CAIIILI. As long as we get them from some other country, we
won't train them, that is my point. My point is that if, as ve say, we
have poor people in the Unifted States who need jobs and the only rea-
son they can't get jobs is because they are not trained for them, it seems
to me a very, very foolish policy for this country to be going abroad
and getting those skills, fulfilling the need, and letting our own people
go untrained.

Mr. RUrrrENRnno. I will take all example in all area which is easier
to handle. About a year and a half ago, we embarked on a training
program to train workers for household occupations in the hope that
if this program moves forward adequately enough we will be able to
use domestic workers instead of bringing in immigrants.

Second, we are extensively involved fin retraining tens of thousands
of nurses. It is interesting to note there are some 350,000 women in
this country who have nursing certificates who are raising families
and who are thinking about coming back into' the labor force. We
should be giving them refresher training, giving them the most recent
techniques in nursing, and do that instead of approving nurses to
come into the United- States. Thus we try to tie those two things
together.

But you do raise a serious problem when you get to the matter of
training rather than retraining nurses, because it takes 2 years to
train a nurse. In fact, in the universities 4 years are required at this
point for nursing. So we need to think more seriously about the
longer run training problem in immigration, and I think probably
there is not as much of that. going on as there is in connection with tle
shorter run training programs that I have referred to.

It is a problem that needs to be very carefully studied.
Mr. FtuiOmJI. Mr. Secretary, I would like to ask, would there be

any advantage or would it be feasible to make a differentiation in tie
sixth preference between the skilled and the unskilled?

Mr. RU NERO. Here you get into a more technical field that I
had better ask Mr. Rogers and Mr. Reardon to comment on.

Skilled, semiskilled, and relatively unskilled occupations running
all the way from machinists or toolmakers or carpenters down through
the live-in maid occupations all fall within the sixth preference.
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You are saying should there be a distinction between the way in
which we handle the skilled from the very unskilled. In a sense, admin-
istratively, the difference between our schedule C, and our schedule B
is doing w hat you suggest.

Now, maybe you want to carry that further legislatively. I would
not personally have any objection to that. What we do on schedule B
is to say anybody on schedule B is an unskilled person, and there is
no reason for those people applying under the sixth preference be-
cause they won't get a visa because we have a surplus of workers in
those occupations.

On the other hand we have a schedule C list which says anybody on
this list, these skilled occupations which we find to be in short supply
in the United States, does not have to have an employer offer of a job,
needs only a certification froa the Secretary of Labor which we are
trying to give within a 5-day period from the point in which the
person applies for the visa.

It goes through the State Department, comes to us, 5 days after we
get it we respond and give the certification or not, based upon a very
quick telephonic check in this country.

We went one step further and said certain of the occupations on
schedule C are in such short supply in the United States that we pre-
certified them and gave Consulates the right to extend the certification
to an alien if he is in this occupation.

So we have made those administrative differentiations within the
sixth preference. You might want to carry that further legislatively.
It would be something to look at. But administratively we have used
this.

Mr. RoDiso. This is in order to expedite the entry of skilled workers?
Mr. RUTTvENBERO. That is correct. That is what the precertification is.
Mr. RODINO. Has there ever been any consideration to making the

admission of these people who are skilled and in short supply and
where there is this demand, possibly a temporary admission or maybe
conditionally approve the entry?

Mr. RUTrNBEo. There is, of course, another provision of the law
which permits the entry into the United States of temporary workers
as against those with permanent visas. We have tended to use the
temporary visas to permit, say, agricultural workers to come in in
peak seasons as we recently last summer approved the entrance of some
7,000 or 8,000 Mexican farinworkers to go into the tomato fields of
California.

It is a temporary visa, the individual comes in and works for a
specific employer for a specific period of time and then automatically
is forced to return to his country when that job terminates.

We use the temporary visa, also, in terms of logging industry in
New England and we use it on Basque sheepherders.

Mr. RoDiNo. So you do make use of it?
Mr. RuTEiNFRO. We do but we have not made use of it, however,

up to now in any of the kinds of occupations which we have on schedule
C. Is that right?

Mr. RoGERs. Only for seasonal occupations. There are times when
some workers are permitted on a temporary visa, mostly seasonal con-
struction work such as bricklayers.
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In Now Tork State, there is sometimes a shortage and Canadian
workers will come in. They do como in for some skilled jobs on a
short-term basis to complete a jo) and leave. There is always a final
date for (leparturo.

Mr. ltqv'ir ri:ino. But they do have to leave. That is the key point il
torms of that provision of the law. They do have to leave at the point
in timo when their employment with that employer is terminated or
at the termination of those jobs.. They are usually certified for a period of not more than 6 months
and may be granted a 6-month renewal if necessary.

Mr. Fb i1 rAN. There is no Indication whatever that they are coming
for permanent residence I

Mir. Ru'rrINBRo.. Absolutely, there is no indication that they in-
tend to stay permanently.

Mr. FEOHAN. Mr. Secretary, would you review in more detail than
covered in your statement the situation prior to the amendments in
1965, with particular emphasis upon what determinations *.ere made
by the Department of Labor, both under section 212(a) (14) and in
relation to the procedures for the then first preference?

Mr. CAIIILL. I ssum1 you will insert into the record the number of
labor certifications and some breakdown so we can see the number that
hrve come in in the various skills in the past calendar year?

Mr. 1?xhrrNniFaO. In the statement which Congressman Feighan
made at the beginning of the hearing, he referred to a ratherlong
report which we had submitted. It has been included in the record anl
the facts are in there with an appendix and a table with all the statis-
tics attached to it.

On your question, Mr. Feighan, on the case of the certification
procedures prior to December 1965, I would like to have Mr. Rogers
elaborate on that.

Mr. Roois. The 212(a) (14) provision prior to December 1965, cov-
ered essentially nonpreference and what has become special immi-
grants since then, the Western tlemis'phere immigrant except for im-
mediate family spouses, children, and parents.

The procedure worked out under the statute that was in existence
fom 1952 until 1905 was that any time a particular employer was re-
cruiting 25 or more workers in one area ii I year that a Department
of State consul or office that detected this group of workers would no.
tify the Labor Department.

At tlat point we would then look at the situation where these work-
ers wore going, the particular occultation and area and advise the State
I)epartmont whether or not there should be an exclusion under
212(a) ( 14).0

Tile oxel)tion to this under 212(a) (14) was for tho entry of fexi-
can workers. Starting in. 1963, all Mexican workers who were coiniiing
in principally for employment were examined bn-an individual job
basis under arrangements worked out between the Labor Department
And the State Department. "

- t,
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The reason here is that so many of the people from Mexico were
coming for employment, whereas immigrants from other areas were
coming to join family members.

'Thore was deep concern about the effects on wage rates in the south-
west where the Mexican workers were coning, so the Labor Depart-
ment looked at each individual job for immigrant workers from Mex-
ico under 212(a) (14) prior to December 1,1965.

There was one other provision involving the Labor Department and
that was the first preference categopy.-Undr tis as I recall, 50 er-
cent of the quota for outsideotlf Western Hemisihere was set aside for
first preference and thegg were people of distingulhd merit high
education, special skjll, which would be of value to the Uted.9tates,
and the determnination here for this ppffrence was to be made by the
Attorney Generil iand that in--turn llegatd- to the Imin'gration
Service. - '

To aid thenyin makingi'decisi n about the~reed for workers this
category and whether -they should get-a- Jreferc6, they req ired
the particul employer mio oledv f oiti-o-on behalf f the workers
and to get a abor certification f k tIu U.S.kar Debartment. The
employer w uld go to the locallS 4te employniri servic office, wh ich
is affiliated with the(Bur au of mnllOnient 8 .uity, hnd seek e:m-
j)loyment c rtificatio .t"h jofer a na i t
They had to seeif% the joD.brer an a t t available in the^ i-

n'nity. The a Xecision to apprve or nta ppovb e a pication as
made on thi basis of the Woage\ ateW Itntlfe aval'lfbity of ].S.
workers. /

These were e mechanisms prior toT)cemb r 1,19 , and baid on
the experience under these two inechanms, te ,or Dep ment
apparatus was eloped fothenew )a . I

Mr. FEI QHA. Wquld you reviewthe typeS of certification or exclu-
sions made by the D artment of Labor and submit a lit of them for
the record.

Mr. Rooms. Yes, sir. I ha list here which !-wl give to the chair-
man and I can summarize it briey.---------g o

I am talking about certifications issued by the Secretary of Labor
under the 212(a) (14) exclusionary provision, and not the decisions
made on individual first preference cases. Nor am Ireferring to the
special arrangements covering Mexican immigration. From 1957 to
1961, only six certifications were issued, but in 1962, 12 certifications
to exclude various types of workers in various areas were issued. I will
give you a few examples and then submit the list. A particular em-
ployer had laborers in a box factory in California, a glass company in
Las Cruces, N. Mex., unskilled workers for a particular company in
Long Island, a linen supply company, unskilled workers in Santa
Barbara, Calif.

In 1963, seven certifications were issued; in 1964 the number was 18;
and in 1965, 13 -wore issued.

An example i 1965 was a decision covering hotel and restaurant
workers in Phoenix, Ariz., for the entire area.

(The list follows.)
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LIST OF CERTIFICATIONS OF DEPARTMENT OF LABOR UNDER SECTION 212(aXI4) OF THE IMMIGRATION ACT
PRIOR TO DEC. 1, 1965

Industry or employer Occupation Area

1957

El Imparcial (newspaper) .............. Printing and publishing occupations ..... San Juan, P.R.

1959
United Packing Co .................... Unskilled meatpacking plant workers.... Fresno, Calif.
La Tunisia Restaurant ................. Waiters and bus boys ............... Dallas, Tex.

1960

Ball Hal Restaurant .................... Waiters .............................. Do.
Andrew Hohn Co. (garbage collection and Unskilled laborers ..................... Southgate, Calif.

hog farm). 1961

McGrath Homes ....................... Carpenters ........................... Sealtle, Wash.

1962
Inyo Lumber ,o. .......... Box factory laborers ................... Bishop, Calif.
Inyo Lumber ,o..... .......... Unskilled occupations ............. Inyo County, Calif.
C. B. Smith & Sons, Inc ................ Truck drivers ................. Las Cruces, N. Max.
Las Cruces Glass Co ................... Glaziers .............................. Do.
Stouffers Restaurant ................... Waitresses ............................ Short Hills, N.J.
Deby Corp ................ Unskilled workers ...... ......... Long Island City, N.Y.
Capitol Airways. Inc ............. Pots. copilots, and flight engineer .. e. Nw Castle, Del.Drummond & Bronneck, Engineering Construction workers ..............Santa Monk., Calif.

Contractors.
Laredo Brick & Tile Co ................ Laborers ........... ......... Laredo, Tex.
Stewart.Hill Commissary Servkes ....... Kitchen helpers .................... Berkeley, Calif.
J.H. Horne & Co ...................... Machinists .......................... Lawrence Mass.
Mission Linen Supply Co ............... Unskilled laundry workers .............. Santa Barbara and San

Border Steel Rolling Mills, Inc. t .........

Bernardino,
Calif.; and Las Vegas, Ney.

Roller turner apprentice and machinist... El Paso, Tex.

1963
Jalisco. Inc........ Laborers .............................
El Charito Restaurants............ Kitchen helpers and busboys ............
Dauntless Construction Corp ............ Laborers .............................
Arrow Employment Servike, Inc ......... Helpers (unskilled) ._..................
Victoria Dress Manufacturing Co ........ Sewing machine operators ..............
Mobile Dairy Bars of California ......... Unskilled and semiskilled workers ......
Construction .......................... Unskilled and semiskilled workers .......

1964

Sacramento, Calif.
Oklahoma City, Okla.
Los Angeles, Calif.
Houston, Tex.
Jersey City, N.J.
Montebello, Calif.
Gardner, Leominster, Fitchburg.

Mass.

Charming Pen Corp ................... Machine operators(unskilled) ........... New York, N.Y.
Imprinting Corp. of America ............ Unskilled manual laborers ............. .Do.
Belle Harbor Kosher Catering ........... Chambermaids, dishwashers, and un- Belle Harbor, Long Island, N.Y.

skilled laborers.
Brass Rail ............................ Hospitality aids ....................... New York's Worlds Fair.
P. & H. Service Station ................ General helpers ....................... New York, N.Y.
Unitrode Transistor Products, Inc ....... Electronic assembly workers ............ Waltham, Mass.
Construction .......................... Plumbers and related .................. Boston, Mass.
Electrical equipment ................... Unskilled laborers ..................... Do.
Fabricated Plastics Products ............ Molders, molder machine tenders, semi- Gardner, Leominster, Fitchburg,

skilled and unskilled labor. Mass.
Construction .......................... Unskilled and semiskilled .............. Waltham, Mass.
Building construction .................. Carpenters and related ................. Rockville-Tolland, Conn.
Garment ........................... Sewing machine operators .............. New York City.
Clerical and kindred, any Industry ....... Clerical workers ....................... Do.

Do .............................. Stenographers ........................ Do.
Hospitals ............................. Nurse ames ........................... Do.
Hotel and restaurant .................. Dishwashers, bus boys, bus girls, waiters, Do.

waitresses, countermen, countergirls,
cashiers, hostesses.

Department, variety and grocery stores, Retail sales clerks, salespersons, stock Do.
retail, clerks, stock boys and g:rls, cashiers.

Halibut fishing ........................ Fishermen ............................ Seattle, Wash.

1965

Building construction .................. Bricklayers and building construction Boston, Mass.
laborers.

Furniture and fixtures manufacturing, Unskilled and semiskilled laborers ....... Gardner, Leominsler, Fitchburg,
building construction, retail trade, Mass.
miscellaneous business services.

Girment and related ................... Unskilled and semis'dlled .............. New York City.
FabricateJ plastics products manufactur- .. do ............................... Do.

ing.
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LIST Oi CERTIFICATIONS OF DEPARTMENT OF LABOR UNDER SECTION 212(aX|4) OF THE IMMIGRATION ACT
PRIOR TO DEC. 1, 1965-Continued

Industry or employer Occupation Area

195

Hotel, motel, and restaurant ............ Waiters, waitresses, bus boys, bus girls, Washington, D.C.
countermen, countergirls, dishwashers,
kitchen helpers, hostesses, cashiers.

Do .............................. Bus boys, bus girls, cashiers, countermen, Cleveland, Ohio.
countergirls, dishwashers, hostesses,
kitchen helpers, salad girls.

Any industry ......................... Unskilled laborers and helpers .......... Chicago, Ill.
Hotel, motel, and restaurant ............ Dishwashers, bus boys, bus girls, waiters, Phoenix, Ariz.

waitresses countermen, countergirls,
cashiers hostesses, bartenders.

Plastics manufacturer .................. Unskilled laborers an general helpers.. Los Angeles, Long Beach, Calif.
Garment manufacturer ................ Sewing machine operators ............. .Do.
Abco Aluminum & Brass Works I ........ All workers ........................... Houston, Tex.
Martin Linen Supply I ................. All workers ........................... Do.

I The exclusion of workers wherever a footnote appears was due to a labor dispute.

Mr. oEns. These decisions were based on knowing that people were
coming in and that a problem was about to arise because of the number
of aliens the employer was hiring. The Labor Department investigated
the site, the problem, and made a decision to exclude any further work-
ers from coming in there.

Mr. FAiGiAX. How did you determine the availability or shortage of
skilled workers in the United States for the purposes of the clearance
order from the U.S. Employment Service which was required by the
Attorney General for his consideration of the first preference petition?

Mr. RoGE]1S. The employer would place the job order with the local
employment service office in the area. The local office is a repository of
information about the labor market in a particular area, and based on
fact finding at that level we would make a decision.

The local office would say there is a shortage here or we have people
we could provide to the employer for this particular job. They would
also advise us as to the appropriateness of the wage rates in a particular
area.

Mr. FFIOHAN. Would you please describe in detail the so-called
exempt lists which were promulgated by the Secretary of Labor and
which were used to exempt aliens with occupations on these lists from
having to get a specific clearance order?

Mr. RoGEns. Tho exempt list was worked out principally for the
first preference category, and it was given to the Immigration and
Naturalization Service, so when certain occupations were involved the
employers would not have to needlessly come to the Labor Department
and the Employment Service for a clearance order to get approval for
entry of an alien.

The list covered roughly two dozen occupations, some of them fairly
broad, at the time the new law went into effect on December 1, 1965.

I have the lists and I will submit them, but some of the examples
were chemists, dentists, various types of engineers, veterinarians, tool
designers, distinguished artists, music composers, and so forth.

Tfis essentially was a type of schedule A under the old law.
(The exempt list follows.)

92-603-- --- 9
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LIST OF OCCUPATIONS AND GROUPS EXEM PT FROM CLEARANCE ORDER
REQUIREMENT

A. O'upatlons and groups of occupations for which. nationally the 8upply of
available workers Is inadcquatc to mcct all dcmalds

Chemists
College Presidents, Deans, Professors and Instru(.tors for Junlor Colleges, (ol.

loges, Universities amid professional schools licensed by the State to give Rea-
denic degrees

dentists
Metallurgists
Engineers:

Chemical
Civil
Electrical
Industrial
Mechanical
,Mining

Librarians
Physicians and Surgeons
Social and Welfare Workers
Superintendents, Prinlpals, Teachers and Instructors for all elementary, stv.

ondary and preparatory schools wlethier public ichiools, parochial schools, de.
nominational and sectarian schools, or other general curriculum elclentall'.,
secondary, or preparatory schools

Nurses (trained)
Veterinarians
Agricultural, Biological amd Physical Scientists
Draftsmen :

Aeronautical
Electrical
Marine
Mechanical

Tool Designer
)Ie Designer

Medical Teel'iclan (Med. Ser.)
Dental Techniciais (Med. Ser.)
B. Oreupat ons. groups of occitpatioIs, and inutjrics the Iatfre of which ie nak.i

it infeasible for the i;nplolmunct Service to attempt to deterihic ow'oil-
ability

Occupations
Artists (Painters, Sculptors)
Authors
Music Comnlsers and Arrangers

Oroups of occupations
All sporting events participants; Including professional athletes, Trainers.

Coaches, Managers, and Sports Officials
Industrial groups

Religious organizations and their Institutions for the promotion of religlowi
activities or for charitable purposes.
Mr. FFOIAN,. Would you describe in detail the effects upon the

Labor Department broug'lt about by the amendments in 1905, with
particular emphasis upon the evolution of the present operating pro-
cedures determining labor certification?

Mfr. Roouns. I think there has been some indication of this already
in describing the procedures under the old law. The old 212(a) (14)
provided the Department of Labor with a fairly passive role. The
legislative history of the 1965 amendment indicated that there was to
be a close and vigorous check of the workers coming in and that the
burden was on t hen to get the labor certification. ' he change meant
a load increase in the Department 6f roughly five times over what we
had been doing. Instead of looking at only those cases where 25 or more
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einployees were involved we were looking at, every single situation, and
the law itself expanded the coverage of the labor certification.

So, the impact was quite heavy. While we had experience under the
old ltw to draw on to create the apparatus for administering the new
law, there was still a lot to be done and a lot to be learned and a fivefold
increase in workload to be absorbed.

Mr. FETO'HAN. Pursuant to the earlier request by Mr. Cahill for sub.
mission of some material, I might elaborate on some of it. Would you
stibmit for the record a detailed breakdown of the number of appIca-
tions received, those approved, and those rejected by country of origin,
major occupational groups, and intended area of eifploylent. Hlow
many are processed directly by the Labor Department and how many
by the Immigration and Naturalization Service and the State Depart-
ment, and what, is the breakdown as between individual case review
and the use of schedules?

Are thore any significant trends or patterns or tretid. it thosestat isties?
Mr. lmvrrno. Yes, sir; we will do that.
(Tho information follows.)

PERMANENT APPROVED AND DISAPPROVED OPENINGS FOR IMMIGRANT WORKERS,'
JULY 1, 1967, TO MAR. 31, I968

Total Approved Dis}pprov'd
Occupational category

Number Percent (lumber Percent Number Percent

Total .................................... 94,208 100.0 78,766 100.0 15.442 100.0

Professional technical and managerial ............. 15.619 16.6 13,510 17.2 2,109 13.7
Clerical and sales ............................... 6,722 7.1 4,537 5.8 2,185 14.1
Service live-in .................................. 34,862 37.0 .30,188 38.3 4,674 30.3
Other service .................................. 7,686 8.2 5.825 7.4 1,861 12.1
Farming, fishilng, and related .................... 1,779 1.9 1,330 1,7 449 2.9
Processing ..................................... 1,340 1.4 973 1.2 367 2.4
Machine trades ................................ 11,738 12.4 10.881 13.8 857 5.5
Benchwork, fabrication and assembly ........... 4,668 5.0 3,704 4.7 961 6.2
Structural work ................................ 8,120 8.6 6,626 8.4 1,494 9.7
Miscellaneous ............................... 1,674 1.8 1,192 1.5 482 3.1

I Does not include worke;s In approved lobs based on schedule A and the schedule C preceitiication list promulgated
by the Depaitment of Labor for use by the ImmIgration and Naturalization Service and the State Department. These
approvals are estimated aid totaled 22 000 for the above period. (See also tepoit submitted by Department of Laborlto
the subcommittee In response to its Fe6. 16, 1968, letter )

APPROVED AND DISAPPROVED PERMANENT OPENINGS. DEC. 1, 1965 TO MAR. 31, 1968

Openings

Occupational category Approved Disapproved

Number Percent Ndumber Percent

Ttal .............................................. 1247,529 100.0 38,466 100.0

Professional, technical, and managerial ............ '89.845 36.3 4,894 12. 7
Clerical and sales .............................. .8, 905 3.6 4,416 11.5
Service ..................................... 81.584 33.0 13,855 36.0
Other ......................... ............... ' 67, 195 27.1 15,301 39.8

Recapitulation: Total ................................ 247,529 100.0 38,466 100, 0

Processed by BES .............................. 197,803 79.9 38,466 100.0
Processed by INS and State.................. 49, 726 20. 1 (3) C()

I Estimated. Includes 49,726 job certirications under schedule A and the schedule C precertification list promulgated
by the Department of Labor for use by the State Department and the Immltyrtion and Naturalization Service.

' Includes an estimated 47 726 job certifications under schedule A.
8 Includes an estimated 2,00 job certifitations under schedule C prectlification list.
' Processed under schedule A and schedule C preceri fiction list.
I Not available.
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Mr. FEiGiIAN. What is the general pattern of labor certification
applications insofar its a single employer filing applications for more
than one alien?

Mr. RoOERS. We don't have detailed lowledge of this. We have
encountered some of it in the live-in maid category over 2 years. I
think for the most part what you described might be viewed by indus-
trial employers as a measure that they can use for immediate shortages,
but we have not experienced too much repeat business with industrial
employers.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Who is exempted other than by statute from the re-
quirements of the labor certification process, and how were they deter-
mined?

As I understand, over and above the Cuban refugees there are others
who are exempted.

Mr. ROGERS. We found in early 1966 a number of categories of aliens
who did not fit neatly into the labor certification category and there
were no other provisions in the law for them.

There were some people, for example family members, who were
coming with the principal alien who had the labor certification. He
might have an ol aunt or a grandfather or some one like this living
with him, who, if the law were interpreted very closely, would be re-
quired to have the labor certification, but who was obviously not com-
ing to enter the labor force. We determined that this type of person
would not need the labor certification. We also did not require Verti-
fication for fiances of citizens and resident aliens who were not enter-
ing the labor force.

Another category is the entrepreneurs. We had a group of people
who were essentially not coming to the United States to take employ-
ment. Some were making large investments in businesses in this coun-
try. In this case, a labor certification decision based on the availability
of workers or wage rates would be meaningless. Where such persons
can prove they are entrepreneurs the State Department or Immigration
Service will go ahead and give them the visa, if possible.

We decided that the Cuban refugee who was paroled into the United
States and can legally work here did not need the labor certification
since if we turned-him down he could continue to work here. So we did
not require those who were paroled under the Government's refugee
program to have a labor certification.

I should point out that there is a policy covering the transfer of
high-level executive people of international companies. For example,
if IBM wants to bring in a president from France, you cannot really
determine whether someone is available to be a president of IBM, andt
in this case if the wage rates are appropriate, we go ahead and issue
the certificate.

But he is not excluded from the certification requirement.
Mr. FmaoAwr. Mr. Ruttenberg, in the context of the proposed change

in regulations concerning live-in domestics, how would we verify that
an alien actually has been employed in the performance of household
duties for a year I

Mr. Ru-rjmLmo. We have discussed this with the Immigration Serv-
ice people and they have agreed that in cases in which they are in-
volved, they will check out the individual applicant to make sure the
alien has that experience and that background.
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For the most part, however, the responsibility to verify that aliens
have 1 year of paid experience will be with the State Department,
through its consular offices.

Mr. FEIGIAN. Congress has received considerable comment from
some members of the public with respect to the high wages that the
Department of Labor is requiring employers to pay live-in maids.

How is that determined and why does it vary widely from area to
area?

Mr. RUMrNBERO. In the main the wage rate is determined on what
the prevailing practice is in the community. We have attempted more
recently, in order to move in the direction of cutting down on the
entrance of live-in maids into the United States, to in effect apply the
prevailing wage for the occupation of maid, regardless of whether the
worker lives in or not.

Maybe Mr. Rogers will want to elaborate on that.
Mr. ROGERS. Since the work is similar, the only difference between a

live-out maid and a live-in maid is the fact that one stays at the house
and one goes home at night and the duties of the job are exactly the
same.

They do essentially the same thing, clean, scrub, cook, so that the
employer is seeking the same type of services. Ve have established the
prevailing wage in the area for that type of service as the wage which
must be offered to a live-in maid. If the employer wants to specify
that the live-in maid live on his premises, this is a convenience which
the employer is seeking and therefore it is his responsibility to bear
that burden.

Mr. FEGHAN. I was apparently under the wrong impression. Then
you do give labor certifications for those who are not live-in maids who
work by the day ? I

Mr. ROERS. No, sir; we have not. The situation is this. There are
people available in almost every area to work as day workers. The
problem comes in trying to determine whether u worker wants to live
oi the premises or not.

Sone employees have a real need for people wholive on the premises
and wo have made certification in these cases. Some employers say we
are going to work the live-in maid only 40 hours a week, 5 days a week,
but site has to live at our house.

A local day worker could fill those duties during those hours, but
she does not want to live at the honmesite. If these 'are time conditions
which the employer is imposing, then we do have Workers who are
available for these jobs and we would not continue to make certifica-
tions for them.

If the employer has a real need for a live-in maid, we would con-
sider that and we would approve it if there is justification for it.

Mr. FEIGIIAN. In all instances they don't perform the same work; be-
cause if you have a live-in maid that is required to live in the home, I
imagine it is obvious that they are either to be a night watchman or
to bo helping with chores that might be requested aer sundown, we
will say.

Mr. ROERS. Yes; and where these duties are specified we would
accept that requirement and make the certification. The problem comes
in this area of whether the employer is willing to pay the wage rate
to keep someone at his home and on duty, say 60 hours a week.
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Mr. FEIGITAN. What was the experience under the old section 212
(a) (14) provision with respect to the concentration of immigrant
workers in one location?

Mr. RooERS. I think we really saw the problem after the concentra.
tion had occurred. Very often, when we learned of this, there was a
problem so that in most cases when a decision was made it was for the
purpose of excluding further workers from coming into the area.

Mr. FToJIAN. How do you determine the bona fides of a job offer?
What has been your experience with fraudulent job applications?

Mr. ROOERS. We have encountered fraudulent applications. The live-
in maid occupation has presented serious problems. We have been
making approvals and the people interested in immigration know this,
and it has become an avenue for bringing in people who are not other-
wise qualified.

The type of fraud that we have encountered has been accommodat-
ing work offers by employers who did not intend to employ the in-
dividual. We have actualli, seen cases of forgery, documents changed;
but mostly in the area of the live-in maid type of job.

As to other types of employment, we have not encountered fraud.
Mr. FIGHAN. Would you elaborate on the idea expressed in the

statement that a major contribution of the existing labor certification
process is that it prevents the employment of a large number of im-
migrant workers in one location or with one employer.

fr. ROoERs. The real problem of adverse effect occurs when a group
of workers come to one place under a provision that allows recruit-
ment by an agency or a particular employer and permits them to bring
employees into one area for economic reasons. This leads to employers
seeking the immigrant worker in preference to hiring or training J.S.
workers. The labor certification provision enables us to prevent this by
letting us know about particular occupations, areas, and employers
where problems may develop.

We can prevent groups of workers from being brought in at low
wage rates or to displace U.S. workers. In the past, we could not do
this until it had already occurred. The labor certification provision
now acts to prevent this from happening. We can anticipate problems
and prevent them from happening.

Mr. FoTITAN. How is the labor certification affected when you have
the intracompany transfer of alien professionals to companies in the
United States having international operations?

Mr. RooERS. We touched on this a few minutes ago. The best exam-
ple I know of right now is the man who is a French citizen who be-
canie the president of the IBM Corp.

The labor certification provision, if interpreted literally, would have
required him to show that there were no U.S. workers available for thisjob and the wage rate he was receiving was the prevalent rate for the
United States.

We could not require them to state that there were other workers
in the United States available for this job. It was the type of job that
only the company could determine. So we have arranged in the certi-
fication process for people in this category to get the certification if
they are receiving appropriate wage rates and it is an expedited
procedure.

There is just no problem in this~area as far as the labor certifica-
tion is concerned. At some point in the future, after the new law goes
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into effect, it is possible this type of individual will be precluded from
entering because of the limitation on quotas. But the labor certifica-
tion provision would not ever be a bar to the entry of this type of
person.

There is a current shortage of presidents for IBM .
Mr. FEIGHAN. Mr. Dowdy.
Mr. DOWDY. Certain of the visas for aliens coming into the United

States provide that they cannot take jobs when they are here and we
keep hearing that there are a great number of them that are working.

What would you suggest as a way to take care of this problem?
Mr. R TrENBERG. Ar. Dowdy, tliis really is a problem of enforce-

ment, and the enforcement of aliens who are working illegally in the
United States while on a visitor's visa or other temporary visa, or
who entered the country illegally, is the responsibility of the Immi-
gration Service.

Mr. Dowy. Do you think you should be given some authority to act
in that area?

Mr. RUTTENBERO. I think it is an immigration responsibility and
they have the staffs around the country to check on the problem. We
are not requesting any such authority.

fr. DOWDY. In schedules A and C, I believe you stated no job was
required to issue the visa?

Mr. RUrrrENBERG. That is correct; and for classifications on schedule
A, no individual review by the Department is required.

Mr. DowDY. How are you able to determine then that issuing visas
to these aliens would not have an adverse effect on wages and working
conditions of American citizens?

Mr. RUTENBERG. Yes, this gets to the question of determining
whether or not there are any labor shortages in the United States and
what occupations are in short supply. What we have done in the crea-
tion of the schedule C is to examine very carefully those records that
we have available from the U.S. Employment Service and the more
than 2,200 State employment service offices around the United States,
and we continuously get reports on what jobs are plentiful and what
jobs are in short supply. We have taken that information, put it to-
gether, and made the decision that these are certain occupations that
are generally in short supply, and there would not be an adverse effect
on U.S. workers if individuals came in on visas.

Mr. DOWDY. Do you have any information or any indication from
your experience that employers purposely put unusual job require-
ments so they will preclude American workers from qualifying -or
being available for the job?

M[r. RUTrENBERG. That might occur from time to time. I don't really
think that is a serious problem at the moment. I think it is possible in
terms of these kinds of activities on the part of the employers to de-
tect them and if we do detect them in a sense we would do something
about it. One qualification that is put in on the live.in maid area is
where the employer says he wants to have a split shift; that is, he
wants the person to be available so he can work from say seven in
the morning until 11 in the morning and then become available again
from 5 until 10 at night. You might interpret that as a kind of special
restrictive specification. But there are not many such instances now.

Mfr. DownY. What do you think about the advisability of striking
the term "unskilled" from the sixth provision?
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Mr. RurNBFsno, That is a decision, obviously, for the Congress to
make. We try to handle the problem of unskilled by the schedule B
arrangement'which we have already discussed.

We think it can adequately be handled that way, and there are cer-
tain kinds of unskilled occupations which it might be wise to permit
people to come in for. As I indicated earlier, we are now moving some
13 unskilled occupations to schedule B again.

I just think from many points of view it, would be better to handle
the admission of unskilled workers administratively rather than legis-
latively, instead of saying that no unskilled worker shall conie into
the United States.

Mr. DOWDY. It seems that we have a great many unskilled workers
in the United States who feel it is beneath their dignity to take a job
requiring unskilled labor and they would rather live on relief or some-thing.

Mr. RuwTEnERo. 1We are trying very hard, as you know, in other
manpower programs to move people off of welfare into training, jobs,
and work experience, and into the private economy.

Last year the Congress did pass an amendment to the Social Se-
curity Act in terms of aid to families with dependent children to pro-
vide work experience and training for them and we now administer
that program jointly with hEll. We hope to try to (To something
about that problem.

I don't know whether a change of immigration law would help par-
ticularly, but I do agree with you that it is a problem which needs to
be worked out. The amendment was designed to work in that direction.

Mr. DOWDY. I get letters from people who need unskilled employ-
ees, but they can't hire anybody to do the work because they feel it is
beneath their dignit, y to have a job of that sort even though they are
not qualified for anything else.

I think to remove "unskilled" from it probably would not be best.
That is all, Mr. Chairman.
ft. FETOTAN. Mr. MacGregor.

Mr. MAcGnEoR. I am interested very much in the problem that Mr.
Dowdy referred to with respect to live-in immigrants. I note in your
statement, Mr. Ruttenberg, at the bottom of page 1, you refer to sec-
tion 212(a) (14) as containing the word 'available,? regarding U.S.
citizens performing labor.

But the statute contains the words "able, willing, qualified and avail-
able." I merely wish to point out the word "willin-" in there because of
some comments I would like to make with regard to some questions I
would like to ask.

At the bottom of page 7, your statement reads, "The fact that the
employers of live-in immigrants are concentrated in a few major cities
has an adverse effect, we fear, on the employment opportunities of
U.S. live-out workers."

In light of that statement I am interested in your terminology in the
sentence beginning at the very bottom of page 8 and terminating at the
top of page 9, "Also job offers are examined to ascertain whether the
work and hours of employment specified by the employer are such
that available U.S. live-out'workers can perform the labor?'

You put emphasis on the word "can." The statute would equally
make appropriate the use of the word "will" in that sentence; would it
not?
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Mr. RUTrENBERO. I guess so, from that standpoint. But I am not
quite sure I understand your question.

Mr. MACGREGOR. I am wondering if in the administration of labor
certification provisions you are taking into consideration the congres-
sional intent to make pertinent the question of the will to work at a
particular job?

Mr. RMUTENBRGo. You can interpret the word "will" in two different
ways. One would argue if they are not willing voluntarily to do it.
Therefore there is a shortage of that occupation and therefore you
ought to permit immigration to occur or you could say the word "will"
really means that they don't have a choice, the wil work at it, not
voluntarily, but they must work at it. So it depends on how it is
interpreted.

Mr. MACGREGOR. We don't have involuntary servitude in the United
States, Mr. Ruttenberg, and I don't think we can accept that alterna-
tive explanation that you gave. Because we refer in fhe statute to a
certification that there are not such workers in the United States who
are "able, willing, qualified and available."

So I think it is pretty clear, is it not, that willing refers to a conscious
decision to accept or not to accept an available position ?

Mr. RuTrENBE.RG. I think the real problem gets to the fact that there
are, in our experience in employment service offices across the country,
large numbers of individuals wrho are willing to perform household
work.

The issue becomes the employer's desire to have the individual live in
as against daywork. And thnat is where we get into the problem. I
don't think there is any question but that there is tremendous willing-
ness on the part of a large number of people in almost all the areas of
the country to do daywork.
The resrictive problem is that of the employer's requirement that

it be live-in instead of daywork, and the word "willing" obviously,
does not apply in that situation. What we are trying to do, of course,
is to move in the direction in a proposed Federal Register amendment
to our regulations in late April-

Mr. MACGREGOR. You are referring to the provision published
April 28?

Mr. RtJTINBEIRG. That is correct.
Mr. MACGRGOR. The provision there requires that an applicant

have 1 year of paid employment in the position sought?
Mr. tu-rFNBE.Ro. That 'is correct.
Mr. MACGREGOR. I think there are a great many housewives who

would contest your assertion: that there is a great pool of able, willing,
qualified, and available U.S. citizens to do live-out daywork.

Mr. RuTE-rNERG. If I might go back, the real problem that bothers
us, frankly, are the statistics we referred to on page 7 of my state-
ment. More than cr-ythird of the total number of immigrants approved
tor permanent ei, :,hyment in the United States in scal year 1967
were in service or".%-ptions and 90 percent of them were live-in maids.
Sixty percent of e pproved immigrants in the Western Hemisphere
were in the live-in ,.snipation.

The way in which we tire now operating the live-in problem denies
immigration opportunity to other individuals in other occupations
because so many of the priorities and the preferences get filled up by
service workers and live-in maids.
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M r. .IAcGREGOR. Is it your point by what you just said and by your
comment on page 7, that rather than draining the brains of other
countries we are draining those possessed of the lowest skills?

Mr. RUWITENBERo. That, in part., is the other side of the question by
Mr. Dowdy of whether or not one should not remove the word "tun-
skilled" from the sixth preference. What we are talking about is a
very controversial question in terms of do we really want to exclude
skiled workers from coming to the United States in preference to pick-
ing up unskilled workers or do we want to have a reverse policy and I
am not quite sure that from the reading of the law the direction one
should go, is clear one way or the other.

Mr. .MAcGREF.Go. You feel it is part of your responsibility to up-
grade the quality of immigrants into this country?

Mlfr. RUr .NBERO. It is our responsibility in the Manpower Adminis-
tration to upgrade the work force, to improve people, whether
immigrants or natives. They all ought to have an opportunity for
up rading and improvement of their skill levels to advance in society
ratfier than to be in dead end jobs where there is no hope of progress.

Mr. MACGREGOR. I read your figures on pae 7 with great interest
and I am curious about your concern regarding the high percentage
of live-in immigrants among the total figures. Would you tell us the
reasons for your concernI

Mr. RurrNBERO. We are very much concerned. Take a country like
Jamaica, 7 500 of the 9,180 people in fiscal 1967 who came in were
service workers.

That is about 75 or 80 percent. In Perui, 600 of 800, again a very
large percentage of the people, were in these occupations and we really
think that this prevents individuals in other occupations, who are
also desirous of coming to the United States, for whom we have a de-
mand and a need, from immigrating.

That is really the issue.
Mr. 'AcGREGOR. In other words, you feel that we are out of kilter

here and on a percentage basis we ought to be emphasizing people of
higher skills and greater education as immigrants to America?

Mr. RUirNBFEio. That might be an interpretation of this particular
set of statistics on live-in maids. I would choose not to put it that way.
I think that there needs to be a, balance, and when one-third of the
total or 60 percent of the Western Hemisphere immigration is in this
area, then administratively we think the balance is wrong.

That is what we are trying to do to correct that balance by our April
23 proposed amendment to our regulations.

.r. fACGREGOR. You are trying to cut down on the percentage of
service workers and increase the percentage of what or whom ?

Mr. RUmrNBERO. Of other kinds of occupations.
M r. 'AcGREOR. List some general categories. I know of your sched-

ules A, B, and C, but list some categories where you are trying to cut
down the percentage of service workers so as to benefit certain othercategories.M r-. Rm-rE nERo. I would judge that occupations in the semiskilled

areas of single-purpose machine opertitors, medical services, hospital
services, technician aids, various -kinds, medical, paramedical indi-
viduals who have semiskilled levels of occupation in which there are
great shortages in this country.
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Mr. MAcGEoR. Aren't there more severe shortages in the countries
of origin in each of those categories?

Mr. RvUrrm-BEjzO. I don't want to argue with ynu over whether these
people should remain in their countries of origin. That is a totally dif-
ferent problem that I may have my own personal feelings about., but
I don't know that we can administer the law in a way which says we
are going to cut down on the brain drain from these countries because
they need those people more than we need them.

If the Congress wants to determine that is the direction which we
should go, that is the way we would administer the law, but I don't
think the law at this point moves in that direction. As a matter of fact,
the law, I think at this point, moves in the direction of saying, because
of the labor certification provision in the law, that really we don't want
to bring in anybody in this country where there is an adverse effect
upon employment. That certainly happens in the live-in maid situa-
tion, because there is a large number of domestic dayworkers who
would work.

So the direction of the law$ it seems to me, is to move in terms of
skilled workers, If you want to change that because of its impact on
the brain drain, that is fine. That is not the current provision of the law.

I do have a personal problem. I am supposed to make a speech in
New York at 1:30.

Mr. FEIoHAN. We will adjourn the hearing and give our thanks to
you, Mr. PRuttenberg, and Mr. Rogers and Mr. ]Reardon. We will be
very happy to have you come back. We will see what the schedules on
both sides of the table are.

Thank you very much.
(Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m., the hearing was adjourned, subject to

call.)
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Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:50 a.m., pursuant to call, in room 2237,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Michael A. Feighan (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Feighan, Rodino, Donohue, Cahill, and
MacGregor.

Staff members present: Garner J. Cline, counsel, and Donald G.
Bonn, associate counsel.

Mr. FFrGIIAN. The subcommittee will come to order.
We wish to welcome again Mr. Ruttenberg to continue the testi-

mony which was started on May 22.
In behalf of the committee I wish to welcome Mr. Ruttenberg, the

Assistant Secretary of Labor for Manpower, in the Department of
Labor, and also to welcome Mr. Lawrence Rogers, the Boston Regional
Administrator of the Bureau of Employment Security, and Mr. Brad-
ley Reardon, Assistant to the Administrator of the Bureau of Em-
ployment Security, who are accompanying Mr. Ruttenberg.

Mr. RuTrENBERO. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Rbbert Goodwin, who is Ad-
ministrator of Employment Security, is here this morning. He was
out of town at the last meeting.

Mr. FEIOIAN. You are very cordially welcomed. We are happy to
have you here. If you have any additional statement Mr. Ruttenberg,
we would be very glad to have it or otherwise we will proceed with
further questions.

At the adjournment, or recess, of our last meeting, Mr. MacGregor
was in the process of interrogation on several key points. If you would
like to make any statement in reference to those questions, please do so.

Mr. RUrTTENBERO. At the last hearing, Congressman Cahill asked
for information on additional steps we can take-if the procedure which
we have proposed to handle the live-in maid problem doesn't really-
reduce the number of live-in household domestic service immigrants.
The proposal is that household service workers without I year of docu-
mented paid experience will be on schedule B, the noncertification list.

I could respond to that now, if you would like.
Mr. FOHAN. I think it would be very appropriate if you would,

sir.
Mr. RurrBmERG. First of -all the next possible additional steps

would be to deny certification iI tle prospective live-in worker is mar-
(187)
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tied or has children under 18, except if the family would live-in with
the worker. In other words, we could place another type of restriction
on the kind of person who could be brought in under an immigrant
visa.

No innigrant visa for a live-in maid would be issued to a married
person, a mother with children under 18, for instance, unless she could
bring those children along with her and have them live in with her.

Second, we could simply put all household service workers on sched-
ule B instead of the procedure we have now.

We would eliminate the 1-year requirement and move everybody
on schedule B. I think those are the two additional steps that could be
taken if the present suggestion which is now in the Federal Register
and which we are about to make a decision on doesn't produce the de-
sired results, the desired results being to reduce the number of live-ins
coning n.Mr. FETTN~. Mr. MacGregor, would you care to proceed with the

questioning?
Mr. MACGREn0R. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I have recently received a very lengthy letter from a constituent of

mine who has been interested in this problem of alien domestic live-in
help. I would like to just read very briefly from portions of the most
recent letter that I received from this constituent and ask you to com-
ment on it please.

This constituent writes:
Frankly in studying the law as it is, we can see no reason why the Secretary

of Labor cannot just Issue a blanket certificate for live-in domestics, since the
enormous shortage in this area has been amply proven and allow the local em-
ploynment offices to pass on applications as long as the shortage lasts. The Secre-
tary of Labor claims he cannot do this under the law as stated.

Mr. Ruttenberg, would you or both of your assistants and associ-
ates comment on that claim or statement by my constituent ?

Mr. RUTrENBERO. Well, I think there is no question but that we
could put live-in maids on our certification list if a determination was
made that live-in maids were in short supply.

Mr. MACGREGOR. You contest the assertion that my constituent makes
to the effect that the shortage is proven?

Mr. RuTTEnBEno. That's right. Our position is that there is not a
shortage of workers who perform similar kinds of work-dayworkers,
maids, nursemaids. There are plenty of people willing and able to do
that kind of work in this country and it is for that reason that we have
not made a blanket live-in certification.

We have precertified certain occupations on schedule C; for example,
draftsmen and secretaries, but not live-ins.

Mr. MACGRWEOR. I note from your own labor department review sent
to us in anticipation of these hearings that on page 28 is the state-
ment: "Perhaps most important in many areas, particularly large
metropolitan complexes along the east and west coasts, sufficient U.S.
workers apparently are not willing to work as live-in domestics, al-
though an adequate supply of domestics are generally available for
daywork.".

bo you wish to change that statement?
Mr. RvTTTw.NIERG. No, that is why I said in my statement that there

is a sufficient number of workers in the United States who are avail-
able to do similar kinds of work to what the live-in maid does.'The
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fact that there arent individuals or may not be individual residents
of the United States who will actually physically go and live on the
premise is not, I think, the issue here.

If the employer wants a maid to do maids' work or to do the work
of cleaning the house, cooking the meals, and helping the children,
there are individuals who are residents of the United States who can
and will do this work.

Mr. MACGREGOR. In other words, we come right down to the point
that you refuse to recognize the difference which housewives across
America insist be recognized, namely, that there is a substantial dif-
ference between the category of Jive-in domestic and day worker?

Mr. RurrENnFEO. That is right,. Congressman MacGregor, and I
would like to add one thought to that.. If one examines, and this is a
very important point, if one examines the applications that are made
by employers to receive an employment certification for an immigrant
live-in maid, do you know what specifications they put on their
request?

Mr. MACGREGOR. Yes, I can give you some specifications.
Mr. Ru'i -N;ERO. Forty hours a week, the larger percentage of

them.
Mr. MACGREOR. I can give you from a fact situation of which I

know: "Several weeks ago a prospective employer in the area of sub-
urban Minneapolis filled out all forms, received a contract, returned
and signed by a willing immigrant, who agreed to the $60 per, week
plus room and board. The application was rejected in Chicago and
returned to Hopkins, Minn. Because the employers stated they would
like to have the girl work a one-half day on Saturday, but tle total
number of hours for the girl including the Saturday morning
amounted to only 39 hours per week. Chicago stated they would ac-
cept the application only if the prospective employer changed the
wage to $66 per week."

f happen to know those facts as set forth in the letter are
true. Isn't that a capricious decision, in your judgment?

Mr. RuTTtNJIERo. I think the basic question in relation to the de-
cision involved the wage that was offered. The issue ought to be looked
at not in the context of whether certification was denied because 9f
few hours of work on Saturday morning, but in the context of whether
the wage that was offered was comparable to the prevailing wage that
existed in the community for people who do similar kinds of work,
not necessarily as live-ins.

I think that is the question.
Mr. MACGREGOR. What is the purpose of requiring people to state

their gross annual income, people who are desirous of employing an
alien live-in domestic?

Mr. Rurm NERo. I am not myself familiar with that problem. Let
me ask Mr. Rogers to explain.

Mr. Roems. This was included in a supplemental form for live-in
occupations because the Department received a large number Of re-
quests from people who were accommodating friends and relatives and
didn't have a job offer for them. We turned up a number of cases of
people who had one- or two-room apartments,4who were not einpl6yed
and had no income to speak Of, but they were making job "ftre9 in
behalf of live-in maids at salaries which they couldli't posiblyai ord.

The requirement is not absolute. If someone wants to indicate only
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that his salary is above a certain figure, he can. The requirement is
aimed at the employer who cannot provide the salaries of the job
offer.

Mr. MAcGREOoR. Let me give you an example of some of the diffl-
culties that. I and perhaps others have in explaining the law and the
operation of the executive branch of the Government in administering
the law.

Let me quote again from this most recent letter from a constituent
of mine.

Incidentally, this most recent letter was accompanied by a new form
which again required disclosure of gross annual income on the part
of the family: "In regard to question 2 on this form, you may recall
that in 1966 the Labor Department suddenly requested that we state
our gross annual income. Our objections brought the reply from the
Labor Department"--this was done at the request of the Immigration
Department. The Immigration Department upon inquiry said that this
was not true. After you mentioned this to the Washington Labor De-
partment, I received a letter from Robert C. Goodwin Administrator,
dated August 15, 1966. In this letter he stated, "The result of re-
quiring employer to state gross annual income may have resulted
from instruction to our field offices that each item on Form ES-575-B
should be completed. Perhaps this prompted certain offices to require
a statement of family incomes on applications from private house-
holds. In any event, we are revising the form and Item 4, the request
for gross annual income, is being deleted."

Mr. Goodwin did not mention that they were making up a new form
that would include it.

Mr. RooEmS. It was taken off of the general form which all employ-
ers had to fill out. But because of the increasing problem of employers
who were offering nonexistent job offers to people coming here claim-
ing to be maids and who never took such employment, we added a
question on income to the supplemental form for live-in jobs only,
as a guideline for us. Employers do not have to specify their income
precisely. They don't have to reveal their total financial status at all.
We had a problem and we were trying to do something to correct
it. We had to do something as an agency to try to pin this down and
that is why it is on the supplemental form.

Mr. RTr ,NBEnG. I might add, Mr. MacGregor, if you think or if
the committee thinks that the inclusion of an item asking for income
on a supplemental form is a wrong question, I don't see any problem
with removing and eliminating the question provided that one comes
up with an answer of how one can get at the administrative problem
Mr. Rogers has raised, which is a serious one; namely, false employer
offers just simply to develop an ability to bring somebody into a
country. The aliens then do not go to work in the occupation or for
the employer that was originally certified.

If you have a way of getting around that problem in a way that is
better -than asking or income-on the supplemental questionnaire, we
will be glad to pursue that.

Mr. MCGR]R ORo. I suppose a folloyup inspection of employment
conditions could be made.

Mr. RtrrNB RO. Which authority We do not have now.
Mr. MACGEoR. And you ask for it, do you?
Mr. RtiBNBmO. No.
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Mr. MACGREOOR. This could be a remedy to the problem, could it
not?

Mr. RuTrENnERO. Well, the interesting question that one always gets,
and not only in this area, but also from employers with whom we
develop training contracts in the United States under the Manpower
Development Training Act, is that they don't like to have what they
call "Federal snoopers coming around looking at what they are doing
and whether or not they are carrying out their responsibility.

Mr. MAcGREGOR. I think that is less offensive than assuming that
everybody has a fraudulent intent.

Mr. IRUTrENBERO. Well, there is certainly merit and validity to
what you are saying.

Mr. MACGREGOn. Finally, let me spread on the record what I be-
lieve, because of my personal knowledge of the person writing to
me, to be the recent situation about availability of people that do
work that is badly needed in my area of suburban Minneapolis. This
is a recital of efforts made to employ a domestic from four different
sources.

I will read verbatim from the letter sent to me:
Here are the results of our most recent-two days ago--conversations with the

employment agencies In this area. We are giving you the statements of fact from
the very people involved in employment recruiting in the Minneapolis area. In
light of what we will tell you, it is difficult for us to see how the Chicago Labor
Department can continue to impose such outrageous restrictions for alien help
in the name of protecting the American workers' wage and working conditions.

First experience with All Service, the one private agency for domes-
tic help in the area involved.

Sorry, but we have no names on file at all. We will try to find someone for you,
but we hate to give you any encouragement. People do not want to take the kind
of work you offer. The wage offer? $35 per week plus room and board plus $200
bonus at the end of a year satisfactory service. That is a very fair offer.

Second agency, the Minnesota Department of Employment ill Min-
neapol is, Minn. :

Sorry, but we have no names on file. We cannot find anyone to take this kind
of work and we have been discouraging hopeful employers from leaving their
names with us. We suggest you call our Youth Opportunity Center. It they have
no one for you, you may call us back and if you insist, we will take your name.

M1y constituent then adds-
This lead did not even ask for a wage offer.
Third source, Youth Opportunity Service, Minneapolis:
We just cannot find any young woman who will take this kind of work. All I

can suggest is to try the newspaper and maybe something will turn up.
My constituent asked the lady at the Youth Opportunity Service of

Minneapolis why she thought young women would not want this kind
of work when it offered such an opportunity to save money. She re-
plied that they frequently mentioned this to the girls and the great
benefits of room an'd board, but-and here is the whole crux of the
inatter-not the wages. They all want to be out on their own.

She said:
Therefore they will take anything before they will try this.

Fourth source, American Indian Employment Center, Minneapolis:
The answer: 'No one on file. Once in a great while someone shows

92-63---68- 10
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up. If you wish, I will take your name, but I can't promise anything."
Salary? I told her the sane as I had stated to the first agency. She

responded, "That somds fine."
Now, this is an indication of what I, at least as one Congressman, am

confronted with by people Mr. Ruttenberg who by reason of the
fortunate circumstances of family birth feel that they have an obliga-
tion to participate in programs involving the disadvantaged on the
near north side of Minneapolis, the Phyllis Wheatley House, or other
settlement houses, to participate actively in United Fund work or vol-
unteer work. who are anxious to be of service to their people in a whole
host of ways that many of us feel are vitally important to the future
of progress in racial accommodation, particularly in our core city areas
in America. and these people are desirous of having someone to come
and live with the small children in the home so that the mother in many
cases and the father in the family can devote himself or herself to this
effort of community betterment. But their efforts are frustrated and
they are unable to devote their talents and energies to problems in the
core city areas, because they can't get alien domestics to come to live in.

M r. RUTTENBERU. May I comment?
Mr. MACGRGOR. Yes.
Mr. RurnNBERO. There isn't any question but that your constituent

who is writing the letter and the survey which she has made going to
these four agencies, two of them public and two of them, well, I am not
sure the American Indian may be a public or private agency.

Mr. MACGRoO. It is quasi-public.
Mr. RuTTENBERO. Thebasic question is the same one. She posed to

them a desire to hire a live-in maid. Now I don't question one bit that
in the Twin City area or in many other areas throughout the United
States, it is very difficult as we indicated in our report which you
read from earlier, it is difficult to get live-in maids. But that doesn't
mean that there are not people available in that community who are
willing to do similar kinds of work, but not live-in, in the household.

I am sympathetic to the desire of these middle-income families and
others to become involved in social betterment activities of their com-
munities, but they are fearful they can't get out in the evening because
they don't have anybody to stay and take care of their children.

Most of the people are confronted with the babysitter prob-
lem. There are babysitters around that you can hire and they are avail-
able. There are just innumerable numbers of babysitters who will
come in and take care of the babysitting in the evening after the maid
has left for the day. So the issue is really the question of whether there
are available dayworkers, available nursemaids, available babysitters,
not whether there are available live-in maids.

I come back to that central question. I am not so sure that the Office
of the Minnesota Department of Employment or its Youth Oppor-
tunity Center, would have made the same response had the question
been, "We want a dayworker to come in and work 1, 2,3 or more days a
week."

The situation, I think, would have been different.
Mr. MACGREGOR. You are suggesting, then, that American couples

who find themselves in the position that I have outlined should forget
about their own personal preferences, should hire a dayworker to do
housework during the day and babysitter to do babysitting in the
evening? t
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11r. RuTrENxBERO. Well, I am saying that certainly is a possibility.I must say that it has been our very consistent position that we would
approve a very minimal number of live-in immigrants under the regu-
lations we have had and which we are now proposing, but that doesn't
mean that live-ins will be excluded completely.

Where the case is developed and made strong enough for a live-in
worker, the. application could be approved under the way in which
our regulations now are written. I daresay that we have followed a
very stringent approach and have tended, or our current thinking is
that we need, to adopt policies that will reduce the number of live-ins
coming into the United States.

As I indicated at our last hearing, the numbers disturb me and
disturb our people and disturb a lot of people no end. A very large
number of the total number of immigrants coming into the United
States would fall in the category of service.

Mr. MACGREGOR. For the record, why are you disturbed?
Mr. RUITENBERO. I don't recall the overall figures, but for fiscal year

1967, of 93,000 approved for permanent employment, 84,000 were
service workers. That is a, little better than a third of the total number.

flWhen one gets to certain countries like in the Caribbean area, you
find that 75 or 80 percent of the total number of people approved
from those. countries are in the service categories. I think what this
tends to do, as long as there is a limitation on the number of immi-
grants who can come into the United States and that limitation being
170,000 in the Eastern Hemisphere and on July 1,120,000 in the West-
ern Hemisphere, as long as that persists, I think the issue which is
raised is: Are we permitting the kind of people to come into the United
States to do the kinds of thing that are so vital and necessary to be
done in this country, namely, those things, those occupations, those
performances that are in short supply?

That is the issue.
Mr. MACGREGOR. Then it is volume or large percentage of the over-

all immigration which is found in this category which disturbs you;
is that it

Mr. IRUTTENBERO. Yes. The large proportion of the total number
of applicants in view of the fact that there are limitations. If the
ceilings were two *or three times higher or if there were no ceilings
and immigration were free and open, then I see no problem here. Then
the skilled people could come in as well.

The date the labor certification is issued or the date the preference
petition is approved determines the priority that the individual comes
into the country. We may just by chance be approving tremendous
numbers of service workers. Then a month or two later, a large num-
ber of people wanting to come in for very skilled occupations are
approved, and get a priority date, but they get on the priority list
underneath the unskilled workers. All I am saying is that if you can
reduce the number of service occupation people coming in, you could
increase the number of people that we could bring in this country in
the skilled operations that are more vitally needed.

Mr. MACGREOR. Then you in the Labor Department are concerned
with the mix of immigration with respect to the skills possessed by the
people coming in?

Mr. RUTrENBRG. Yes, we are; and, as a matter of fact, we very
definitely are concerned. You know that the administration of labor
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certification provisions of the Immigration Act is under the Man-
power Administration of the Department of Labor. The Manpower
Administration's responsibilities are to provide employment oppor-
tunities for as many people as possible to train and provide skills and
assistance to the disadvantaged and hard-core unemployed, to look
at what the skills shortages are, and to try to do something about
those shortages.

So we try to mesh administration of the immigration laws into what
appears to be broad overall manpower policy and the needs for skills
and occupations. We did some surveys of 10 cities back in November
or December 1966 and unemployment rates that we found in some of
these cities ran all the way from a low of 24 percent to a high of 47
or 48 percent.

When you find that kind of unemployment among disadvantaged
hard-core unemployed people and underemployed people, we feel that
in administering and being responsible for overall manpower policy
and that in administering the immigration law, we ought to try to
bring the two together into what is an overall effective manpower

Ir.IMAcGGOR. Where in the immigration law of 1905 is authority

given to the Labor Department to concern itself with the quality of
the applicants for immigration into this country?

Mr. RUTIENBERO. By virtue of requiring that e ybody applying
for a third, sixth or nonpreference visa must be certified. The law says
in section 212(a) (14) that the Secretary of Labor must individually
certify whether or not an adverse effect has occurred.

Mr. MAACGRGOR. Adverse effect upon American labor conditions by
that one individual immigrant?

Mr. RUTrENBERO. Yes, for each individual we have to make a de-
cision, and that decision bears upon the overall policy.

Mr. MACGREGOR. Your authority doesn't go to determining the qual-
ity of the overall immigration; simply whether or not an individual
seeking a labor certification will deny a job to an American citizen.

Mr. RuTFNI;nFRG. Yes; but when you put tens of thousands of such
individual certifications side by side, you have to make sure that the
individual decisions at least fit into an aggregate policy. How can
you just decide every case individually without regard to the overall
implications of what is going to occur by the time you have approved
93,000 cases, as we did in fiscal year 1967?

Mr. fAcGRFGOR. I yield to the gentleman from Now Jersey.V Mr. RoDINo. Mr. Ruttenberg, you are concerned about this mix and
you talk about the desire to get more skilled people to fill some of the

Sneeds that apparently you have here.
Are you saying that there is available such a pool of skilled people

around who are desirous of coming to the United States and that they
aren't making applications and that we should give them greater in-
ducement?

I don't seem to understand because it appears to me from all that
I am able to conclude that we are finding it is difficult to get more of
the skilled people because there seems ,to be a trend in some of the
countries that permitted immigration of these people to keep them in
their own country, because there is a need there.



145

Mr. RUTrENBERO. Well, Congressman Rodino, I can only say as one
looks at the applications being received, as you know, we probably
approve visas on occupational basis for people coming into the United
States in numbers that are probably two or three times higher than
actually receive a visa to come to the United States, so there is a
backlog of approved visa applications in a variety of skills.

When we established, for example, our schedule 0 procedures about
a year or a little more than a year ago now, it became obvious very
quickly that there were people in skilled occupations overseas who
were desirous of coming to the United States and who were applying
in large numbers.

Mr. RODINO. Have you projected how long this condition would
exist in these various categories, these skilled categories who want to
come here because, as I say again, apparently there seems to be in
some of the countries at least that I am familiar with, a policy to
keep those skilled people because there is a need there and probably
this may be falling off.

I don't know that this may not be the case within a couple of years
or so.

Mr. RUrENBERO. The trend over time is always very difficult to
project and to predict. Obviously when one looks at the occupational
mix that is expected in this country over the next decade, the next
two decades, there is a very high and heavy demand for an increase
in skilled occupations and a very small increasing demand for un-
skilled and lower levels of semiskilled occupations. So one can only
predict that the operational mix in this country is moving higher and
higher in terms of the skill level.

And I dare say that if the economy continues to operate as it has
fortunately for the last 8 years, with very high levels of employment
and very low levels of unemployment, the demand for skilled workers
is going to continue quite high and probably continue to exceed the
level of skilled people we have in this country and the demand for
skilled immigrant workers will still be high.

But that is a prediction. It is hard to know exactly what is going
to happen. The state of the economy will determine a lot of that, as
will the state of economic development of countries abroad, which
is the point you have made also. Maybe the economies of Western
Europe and the Western Hemisphere will be expanding so rapidly
and conditions of employment will improve so significantly that more
and more of the workers living in those countries who have been
desirous of immigrating to the-United States may have their mind
changed by improved conditions of employment and opportunities
available in their own countries.

Of course, if thatbegins to develop, then it seems to me the policies
of administering the law in this country would have to then be judged
accordingly. But I want to come back to this central point that Ir.
MacGregor raised and which you commented on, Mr. Rodino. In the
House committee report accompanying the Immigration Act of 1965
bill, it is stated on page 13:

It is the basic objective of this bill to choose fairly among the applicants for
admission to this country without proposing any, substantial change in the num-
ber of authorized immigration. The significance of immigration to the United
States will depend less on the number than on the quality of the immigrants.
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That is from page 13 of report, accompanying the bill in 1965.
Mr. MacGX EGOR. Quality refers to quality in filling vacancies that

exist in terms of our own population.
Mr. R-tFEir NBn1ER. I guess you could interpret the word "quality"

either way, yes, sir.
Mr. MAc~nEGon Mr. Ruttenberg, could you supply this subconm-

Inittee with statistics for any given period in the recent past regardimg
the num ber of U.S. citizen live-in domestics which the U.S. Em loy-
ment Service has placed?

Mr. RU rE N-B o. Live-in. Now we are getting to that question of
live-ins and I repeat what our report. did say, the one which you quoted
from earlier. It is true that in many areas it is not. possible to filld
live.in workers, but there ate large numbers of so-called live-outs that
are available to do some of the kinds of work.

Mr. MACGREGOR. I wondered if you could answer my questions. Can
von give us for any period in the recent past figures o r statistics as in
the number of U.s. citizen live-in domestics w ich the U.S. Employ-
ment Ser-ice has placed?

Mr. RUI-F -nDEro. We could give it to you. We would have to cir-
culate the State agencies and get them to report to us on it. We don't
have a figure on hand as such.

Mr. MACGRF.0o. I ask you to do so because this member of the
committee believes it, to be relatively important to the inquiry. I say
that because representatives of employment agencies have advised this
subcommittee that there is a worldwide shortage of qualified live-in
dolestics.

Mr. RUwITr-%NEno. We will be glad to provide that for you.
(The following information was submitted after thi hearing.)

NUMBER OF PLACEMENTS OF DOMESTIC WORKERS IN PRIVATE HOUSEHOLDS MADE IN SELECTED AREAS BY
EMPLOYMENT SECURITY OFFICES, MAY 1963

Number of placements I
Area I

Total Live-in maids

Total ............................................................ 14,335 194

Baltimore .................................................................. 377 1
Boston a .................................................................. 481 0
Clcato ................................................................... 1,009 16
Clevelnd. ................................................... 141 4
Detroit ..................................................................... 806 33
District of Columbia 4 ........................................................ 404 1
New York City a ............................................................ 6.733 23
Los A tles ................................................................ 2,091 '18
Philadelphia ........................................................... 55S 2
San Franciso .......................................................... 1.374 4 85
St. Paul-Mlnneapolis ........................................................ 345 9
Worcester. Mass ............................................................ 118 2

I Unless otherwise Indicated encompasses the standard metropolitan area.
2 Excludes houseman and yardmen.
I Includes data which oven 2 offices handling most domestic worker placements In the Boston SMSA.
* Includes Bethesda, Md. and Silver Spring. Md.
a Includes Long Island Westchester, and Rockland Counties.
* Estimated by State agency.

Includes data which covers I office handling most domestic worker placements.

Mr. MAcGREGOR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. FEIIITAN. You mentioned, Mr. Ruttenberg, that you are co-

ordinating the labor certification requirement of our immigration laws
with the overall manpower objectives. I was wondering should the
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concept of availability of U.S. workers include persons who can be
readily trained to perform the occupation for which the certification
is set

Mr. RutrENBERo. Yes, sir; we think so and in a sense have tried to
administer the law accordingly. Most occupations which are on sched-
ile B are there because they are the kind of occupations for which
either there is only a very limited amount of training required for
the job or the individual does not require any training at all, and,
therefore, workers are readily available in the United States.

Mr. FEioHAN. You mentiohed that the Labor Department does not
follow through to determine whether wages and working conditions
are in fact the same after the person has been employed as the em-
ployer offered in the application for employment certiAcation.

lit other words, if all of the procedure is followed and apparently
on the surface everything is perfectly proper and the person goes
to work, that is the end of your determination. The incoming worker
and employer may be in absolute violation of the agreement and terms
which originally were satisfactory. In other words, there is no watch-
dog provision at all.

Mr. RurTFENBERG. Once the individual receives the visa, comes to the
United States, he or she is free to do whatever he wants to do. He does
not have to stay at work with the employer to whom the individual
was certified originally.

If the wage rates that the employer originally agreed to pay are
not actually paid to the individual once he receives a visa and comes
to the United States, there isn't anything in terms of the law, as I
understand it, that we can do on tis situation unless we can prove
fraud.

Mr. Goodwin, why don't you comment on that?
Mr. GooDwi-. We have made some investigations on a spot basis

to determine the extent to which fraud might exist. That informa-
tion, where we found it, has been turned over to the Immigration Serv-
ice because they are the ones that can do something on that and they
have prosecuted some cases.

Mr. RtUrrENBERG. Some of those cases have been in the live-in maid
area.

Mr. GOODWiN. But, as-Mr. Ruttenberg says, if it merely represents
a change of plans, in which fraud is not involved, there is nothing
which we can do about it under the law or that the Immigration Serv-
ice can do about it under the law.

Mr. MACGREGO. Will the chairman yield for a moment?
Mr. FEIOIIAN. Yes, Mr. MacGregor.
Mr. MAcGREGon. Are you finding that a number of the immigrants

who come in pursuant to a contract to do live-in domestic work are
moving into the clerical field either after the termination of their con-
tract period or in violation of their contract?

Mr. GOODWIN. We have been able to do a very limited amount of
investigation of this kind, Mr. Congressman, but we have found that
there is a significant amount of that sort of thing, yes. They come in
on one classification and then move into another.

Mr. Do.-onuE. Gentlemen, you mentioned that you found a signifi-
cant number of those that have come into this country on representa-
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tion that they will engage in live-in domestic work. What do you mean
by "significant" percentagewise?

Mr. GOODWIN. Perhaps in the neighborhood of 5 percent. I haven't
-seen these figures for some time, but with respect to the live-in maid
situation on the fairly small sampling that we have done through the
checks we have made, it would be in the neighborhood of about 5
percent.

Mr. RuT'Nmmo. Wouldn't it be true that it is 5 percent of the total
immigrants coming in on occupations, but when related to the per-
centage of those in the live-in category, the percentage becomes higher;
is that not true?

Mr. ROOERS. Yes.
Mr. R uY1E.NBERo. How high does that go? We have had some spot

surveys, but we don't have the detailed figures.
Mr. DoNooUE. Don't you think it would be worth more than just a

spot checkup?
Mr. GOODWIN. I think it is. We have been limited by the amount of

personnel available to do this and that has been the problem. We
haven't had personnel to do a real study. a .

Mr. DoNOHTrE. Could you meet the situation by requiring the em-
ployer to notify you if anid when the alien has left their employ?

Mr. RVTT,-rnEnO. You could try that and do it. The problem, of
course, gets down to another key question. Once a person becomes a
resident of the United States, it has been the general feeling of every-
body, and I think of the Congress as well, that we don't want to control
what that person as an individual does.

He can go to work where he wants and move where lie wants and
migrate and do anything at all and, therefore, we have shied away
from the idea of saying that once they come, they have to stay with an
employer or that the employer has to keep tabs on him and report.

Mr. DoNoHUE. We are always concerned, are we not, about the ap-
plicant making certain representations that are not legal or valid ones
solely for the purpose of getting into the country?

Mr. R uTENBIERO. Exactly and on that issue we should and are doing
things. That gets to the fraud issue.

Mr. DoxonuE. That's right. Now I am wondering whether or not
the individual, that is, the alien seeking admission to this country,
should be required to follow up the work that he said he will engage
in after arriving in this country for a certain period of time.

You more or less answered that that would amount to involuntary
servitude, but shouldn't there be a presumptive period, if not complied
with, would be construed to be fraud? In other words, if a person
came in here today to work for you as a live-in domestic and a month
from today they left your employ and went into some sort of industrial
work where the wa es were higher, don't you think that that would
be a presumption of-raud?

Mr. Ru'rrFNBVno. That is an interesting proposition, Mr. Donohue,
and I think it is one that needs to be looked at. I don't know whether
one could do that administratively or whether that would have to be
a requirement of the law.

Mr. DoNoHuE. If I might suggest, we have had up in my district
several cases of that nature.

Mr. RtrrEqnN.o. We think that, the approach we are suggesting
now on the live-in maid problem, namely, where we are saying we
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will approve a visa for a live-in maid only if that individual-has had
1 year of paid experience as a maid that that in a sense is bringing
in a professional maid, a maid or somebody who really wants to be a
maid and carry on in that occupation as against the present proce-
dures that just anybody who applies can come in as live-in maid and
then they would go on to different kinds of employment.

We think this 1-year requirement on training and experience might
be a partial-but only a partial-answer.

Mr. DONoHU-.. You say that is a requirement now?
Mr. RUTTrNBERG. We have announced in the Federal Register that

we were going to change the regulations and require this. We havenot officially put it into effect as yet.
Mr. DONOHUE. Drawing on your own experiences, are there many

that have applied for a sixth preference visa to work as a live-in
domestic that have had a year's experience in a foreign country?

Mr. RuTTENBEO. Our guess would be that probably less than half
of those that have come in have had a year's experience in their own
country, but interestingly enough, in discussing this question with
representatives of some of the foreign countries from which a large
number of these people come, at the point in time when we discussed
this with them a few months back, they were not adverse to assuming
that this would bea good procedure.

Mr. DO1OHUE. Let me ask this: From your knowledge and expe-
rience, is there a substantial number of aliens working in the United
States, although their visas do not permit them to work?

Mr. RuarENBEO. Well, that goes to another question about whether
people who come to this country with visas that do not permit them
to work are actually at work. There has been some correspondence,
as a matter of fact, from groups in New York to the chairman of the
committee, raising this question.

I think two private employment agencies in New York City engaged
again in the live-in maid area have complained that there are very
large numbers of Deople, if I recall correctly, their letters says 70,000
such individuals in t ieir area that they think are illegally working
by not having the proper visas to the United States.

That is illegal, that is wrong, and that can be stopped with proper
enforcement.

fr. FEIOHAN. If I may interrupt, Mr. Donolme? Mr. Ruttenberg,
on that score, it has been brought to our attention by certain allega-
tions that some employment agencies are illegally hiring these non-
immigrants who are in the United States, and 'then making these
visitors available as live-in domestics.

It also has been alleged that these agencies pay these visitors a sub-
standard wage while at the same time charging the person who em-
ploys them as a live-in domestic a high fee. I wondered if you are
aware of this practice and, if so, what can be done in regard to ade-
quate penalties to stop what appears to be, if this is a fact, a flagrant
* violation of the law. Under the current law and regulations, is there
any provision for criminal sanction against those individuals who
arrange this type of illegal employment or is there any adequate
method to stop this practice?

Mr. RurrENBMO. That would, of course, be an Immigration and
Naturalization Service responsibility and not ours, and I am not sure
whether there is legal sanction. Bu the one thing we can do anFd W.
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are now proposing to do is that we would deny certifying a worker to
any employer if such employer has previously hird an individual
whio had been working without the proper immigration papers.

So if the situation you describe, for example, and it seems I have
seen the correspondence which has come to the committee, they have
sent similar correspondence to the Secretary of Labor, if a household
employer has responded to stch a private agency and has put into his
emploY" a live-in who is there for a couple of months and then later
that. household employer says, "It, would be very nice if I go and get
you legally, I don't want to keep you here on the illegal status."

If that employer were then to apply and say they are willing to offer
this person a job, we would say we w6uld deny that employer the right
to hire, the right to certify as an employer if that employer had pre-
viously employed anybody who was not legally permitted to work.
Mr.% FF TH,.N. Excuse me. Is this the regular procedure now? In

other words, has this type of situation come to your attention and, as
a reult thereof, you lave denied the certification?

[r. R 'r, xunoa. Up to now. sir, we have not had this provision in
our regulations. As a. matter of fact, within the last few days or last
2 weeks, the recommendation has been made by Mr. Goodwin and our
people in the Employment Service, and we are now going to put it in
the Federal Register as an amendment to our regulation.

Mr. RoDINo. Mr. Chairman, on that very point, Mr. Ruttenberg,
do you mean that you would deny certification in that individual case
or would you consider putting that employer on a so-called blacklist
for a period of time so that that employer or any other who intends
to do the same would be lit on notice that this kind of practice should

* not continue?
Mr. RuTrF.,pRO. Well, the specific language of our proposal, I

don't. know whether I have that here or not. would say that we would
deny certification to any employer who had knowingly hired during
the past 3 vears, an individual who did not have a visa authorizing
him to work.Mr. RoDINo. Again, are you merely applying that denial to that
particular case where there would be another application for certifi-
cation or would this be a denial that would be over a period of time,
in other words, a blacklist?

3Mr. Ru r xi.tnan. I hate to use that word, having had some experi-
ence with the word "blacklist" in other contexts.

Mr. Ronixo. Well, I know of cases where individuals have gone
outside of the pale of the law in making representations in certain
Federal agencies in preparing certain bids and the agency has black-
listed them for a period of time.

Mr. Ri'rr x-rno. I guess if T accept your word "blacklist." that is
what would happen. I kind of personally shy away from the word,

ihut it is true. that the regulation will extend back, over a 3-year period.
so in effect we are developing a 3-year blacklist. But I don't like to
iuse the word.

Mr. FEWTA-,N. Mr. Ruttenberg. in your prepared statement when
von last testified. you mentioned that a number of labor certifications
are not used during the 1-year availability period and require appli-
cation for recertification ,hen the visa number becomes available.

Do you automatically Leive recertification? Do you have any soli-
tion to the problem of excess certificationI



Mr. RU -rFiBnO. We have a procedure which says that a certifica-
tion of the Secretary of Labor is good for 1 year and then has to be
revalidated, but the revalidation is not an automatic procedure.

What we are trying to do, and we are in discussions now with the
Department of State and Department of Justice and Immigration
Service, is to see whether or not it would be possible to bring in the
date of the certification by the Secretary of Labor closer to the date
of issuance of the visa, so that it would not be necessary to revali-
date it.

Mr. FEIGoAN. Mr. Ruttenberg, a very perplexing problem is going
to face us soon on July 1, as you know. A ceiling of 120,000 will be
imposed on the Western Heniisphere and labor certification will be
an important element in controlling these immigrations, especially
since there is no provision for preferences as exist for the area outside
the WVestern Hemisphere.

What problems do you anticipate with respect to the applicability
of the certification in' the Western Hemisphere? How is the Depart-
inent of Labor going to control its certification program with respect
to country of origin, and with respect to the distribution of the certifi-
cations among the various applications?

Mr. RuwrEXBERO. Of course. one of the serious problems that con-
cerns us and concerned me as a member of the Select Commission on
Western Hemisphere Immigration, on which the chairman and Mr.
Rodino were also members, was the fact that when the ceiling of
120,000 goes into effect in the Western Hemisphere on July 1, there is
no provision in the law now to apply preferences.

Second, there is no maximum number of individuals that can come
from any one country. So conceivably, one could have all 120,000 come
from one country and in one category of individuals, and no one else
could come in under a certification in another occupation because all
of the numbers would have been taken up.

I think this is a very unfortunate situation, but there is absolutely
nothing under the law that the Department of Labor can do about it.

Mir. JONOHUE. If I might interrupt, won't the date of application
or date of certification come into play?

fr. RurTr NBERO. I think it has been determined now that the basis
on which the visas would be issued in the Western Hemisphere will re-
late to the date of issuance of the certification by the Secretary of
Labor.

They are made by the Department of Labor on a first come, first-
served basis. There is no preference, there is no real look at it, other
than who has applied at what point in time.

M r. Doxomiux. Let me ask you this question.
Under schedules A and C, no job offer is required; is that so?
Mr. RTri xBEno. That's right.
Mfr. Do.Nonu. How can you then determine that the employment of

the alien will not have an adverse effect on wages and working condi-
tions to all of the people of the United States?

Mr. RurrENERo. Mr. Donohue, we have made surveys of occupa-
tions that are in short supply and in which we are convinced by just a
look at the number of job aj)plicants in relation to the number of re-
quests for employment, that anybody coming into the United States
would not have to get an einploy'er ofer, because there are just so many
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of such jobs available that they need just come and they would be
employed. About 80 such occupations are on schedule C.

Our theory has been that as the shortage in an occupation becomes
less and as more workers in the United States become available for it
we would move to take itoff schedule C.

Mr. DoNoiiu,,. How about schedule A?
Mr. RtrrENBERO. Schedule A is related to the third preference which

does not require an employer; it requires only that the individual-
Mr. DoNoiuUE,. Are there any indications that employers purposely

set unusual job requirements in order to preclude American workers
front qualifying or being available for such jobs?

1%fr. RUTTENBRFo. Well, I don't know.
fr. GOODwIN. We get some of that, not a great deal, but we do get

some of that and we question the specifications whenever we think they
are unreasonable.

I would say it is not a widespread practice.
Mr. FEIOiAN. When you were last here, we discussed briefly the

question of dividing the sixth preference into two divisions--oie for
skilled workers anyone for unskilled workers. We discussed the ad-
visability of eliminating the unskilled portion. I think at that time you
stated that this is a question for Congress to decide. But if you have
any personal views, the committee would appreciate having them.

Mr. R urNBERG. I am not sure. I guess on the question I am am-
bivalent. We feel you can make an excellent case for either position
for dividing the iixth preference between skilled and unskilled, in
effect really creating still another preference, adding one more, making
sixth preference a preference for skills and making the other a pref-
erence for unskilled.

You could make a good case for that and you could also make a
good case for letting it remain as it is now. In effect, it then gets to
the question that Congressman MacGregor and I were talking about
earlier. It is now a matter of administrative discretion as to how you
balance the sixth preference between skilled and unskilled in relation
to the overall manpower requirements of the economy.

If you had a specific preference for unskilled and a minimum
number of immigrants that would be permitted to come in under that
preference, then the discretion in applying skilled versus unskilled
within the overall manpower requirements would be reduced consid-
erably. It is a question of how much discretion you wanted to leave
within the law, I guess.

Mr. RODINO. Just one question, Mr. Ruttenberg. Referring to the
statement you made a while ago that when July 1, 1968, comes around
and the ceiling is imposed on the Western Hemisphere with no pref-
erences and you were met with a situation where one country had
30,000 applicants or something of that nature, what would be the posi-
tion of the Labor Department?Could it do anything at all to forestall a real calamity that I am
sure would come to pass. I want to commend the gentleman and other
gentlemen of the committee for I know we are working strenuously
in order to try to avoid the possibility of this occurring. We try to
forestall that, but do you have any views at all as to what could be
done from a practical point of view

M r. RTritBERo. From a legal point of view there isn't anything
we can do. From a practical point of view I think if I were the
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responsible, as I am official for administering this within the Depart-
ment of Labor, if that situation developed where there were a large
number of applications from one country and there were no other
applications coming in to be approved from other countries, I think
I would come before this committee and point that problem out and
ask for guidance.

Mr. RODINO. I hope you don't get the same kind of guidance that
you have been getting in the past, not from this committee, but outside
this committee because I think this committee as a whole is unanimous
in recognizing the problem.

Mfr. RUTNBERO. Honestly and fairly in response to your question,
I think we would have to come quickly to the Congress and say, "Look,
this is a very serious situation and in our judgment it. ought not to
be permitted to continue, and either some legislative action should
take place or let's have a general agreement between the committees
of the two Houses and maybe we can administratively go ahead and
do something in the interim."

I would eel very strongly that something would have to be done.
Mr. RoDiNo. Thank you.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Mr. Ruttenberg, in section 212 (a) (14) you have deter-

mined that "similarly employed" ap lips to adverse effect of the wages
and working conditions of the worker. Is this definition and use of
"similarly employed" too restrictive I

Mr. RUrrENBERO. I would like to ask Mr. Rogers to respond to
that.
Mr. RooEns. The words "similarly employed" are subject to inter-

pretation. It gets down to the kind of question that we have gone over
here today with Congressman MacGregor. Is the dayworker who does
the similar kind of work in a household similarly employed as the
live-in maid who does that workI

Our answer under the law now is that they are similarly employed,
but there would be more latitude in making such decisions if the
language weren't there, especially where training could be involved.

So the striking of "similarly employed" could-give more latitude,
but it is not absolutely essential.

Mr. FJOHAN. Mr. Ruttenberg, and Mr. Rogers and Mr. Goodwin,
we are very appreciative -of your appearance before this committee.
The testimony which you have given will be most helpful in resolving
the very complex problems being examined by this committee.

Thank you.
Mr. RU-rZNBERG. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
(Whereupon, at 12:10 p.m., the hearing adjourned subject to call

of the Chair.)


